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Foreword 

Dreams of Empire is the first volume of a new Public Archives collection entitled Records 
of Our History. Intended for the general public, as well as for students, this collection 
broadly traces the many facets of Canada's development and presents reproductions of 
the principal archival documents, the guides to the past that researchers consult when 
writing on the history of the country. The volumes in this collection are both a memorial 
to and an illustration of Canadian history, and include several unpublished and little
known documents kept at the Public Archives and in other Canadian and foreign 
institutions. The books are intended to enrich the general reader's vision of the past and 
to make the student's contact with original sources more vivid. 

Dreams of Empire presents an overview of the history of Canada from the coming of the 
first explorers up to 1700. The book opens with a short historical survey, which paints a 
quick portrait of the period under study. The two hundred and fifty documents 
reproduced come from fifty-two Canadian, American and European institutions, and 
include maps, engravings, paintings, seals, medals, manuscripts and printed matter. 
The material is arranged by theme and subtheme, and each section has a short 
introduction. A caption accompanies each document . It gives a technical description, 
situates the document in context, indicates the source or provenance, and sometimes 
reproduces important extracts. 

With this structured thematic framework, the reader will be able to leaf casually 
through the book and to find close at hand all the necessary information about any 
particular document . For those reading the book from beginning to end, the documents 
serve to illustrate, confirm or complement the author's assertions. 

Well-known historian, archivist and editor Andre Vachon, a fellow of the Royal 
Society of Canada, is the author of this book. He drafted the text and made the final 
choice of documents . However, the publications would not have been possible without 
the work of Victorin Chabot and Andre Desrosiers from the French Archives Section of 
the Public Archives. They were assisted by Franc;oise Bouvier, Theresa Rawat and 
Auguste Vachon for the choice of pictures, Normand Saint-Pierre and Lise Perron
Croteau for the printed matter, and Nadia Kazymyra-Dzioba, Edward H. Dahl and 
Gilles Langelier for the maps and plans. All of them worked on the initial selection of 
documents and helped find supplementary documents to flesh out certain themes, 
before the final choice was made. They also prepared the technical description and wrote 
the historical note for each document. Raymonde Litalien and Mrs. J.M. White located 
and arranged for the reproduction of several documents housed in foreign institutions . 
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In addition to ensuring the coordination of the project, Victorin Chabot reviewed the 
entire text, made useful suggestions to the author and had copies made of the documents 
from the various institutions. In a word, he followed the project from beginning to end. 

For his part, Andre Desrosiers drafted all the legends and chose the textual extracts 
from documents that were too long to be reproduced in their entirety. 

The editing was done by staff members of Communication Services in the Public 
Archives . The graphic design was done by Eiko Emori. Translation of the book into 
English was handled by John F. Flinn, professor of French at the University of Toronto. 

Using facsimiles of the same documents that appear in this publication , an exhibition 
was prepared for display across Canada and abroad . 

We wish to express our most sincere gratitude to Andre Vachon and all those who 
cooperated in the preparation of this volume, particularly the institutions, which kindly 
allowed us to reproduce their originals for the book and the exhibition. 

Bernard Weilbrenner 
Assistant Dominion A rrhivist 
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America entered into world history with the first great explorations for a passage 
to Asia. Hardy navigators braved the dangers of this vast uncharted territory in their 
quest for silk and other luxuries that Europeans had considered indispensable since 
the Crusades. 

However, rivalries soon developed among the Portuguese, the Spanish, the English 
and the French, who were all seeking to carve out an empire in the New World. North 
America became a battleground for the French and the English. 

In spite of the conflicts, Cartier's hopes and Champlain 's plans were followed by 
Talon's undertakings, and by the end of the seventeenth century a new country, a new 
France - Canada - emerged in the St. Lawrence lowlands, spreading its influence in all 
directions. 
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Introduction 

The discoveries 
A great number of hypotheses have been put forward concerning the origin of the 
populations living in the two Americas at the time of Christopher Columbus's discovery. 
Several of those hypotheses were based upon rather surprising observations: 
concordances of vocabulary, for example, between certain Australian languages and 
some Patagonian (South American) languages . None of the theories, however, have 
resisted thorough examination, and all of them have come up against insuperable 
difficulties: how - to confine ourselves to the same example - could Australians have 
travelled from Australia to South America some thousands of years ago? The fact 
remains that no explanation has yet been found. This is all the more intriguing since the 
antiquity of man in those regions - thirty thousand years at most, according to 
archaeological discoveries - cannot account for differences that would let us suppose a 
much longer evolution. 

The question of origins is not the same for North America. The civilizations that are 
encountered there - at least on the territory that corresponds at the present time to 
Canada and the northern part of the United States - have existed for scarcely more than 
ten thousand years, and physical types there, like ways of life, do not vary essentially, 
except for the Inuit, whose language has no similarity to that of the Indians. Inuit, 
Indians of the Algonkian family (Micmacs, Montagnais , Attikamegues , Ottawas, 
Algonkins , Nipissings, Ojibwas, Sioux , etc., nomads all) and Indians of the Iroquoian 
family (Hurons , Petuns, Neutrals , Iroquois, all of whom were semi-sedentary) are 
believed to have reached America by way of Behring Strait at a period when Asia and 
America were joined there by a strip of land. It seems almost certain that that was the 
main point of entry, if not the only one, for the native populations of the two Americas . 
In any case anthropology seems to confirm the relationship of the North American 
Indians with certain Mongolian-type peoples of Asia . 



Many theories have also been proposed concerning the discovery of America by the 
Phoenicians or Egyptians in ancient times , or by St . Brendan's Irish monks at the 
beginning of our era. None of these theories have been retained by a majority of 
historians or archaeologists. According to current knowledge it was the Vikings who 
were the first to land in America, coming around the year 1000 from Greenland, where 
they had established a colony a short time before. It must be said that their voyages in 
the northern regions were made much easier by the considerable warming of the climate 
that was happening at the time . Eric the Red and his fellow countrymen made 
occasional stays at three points on the continent, which they named Helluland 
(Flagstoneland), Markland (Woodland), and Vinland (Wineland), and which are 
believed to be Baffin Island, Labrador, and the northeastern tip of Newfoundland 
respectively. The site of Vinland , the most famous and, it seems, the most frequently 
visited by the Viking settlers in North America, has given rise to many conjectures and a 
great deal of research . According to Icelandic sources, that colony enjoyed a temperate 
climate; wheat and grapes grew there wild. These pieces of information directed the 
researchers for a long time towards the south: Cape Cod , Chesapeake Bay, even Florida; 
however, according to recent archaeological discoveries, Vinland should be located at 
L'Anse aux Meadows, on the Strait of Belle Isle in Newfoundland . If we keep in mind 
the warming of the climate at that period, the existence of wild grapes in that region is 
not improbable. In fact, it was the gradual cooling of the climate that put an end, 
around the middle of the fourteenth century, to the temporary occupation of our coasts 
by the Vikings. 

There is evidence that in the period between the Vikings' departure and Columbus's 
discovery, the banks of Newfoundland were frequented by fishermen . A single 
document that can support that belief, although it does not furnish proof of it, is an 
agreement reached in December 1514 between the monks of the abbey of Beauport in 
Brittany and the inhabitants of the island of Brehat . It is also possible that after 
Columbus's discovery John Cabot was preceded in North America by a sailor from the 
Azores, Juan Fernandez; at least this is the contention of a Canadian cartographer who 
studied the problem of the discoveries some years ago . 

Whatever the truth about those possible precursors, John Cabot is believed to have 
been the first person after the 1492 discovery to head in the direction of the North 
Atlantic in search of the country of the Great Khan (Asia). He made two voyages in 
England's name, in 1497 and 1498 , and like many others after him, he sailed along the 
east coast of North America, seeking an opening to the west. However, his exact route is 
not known; it is not even certain that, having started out farther south, he came as far 
north as present-day Canada. He was followed by a Portuguese, Gaspar Corte-Real, who 
probably reached Labrador and the northern part of the island of Newfoundland in 1500 
and 1501. Having reached the coast of America, these explorers, like Columbus in 
1492, thought that they were on the shores of Asia and within easy reach of the precious 
spices. 

Neither Cabot (1498) nor Corte-Real (1501) returned from their final voyages. Is that 
why England and Portugal lost interest in North America? For more than twenty years 
after the arrival of the Bretons, who according to certain sixteenth-century historians 
had been the first to arrive in North America in 1504, the "New-Found Land" was 
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visited regularly only by cod fishermen. The cod fishermen probably contributed a great 
deal co the knowledge of this part of America, which, Europe learned thanks co 
Magellan, was a continent and not an advanced headland of Asia. Thus Francis I sent 
Giovanni da Verrazzano in 1524 and 1528 co seek a passageway through the continental 
barrier; in 1524-25 Esteban Gomez applied himself to the same task in the name of 
Spain. Neither of them found a navigable channel that would have made it possible to 
sail in co the interior of the continent. 

In 1534 Francis I entrusted Jacques Cartier with the task of carrying on the 
exploration that had been begun by Verrazzano. Sailing into the gulf beyond the Strait of 
Belle Isle, Cartier meticulously went right around the shoreline. On 24July he erected a 
cross at Gaspe, fastened to it the Arms of the King of France, and took official possession 
of the territory. However, he returned co France without having sighted the mouth of 
the St. Lawrence River. The following year he did reach the great river ofHochelaga (the 
St . Lawrence) and sailed as far as Stadacona (Quebec City). Then he went co visit 
Hochelaga (Montreal) before spending the winter on the Sainte-Croix River (Saint
Charles) . When he returned to France in July 1536, with his men decimated by scurvy, 
he had discovered the St. Lawrence, explored the interior of the continent as far as 
Montreal, proven that Anticosti was an island and, by sailing back through Cabot 
Strait, proven that Newfoundland was also an island . At one go New France had yielded 
several of her secrets. When Roberval unsuccessfully attempted co found a colony in 
1541-42, he added nothing to the information Cartier had acquired. 

After Cartier 's second voyage there was a respite in actual exploration . With the 
exception of Roberval's undertaking, Newfoundland was left co the cod fishermen and 
New France co the fur traders who, following in Cartier 's wake, sailed up the St . 
Lawrence every year to obtain furs in the interior. By the 1550s and 1560s the fur trade 
was well under way. In 1600-01 Chauvin tried co establish a permanent trading post at 
Tadoussat , which had already become a meeting place between Indian and white man. 
Urged on by rivalries, certain prominent persons were soon seeking a monopoly of the 
fur trade in return for the promise co establish settlers in New France. This was the case 
with La Roche de Mesgouez, who founded a settlement on Sable Island in 1598, and Du 
Gua de Monts, who started a colony in Acadia in 1604. Unfortunately, the Sable Island 
settlement came co a wretched end within five years. 

Around 1578 an Englishman, Humphrey Gilbert, vainly sought co found a colony on 
Newfoundland. During the season the island was visited only by a few fishermen who 
set up "stages" for drying cod. Many fishermen landed on the island only co take on 
water, preparing and salting the cod on board their ships. These fishermen were of 
various nationalities: French , Basque, Spanish , Portuguese and English. England, as we 
saw through Gilbert's attempt, took a particular interest in Newfoundland. 

England had also begun co be interested in a northwest passage that would carry ships 
cowards Asia. Leaving the St . Lawrence route co the French, England headed much 
farther north. From 1577 co 1631 no fewer than eleven explorers made voyages there; 
they discovered Frobisher Bay, Davis Strait, Hudson Strait, Baffin Bay, Baffinland, and 
Hudson Bay ( 1610). But no trace was found of a passage co the west. If we except the 
1620 voyage of Jens Eriksen Munk of Denmark, England had been alone in pursuing 



this search in the North. She returned to Hudson Bay in the seventeenth century, but 
did not resume the search for the famous passage for a long time . 

Settlement 
Pierre Du Gua de Monts, who was appointed lieutenant general of New France in 1603, 
and Samuel de Champlain , his principal collaborator, gave great impetus to New 
France. In March 1603 Champlain left for Canada along with Frarn;ois Grave Du Pont. 
Champlain explored the St. Lawrence , stopping at Gaspe, while de Monts, the new 
holder of the trade monopoly, organized a company in France for trading in Canada. In 
1604 de Monts decided, apparently on Champlain's advice, to establish his colony in 
Acadia; as a temporary site they chose Ile Sainte-Croix , where they were shut in for the 
whole winter. By 1604 Champlain had inspected the coastline of Acadia. In the summer 
of 1605 he continued his exploration with de Monts; they went as far as Mallebare 
(Nauset Harbour) to the south. In the meantime the colony had been moved to Port
Royal , where the winters of 1605-06 and 1606-07 were spent under more pleasant 
circumstances. In 1606 Champlain again explored the coast of New England, this time 
with Poutrincourt . Upon their return to Port-Royal on 14 November they were greeted 
with a welcoming performance of the Theatre de Neptune en Nouvelle France, a play by Marc 
Lescarbot , which Champlain referred to as "light entertainment" . Since de Mont's 
monopoly had been taken away from him , the colony returned to France in 1607 . In 
1610 the French came back to Port-Royal ; in the meantime Champlain had gone off 
towards the St. Lawrence. 

On 3 July 1608, in fact, Champlain was arriving at the "point of Quebec" . There he 
had an Abitation (habitation) built for himself and the fur-trading clerks. Quebec was 
founded. Champlain spent the winter in Canada at the habitation, where sixteen of his 
men died of scurvy. In 1609 Champlain discovered the lake that now bears his name, and 
at Ticonderoga, in the present-day state of New York, he won his first victory with his 
Huron and Algonkin allies over the Iroquois . He won another battle in 1610 on the 
banks of the Richel ieu River. In 1613 he went up the Ottawa as far as Allumette Island; 
in 1615, again following more or less the same route, he went beyond Allumette Island 
and headed for the Huron Country, where he discovered Lake Attigouantan (Lake 
Huron). Wounded during an indecisive battle with the Iroquois, Champlain spent the 
winter among the Hurons . After that , as he was completely taken up by business 
matters and was constantly being obliged to defend the future of the "colony," 
Champlain went on no more journeys; nor did he again have to confront the Iroquois , 
who asked for peace in 1624 . 

Champlain generally spent the winter in France; he would come back to Quebec in 
the spring for the annual trading . All his life he had to struggle against the merchants , 
who, despite their commitments, gave little support to his plan for a colony and above 
all refused to carry settlers to New France. Since 1612, however, Champlain had been 
lieutenant to prominent people, dukes and princes, who bore in turn the title of viceroy 
of New France. In addition Champlain had seen his authority increase in 1620, when the 
king had promoted him, as it were, governor, without the title, of New France. All was 
to no avail: the program for colonization that he had proposed in 1618 to the king and 
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the Chambre du com11mi·e of Paris remained unheeded. The merchants barely provided 
maintenance for the few Recollets who had gone to Quebec in 1615 and the Jesuits who 
had landed there in 1625 . Nearly twenty years after being founded Quebec in no way 
resembled a colony; it was a trading post and was entirely dependent upon the mother 
country. 

It was under these circumstances that the Compagnie de la Nouvelle-France, called 
the Compagnie des Cent-Associes, was created in 1627 at Richelieu's instigation. The 
company was granted New France "in full ownership, justice, and seigneury," as well as 
the monopoly of the fur trade in perpetuity, and of all other trade - codfishing and 
whaling excepted - for fifteen years. During this period the company would pay no 
import or export duties; every three years it would· propose the commandant (or 
governor) of the country and the fort commandants, who would be appointed by the 
king. In return the company was to assume the "expenses of the country," maintain 
garrisons and ecclesiastics, and above all transport four thousand people to New France 
before the end of 1643 and maintain them for three years. This spelt the fulfilment of 
Champlain's dearest wishes. 

In 1628 the Cent-Associes sent a small fleet commanded by Claude Roquemont and 
consisting of four ships bearing settlers and goods to New France. But the English now 
had designs on New France: the Kirke brothers seized this fleet, inflicting heavy losses 
from which the company never completely recovered . Since they received no help , 
Champlain and Grave Du Pont had to surrender the following year and return to France 
with most of the French, the missionaries included . From 1629 to 1632 Quebec was 
occupied by the English, who were also masters of Port-Royal - which Samuel Argall 
had devastated in 1613. 

Champlain returned to Canada in 163 3. He hastened to raise the habitat ion from its 
ruins and had the church of Nocre-Dame-de-Recouvrance built . The following year he 
had a fort built on a small island halfway between Quebec and Trois-Rivieres; he also 
sent people to begin a settlement at Trois-Rivieres . Having renewed the alliances with 
the Indians in the St . Lawrence valley, he sent Jean Nicollet to the Great Lakes region 
with the mission of winning the Indians over to the French cause. Finally, being aware of 
the obstacles that would be put in the way of the colony by the English on the one hand 
and by the Iroquois on the other, he asked Richelieu for help to chase the English from 
Tadoussac and to exterminate the Iroquois if necessary. On 25 December 163 5, shortly 
after making this request, Champlain died at Quebec, happy, certainly, to have been 
present at the arrival of several families the preceding summer. 

The Cent-Associes 
In 1636 Charles Huault de Montmagny, governor of New France and Champlain's 
successor, landed at Quebec. One of his first concerns was to assure the security of the 
settlers, who were threatened by the Iroquois. The latter became all the more formidable 
because from 1639 on the Dutch supplied them with harquebuses in large quantities . 
Montmagny converted the Chateau Saint-Louis into a fortress and had a gun-platform 
fitted out at Trois-Rivieres. In 1642 he had Fort Richelieu built on the Richelieu River. 
The year before, in fact , the Iroquois, who had been making occasional forays into the 



colony since 1634, had taken to the warpath in earnest. Trois-Rivieres and then 
Montreal received the first attacks. In 1641, Montmagny had tried to dissuade the 
"Montrealistes" from settling on Montreal Island; Chomedey de Maisonneuve had not 
been willing to change his plan, and on 18 May 1642 Ville-Marie was founded. In 1645, 
it is true, the Mohawks signed a peace treaty at Trois-Rivieres; but it was only a truce, to 
which only one Iroquois tribe out of five momentarily submitted . 

During the Iroquois war Ville-Marie became the colony's "bastion" and "rampart." Its 
founders, however, were impelled primarily by religious motives; they wanted to work 
for the conversion of the Indians. In this regard the founding of Montreal in 1642 
entered into the same apostolic movement as the founding of the reduction or Indian 
village at Sillery (1637), and of the Ursuline convent and the Hotel-Dieu at Quebec 
( 1639). In these years all the religious institutions in the colony were intended first of all 
for the Indians; and in actual fact the colony itself often seems to have been a sort of 
extension of the mission, so intense were the apostolic concerns and activity. 

It must be said that from 1632 on the Jesuits (who had returned to Quebec without 
the Recollets) were the great driving force behind the mission and the colony, both 
through their activity in Canada and through the publication in France of their annual 
Relations . The Jesuits were propagandists for New France among the French public, 
missionaries, interpreters, ambassadors to the Indians, explorers and discoverers, 
leaders of the religious life among the settlers, owners of seigneuries encouraging 
agriculture, teachers in their college at Quebec, supporters of the Nuns Hospitalers and 
Ursulines, and advisers to the governors; all the Jesuits played an indispensable role in 
New France up until the 1660s. Though few in number, they nevertheless carried on 
their work at Quebec, Trois-Rivieres, Montreal, Tadoussac, Lake Saint-Jean, on the 
Saint-Maurice and the Ottawa Rivers - everywhere that the settlers or Indians were to be 
found. In 1634 some of them had gone to re-open the Huron mission, which had been 
started before the fall of Quebec in 1629. In the 1640s it became the most flourishing 
mission in New France, but it was completely destroyed by the Iroquois in the period 
1647-49. Several Jesuits suffered martyrdom at that time. 

Despite the aid of the Compagnie de Beaupre, which owned the seigneuries of 
Beaupre and Ile d'Orleans, and of the Jesuits and seigneurs such as Robert Giffard, who 
collaborated in the settlement of New France within the framework of the seigneurial 
regime, the Compagnie des Cent-Associes, which had lost 400,000 livres in 1628, and 
whose ini rial momentum was broken by the fall of Quebec in 1629, was not the dynamic 
element that the colony needed. Moreover, by blocking the inland routes for the fur 
trade and diverting to New Netherland (New York) the furs intended for New France, 
the Iroquois soon drove the company to the brink of bankruptcy. In 1645 the Cent
Associes , apparently at the insistence of the Jesuits, handed over to the Communaute 
des Habitants the monopoly on furs, along with financial responsibility for the colony. 
After a few profitable years, thanks to the precarious peace of 164 5, this company, which 
was made up of prominent people in the colony, in turn ran into difficulties. In 1659, at 
the height of the Iroquois war, it surrendered its rights to the Compagnie de Rouen, It 
reclaimed these rights in 1661, but disappeared in 1663 at the same time as the 
Compagnie des Cent-Associes. 

In 1647, after the creation of the Communaute des Habitants, the king installed in 
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the colony a council that was to keep watch on the fur trade . It was first modified in 
1648, then again in 1657 and 1659. The role of this council , which at first was 
interested only in matters concerning the fur trade, was subsequently broadened; this 
resulted in a certain diminution of the powers of the governor, who up until 1647 had 
jurisdiction over everything except the running of the fur trade and the financial 
administration, strictly speaking, of the colony. The governor even dispensed justice in 
civil and criminal matters. In 1651 two seneschal's courts were instituted, one at 
Quebec, the other at Trois-Rivieres, which were responsible for hearing cases coming 
from the two regions in the first instance, and perhaps appeals emanating from the 
seigneurial courts in their jurisdictions. The governor, the council, the seneschal's 
courts, and finally the seigneurial courts of justice - such were the administrative 
institutions in the colony of Canada up until 1663, when the Compagnie des Cents
Associes submitted its resignation to the king . If all that was still oflittle importance, it 
must not be forgotten that the population scarcely exceeded three thousand in 1663; this 
figure was much greater than that of Acadia, where since 1632 internal quarrels had 
divided the colony, making it an easy prey for the English , who imposed their law on it 
from 1654 to 1667. 

Jean Talon's work 
As the Compagnie des Cents-Associes had resigned at the beginning of 1663 and handed 
New France over to the king, Louis XIV appointed a new governor, an intendant of 
justice , public order and finances, and a Conseil souverain (sovereign council) . The 
governor became the king's personal representative in the colony. The intendant 
received very vast powers, since everything came under his authority except war and 
diplomacy, which were in the governor's jurisdiction, and religious matters, which were 
governed by the vicar apostolic. The Conseil souverain, which was a court of justice, 
nevertheless played a certain administrative role, which was increased for some years 
because the first intendant appointed to New France, the Sieur Robert de Forte!, never 
arrived. 

Now, these institutions were scarcely in place (in the absence of an intendant) when 
the king and Jean-Baptiste Colbert changed their minds to a certain extent and created 
the Compagnie des lndes occidentales (the French West Indies Company), to which 
they handed over ownership and administration of New France, as they had done earlier 
with the Compagnie des Cents-Associes. At the same time they granted it a monopoly of 
trade and shipping for a period of forty years. The company's regime was established in 
Canada on 16 July 1665, a little less than two months before Intendant Jean Talon 
landed at Quebec. Some weeks later Tulon informed Colbert of his opposition to the 
company: if the king wanted the company to become rich , its rights and privileges had 
to be guaranteed; but if the king wanted the colony to progress, he could not leave the 
ownership and administration of New France, and even the management of its trade, in 
any hands other than his own. During his two stays in New France, from 1665 to 1668 
and 1670 to 1672, Talon - imitated by Boutroue and Courcelle - endeavoured to impose 
the king's authority in the colony, often to the detriment of the company, whose charter 
was revoked in 1674. 
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In the same year as Tulon there landed at Quebec the Carignan-Salieres regiment, 
which the king had sent under the command of Lieutenant General Alexandre de 
Prouville de Tracy to finally quell the Iroquois, who for so long had been hindering 
development of the colony. In anticipation of the impending campaign the authorities 
had three wooden forts built on the Richelieu River in the autumn of 1665. In January 
1666 Governor Daniel de Remy de Courcelle set out with little more than five hundred 
men. Not having Indian guides, he did not reach the Iroquois country and in the spring 
returned ingloriously. (The Canadian Rene-Louis Chartier de Lotbiniere left a burlesque 
poem recounting this expedition.) In September M . de Tracy set off in his turn with 
some thirteen hundred men, including about a hundred Indians. He had to be content 
with burning the Mohawk villages, whose inhabitants had fled, and taking possession of 
them officially in the king's name. Frightened by this show of might, the five Iroquois 
tribes signed peace treaties, the last one in 1667, the year when the Treaty of Breda gave 
Acadia back to France. 

Talon had not waited for peace to set about his work. In 1665 he turned his attention 
to increasing the population. First, he himself did the first nominal census of the colony 
in the winter of 1665-66. Then, despite his prejudices against the company, he reached 
an agreement with it to bring a large number of settlers to New France - families, single 
men, andfilles du roi (king's daughters), several hundred of whom found husbands in the 
days or weeks following their arrival. It must be said that the some five hundred officers 
and men of the Carignan-Salieres regiment who settled in Canada at Talon's invitation 
increased for a time the numerical imbalance that had always existed between the 
unmarried men and women. Not satisfied just to bring in settlers, the intendant 
adopted and had the king's council adopt various social measures intended to encourage 
marriages and large families. Tulon's activity in this sphere assured the permanence of 
the colony; the major part of the French-speaking population of Quebec and Canada 
came from the families that were settled in the country before 1672 , in the seigneuries 
granted in large measure by the intendant. 

Every year, in anticipation of the arrival of new settlers , Tulon had a certain number of 
plots of land made ready; to the new arrivals he distributed provisions and tools to enable 
them to manage on their own as quickly as possible. In addition, the ships brought a 
number of domestic animals which the intendant distributed among the habitants, who 
were encouraged in various ways to increase and diversify their production. The 
intendant encouraged the setting up of several "manufactories" for producing wool, 
leather, hemp, tar, in order to furnish an outlet for the development of agriculture and 
forestry. His great idea, which proved to be profitable throughout his two stays in 
Canada, was to closely link agriculture, industry, and trade. It was with this in mind 
that he had a brewery built at Quebec "at great expense," to use up surplus grains, in 
particular barley, and to stimulate the growing of hops . Similarly he created "marine 
workyards" on the Saint-Charles River for building ships. This industry was effective in 
encouraging the development of forest products, the growing of hemp, cord making , 
and even the production of tar, at which several attempts were made. The intendant also 
dreamed of creating forges for making iron fittings , anchors, and guns intended for the 
ships that were built in Canada. In turn these ships were to serve, and indeed some did, 
for exporting the colony's products - wheat, all sorts of cereals , wood (planks, boards, 
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stave wood), beer, salt pork and fish - to Acadia and the West Indies. Talon had in fact 
conceived the idea of a three-way system of trade between Canada, the West Indies, and 
France, based in Quebec. Canadian products were to be delivered to the West Indies, 
products from the West Indies were to be shipped to France, and goods intended for the 
valley of the St . Lawrence were to be loaded in France. 

If he was successful in organizing a vast operation oriented towards the export 
industry and trade, Talon did not succeed, despite the many searches that he had carried 
out, in finding mines - other than coal - that could be exploited with the means of the 
period when the difficulties peculiar to the colony, such as the distances, the absence of 
roads and means of transport, and the lack of specialized workmen, were taken into 
account. It is in fact significant that every time that he got into a new sector of economic 
activity, he had to bring the necessary manpower from Europe: shipwrights, a man to 
make tar, a skilled miner, etc. Talon was already encountering the difficulty which his 
successors would constantly come up against: the scarcity of specialized workers, and 
even of labourers, and consequently their excessively high cost, which would become 
one of the main causes of the weakness of industry in New France. 

Despite the company Talon was successful in 1669 in having free trade accorded the 
inhabitants of New France. Besides, both to set an example and to get economic activity 
started, Talon, with Colbert's approval, engaged in trade in the colony himself: the 
brewery in Quebec belonged to him; he grew hops on his land at Les Ilets; he sold goods 
that he brought in from France. Otherwise Talon was rather an exponent of a planned 
economy, issuing or having the Conseil souverain issue ordinances which were aimed at 
promoting such and such an activity or protecting others . To ensure the progress of his 
brewery and make the habitants drink beer, for example, he had importation of wine and 
spirits reduced. The merchants were somewhat distrustful of him, and it was this 
distrust, it seems, that prevented him from setting up a company to develop inshore 
fishing; the merchants, according to Frontenac, were afraid "that they would lose the 
freedom to do it in their own way, wanting to be the sole masters and directors of their 
business activities." 

During his first term of office Talon had scarcely had time to do more than lay the 
foundations of a diversified agriculture, of an industry that became the driving force 
behind the Canadian economy, and of a commerce founded on exporting. In the course 
of his second term of office, while pursuing the work that he had undertaken in 1665, he 
wanted to concern himself "with relating New France to its natural, geographical , and 
economic ties" (Lionel Groulx) . First of all, in view of the strategic situation of Acadia, 
certain of whose ports were more easily and quickly reached than the port of Quebec, 
Talon wanted to establish there the storage areas that Colbert desired. To make 
communications easier - for economic as well as military purposes - he also wanted to 
open up a land route from Levis to Pentagouet. Similarly, to ensure that furs reached the 
colony he made a very audacious suggestion for harnessing the Ottawa rapids, "which 
interfere to such an extent with the Indians' travelling by water that sometimes they are 
discouraged from coming down to us to bring us their pelts ." Looking even further and 
perhaps without knowing it, he took up one of Davaugour's suggestions, which would 
subsequently be put forward many times again, and recommended to the king that New 
Netherland be conquered or bought, so as to give the colony a second port of entry 

9 



farther south and open all year, to bring the Iroquois under French influence, and co 
contain the English in New England within their territory. Louis XIV rejected chis 
recommendation, which might perhaps have ensured his heirs of possession of most of 
North America. Talon also proposed that a fort be built on Lake Ontario to put an end to 
the "aces of piracy" by the Iroquois , who were seizing French furs with impunity to cake 
chem co the Dutch or English. 

Since he too was obsessed by the idea of the Mer du Sud (the Pacific Ocean), and since 
he wanted to form an alliance with the native tribes of the continent, Talon sent 
explorers off in all directions, thanks to the St . Lawrence, which led off "cowards the 
West," and the rivers that opened "the route to the North and the South." Given the cask 
of surveying the country, discovering new waterways, and going even as far as the Mer 
du Sud, these "resolute men" were also co cake possession, with all the required 
formalities, of the territories that they would cover. It was with chose aims that Cavelier 
de La Salle, Dollier de Casson and Brehant de Galinee, Daumont de Sainc-Lusson and 
Nicolas Perrot , Denys de Saine-Simon and Albanel, sec out, as did Jollier and Marquette 
shortly after the intendant's departure but at his request. From their travels across the 
country would be born the grandiose vision - which Talon had often conjured up since 
1665 - "of a great country of vast and prodigious extent." 

This country with the proportions of an empire suffered, according to Talon, from 
never having "been regarded [by France] as it ought co have been, " and "its whole 
failure" came from the fact that it had never been turned to account "through farming." 
For five years Talon as intendant worked with admirable imaginativeness and energy at 
turning it to account; when he left in 1672, however, the king had already warned him 
chat the war with Holland left little money for Canada and that no more settlers would 
be sent. Furthermore, Talon was not replaced until 167 5, and very quickly the impetus 
that he had given the colony was almost completely lost. 

Church, economy, society 
In 1672 , both Jean Talon and Bishop Frarn;ois de Laval sailed for France, the former to 
remain there for good, the latter co work there at his appointment as titular bishop of 
Quebec. Bishop Laval, who had been vicar apostolic of New France since 1658 with the 
"foreign" title of bishop of Pecraea, had arrived in the colony on 16 June 1659. He first 
had to have his authority recognized ahead of chat of the archbishop of Rauen, who 
claimed jurisdiction over Canada and from whom a Sulpician, Abbe Queylus , had 
received letters patent as vicar general. The court even had to intervene in favour of 
Bishop Laval. Ac Quebec, since they did not know exactly what the status of a vicar 
apostolic was, the women's religious communities themselves had hesitated between 
Bishop Laval and the archbishop of Rauen. When his authority had finally been 
established, Bishop Laval went to France on matters concerning the colony, in particular 
to have trade in spirits forbidden. 

On 26 March 1663, through an ordinance published in Paris, he founded the 
Seminaire de Quebec, an institution chat , in keeping with the spirit of the Council of 
Trent, would bring the secular priests who were responsible for the various miniseries 
together in a community under the leadership of the vicar apostolic (and lacer the 
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bishop). As well as being an institution for training clerics (or Grand Seminaire), the 
Seminaire de Quebec was, in its founder's words, "to serve as clergy for this new 
Church." The priests would pool all their wealth and revenues in it, and the seminary 
would support them "in sickness and in health, either in the exercise of their functions or 
in the community when they were recalled to it." To this end the seminary would collect 
the tithes, which Bishop Laval had also instituted in 1663, and would distribute them 
equitably to the priests in charge of or serving the parishes. In 1668 the vicar apostolic, 
who was still concerned about the training of future priests, founded in addition a Petit 
Seminaire, whose pupils, candidates for the priesthood, studied at the Jesuit college and 
boarded at the seminary. 

On 26 September 1659, Bishop Laval set up an officialty (ecclesiastical court) at 
Quebec; in 1664 he established the parish of Quebec canonically; and in 1666 he 
consecrated its church. He had, in a missionary spirit, asked for and obtained in 1665 
the affiliation of his seminary with the Seminaire des Missions Etrangeres in Paris . But 
the quarrel over the trade in spirits, which had died down in 1663, broke out anew in 
1668. The firmness of the bishop of Petraea created enemies for him, who cast into 
doubt the authority that he exercised as vicar apostolic. Remembering that the king had 
named him to the bishopric of Quebec in 1662, Bishop Laval wanted to obtain 
confirmation of this appointment from Rome as quickly as possible. Therefore he went 
to France in 1672. The new governor, Buade de Frontenac, took advantage of his 
absence to try to subject the clergy to his whims. However, the king's intervention and 
Bishop Laval's return in 1675 with the title of bishop of Quebec, which he had obtained 
in 1674, put an end to many more or less futile quarrels. The bishop ratified most of the 
acts of his preceding administration, established several parish charges, and in 1684 
completed the organization of his Church by endowing it with a diocesan chapter. 

The first bishop of Quebec had returned to the colony in the same year that the king 
resumed possession and entire administration of it . The preceding year (1674) had seen 
the revocation of the charter of the Compagnie des Indes occidentales. The Conseil 
souverain was reorganized and a new intendant, Jacques Duscheneau, came - with a 
three-year delay! - to replace Jean Talon alongside the irascible Frontenac. 
Unfortunately, from the moment of their first contact the two top civil authorities in 
New France - the governor and the intendant - clashed head-on. For a period of seven 
years there resulted endless quarrels, into which were drawn law officers, merchants, 
secular clergy and members of religious orders, often against their will. While the clans 
were fighting one another ferociously, the economic reform undertaken by Tulon was 
reaching the final degree of deterioration, to the point that wheat had to be imported, 
whereas under "the great intendant" Canada had exported it. As a result of the cupidity 
of the governor and his proteges , anarchy invaded the whole fur-trading network, which 
was soon out of control. Favouritism, illegality, even smuggling went unchecked . In 
vain the king and the colonial authorities forbade taking to the woods on pain of the 
most severe punishments, and in desperation they promised amnesty to those coureurs 
des bois who returned to the colony. Equally vainly they instituted a system of permits 
(licences to engage in fur trading) to control access to the hunting grounds. Nothing 
worked, as a large part of the young men had irrevocably chosen a life of freedom in the 
woods , far from surveillance , constraints, and the tedium of daily work . 

11 



Ten years had sufficed to wipe out Talon's remarkable work. Very quickly furs again 
became the colony's sole resource, but because the Indian tribes scarcely brought furs to 
the colony any more, they had to be sought from farther and farther away, hence the 
increasing number of coureurs des bois. The Indians were more and more tempted to sell 
furs at Albany, at New York , at Hudson Bay, where the English were offering much 
better prices than the French. All along the waterways leading to the English factories, 
trading posts had to be established to stop the Indians . Between those posts and the 
colony appeared forts such as Fort Frontenac and those at Michilimackinac and Detroit, 
which served as relays and supply bases . The king was opposed, however, to the 
expansion ofNew France; but how could it be prevented, when it had to be recognized as 
a vital necessity? Besides, the problem of the colony was not at its outermost points , 
however far away they were , but at its centre, where settlement was weak, agriculture 
stagnant , and industry just about non-existent, despite a slight revival under Intendants 
Jacques de Meulles and Jean Bochart de Champigny. It was the heart of the colony that 
risked failing. 

Society at all levels was feeling the effects of the absence of a structured economy. It 
was under the influence of the free and somewhat insouciant life style that had been 
adopted by many young men, and even by the sons of good families who had no other 
means of subsistence than taking to the woods and engaging in the fur trade. The wars 
themselves damaged the stability of the habitants , all militiamen since 1669, who had 
to put up with corvees and distant excursions and neglect their land. According to the 
testimony of the authorities, poverty reigned in the colony in the 1680s; the nobles were 
"beggars ," good-for-nothings, too proud to work the land . Many seigneurs, who were 
however commoners, pretended to live like the country gentry in France. With a few 
rare exceptions the merchants were "penniless"; too many settlers were abandoning the 
land to take to the woods. In short , only those people who worked their land seriously 
lived relatively comfortably, although many of them were ruined by the Iroquois raids at 
the beginning of the 1690s. This population readily proved independent, even 
rebellious. Bishop Saint-Vallier detected "abuses" in it, which he endeavoured to 
correct , although nothing was very serious. Besides, many of the faults for which this 
newborn nation was reproached were soon to be considered the very qualities that would 
ensure its survival. 

Eventful years 
In 1682 the king recalled Frontenac and Duchesneau. In the same year the Compagnie 
du Nord was founded to conduct the fur trade in the Hudson Bay area. This company 
was the Canadian response to the Hudson's Bay Company of London, which through its 
trading in the region of the bay for the preceding ten years threatened to get possession 
of the richest furs in the continent , those from the northwest. Le Moyne d'Iberville 
distinguished himself in fighting for this company, which until 1697 had to carry on 
trade and war at the same time. Again in 1682 the Iroquois attacked the Illinois, a tribe 
that was allied with the French. This breach of the peace caused great anxiety in the 
colony, as did the rumour of other hostile intentions attributed to the Five Nations. At 
an assembly convoked by the new governor, Le Febvre de La Barre, it was decided that a 
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punitive expedition was necessary. La Barre played for time; in 1684, after an attack by 
the Senecas on Fort Saint-Louis-des-Illinois, he finally led an expedition as far as Anse de 
la Famine (Famine Cove) on Lake Ontario, where the Iroquois imposed a shameful peace 
upon him. 

La Barre was recalled, and his successor, Rene Brisay de Denonville, was ordered to 
avenge the honour of the French. In the summer of 1687 the governor burned down the 
Seneca villages; meanwhile, Bochart de Champigny seized a group of Onondagas, some 
forty of whom were sent to the galleys in France. The Iroquois' reprisal took two years to 
come; it was the massacre of Lachine. Many other localities were attacked by the 
Iroquois. In 1693 Champigny spoke of the ruins caused by the "enemies" - that is to say, 
the Iroquois - "above Trois-Rivieres," for example. 

During all these years, which were marked by quarrelling between governors and 
intendants - at least until Champigny's arrival in 1686 - Bishop Laval for his part had 
not been content with laying the foundations of the Canadian Church, but had 
successfully begun building it. In 1688, the year in which his successor arrived in the 
colony, "Monseigneur l'Ancien," as he was henceforth called, could have presented the 
following statistics: the number of parishes had grown from 5 in 1659 to 3 5; the number 
of priests, regular and secular, had increased from 5 to 102, and of nuns from 32 to about 
97 . Of the 33 secular priests in the colony 13 were Canadian, and 50 of the nuns in the 
diocese had been born in Canada. In addition, religious and secular clergy were carrying 
on the missionary work; the Gospel was being preached to more and more distant tribes, 
still with the same zeal. But if the Canadian Church continued to be a missionary 
church, it was no longer a mission church. Bishop Laval, its first head, had made it, as 
we should say today, a national church. And if he had had to resist the civil authority 
more than once, in particular in the matters concerning the trade in spirits and the 
parishes, he was none the less respected and esteemed by all, having "great influence [on 
the population] because of his character and his reputation for saintliness," according to 
Denonville . 

Bishop Saint-Vallier's episcopate was marked from the beginning by the bishop's 
quarrels with the directors of the Seminaire de Quebec. Under Bishop Laval the pastoral 
charges were attached to the seminary; Bishop Saint-Vallier wanted them to be attached 
to him directly. The dispute was settled by the king in 1692; from then on the seminary 
would no longer be anything but an institution for training future priests. Monseigneur 
l'Ancien accepted with great resignation the king's decision, which altered his dearest 
work to such a degree as to make it unrecognizable. 

Otherwise, Bishop Saint-Vallier showed great pastoral zeal and great charity. In this 
respect it must be noted that he was the founder of the Hopital-General de Quebec 
(1693) and that he contributed to the founding of the Hopital-General de Montreal 
(1694), two institutions that took in the poor, the invalid, the sick or aged of the whole 
colony. And the poor were more and more numerous in this country "half ruined by the 
war" which had been raging since 1689. Numerous too were the "habitants crippled by 
the war," the "poor widows," and the children who "had difficulty in getting something 

" to eat . 
Since the massacre of Lachine the Iroquois had resumed their bloody raids into the 

colony; moreover, the war of the League of Augsburg, which was declared in 1689, gave 
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the English the opportunity to show up in New France after the raids launched on New 
England by Frontenac at the beginning of 1690. (The old governor had been sent back ro 
the colony the preceding year). In May 1690 Sir William Phips seized Port-Royal; in 
October he besieged Quebec with thirty-four ships . To his call for surrender, Frontenac 
made a proud reply; Quebec remained in French hands. After that, except in the 
Hudson Bay region, Acadia , and Newfoundland, where Le Moyne d'Iberville upheld 
the French cause all by himself and carried the war victoriously, the French and English 
did not confront each other except during an English attempt against La Prairie in 1692 . 
The New England settlers were content ro arm the Iroquois and send them against the 
colony. For their part the French planned two sea-borne expeditions, one against New 
York ( 1689) , the other against Boston ( 1697) , which were not carried out; however, they 
did successfully carry out two offensives inro Iroquois terrirory early in 1693 and in the 
summer of 1696. The Treaty of Ryswick , signed in 1697, put an end ro this terrible war, 
and in 1701 the "Peace of Montreal,"signed by the Five Nations Confederacy, ensured 
for the colony a little badly needed peace. 

The war of the League of Augsburg made evident the growing difficulty that the 
inhabitants of Canada were encountering in defending a territory as vast as New France. 
Did not d'Iberville's extraordinary journeys, from Hudson Bay ro Acadia , from Acadia 
to Newfoundland, then from Newfoundland to Hudson Bay, make clear the extreme 
mobility that was needed to ward off dangers everywhere they appeared and to strike the 
enemy before he struck you? To march on Massachusetts or New York or the Mohawk 
villages in the middle of the winter; or else, to set off for the Mississippi or Lake 
Superior . . . Beyond any doubt, despite the courage and endurance of her soldiers, 
militiamen, and coureurs des bois, this colony was becoming too big and roo fragile . 
And at that moment , ro protect a territory that was already too vast - even though it was 
no longer possible ro protect Acadia properly - another colony, Louisiana, had ro be 
founded (in 1700) ro contain the Eng lish , it was said, and to prevent them from 
becoming the masters of all America "sooner or later. " 

14 



I 

The Origins 

At the very beginning of our recorded history we encounter a legend (St. Brendan), a 
falsification (the Zeno brothers), an unconfirmed hypothesis (Irish monks in 
Newfoundland in the 10th century), and the still very little known odyssey of the 
Vikings. If we may be certain of the presence of the Vikings on our coasts around the year 
1000, much still has to be discovered to solve the mystery surrounding their comings 
and goings, in particular in the marvellous region that was Vinland. 

It was after Christopher Columbus's discovery that the existence of a New World -
the American continent - was known in Europe. The Vikings had reached it somewhat 
accidentally in the course of their sailing from one island to another; for his part 
Columbus had run up against it as an obstacle between Europe and the Indies, which he 
thought he could reach by going west. 

Besides, it took a certain time to realize even approximately just how big this obstacle 
was, and above all to be convinced of the existence between Asia and Europe of a hitherto 
unknown continent. Was there not a passage somewhere through this continent that 
would give access to Asia, the Indies, and Cathay (China) if one kept pushing on to the 
West? 

It was in an attempt to find that passage that the first expeditions pushed off, in the 
hope that it would provide European merchants with a faster and safer route towards the 
trading posts of Asia. 

In the name of England John Cabot (Giovanni Caboto) made two voyages, in 1497 
and 1498, and inspected part of the northeastern coast of America, although we do not 
know exactly what his itinerary was in one or the other year nor at what points on the 
shore he landed. In 1500 and 1501 Portugal in its turn sent an explorer, Gaspar Corte
Real; again it is very difficult to say where he went, except that he seems to have 
followed the coast of Labrador and put in on the northern part of the island of 
Newfoundland. 
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After 1501 Europe appears to have lost interest in the New-Found Land , abandoning 
it to the codfishermen who rushed to its waters every year. 

Continuing exploration at the latitude of Newfoundland later became almost 
exclusively France's business. In 1524, on the order of Francis I, Giovanni da Verrazzano 
explored the American coast from Florida or North Carolina to Newfoundland ; in 1528 
he undertook a second voyage of exploration, from which he did not return. France had 
not found, any more than had England or Portugal, the famous passage to Cathay. Spain 
too had tried its luck at it in 1524-25 with Estevao Gomes (Esteban Gomez) , without 
any greater success . 

The search that had been undertaken by Verrazzano was continued by Jacques Cartier 
from 15 34 to 15 36 . With him the New-Found Land began tO deliver up its secrets: in 
15 34 Cartier sailed around the gulf and took possession of the country at Gaspe in the 
name of the king of France; in 15 3 5 he discovered the St. Lawrence and sailed up it as far 
as Stadacona (Quebec) and Hochelaga (Montreal), before spending the winter near 
Stadacona. The explorer brought back from his two voyages an account that was precise 
and entertaining, despite its apparent dryness. 

Thanks to Cartier more than anyone else, and thanks to his first two voyages much 
more than to Jean-Frarn;ois de La Rocque de Roberval's attempt at colonization, the 
lands of Canada , Hochelaga, the Saguenay - in short New France - came into history. 

The possibility of finding a passage to Cathay through the American continent 
continued to preoccupy many European sailors. This time they looked for it up in the 
Arctic. Two Englishmen, Martin Frobisher and John Davis made two voyages of 
exploration there, the first in 1577 and 1578, the other in 1585, 1586, and 1587: 
Frobisher entered the bay that bears his name, as well as Hudson Strait, and Davis 
entered the strait to which his name is attached . 

In the meantime another Englishman , Humphrey Gilbert, who was fascinated by 
America, wanted to establish a colony there; to that end he had obtained letters patent in 
1578 and was preparing a program for colonization in collaboration with some of the 
leading Catholics in the kingdom . His project was not realized. At the same time a 
Frenchman, Troilus de La Roche de Mesgouez, provided with letters patent in 1577 and 
1578, was also vainly trying to transport settlers to America. In January 1598 he was 
named lieutenant general of New France; finally, in that same year, he founded on Sable 
Island a settlement, which in the course of the winter of 1602-03 was rocked by tragic 
events (sedition, murders); the eleven survivors were repatriated for good in the spring 
of1603. 

Pierre Du Gua de Monts was ready to take over from La Roche de Mesgouez. Having 
been named lieutenant general of New France at the end of 1603, he would attempt to 
establish a colony in Acadia, first on the Ile Sainte-Croix (1604-05), then at Port-Royal 
(1605-07) . When they were forced to give up the latter settlement in 1607 , Du Gua 
and Samuel de Champlain turned towards the St. Lawrence . On 3 July 1608 Champlain 
founded Quebec and undertook to build a habitation there. 

After much searching and many setbacks the unbroken history of New France began. 
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While waiting for Columbus ... 

During the seven years that their marvellous voyage lasted, according to legend, St. 
Brendan and his monks went from one wonder co another, not co say from one miracle to 
another. The iconography of the late Middle Ages has preserved traces of them in which 
we can see how easily the popular imagination accepted the simultaneous existence of 
mythological beings, supernatural forces, and saints with extraordinary powers. 

If the Irish monks did not reach America, the Vikings for their part did arrive there 
around the year 1000, coming from Greenland. Documentary proof remains of their 
short stay on the Atlantic coast: the "Saga of Erik the Red" and the "Saga of the 
Greenlanders," two accounts relating their American adventures, to which it will 
perhaps be necessary one day to add the recently discovered map of Vinland (1440), the 
authenticity of which has not yet been established. 

Except for the Vikings no European seems to have landed in America before 
Christopher Columbus. The voyage attributed to the Zeno brothers, who are supposed 
co have gone as far as Nova Scotia around 1380 after putting in at several islands, is a 
pure fabrication; that did not prevent the map that supposedly recorded their discoveries 
from being accepted as authoritative for nearly a century and a half, despite its non
existent islands with the fanciful names, and even from inspiring the idea, it seems, of 
looking for a northwest passage. 
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Saine Brendan (circa 484-5 77) and his 
Monks ar Sea Encounrer a Siren, Meer a 
Holy Man Floating on the Sea, and Their 
Ship is A cracked by Sea Monsters; 
woodcuts; 6.1x8.8 cm., 6.1x8.9 cm., 6 
x 8 cm. (images). 

In Saint Brendan. Legend. Sank! Brandos 
Leben. Ulm: Johann Zainer, 1499, pp. 
aiii", bi ii, ci'' (derails). 

According co a medieval legend , around 
the year 560, in the course of a long 
voyage filled wirh marvellous and pro
digious evenrs, Saint Brendan and some 
Irish monks were supposed co have visited 
some astonishing countries in rhe Atlan
tic. Some people believed that rhey had 
discovered America . 
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1 
Extract from the "Saga of the Green
landers ," probably written around the 
year 1200 . 

Jn it is cold the story of the Vikings who, 
around the year 1000, under the leader
ship ofLeifr Eiriksson , landed on the east 
coast of North America. They spenr the 
winrer at a place where grapevines grew: 
"Lei fr gave the counrry a name that was 
suggested by its natural qualities and 
called it Vinland (Wineland) ." 
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Srofnun Arna Magnussonar,Reykjavik , 
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[The Vinland map of rhe world, circa 
1440 ]; anonymous; col. ms.; 30 x 40 cm. 

, .. 

This is perhaps rhe oldest carrographic 
document concerning the ew World . 
Vinland, rhe region of North America 
discovered by rhe Vikings, appears in ir in 
rhe upper left-hand corner. The aurhenric
iry ofrhis document is, however, ques
tioned roday by several hisrorians and 
carrographers. 
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Septentri1111(1/i11111 Pctrti11111 ova 'Iab11/a. 
[157'! ]; Nicolo Zeno; map prinred from 
woodblock; 18.8 x 26.2 cm. 

/11 Claudius Ptolemaus. La Ge11grafit1 di 
Clt11•dio TiJ/omeo .... Venetia: Giordano 
Ziletti, 1574 . 

Published in 1558, rhis map, which 
relares to the alleged discoveries of the 
Zeno brothers, misled geographers and 
sailors for more than a cencury. The 
brothers, l icolO and Antonio Zeno, from 
Venice, did not visit ova Scotia and 
certain other islands in the orth Atlantic 
around 1380, as a book published in 1588 
by a member of the Zeno family let it be 
believed. 
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England and Portugal 

After the discovery of America by Christopher Columbus, John Cabot , an Italian in the 
service of England, was the first person to explore the northeast coast of the continent. 
On 5 March 1496 King Henry VII had granted him letters patent authorizing him to 
take possession in the name of the Crown of the lands that he might discover. 

Cabot had drawn up a map of the coast that he had explored . That map is lost , but we 
have Juan de La Cosa's, which bears the date of 1500 and which is supposed to have been 
made in part after Cabot's. In any event La Cosa's map is the first known portrayal of the 
northeast coast of America. 

Sebas tian Cabot, John 's son, was for his part in charge of an expedition that had the 
mission of discovering a passage to the northwest in 1508 or 1509. Our information 
about this voyage is rather poor in actual fact, since it comes from some people who 
wrote several years later. One of them , Pietro d 'Anghiera (alias Peter Martyr), was 
perhaps a fri end and table companion of Sebastian , but he is scarcely more explicit 
because of that. 

Meanwhile, in 1500 and 1501 , Gaspar Corte-Real had made two voyages of 
discovery, the memory of which was preserved for a fairly long time: a map from 1520 
represented North America as an island, which was called "Terra de Corte-Real"; and in 
1502 another map , Cantino's, called Newfoundland 'Terra del Rey de Portuguall" 
("Country of the King of Portugal"). 
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Lerrers parent for a voyage ro discover new 
lands gramed John Cabor and his rhree 
sons by rhe king of England, Henry Vil, 
ar Wesrminster on 5 March 1496. 

The following year the IrnlianJohn Cabor 
ser out on a voyage during which he 
explored pare of the east coasr of North 
America. 
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Public Record Office, London, England: 
Chancery, Warrants for the Great Seal , 
Series II , C 82/146, no.6. 



[Mai ofcheworld], 1500;JuandeLa 
Cosa; copy; 37. 5 x 40.8 cm. 

In [Duke of Alba]. i\!apas Espailo/es de 
America. Siglos xv-xvii. Madrid: 195 l. 
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This map, of which only the part relative 
ro orrh America is reproduced here, is 
the first known representation of the 
northeastern coast of America. The part of 
this coast that was visited by the explorer 
John Cabot in 1497 is marked on it by 
English flags and by the phrase "mar 
descubierro por inglese" (sea discovered by 
the English). 
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UBER SEXTVS. 
wum montm 11aturam re optimeallerc lattarcnt:quadnglntt re Iequas fbid'e 1U1a 110, 
lh trarportttos prztcr opfnionem conqaeruorur. 

TERTIE DECADIS UBER SEXTVS. 

11
IC PHILOSOPHANDVM EST PARVMPER BEATISSIMH 
pater 8C a cofmographia digredfendum ad naturz archanorum caof11 
Dccurrerc ad cxddcotcm ibf maria aclad e montfbua torrmtcs dcla;11: 
bantar:omncsuno oro przdicant.Proptaea trahor ego in ambfgaam 
quo nam aqaz illz tcndaot:qu:c rotate acpcrpctao traltuaborfcntc .flu 
ant acluti fagteotes ad ocddeotcm in de nunqi rcddftutz:neqJ ocddcn1 

proptcrca magi• rcplcatur:ncqJ orlcns cwcacrur .Siad crnrrii cu tcndere denatura gra 
ufum dfxttfmus: citrun<JJ lineamec zqufnoaialcm aolaerimua:atf pbuf<JJ aiunt:qaod 
ccntrumdabiturtottantaromqJcspaxaqnarum~quzacdrcanfcrentfarcpcri.cturmadil 
dlHutfoncm ucrillmllem qui ca littora pcrluftrarunt przbmtnallam putant plzrf<JJ aa = 
ftas cc fauctt fo angtdo fiauall magnz illiustcllurfa qui dfximuattalia oauplo maforts 
ab cxddcntecubz infalz:quz rapfdaa has aq~• obforbcaot:~ in de ad ocx:idcntcm fllaa 
emittant:quo ad orientem noftram redeaot:alil dfamt ad feptentrfonem. Volant non:: 
nalli claufum cc Onum ilium magnz telluris:tmdereqi ad feptctrfonem a tctgocabz fta 
Vf fep.tcntrfonale1 te.rraa qua a gladale drciireptt mare fabartlocompleaatm:ffotqJ lllW 
uerfs Uttora ilia c:ootigua:undc credunt eaa aqu11 obklhunagnz tdloria drcumagi: ut 
fn fluminibas Ucet confpfcere ripamm gyris fefe obicttitfbm :fed hoc mint me quadrac 
Eodem nam<JJ modo:nonacri tamcn: fed lnd ftucrc ad oddcntcaqaas pcrpctao lapfa 
inq1dant:quf gladalc1teotarantora1:8' ocddcntem poftes fecatf font. Scnrtatus eft eas 
Seballfanus quid am c:abotus gcaerc uenetua:fed a parcntibas to brftiniam fnfalam ten$ 
dentibua:ad moria cft acnetorum:quf commcrdi c:aufs krrsrum omnfum four hofpftca 
tranfport1ta1 pene fofans.Dao fa fibi naufgls proprfa pccaofa fn britiofa fpfa fnftnndt =.tie 
tie primo tendena cum bomfofbas tcrcenhlm ad feptcotrionem donec etf.uit fuUo mcll* olt*. 
fc uaftas repetcrit glad.a let molea pelago natantea: 8C lucem fcre perpetwm:tdluretamc 
libera gelu lfquefa&. Quare coaaua fult uti aft ads ucrttre 8' oc:ddetem fequf:tetedit 
') tamen ad meridfem littore fefe fncuru11nte:vt berculd freti Lttltudlois fcre graduc cq 
rit ad ocddcntcmqJ profelhls tanmm eft: atcubam fnfulam a lzua loogitudfne graduii 
pme parem babaerit.11 ca Uttora pcrcurrcn1 quzbaallfo1 appellamt:cosdc fe reperlf-
(c aquarum fed lean delapfa1 ad oc:ddetem ak:qaos aftdlanf mctfdfonaln fuaa regfo 
net sdnaalgaotea in ueniunt.crgo non modo nttffimiliaa:fed neceO"arfocoocladcndti 
cft:uafto1 inter ntri<J ignot:tm baltmua tellurcm facerc hyatur.qaf ufam przbdtaquf1 
ab orientccadcotibus to ocddcntcm:qusa arbltror fmpulfu calorum drcularitcr agf in 
gymmdrca tct'1'%globum:nonsutcm demogorgone anhelantcuomf abforbcriqJutno 
DUlli fcnl'crooc:quodfnftnxu& rcfluxu lbr:fan stJ'entiredaretur .Baccall:fos cabottus fpfe 
terras illauppcllsuft:eo 'l in carom pclago tanbm te(.>Crft magnorum quorundam pff$ 
dum:tinnoe emulandam:ficuocatorum ab indlgcois:multftudfnem: ut ctfam illi nauf qaerc '* 
gia in terdumdetardarent. E!ansm region ii homfnes pclUbut tan tam coopcrtos rcperfe c:elllot. 
bat:radoofshaud quaqJexpcrtce.Vtfornm fnc1Tcregionibu1copiam fngcntcm refrrt ~Ulb' ac 
quf 8' tpa pffdbm actcantar.Ioter denfa nam) pifclum illorum agmfna fefeimmergiit tf. 
nO: 8C ffngulo• an gall complcxos:ungufbasqJ inter fquam31 fmmJffis tn;tcrram raptit 
& commeduut:proptcrea mfnime noxfos bomfnlbu1vrfos eeait.Orichalcu' i plzrfaqi fflatnlpff 
Joda(euidiffc apud inoqlaa przdiant.Familfarem babc:o domi abotum Jpfum 8Ccon:ii dbfarff,. 
rubc:rnalem fnterdam:uocatua of~ ex britannla a rege noftro cathoUco po ft mrrid ma 
loris britaoizrcgis mo~cm con~! noftct eft;expc&trqJ indfca ut naulgia fib~ pare 

Pierro Martire d 'Anghie ra. De orbe no110 

Decades. [Alcala: lmpressal in concubernio 
Arnaldi Guillelmi, 1516), sig g 6 r. 

In this passage d 'Anghiera mentions the 
voyage chat Sebastian Cabot embarked 
upon in 1508 or 1509 in the Arctic 
regions, looking for a passage leading to 
Asia: "First he sailed sufficiently far to the 
Norch that even in the month of July large 
ice fie lds could be seen floating on the sea 
and it was daylight almost continually." 

New York Public Lib rary, Rare Books and 
Manuscripts Division, Astor, Lenox and 
Tilden Foundations, New York , ew 
York, U.S.A. 
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[The "Canrino" map of the world, 1502]; 
anonymous; copy; 96,7 x 105,6 cm, 
l 11 Henry Harisse. Les Corte-Real et /em's 
1•oiages a11 0111•ea11-l\!011de. Paris: E. 
Leroux, I 83. 

This document, which is attributed ro 
Alberro Canrino, represents under the 
name "Terra <lei Rey de porrugual l "rhe 
land discovered in 1500-0 l by rhe 
Portuguese explorer Gaspar Corre-Real. 
Ir is thought ro be rhe island of 

ewfound land, 
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Public Archives of Canada, arional Map 
Collection, Ottawa, The original is in the 
Biblioteca Estense, Modena, Italy, 



I 

F ranee and Spain 

After England and Portugal it was France's turn to take an interest officially in North 
America. Francis I had recourse to the Florentine Giovanni da Verrazzano , who 
explored the coast in 1524 from Florida (or perhaps North Carolina) to Newfoundland . 
Upon his return Verrazzano submitted a report to the king, a good Italian version of 
which (the Cellere manuscript) has been preserved. 

In 1526 Verrazzano was preparing a new voyage: on 11 May in anticipation of his 
absence he chose his brother Gerolamo and Zanobis de Rousselay as his attorneys. The 
deed, which is written in French, is signed "Janus Verrazanus" - the L-itin form of his 
name. 

Verrazzano was not to leave again for America until 1528. In the preceding year 
Maggiolo had made a map of the coastline that the Florentine had explored in 1524; the 
placenames on it are in Italian, and the whole area is named "Francesca." 

Spain sent an expedition to the north under the leadership of a Portuguese , Esteban 
Gomez, who was charged with the mission of discovering a passage across the continent 
somewhere between Florida and Newfoundland . In 1524-25 Gomez made the same 
voyage of exploration as Verrazzano. Ribero's magnificent map of 1529 shows a "Tiera de 
Estava Gomez," which corresponds pretty well to present-day New England and Nova 
Scotia. This map, moreover, constitutes, as it were, a summary of the voyages of 
exploration previous to Jacques Cartier 's. 
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Lerrer from Giovanni da Verrazzano to the 
king of France , Francis 1, relating his 
voyage ro orth America , 8 July 1524 . 

Verrazzano had visited the spor where the 
city of New York is situated roday: "Sire, 
we named rhis land Angouleme, from rhe 
name rhar you bore formerly when you 
were in a less fortunate scare. " 

28 

.Pierpont Morgan Library, New York, 
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Power of arrorney given by Giovanni da 
Verrazzano ro his brorher Gerolamo and 
Zanobis de Rousselay, 11 May 1526. 

Verrazzano was rhe firsr European ro sail 
along rhe ease coasr of Norrh America 
from Florida ro ewfound land. This 
voyage was made in 1524 under rhe 
official patronage of France . 
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Archives deparremenrales de la Seine
Maririme , Rauen, France: Serie E, rabel
lionage de Rauen, "meuble, " fol . 11-12 . 
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[Map of the world, 1529 ]; Gerolamo da 
Verrazzano; ms.; 129.6 x 259.2 cm. 
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Of the map of the world prepared by 
Gerolamo da Verrazzano, only the east 
coast ofNorrh America is reproduced 
here. His brother, Giovanni da Verraz
zano, sailed along it in 15 24 in the hope of 
discovering a passage to Asia. 
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Biblioteca Aposrolica Vaticana , Vatican 
City. 
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"Carra Universal. .. 15 29 e Seujlla"; Diogo 
Ribero; copy; 58.2 x 139.4 cm. Repro
duced from rhe original .. . by W. Griggs , 
London [ 1886]. 

The Spanish cosmographer Ribero rook 
into account the explorations previous ro 
Jacques Carrier's, particularly rhe expedi
tion led by Esteban Gomez, who sailed 
along the Norrh American coast from 
Florida ro Cape Race in 1524-25. ew 
England and ova Scotia are marked on it 
under the name "liera de Estevii Gomez." 
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I 

The discovery of the St. Lawrence 

In 15 34 Francis I entrusted Jacques Cartier with continuing the explorations that had 
been begun by Verrazzano. The commission granted the sailor from Saint-Malo has not 
been found, but a payment order discloses the objective of his voyage: "to discover 
certain islands and lands where it is said that there must be great quantities of gold and 
of other precious things." 

In 15 3 5 Cartier again sailed for the "New Lands." Of his first two voyages we are 
fortunate to possess the Brief recit, & succincte narration ... , published in Paris in 1545. 
Indeed, on 17 August Cartier very briefly and very succinctly noted down entering the 
great river of Hochelaga (the St. Lawrence) - which he had just discovered and which 
would take him far inland. 

At Stadacona (Quebec) Cartier left behind the Grande Hermine and the Petite Hermine, 
which were probably very much like the ship with which Descelliers decorated his 1546 
map. Going up the river on board the Emerillon, Cartier and some of his men were very 
well received at Hochelaga (Montreal) by the Iroquois who were living there at that 
time . 

Cartier had discovered the St . Lawrence and had been the first to penetrate deeply into 
the interior of the continent; it was not he , however, but Jean-Franc,;ois de La Rocque de 
Roberval who, on 15 January 1541 , was commissioned by the king to found a settlement 
"in the aforementioned countries of Canada and Ochelaga." 
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Exrracr from rhe "original ledgers of rhe 
savings accounts" concerning the payment 
of rhe sum of 6,000 livres given co Jacques 
Carrier by the king of France to enable 
him to "discover certain islands and lands 
where ir is said char rhere must be great 
quanriries of gold and of other precious 
things," March 1533. 

Carrier explored the Gulf of Sr. Lawrence 
rhe following year and ar Gaspe cook 
possession in rhe name ofrhe king of 
France of rhe newly discovered country. 
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manuscrirs, Paris, France: Fonds fran~ais, 
15628, fol. 2 l3v, 214. 



~ BRIEF RECIT, & 
f uccin8e narration, de la nauiga
ti on fai8e es yfles de Canada, Ho
chelage & Saguenay & autres, auec 
particulieres meurs, lan~aige, & ce
rimonies des habitans d' 1celles: fort 
deleClable a veoir. 

Avcc priuilege 
On Ju umd ci 'Paris au ftcond pillitr tn la grand 
(a/It Ju 'Palais' & tn la rut ntufut :J(oftrtdamt a 
f m_(tignt J, It/cu Jt friia, par 'Ponct 'l(ojftt Ji8 
Faucluur , & <:Anthoint It Cine Jrtrts 

Jacques Cartier. Brief recit , & s11cci11cte 
narration .... Paris: 
Librairie Tross , 1863. leaves [xvii), 9 rv. 

If 45 · 

On 17 Augusc 1535 Carcier nored down 
his entrance inro rhe grear river of 
Hochelaga (rhe Sr. Lawrence) , rhe mouch 
of which he had jusc discovered: "The 
aforesaid Indians have assured us rhar rhis 
is rhe way ro and rhe beginning of rhe 
grear river of Hochelaga and che rome co 
Canada ." 
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Cartier sailed up rhe river ro rndacona 
(Quebec) and Hochelaga (Monrreal) 
before spending che winrer near 
Sradacona . 



Nous rageafmes lefdiCles terr.es du Su depuis 
lediCl iour iufques au mardy que le vent vint 
Onaift, & meifmes le cap au Nord pour aller 
querir lefdites haultes terres que voyons, & 
no• eftas la trouuafmes lefdid:es terres vnyes 
& baffes vers la mer, & les montaignes deuers 
le Nort par fus lefdid:es haultes terres gifant 
icelles terres, Eft, & Onaift vng cart de Sur 
Onaift, Et par les sauuaiges que auions, nous 
a efte did que ceftoic le commencement du 
Saguenay & terre habitable. Et que de la ve 

b 

noit le cuyure rouge qu'ilz appellet caignet -
daze. 11 ya entre les terres du Su & celles du 
Nort, enuiron trente lieues, & plus de deux 
cens braf.fes de _perfond & nous ont lefdidz 
Sauuaiges certiffie eflre le chemin, & comen
cement du grit Silenne de Hochelaga & che
min de Canada: lequel alloit touftours en e
ftroiffent iufques a Canada, puis q l'on treu
ue l'aue.douke qui va fi loing que iamais ho
me h'auroit efte iufques au bout qu'ilz euf
fent ouy, & que autre paffaige n'y auoit que 
par bateaulx. Et voyant leur dire & qu'ilz af
fermoien~ n) auoir aucre paa:-aige, ne voul~t 
led- capp1tame paffer oultre tufques a auotr 
veu le retie de ladiCl:e terre & cofte deuers le 
No~t , qu'il auoit obmis veoir depuis la Baye 
fainCl: Laurens pour aller veoir la 

1

terre du Su 
pour veoir s'il y auoit aucun .paffaige. 
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Public Archives of Canada, Library, 
Onawa ( egarives nos. C l l3344 ro 
c l l3346). 



[Map of che world], 1546; Pierre Descel
liers; copy; 65.2 x 81.8 cm. 

/11 Ed me Frarn;ois Jomard. Les 111om1111ents 
de la geographie .... Paris: Kaeppelin Q. 
Vollaire, 1854. 

This exrracr from Descelliers's map repre
sents a ship which was probably similar ro 
chose of che French explorers at the rime, 
particularly ro Jacques Carrier·s Grande 
Hermine. 
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Public Archives of Canada, Narional Map 
Collection, Orrawa, The original is in the 
John Rylands University Library of Man
chester, Manchester. England . 



La Jerra de Horhelagc1 el/a ova F1·a11cia, 
[1556]; Giovanni Battista Ramvsio; map 
printed from woodblock; 26. 7 x 36. 7 cm. 

/11 Giovanni Bacrisca Ramvsio. Jl,rzo 
vo/1!/11e dtlle 11aviga1 ioni el viaggi .... 
Venecia: ell a scamperia de Givnci, 
1565, pp.446-447. 

This document shows che warm welcome 
received by Jacques Cartier and his men ac 
che Iroquois village of Hochelaga (Mont
real) ac che beginning ofOccober 1535. 
Cartier named che nearby mounrain 
Mounr Royal. 
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Public Archives of Canada, Narional Map 
Colleccion, Ottawa ( MC 1908). 



Commission from King Francis I appoint
ing La Rocque de Roberval "lieurenanr 
general, head, leader and captain" of rhe 
undertaking intended for Canada , wirh 
aurhoriry ro "make decisions, enjoin, and 
order in all marrers char he will consider 
robe good, useful, and firring," Fon
tainebleau, 15January 1541. 

In 1542 Roberval builraserrlemenrar 
Charlesbourg-Royal on Cap-Rouge, bur 
his attempt ar establishing a colony las red 
only a few monrhs. 
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Archives narionales, Paris, France: Fon<ls 
anciens, serie K , 1232 , piece 31. 
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New France in the middle of the sixteenth century 

In the middle of the sixteenth century, thanks in large measure to Verrazzano, Cartier, 
and Roberval, New France - or if one wishes, North America - was relatively well 
known. Descelliers's 1546 map shows fairly accurately the Gulf of St. Lawrence, Gaspe 
Peninsula, Chaleur Bay, Anticosti Island, and the St . Lawrence River; on it are also 
mentioned Canada, Hochelaga, the Saguenay. What progress in less than half a century! 

America - and South America still more than North America - henceforth had a large 
place in the economy of Europe. In all the ports one could witness the departure and the 
return of the ships which regularly crossed the Atlantic, and already these voyages were 
no longer perceived as much as they had been previously as superhuman odysseys or 
perilous exploits. 

Despite her great youth New France had made her entry straight into history; is it not 
true that in his Histoire 1miverselle du Monde published in Paris in 15 72, the Sieur Frarn;ois 
de Belleforest devoted a chapter to her entitled: "Des Terres Neufves . De la nouvelle 
France, contenant Hochelaga, Canada, Saguenai, & la Floride, & des peuples qui y 
habitent" ("On the New-Found Lands. On New France, including Hochelaga, Canada, 
Saguenay, and Florida, and on the peoples who live there")? 

In 1563 on a map by Bertelli and in 1566 on one by Zaltieri, Acadia herself appeared 
under the name of "Larcadia." 
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[Map ofrhe world], 1546; Pierre Descel
liers; copy; 65.2 x 81.8 cm. 

I 11 Ed me Franc:;ois Jomard. Les monuments 
de la geographie .... Paris; Kaeppelin Q. 
Vollaire, 1854. 

~ 20 ~ 

Exrracr from Descelliers's map showing 
rhe progress ma<le in knowledge of the 
North American continent in rhe middle 
of rhe sixteenth centu ry. Ir is one of rhe 
earliesr represenrarions of Canada, from 
rhe Gulf of St. Lawrence ro H ochelaga 
(Monrreal), wirh the derails and names 
( aguenay, Gaspe, ere.) given by Carrier 
and Roberval. 
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Public Archives of Canada, National Map 
Colleccion, Onawa. The original is in che 
John Rylands University Library of Man
chester, Manchester, England. 
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Departure for the New World from a 
European Port; engraved by Theodor de 
Bry ( 1528-98) afrer Le Moyne; engrav
ing; l6. Ix 19.3 cm. (image). 

/11 Theodor de Bry. [America. pc. 4. 
Larin]. Americae pars quarta . Sive. i11sig-
11is & admfranda historia de repena prim/1111 
Occide11tali India .... Francoforci: Typis I. 
Feyrabend, impensis T. de Bry, 1594. 
Plare I. 

~ 21 ~ 

In the middle of rhe sixreenrh cenrury British Library, London, England. 
ships sailed regularly in rhe direction of 
America from rhe European pons on rhe 
Atlantic. Some went tO Newfoundland tO 

fish for cod. The narural resources and 
riches of the American concinenr - chiefly 
chose of Sou ch America - were rhe cause of 
chis sea traffic. 
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( C-'~r\\.i cr;-~~L~,; ~~·"~~ 
Dt·H IS T 0 IRE 

VNIVERSELLE· 
I • 

DV MONDE, 
coNTEN ANT L'E NTIERE DESCRIPTION 

& fimar ion des ·quatrc parries de la rerre,la diuifio & cficn
due d'vne chacunc Region & Prouincc.d'icclles. 

Enftmb/ef ,,igint (7' p•rti~ulim1mre1m,l1ix, cou.ftumu, rrli,gi11', (7' urmrmitr 
dt uum /rs n•mns,cr ptuplts f"' 'l"i rUts font fi11iirft1. 

DIVIS££ EN .QS ATRE LlVRf.S. 

P4'f Fr.tnrou de Btlleforefl Comingeoil. 

Nouucllcmcnt augmcntcc & illuflrce de plufieurs nations 
• . & prouin,cs par le mefmc Authcur. 

A PARIS.' 
thcz Gcruais Mall or, a l'Aiglc d'or 

Fran~ois de Belleforesr. L"histoire v11iver
selle dv 111011de .... Paris: ChezG. Malloc, 
1572, cicle page, p. 266. 

rue Saint Jacques. · 
I f 7 2., 

AVE C P It IV l LEG. E D V R 0 Y. 

The third chapcer of chis work deals wich 
"On che ew-Found Lands. On New 
France, including Hochelaga, Canada , 

aguenay, & Florida, & on che peoples 
who live there. " 
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D E S T E. It R. E S N I: V F V E S. 
JJt hi 1N#11tf1t Fr4Mf . t1nt11U1Jt H1(htl.tg1, C 41wU , .r "~ 

tMi,O- /,,, Fl.ritlt, (7 Jes ft*f>~i'fMi y /,..bitt111. 
cb4f itrt triiJi nw. 

~~~~A~ Ott T pcud'bommcsyail cu'dcnollretcmpsqui nc 
~ ayent ouy parler de cc grand Pilotc & expert Ca pa- • 

~l~~t.~~~~~1:: taine de Mer. Jaques Cartier.qui du temps du grand f4'Jllt' c.,,... 
i Roy Fran~ois, & fuyuant la trace de lean Denys Nor titr txu/Jal 
~~~if m3nd(quicommei•ayditl'anmilcinq cens huiel, a- P1lotttlt111-
:":' uoit voltige le log de Canada) commen~a auffi i rafer jlrt tt1"f'· 
m'i'\;iUE:~;n Jes lillons de la mer pour faire voir a chacuo, & la gail- . 

lardife des Fran~ois, & leurinduftricau!li bien fur !'Ocean, qu'a ma-
nier !cs combatz, & Jes affaires en terre ferme. Celluy-cy f'efiant 6e a 
l'inconfiaoce d~ ondcs efmeu de fa pro pre curi~fite, & des folicimions 
de Ch3rles de Mouy feigneur de la Milleraye,& lieutenat de I' Admiral, cb.trft1 J, 
en !'an de nofl:re falut mil cinq cens trc:ntc quatre prit la route du Ponanr, Moi9 ~'!;"• 
iufqu'a tant qu'il vint a Cap de Raz, prenant port a Carpont, & Dcgrad, J.t l" m1/U

fur J'occident,pource que la cofic qui regarde le Leu<mt ell: baffe,dange· r.9t. 
reu(e,& plcine de banes, & oo to lit le pays ell: plein d'IOes telles que 
foot cell es de fainele Catherine,de Brcll:s,des Oyfeaux,& celle de Blanc 
Sablon,olt Jesfauu:iges fe cicnnent pour y pefrhcr le long de l'efie 1 mais !flt• l.t Le,,,... 
l'hyuer prrlonne ne f y arrefl:ca caufe des troidures, a ins fe retirent to us rt Fr.Dlf'ifi. 
en terre ferme,ccrchants Jes pays plus chaults & Jes mo ins expofez aux 
affaults & rigueurs de la Bife,& cc font ccux de Blac Sabi on qui en vfent 
ainli, & ceux de !•i{]e raincr Iaques,ainli nommce par le Pilotc Iaques Car 
tier,qui pefant pour le boo port quece fut quelque bone terre, n'y trou- rjlu S'.f"1"" 
uaricn que des pierres,& rochers,nompl'us qu'3 celle de blac Sablon, OU mmmetplU" 
ii oe veit que des haliers efpineux,& Jes roches routes reucfl:ues de mouf C4rti". 
k palilfante. Or eft-il chofe merueilleufe cc que lediCl: Cartier racompte 
de certain es jfles efquelz ii ne le crouua rien que des oyfeaux, & du nom 
de(quelz ilz lcs baptiterent, le nom defquclz elloient Go~etz :iinG diCl:z 
deccux du l'ays,& lcCquelz font de la grandcurd 'vnGcay,noirs'& blacs 
eecouleur.& :1yans le beccammc-vn Corbeau ., & fort aytcz :\ prendrc, 
gras a mcrueilles,& boos a manger,les autres font appell~z Margaux.qui 
font plus blancs,& plus grands que lC'S prcmiers,mai~ difficilcs a prendrt, 
a~ufe qu'1lz fe deffendent eftrangcment Ju bi.:c,& mord~nt prefque co-
me vn chic:n !ors qu'on Jes approche,& font de la grandeur d'vn oye, & 
on dit le nombrc eftre li g1·anci que toute la terre en eftoit couuerte,& 
que !es O t1 rs paffoiet des aucres llles auant pour fc vcnir paifhc fur celle 
voJ:iille, M:Us l:iin"ons ce, rile> rlefcnes pour voir ks hommes pour !cf· 
quelz noftre hilloire ell drcffce p l u~ que pour la fi ngul:iritc ny d~ au:. 
m1ux,ny des pai'f2ges,ia)oic q11e ic ne vueill~ du tout t~ire cecy, comme 
le voyam affcz nece{fairea nofl:re difcours,& .tu Lecteur plaif:iot & prouf '"'l"c' C.t,,_ 
iic:ible . En cerre fermeque Cmier el1 dc(c<.:ndu .il voit du peuplcqni !cs tur, mfapr 
~oil<: & co~noift; cc que nous auons dit ~y dd f ud ~auoir que tout cc m1m 1'ttoit1i 

\ 
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Public Archives of Canada, Library, 
Onawa (Negacives nos . C 99594 and 
c 113749). 
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JI Deseg110 clef cliscopeno de/lo not•a 
Fra11z,1 .... [Venice], 1566; Bolognino Zal
rieri; map primed from copperplare; 25.8 
x_18.5cm . 

Tl'AM01'TA~ _A. 

l\I A R E S ET E NT R I 0 NA L £ 

IN 

Acadia began ro appear on maps of rhis 
period under rhe name of "Larcadia ." 
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Public Archives of Canada, Narional Map 
Collecrion , Orrawa ( MC 6577). 



I 

Towards the Arctic 

For a long time an Englishman, Martin Frobisher, had wanted to find a passage to 
Cathay in the Northwest. During his initial voyage in 15 76 he discovered a large "strait" 
(Frobisher Bay). In 1577 and 1578 he made two more voyages, entering Hudson Strait 
by mistake during the second one. Edward Wright's map (made towards 1600) shows 
the "Frobusshers Straightes" and part of the Arctic territories ("Meta lncognita"), but 
detaches them from America to join them to Greenland. 

The same map bore mention of Davis Strait . After making three voyages, from 1585 
to 1587, in search of a northwest passage, John Davis contributed greatly to spreading 
information about the geography of this part of the world; by publishing The Worldes 
Hydrogt·aphical Discription in 1595 he opened up, as it were, the way for Henry Hudson 
and William Baffin. 

From his first voyage Frobisher had brought back a native and had even brought along 
his kayak, thus succeeding in amazing all of London and part of the kingdom; for his 
part , Davis devoted to the Eskimos one of the oldest studies that have come down to us. 
It must be admitted that for Europe in the sixteenth century the Inuit , as we call them 
today, were indeed objects of astonishment , both because of their physical appearance 
and costume and their way of life . Above all else perhaps they were the revelation and at 
the same time the symbol of a "New World ." 
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Septentrionali!lln Terramm descriptio, 
(1595 ]; Gerard Mercator; map printed 
from copperplate, hand col.; 36.4 x 38.6 
cm. 

In Gerard Mercaror. Atlas sive cosmo
graphicae .... Duisburg: [L595]. 

Map of the orth Pole, including Davis 
and Frobisher Straits. The bay shown on 
the far left seems to be Hudson Bay, even 
if we have no proof that the Europeans 
knew of its existence before Henry 
Hudson's voyages of exploration. 
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Jo~n _D~vys. The l"f/orldeJ H;,drographical 
D1smp11011. San<lrudg: I. Danis, 1595 . 
Excerpts . 

T 
WORLD ES HY ... 

DROGRAPHICAL 
Vif cription. 

· Whcreinis proucd not onelyby auahori
ticofwritcrs, but alfo by late experience: of 
trauellcrs and rcafons of fubfiantiall pro
babilitic. that the worldt in all his Zones 
Clymatsand placcs,is habitable and inhabi
ted, and the Seas like111ife vniucrfally Naui
gable without anynaturall anoyance to hin
der the fame whereby appeares that from 
England there ls a lhort and fpecdie paffage 
into the South Sd.s,to (hinit,MotHm•, Phil· 

/ipina, and I ndit1, by Northerly Nauiga
tion,to the renowne honour and be· 

nifit of her Maiefiics ftate,and 
Communalty. 

Publi!hcd by l. Dluis ofSandruilg by Dartmourb in 
the Coun1k of Dtuon. Gtn1lnna11. Anno l f' f. 

Mayi7. 

Imprinted at London by Tho
mas Dawfon dwelling at the three 

crant 1in 1/11 -.inttrtt. 
And arc there to be fold. 

IS 9 S• 

Afrer three voyages in the Arnie in the 
penod 1585-87 looking for a northwest 
pa~sage to Asia, John Davis published 
this work, which contributed greatly to 
spreading knowledge about the geog
raphy of that part of the world. 
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The worlds Hydrographicall 
bourto conceale tbat matter oflt>pb~o!!fap{Jft 
to~ tbe brttttp~cfetuatfontlf tbtit fo~UU1ate r
l!au, 31 ttfet to tbe e~cellrnc iungnnent of 
lbtes mm, tlJat pafnefullp labour 1n tbe !Jlo)i• 
ous abmtniaracion of a men gouerncb·etom• 
mon blealc, fo tbat bp CfJttn Africa antt Afia 
are p~ouen in no parer to iopne hlttb America 
~cbp to binttct d)is pall'a«e• 

By late experience to proue that America is 
an lland,and may be fay led round about 
contrary to the former obicaion. 

A Sia Africa ami Europa being p~oourll 
to be contopnrb imii an l lauo, ft no\ll re• 

lfetb to b, e knoumc bp 11JIJ11t auctbo1it1e Ame
rica is p,ourb to be liltel:l>ife an ]lanb, fo tbat 
tf)rrebp all lanb impcb1menteJ are rcmoun. 
blbic-mig{Jt b1roe t!Je DJ£R1' o~ tmmtnpnc, of 
tbis pnlfagr. ~bt fir!? €n~ll01man tbat gaue 
anp attrmpt bpon tlJe coatlrsof ~alert India 
being partc of America blas •P~ Iohn Hau
Kins knfglJt : lllbo tbm anlJ in tbat :iucmpc 
asiin manp etbm fitbinB btb anlJ !Jatb p)ooucll 
timfdfe co lie 11 man of nceUcnt c~pacup,~reac 
goummenr,anD per fret refolution.!' O) befo)e 
IJt attrmp1et1 tlJe lame ft \llasi a mamnoubt• 
full anti rcpottcb tbe ermmrfl lpmit of banger 
to faple bpon tliofe coaflcs. ~o cbat it UJas ge• 
nerallp in b)CatJ ammg b~, fucb is tlJt fio\llnrs 
tr out nactou.fo~ ~e moa pare of bi tat~er iDP 

I& 
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Difcriprion. 
It bome like q?pfcaret to at ann carpe at ot(ltr 
mmsJ ballirllell our feluts not Daring to ~ 
anp attempt (31 meane fuctJ as ate at leifureta 
fteke ttJt {tOOb of tbdt qtountrie not being a• 
np wapes lmploptb as papne; un members of 
a common ll>eale,),ben eitbtr to furtbrr O) giue 
lltte commennatlons to tbe oeferuers, l\>olD 
t!)en map @>)I) Iohn Haukins bte d?eemtO 
mbo brin~ a man of \IOOb account in bis ~otth• 
trp, of \llealtb ano great tmploPment, l'lib not• 
lllitbt?annmg fo~ tbe goot1 of bis ~ountrp, to 
p1ocure tmir,giue tba: nocalltc anb tefolure 
attempt. tl!tbofe aeps manp (Junt1)rt1sfollDm• 
tng lit(Jtns bmte m.tbe tbemfelues men of gooo 
el?etme,ann nc fo~ t:;e feruice ofber facria ma• 
teflte. 

Qnll bp tbnt {J(s attempt of America 1blt?er• 
ofWdli~dia is a pane ) 1sb.lell p~ooitct! to 
be manp 1JuntJ1ell leagues bil?ant from anp part 
of Afric o~ Europe. 

~brn ftt"ebrb ~P1 Francis Drake in b(G 
famous anti mtr renoUlntb llopa!It about tbt 
~o~ID, \ll{Jo brpatting from Plimouth l'JfmtelJ 
bis . courfe fo~ tbe ftraigf)te11 of Magillane. 
hlli1cb place was atfo rrpo)tcll to be mot? orge
rous bp reafon of t{Je continuan biolr nt cntll \lit• 
refiffable currant c~at \llag repo~ttll co lJaue 
contf11~aff 11qr. mto tbe araigbtc.s, fo tbat 
once euc_rm!:J tlJmm time maJ no mo,e ~opt 
remapnmg ~f rerumc, bditJts tbe ~m of 
ll)tf oe~. t?ra1~ of c~e paff qe, a~ia ltmeri~ , ..., 

tlf . 

Folger Shakespea re Library, Washingro n , 
D.C. , U .S.A. 



Eskimo Man; John White (known 
1585-93); watercolour; 22.7 x 16.4 cm . 
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Eskimo Woman and Baby; John Whire 
(known 1585-93); warercolour; 22. 2 x 
16.6 cm. 

These rwo drawings depicc fairly faich
ful ly rhe physical appearance and rhe 
cosrumes of rhe Eskimos ar rhe period. 
John Whire is believed ro have seen rhese 
narives while caking pare in Sir Marrin 
Frobisher's expedicion sou ch of Baffinland 
in 1577. 
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Brirish Museum, Deparrmenc of Prinrs 
and Drawings, London, England. 
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Plans and attempts at colonization 

Humphrey Gilbert dreamed of setting up a colony. Having obtained letters patent on 
11 June, 1578, he became the promoter of a settlement on the Atlantic coast and 
interested several Catholics of the realm in his plans. Among them were Sir Thomas 
Gerrard and Sir George Peckham, to whom he proposed an understanding in June 1582, 
which among other arrangements provided for the adoption of measures likely to 
encourage women to go to the New-Found Lands . 

Around the same period Troilus de La Roche de Mesgouez received in successive 
years, 1577 and 1578, two commissions authorizing him on the one hand to take 
possession of the territories "of which he could make himself master," and on the other 
hand to govern the country. Being unable to lead to their destination the two 
expeditions that he had got ready, then having been prevented by the civil war from 
carrying out his plan, he received new letters patent on 12 January 1598 and finally 
founded a settlement on Sable Island. 

All attempts at colonization in North America had failed. Now, on 18 December 
1603, Henry IV granted Pierre Du Gua de Monts the monopoly of trade with the 
Indians and the title of lieutenant general of New France, on condition that he set up 
sixty settlers a year in the country and work at converting the natives. 

Under Du Gua's authority an "Abitasion" (habitation), of which Champlain has left 
us a drawing done by himself, was built at Port-Royal. 
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Ag reemenr berween Sir Hum phrey Gil 
berr , ir George Peckham , and Sir 
Tho mas Gerrard, 5 June 1582. 

Gilberr conclud ed va ri ous ag reemenrs 
wirh Carholi c comparri ors, among ch em 
Peckham and Gerrard, wirh a view 
co fo und ing a serrl emenr on rhe ease coas r 
of N orrh Ameri ca. On 5 Aug ust 1583 he 
cook possession offi ciall y, in rhe name of 
rhe crown of Eng land, of Newfound land . 
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Public Archives of Canada, Orrawa: 
Brudenell Collecrion, MG 18 , B 18, 
pp . 1, 2, 17 . 



Lerrers parent from che king of France, 
Henry IV, appointing che Marquis de La 
Roche-Mesgouez "lieutenant general in 
che aforesaid countries of Canada, 
Hochelaga, Newfoundland, Labrador, rhe 
river of che Grear Bay ofNorumbega, and 
che lands adjoining che said provinces and 
rivers," Paris, 12 January 1598. 

In that same year La Roche founded a 
secrlemenc on Sable Jsland (ro che sourh
easc of Nova Scotia) char lasred five years . 
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Archives <leparrementales de la Seine
Maricime, Rouen, France: Regisrre du 
Parlemenc de Rouen , mars-avril 1598, 
fol. 3-10. 



19 
'DEFENSESDVROT 

PREMIERES ET SECONDES 

d tous fosfubiefls .. "utres que le fieu1de Monts 
& fas ajfocie". De tr~lfi<Juer dt PeUeter,es 
& ttutres chofe~ ""« les Sau11dges,de tejlendue 
d11 pouuuirpar Luy donne 4udit fieur de MlJnts, 
ny Je s'"f[ocier auec9ues les Eflrangers, po"r 
foubs leur nom , ou en <JUelque autre {orte & 
m4niere <JUt ce fait, trouble,. en ice/le t'ldittt 

ledit fieur de Monts & fis dlfocie~. Sur gran
des peynes. 

~~~rr~ EN RY par la grace de Dica 
Roy de France & de·N auarre. 
A nos amez & feaulx Confeil
lers, les officiers de nofi:re Ad
miraulce,de Normandie, Bre

tagne,Picardie & Guyenne: Ee a chacun 
•d' eux endroit foy:& en r efi:endue de leurs 
refforcs & iurifdillions,Salut.Nous auons 
pour beaucoup d'imporcantcs occafions, 
ordonne, commis & eftably le ficur de 

, Monts, gencilhomme ordinairc de nofi:rc 
chambrc,nofi:rc Lieutenant general, pour 
peupler & habituer les terrcs, cofi:es, & 
·pays de Lacadie , & autrcs circonuoifins, 
cn_rcftendue du quarantie[mc ciegre, iuf-

Monopoly ofrra<le with rhe Indians 
granted Pierre Du Gua de Monts by the 
king of France, H enry IV, Pa ris, 18 
December 1603. 

I 

C ij 
In 1601 de Monrs, who had been 
appointed li eutenanr general of ew 
France, tried roes tab I ish a colony in 
Acadia, firsr on Ile ainre-Croix 
( 1604-05), rhen at Porr-Royal 
( 1605-07). 
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ques ~u qu arantc fixiefi11e . Et la efiablir 
D\.)fire a.ultorirc, & autrcrnent s'y loger & 
alfcun;r: en forte quc nos fub1cts dcfor
mlis y puifient c!l:re receuz, y banter, refi
cler & crafiquer au cc les Sauuagcs habitas 
defdits lieux. Co1nmc plus cxprcffen1cnt 
nous l'auons declare par nos lcttres pa
tentes, expediees & deliurccs pour cefr 
effea audit ficur de Monts ! le 8 . iour de 
Nouembre dernier: & fuiuanc les condi
tions & articles. Moycnnanc lefquelles il 
~'efl: charge de la conduite & execution de 
ce!l:c entrcprife. Pour facilicer bquelle,& 
.a ceux qui s'y font ioints aucc luy: & lcur 
donner quelque moyen & cornmodire, 
d.'en fupportcr b.dcfpcnce:Nous auons eu 
agreable de leur pern1ettre, & a!fcurer; 
-~'il ne fcroit pennis a aucuns aucres nos 
fubiccs,qu'a ceux qui cntrcroyent en alfo
c iation aucc luy,pour faire ladite dcfpence 
.de traffiquer de Pcllctcrie, & autres n1ar
chandifos' durant dix annecs' es tertes, 
pays , ports, riuicres & aduenues de l'efien· 
due de fa charge. Cc que nous voulons 
auoir lieu. 

D '' onnea 
Paris, le 18. Dcccmbre, l'an de grace mil 
fix ccns trois. Et de nofirc rcgnele quin
ziefn1c. Ainfi figne, HENRY. 

S6 

Arch ives <lu m inisrere des Affai res 
erranghes, Paris, France: Memoi res er 
documenrs, Amerique, vol. 4, fo l. 
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A Logcmens des :irtifans. I F l'alid'ade de pic11x. 
B l'latc fo rme ou cfioit le G Le four. 

canon. H La cuifinc. 
C Le: magaCin. O Petite mai(o onrne 0 1't 

D Log,cmct du ficur dePont- 1 l'on ret iro it Jes n:i nfi !C"_s de 
graue & Chamolain. nos barquc:s;quc: de puis le 

! La forge. • ficur de Poitrincowrt fit 

rc:b:ifl:i r, ac y logca le licur 
Boulay quaod le fieur di& 
Pont s•c:n rc: uint ""France. 

P La pone de l"abimion, 
Q_ Le cc:metiere. 
R L:l riu icre. .. 

Habitation at Port- Royal; afte r a drawing 
by Samuel de C hamplain ( l 567 [' }- 16 .">5); 
line and stipple eng rav ing; IO. 9 x I 5 .4 
cm. (p late) . 

As rhe win ter spent at Sa inte-Croix in 
1604 -05 had been ve ry d iffi cu lt because 
of the severe cold and scu rvy, t he Frenc h 
dec ided to leave the p lace to go to build a 
settlement ar Po rt - Roya l in 1605 . The 
latter settlement was abandoned in 160 7 , 
the year in wh ich rhe Sie ur de Monrs's 
monopoly was revoked by rhe king. Lare r 
Port- Royal became rhe ch ief cenr re in 
Acadia. 

ariona l Li brary of Canada , Rare Books 
and Manuscr ipts Di v ision, Orrawa. 

In Samuel de C hamp la in . Les 1·oyages r/1 · 
sittr de Cha111plai11 X ai111011geois. (apitaine 
ordinaire po11r le ro;. en la llltirine. cli1·isez en 
dmx lit-res . . .. Paris: Chez Jean Ber jon, 
1613, p. 99. 
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The founding of Quebec 

When Port-Royal had to be abandoned in 1607, a search was made in 1608 off towards 
the St. Lawrence to find a place suitable for founding a permanent colony. Champlain 
sailed up the river, which he explored in 1603; on 3 July he stopped off the point of 
Quebec, which he chose as the site for a habitation - at once the embryo and the heart of 
the new colony. As he tells us himself in his Oeuvres, Champlain set his men to work 
without delay. 

Quebec was founded . 
The habitation of Quebec served as lodgings , storehouse, and fortress all together; in 

it were to be found an arms depot , a forge , and even a pigeon-house; on the upper floor 
the dwelling-quarters were surrounded with galleries that could be useful in case of 
attack. The habitation was , moreover, surrounded with a stockade and moats; access to 
it was by a drawbridge; inside it platforms had been prepared for guns. 

The habitation stood between the St. Lawrence and the cape, where the Place Royale 
is today, almost at the foot of the Cc)te de la Montagne , which links Upper Town and 
Lower Town. Being situated at the very point where the St. Lawrence suddenly narrows 
before widening out again, Champlain's fort occupied a strategic position and could 
theoretically prevent any potential enemy from pushing farther inland. 
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Samuel de Champlain. Les voyagn cit• siel'I" Champlain gives an accounr of the 
de Cha111plai11 Xai11to11geois. rapitai11e founding of Quebec, 3 July 1608. 
01di11aire po11r le ro;. en la 1111ni11e. clit•isez e11 
dettx lit-res .... Paris: Chez Jean Berjon, 
1613. title page, pp. 175-176. 
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c H·A •• III. 

D E l'ifle d'Orleans iufqucs a ~becq, ya 
vne lieue,& y arriuay le~· I uillet:ou cfiar, 

ic cherchay lieu propre pour nofire liabitatio~ 

inais ie n' en peu trouuer de plus commode,n'y 
mieux fitue que la pointe de Quebecq, ainfi 
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ftriptio de noflre logemet&du Le# OU feiourna Jaques ~artier en ran I 5 j). 

CHAP. IV. 

A Pres qu.e tot~~e~ ccs chafes furent paffces 
le font parnt de ~ebecq le 18.Septem

bre pour s'en recou.rner enFrance auec Jes trois 
pnfonn1ers. Depuis qu'ils furerit hors tout le 
i:efie fe comporta fagemenr en fon dcuoir. 

le fis continuer nofire logement, qui .efloit 
de trois corps de logis a dc:ux c:fiages. Chacun 
contenoit trois.thoifcs de long & deux &de· 
mie de large. Le n1agazin fix & trois de large, 
aucc vne belle caue ue fix pieds de haut. Tout 
au tour de nos loge.mens ic fis faire vne galene 
par dehors an fecod efl:age,qui efl:ott fore com. 
mode,aucc des foflcs de 15. pieds de large & ~x 
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du logen1enr ya des iardins qui font tres-bons1 

& vnc place du cofie de Septemptrion qui a 
quelc1ue cent ou fix vingts pas de Ion~ 50. ou 

:60. ~e large. 

amuel de Champlain. Les voyages d11 siev1· Champlain describes rhe habirarion ar 
de Champlain Xaintongeois. capitaine Quebec in 1608. 
ordinaire po11r le roy. en la marine. divisez en 
deux li11res .... Paris : Chez Jean Berjon , 
16l3,pp.184-185. 
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A Lc·nagazin: 
B Cdomb1cr. 
C Caps de log is ou font nos 

ar!l:S,& pour logcr Jes ou
uricrs. 

D Aitrc corps de logis pour 
Jc; ouuricrs. 

E (.1dran. 
F .Auuc: corps de logis ou r!l: 

la forge, & anifans log~s 
G Galleries tout au rout des 

Habirarion at Quebec; after a drawing by 
Samuel de Champlain ( 1567 [':)-1635); 
lineandsrippleengraving; l3.I x 15 .9 
cm. (plare). 

In Samuel de Champlain. Les voyages dv 
sievi· de Champlain Xai11to11geois. capitaine 
ordi11aire po"r le roy. en la marine, di11isez en 
de"x livres .... Paris : Chez Jean Berjon, 
1613, p. 187 . 

fbgcmcns. N Plattes formef,en fafon de 
H Logis du licur de Cham. tcnailles pQur mcmc le ca-

plaio. non. 
I La pone de l•habimion,ou 0 lardin du licur de Cham .. 

ii ya Poot-leuis. plain. 
L Promenoir au tour de l'ha- P La cuiline. 

bitation con tenant 10. picds Q_ Place <leuant I' habitation 
cle larac iufqucs for le bort 

1

. fur I~ bore de la riuicrc. 
du foffc. R La graode riuim: de fainO; 

M Foffcs tout autour dd'ha- Lorens. 
bitation, 

Upon his arrival at Quebec in 1608 
Champlain had rhis habirarion built to 

live in himself, ro lodge the workers anc.I 
craftsmen, and tO srore arms and provi
sions tn. 
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Map Jrawn by Samuel de Champlain 
showing Q uebec, rhe habirarion bu il t in 
1608, and the surrounding area. 

ational Lib rary of Canada, Rare Books 
and Manuscripts Division, Ottawa. 

/11 Samuel de Champlain. Les l'Oyages ck 
sien· de Cha111plc1i11 Xai111011geois. cc1pitai11e 
ordinaire po11r le roy. en la 111c1ri11e. dil'isez en 
clmx li1ns . ... Paris: Chez Jean Berjon, 
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II 

Exploration and Occupation 
of the Continent 

Once the post of Quebec had been founded, Champlain undertook only three more 
exploration trips. In 1609, going up the Riviere des Iroquois (the Richelieu) , he 
discovered the lake that bears his name and went as far as Ticonderoga (Crown Point, 
New York) . In 1613, proceeding via the Ottawa River and a series of lakes he reached 
Allumette Island (on a level with Petawawa, Ontario). Finally in 1615, going beyond 
Allumette Island and travelling via the Mattawa River, Lake Ni pissing, and the French 
River, he discovered Lake Huron; he went to Lake Simcoe, crossed the eastern end of 
Lake Ontario, followed the Oneida River for some time; then he spent the winter in the 
Huron country and visited Tobacco Nation to the south of Nottawasaga Bay and the 
Cheveux-Relevez (Ottawas) to the south of Georgian Bay. These were his last 
exploration trip and his last discoveries. 

While Champlain was seeking to get to know the interior of the continent, more 
attention than ever was being paid to a northwest passage, particularly in England . 
After the voyages of Frobisher and Davis there were those of George Waymouth ( 1602) 
and John Knight (1606); but it was Henry Hudson who in 1610 was successful in 
making his way into Hudson Bay via the strait that bears his name. Would the passage 
that was so ardently desired be found on the west coast of this bay? Thomas Button's 
voyage in 1612-13 led him to have strong hopes of that; but in 1614 William Gibbons 
did not even succeed in entering Hudson Strait , and in 1615 William Baffin discovered 
no passage, even if he did discover the bay and the land that bear his name. As for 
William Hawkridge , he discovered nothing in 1625 . In 1631 Thomas James and Luke 
Fox, each one on his own, explored the west coast of Hudson Bay: there was no passage 
there. Disappointment was so great in England that for nearly two centuries people 
ceased to be interested in this search. 

Enthusiasm for discoveries was cooling in England just at the moment when New 
France was launching headlong into exploring the continent. In 1634, in a mad dash, 
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Jean Nicollet plunged deeply into the Great Lakes region . In 1641 the Jesuits Isaac 
Jogues and Charles Raymbaut discovered Lake Superior. In 1646 Father Gabriel 
Druillettes followed the Chaudiere River to reach the headwaters of the Kennebec , 
whose whole course he explored as far as the ocean. In 1647, Father Jean de Quen 
discovered Lake Saint-Jean ; in 165 I, Father Jacques Buteux and a few Frenchmen went 
up the Saint-Maurice for a distance of one hundred leagues. In 1655 , it would seem, 
Medard Chouart Des Groseilliers travelled in Wisconsin . In 1661 the Jesuits Gabriel 
Druillettes and Claude Dablon , who had started out for Hudson Bay, went as far as the 
watershed at Lac Nicabau. How many others, in the search for souls robe converted or 
furs to be bartered for, criss-crossed the country, from north to south and east to west, 
always discovering new routes - rivers, lakes , and portages - to lead them on farther and 
farther? 

These exploration trips had been carried out without any plan or concerted effort, but 
as circumstances directed. When he arrived , Jean Talon, a man of vision and genius, 
understood what advantage could be drawn from the discoveries for the future greatness 
of New France and the honour of France. He undertook to send "resolute men" in all 
directions, with the mission of exploring and discovering , certainly, bur also of taking 
possession of the territories officially in the king 's name . 

To the west he sent Simon-Fran~ois Daumont de Sainr-Lusson; ro the south, in the 
direction of Mexico, Robert Cavelier de La Salle; to the southwest , in search of the 
Mississippi and the Mer du Sud (the Pacific Ocean) , Louis Jollier; to Hudson Bay, Father 
Charles Albanel and Paul Denys de Saint-Simon , who were the first to arrive there by the 
overland route . The Sulpicians Fran~ois Dollier de Casson and Rene de Brehant de 
Gali nee for their part explored in minute detail the shores of Lake Ontario, where 'falon 
was already thinking of building a fort to subdue the Iroquois. What is more, L1.lon was 
thinking of acquiring New Netherland (Ne'v York), which would give New France easy 
access to the ocean, even in winter, and would permit her ro encircle and contain the 
English in New England, while at the same rime bringing the Iroquois under French 
influence. 

The plan ro purchase or conquer New Netherland was rejected by the king; but in 
167 3 Frontenac followed up with the plan for a fort on Lake Ontario. The following year 
Colbert informed him of Louis XJV 's displeasure at seeing the colony extending farther 
and farther; they had to concentrate in the valley of the Sr. Lawrence and stick rogether 
to defend themselves better against any possible enemy. 

But how was the expansion of the colony to be slowed down without at the same rime 
doing harm to the missionaries' apostolic works? And how were fur traders to be 
prevented from setting up trading posts near the missions, Was expansion not necessary 
to the colony, which still depended almost entirely on the fur trade? And did not this 
trade have to be protected in the most distant places by installing garrisons there? In 
short, if exploration was at first a consequence of the missionary ardour, expansion 
became little by little an economic necessity, then, because of commercial rivalries, a 
military necessity. 

It was in fact for economic and military reasons that the search for the Mer du Sud was 
continued, that Pierre Le Moyne d 'Iberville, Pierre Allemand , Daniel Greysolon 
Dulhut and so many others "explored" the continent, that posts - or forts - such as 
Michilimackinac and Detroit were constructed , that Louisiana was founded, while at 
the same rime the scattering of the vital forces of an underpopulated colony was 
deplored. 

66 



II 

Champlain's voyages of discovery 

In 1615 Champlain resumed his voyages of discovery: on l July he reached Lake 
Attigouantan, which was, he said , nearly "four hundred leagues in length" and "fifty 
leagues wide," and which he called "the freshwater sea ." It was Lake Huron. 

At Lake Attigouantan Champlain and his companions met three hundred Ottawas , 
whom they called "Cheveux-Relevez" because of the way in which their hair was 
"arranged" and "combed." Champlain left four drawings of them , which show "the way 
in which they arm themselves on going to war" and the way the women dressed in 
summer and the men in winter. 

Champlain spent the winter of 1615-16 in the Huron country. There he studied their 
manners at his leisure and wrote with obvious interest a description of a deer hunt : there 
was a beat organized in such a way as to drive the animals towards a big "enclosure ," a 
sort of triangle open on one side only, where, once inside, they were at the mercy of the 
hunters . 

In 1632, towards the end of his career, Champlain published his last big map, which 
was a synthesis of all his explorations since 1603 and of the things that he had learned 
from the Indians . On the map, for example, are the freshwater sea (Lake Huron), Lake 
Saint-Louis (Lake Ontario), Lake Champlain, and the Ottawa River. The short letter 
that Champlain sent from Quebec on 15 August 1633 to Richelieu was also a synthesis 
describing an immense and beautiful country that had to be aided whatever the price. 
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Samuel de Champlain. Les voyages de la 
Novvelle France occidentale, dicte Canada .... 
Paris : Pierre Le-Mur, 1632, title page, 
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In 1615 Champlain discovered Lake 
Attigouantan (Lake Huron) , of which he 
gave the following description: " It is very 
large and is nearly four hundred leag ues in 
length from east co west and fifty leagues 
wide ; and because of its great expanse I 
have called it the freshwater sea." 
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~.- Le lendCmain nous nous fc:parafmcs,& continua{. 
. mes nofirc chem in le long du riuagc de ce lac des 4.t· 

:·Fa~~:· tig~uanta,ou ii ya vn grand nom ore d'iflcs, &. fif mes 
2::cJ;n1 cnuiron 4/ .licucs,cofioyant toufiours cc:dit lac. 11 ~~ 
r.ag. fort grad, & a pres de quatrc cents lieu cs de longueur 

de r·o ricnt·a l'Occidcnr, & de large ciflquante lieuts; 
& a. caufc de fa grandc eficnduc,ic l'ay nomme la mer 
douce. II cR: fort abondant en plufic:urs cfpccc:s de 
trcs-bons poi!Tons, tant de 'cux quc nous auons, quc 
de ccux quc n'auons pas, & principalcmcnt des trUlt· 
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d~vnc mcruc~cuf c ~ntc. Le pay.s qui borne cc lac en 

- I I 

partie~R: afprc du.cone du nort.; & en panic plat, & 
inhabitc de Sauaagcs,quclqlJc pcu couucrt de bois,& 
dcchcfncs. Pu is a pres nous.traucrfaf mes vnc baye, 
quifait vnc des cxtrcmitc7. du lac, & fifmes cnuicon 
fcft lieu cs, iufqucs a cc quc nous arriuaf.mcs en la co-
trce d's Attigouantan, a vn village appellc Otoiia- Vitlagtni 

cha, qui fut le premier iour d' Aoun, ou trouuafines ~i!~toua ~ 
vngrandchangcmcnt de pays,cd\:uy-cy cftant fore 
beau,& la plu.s grandc ~artic dcfcrcc,accompagne de. Pays dcf.:c

forcc collincs,& de pluficurs ruilfcaux,qui rcndent cc cl:~ 
ccrroir agrcabio. le fus vifitcr lcurs blcds d'indc ,.qui 
cftoicnt lors fort aduanccz pour la fai!on. _ 
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"Cheveux-Relevez" (Algonkins); after a 
drawing by Samuel de Champlain 
(1567[?}-1635); etching; 13.8 x 8.4 cm. 
(plate). 

In Samuel de Champlain . Les voyages de la 
0V11elle F ranee occidentale. clicte Canada .... 

Paris: Pierre Le-Mur, 1632, p. 245.) 

At Lake Arrigouancan (Lake Huron), 
Champlain and his companions met three 
hundred Algonkins whom they called 
"Cheve11x-Relevez. because they had [their 
hair] put up and arranged very carefully, 
and combed better than our courtiers." A 
and C show "how they are armed when 
going off co war." Band D show how the 
women dressed in summer and the men in 
winter. 
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Public Archives of Canada, Library, 
Ottawa ( egative no. C 113067) . 



Huron Deer Hunt; after a drawing by 
amuel de Champlain ( 1567 [) }-163 5); 

etching; 13.7 x 16.7 cm. (plate). 

/11 amuel de Champlain. Les /'Oyages de la 
01•1·el/e France occide11tale. diae Canada .... 

Paris: Pierre Le-Mur, 1632, p. 265. 

At cerrain hunrs rhe Indians used ro 
organize a beat ro drive the animals 
cowards a great "enclosure" where, once 
inside, they were at the hunters' mercy. 
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Public Archives of Canada, Library, 
Orrawa ( egative no. C 113066). 



Carte de la normelle /ranee ... 1632 ... ; 
Samuel de Champlain; map printed from 
copperplate; 52. 7 x 86.4 cm. 

In Samuel de Champlain. Les voyages de la 
Nwvelle France occidentale, dicte Canada .... 
Paris: Chez Claude Collet, 1632. 

This map rakes in all that was known at 
the time of New France, from Acadia to 

the Great Lake (Lake Superior)), thanks to 

the explorations of Champlain, Etienne 
Brule and Jean Nicollet, and also informa
tion supplied by the Indians. On it 
appear, among other features, the fresh
water sea (Lake Huron), Lake Saint-Louis 
(Lake Ontario), and Lake Champlain. 
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Also shown are the areas where the various 
Indian tribes known at the perioJ lived. 

Public Archives of Canada, Narional Map 
Collection, Ottawa ( MC 15661). 
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Lener from Samuel de Champlain ro 
Cardinal Richelieu, Quebec, 15 Augusr 
1633. 
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Champlain speaks highly of rhe vasrness 
and beauty of the rerri rory of Canada: "Jr 
is more than fifteen hundred leagues in 
length from easr ro west and has one of 
rhe mosr beautiful rivers in rhe world, ... 
the beaury of rhese lands cannot be roo 
highly prized or exrolled, both for rhe 
excellence of rhe land and rhe grasslands, 
the variety of woods, ... and for animal 
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hunting, with game and fish in 
abundance." 
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Archives du minisrere des Affaires 
errangeres, Paris, France: Memoires er 
docu men ts, Amen q uc, vol. 4, fo l. 
1::?5 -1 25v. 



II 

The northern ice 

Henry Hudson had already made three voyages to America when he set off in 1610 to 
look for a northwest passage. He sailed into Hudson Strait, and then into the bay of the 
same name. In October he was in James Bay, where he spent the winter. 

In the spring of 1611 Hudson's men met some Eskimos for the first time; when they 
approached them, they were driven off by a shower of arrows. These inhospitable natives 
only added to the perils of navigation and wintering in the northern ice. 

After the unsuccessful expeditions led by Button, Gibbons , and Hawkridge, Thomas 
James in his turn explored the west coast of Hudson Bay and James Bay in 1631-32. In 
1631 Luke Fox also examined the west coast of Hudson Bay; then he steered north, 
pushed on beyond Fox Channel, and sailed into the basin of the same name . Until then 
no one had pushed on so far. 

The existence of Hudson Bay had long been known in New France; people there were 
also interested in the Northern Sea - the "Mer du Nord" - "which adjoins that of China" 
and to which only "the gateway" - that is to say the passage - remained "to be found." 
Being interested both in evangelization and the geographical question, the Jesuits 
Claude Dablon and Gabriel Druillettes decided in 1661 to reach Hudson Bay overland. 
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Tabv!a m·tica ... Anno 1672: [Hessel 
Gerritsz]; map printed from copperplate; 
24.5x54.9cm. 

In Hessel Gerritsz. Desrriptio ac de!ineatio 
G eographica Detect ion is Fret i . ... 
Amsterodami: Ex Officina Hesselij 
Gerardi , Anno 1613. 

This map was prepared ro illustrate the 
voyages of exploration by the English in 
the northern regions of America and 
principally the discovery of Hudson Bay 
by Henry Hudson in 1610. 
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Public Archives of Canada, ational Map 
Collenion, Ottawa ( MC 19228) . 



Englishmen in a Skirmish with Eskimos; 
John White (known 1585-93) (Sloane 
copy); watercolour and ink; 31. 5 x 
26 .6 cm. 

Attacks by the Eskimos and the ice fields 
were grave dangers for the English 
explorers who, like Manin Frobisher 
( 15 76-78) and Henry Hudson ( l610-l l), 
sought a northwest passage co Asia. 
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British Museum , Department of Prims 
and Drawings, London, England. 



A hip lifred by Pressure Ice; engraving. 
hand coloured; 14. l x 20.3 cm . (image) . 

In Gerrie de Veer. \flaerachtighe Beschrij-
1•i11ghe 11a11 drie Se) lagien . . .. Amsrelredam: 
Cornelis Claesz, l 598. Afrer l 23 '. 

Brirish Library, London , England. 
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Porcraic of Admiral ir Thomas Bu econ 
(before 1588-1634); anise unknown; oil; 
152. 4 x 76.2 cm.; early sevenceench 
ccncury. 

~ 44 ~ 

In 1612-13 Thomas Buccon commanded 
che expedicion senc co find ouc whac had 
become of rhe explorer Henry Hudson and 
co com piece .. rhe full and perfecr discovery 
of che orch-Wesr passage ... During chis 
voyage he is believed co have made h1 way 
chrough Hue.I on craic and co have 
crossed Hudson Bay. 
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ir Cennydd Traherne, Coe<larhydyglyn, 
r. Cardiff, Wales . 
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Dt JYe~ouba ~ a ctnt lit~es Je T.4Jq#f 
{"~, datJJ les boja, fa1: ft"ffatmin Jt 
/, ,.M,,. ~~No_?'[~, Ff ~~xiemt Je 
~ uillet 1 ,;: 61. ~ ·_:; , ;· . : ..: ~ _ 

'MON R. PE~E,''.'~ 1~x~~rijli• 
.., , 

Tr11njiuim~s ptY. trtmu~ · ttrrih{
lem,. & mAximam; pouuons-nous 
bien <lire a pres Moyfe : Nous a
uons pa£fe dcsforeftscapables d' cf
frayer l~s voyageurs les plus affeu
rcz J foit pour la vafl:e etendue de 
ces grandcs folitudes, ou l'on ne 
trouuc que Dicu; foit pour l'afpre~ 
te des chemins' egalement rudes 
& dangereux, puifqu~il n'y fauc 

Paul Le Jeune. Relation de ce qvi s'est passede 
plvs remarqvable avx Missions des Peres de la 
Compagnie de lesvs , en la Novvelle France, es 
annees 1660 & 1661 .... Paris: Chez 
Sebastien Cramoisy, 1662, pp. 59-6l. 

These pages tell us of the voyage 
undertaken by the Jesuits Gabriel Druil
lettes and Claude Dablon co try co reach 
the Northern Sea, which, it was believed, 
"adjoins that of China." 
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marcher ql:le fur des precipices, & 
voguer par ·dcs abyfmes, OU l'on 
difputc fa vie fur vnc frefle ecorce, 
contrc des bqiiiltons tapables .de 
pcrdre de grands Vaiifeaux. Enfin, 
aue~ l'aidc d~ Dieµ, flOUs voila 
rendu~ prefq~c1 my-chemin, de 
la Mer·du~brt, en vn lieu qui.ell: 

· commc lo ,ccntrc des deux Mers, 
de cclle quc nous ·auons quittce, 

. ~ 1de c~Ue que no~s chcrch~ns; 
puifque en vcnant de Tadauffac 
icy, n~ous .auons. tou!iours monte, 
mai$ fi prodigieufcment, quc nos 
~aq.Qagts~ nous voulantrcndr~ ra~
'fon des exce!Iiues chaleurs. done 
·c;:es regions fon~ brulees, difoienc 
quc eel~ prouenoit du voifinage 
du Soleil, du·quel nous ~uons beau· 
coup appro,he , ayan~ funnonte 
des fald~s fi ' hauts, & en li grand 
1;19n1bre. · 1;r vn ;iutre cofi:~ , nous 

n11auons plu& dcformai~ qu·a dcf
cendre; toutcs lcs riuicrcs fur lcf
quelles nous a.uons a nauigcr, s·a1..; 
lant · dechargcr dans la Mer du 
Nore , comrpe t~utcs cclles qu~ 
nous auons paffecs) fe vont rcndrc 
-a Tadouffac. · , 
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Bibliotheque de la ville de Monrreal, Salle 
Gagnon , Monrreal. 



II 

"Resolute men" 

Since Champlain's time there had never been any stop in New France in exploring the 
interior of the continent. Now, scarcely had he arrived than Intendant Jean Talon had 
"resolute men" start off in order to "press farther ahead than has ever been done," with the 
orders to take possession in the name of the king of France of the territories through 
which they travelled . 

The network of rivers in New France permitted relatively easy access to the most 
distant regions: to the south, where it was believed that Mexico could be reached, 
Cavelier de La Salle was sent; Daumont de Saint-Lusson was sent to the west, where it 
was hoped that some way of getting through to the Mer du Sud (the Pacific) would be 
found; in the meantime the Sulpicians Dollier and Galinee were exploring the region 
around Lake Ontario . 

Saint-Lusson had just returned: the Mer du Sud did not seem to be so far away that it 
could not soon be reached . While La Salle was continuing his explorations Talon sent the 
Jesuit Charles Albanel and Paul Denys de Saint-Simon to Hudson Bay, where a great 
trade in furs was going on to the benefit of the English and where the famous northwest 
passage was somewhere to be found - two questions that had to be examined more 
closely. 

If the map made by the Jesuit Claude Dablon in 1672 accounts for only part of the 
discoveries to elate , it nevertheless shows how knowledge of the interior was becoming 
more accurate year by year. 
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Report on Canada sent ro the king of 
France, Louis XIV, by lntendanr Jean 
Talon, Quebec, 10 October 1670. 

Talon had "resolute men [scare off] who 
promise ro press farrher ahead than has 
ever been done" i nco the distant regions 
and who were "to cake I ossession of chem, 
raise the king 's arms, and draw up reports 
to be used as rirle-dee<ls ." 
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Archives nationales , Paris , France: Fonds 
des Colonies, serie C' 1.', vol. 3, fol. 94, 
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Reporr senr ro rhe king of France by 
lnrendant Talon, Quebec, 10 ovember 
1670. 

Among the "resolute men " who had gone 
ro explore rhe inrerior of the conrinenr 
Thlon mencions rhe following: La Salle, 
who had been sent ro rhe sourh in the hope 
"of one day finding rhe passage ro 
Mexico"; Sainr-Lusson, who had gone 
westward "wirh orders ro search 
diligently . . . for some communication 
with the Mer du ud [the Pacific Ocean], 
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which separates this conrinenr from 
China"; and finally, rhe Sulpicians Dollier 
and Gali nee, who "have crossed Lake 
Onrario and visited unknown nations .·· 

Archives nationales , Paris , France: Fonds 
des Colonies, serie C' I \vol. 3. fol. 106v. 
107. l l I. 
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Report on Canada sent ro the king of 
France by Intendant Talon, Quebec, 
2 ovember 167 1. 

Talon had sent chejesuic Albanel and che 
ieurde ainc-Simon ro Hudson Bay; chey 

were "co cake possession of ic again in His 
Majesty 's name ." Ac Sau le See. Marie 
ainc-Lusson had taken possession of che 

western te rrito ries "and raised the king 's 
arms in the presence of seventeen Indian 
nations ." 
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des Co loni es, serie C 11

\ vol. 3, fo l. 16 lv, 
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Lac Si'fJerievr et a11tres lie11x 011 sont /es 
Missions des Pu·es de la Co111pag11ie de lesvs 
comprises sovs le 110111 D'Ovtaovacs, [167 3 ]; 
[Cla11r/e Dab/on]; map printed from cop
perplate; 35. 1x47. 5 cm. 

Ill Claude Dablon . Relation de re q11i s'est 
passe de pl11s 1·e111arq11able a11x 111issiom des 
p'eres de la Compagnie dejeJ11s. en la No11velle 
France /es annees 167 Jet 1672. A Paris : 
M. Cramoisy, 1673. 

This map of the Jesuit missions in the 
Great Lakes region reveals rhe terricorial 
expansion of New France thanks ro the 
undertakings of rhe missionaries , 
explorers, and coureurs des bois . 

87 

Public Archives of Canada, ational Map 
Collection, Ortawa ( MC 10296). 



II 

The drive towards the Mer du Sud 

In 1672 Talon sent Louis Jollier to "discover the Mer du Sud , via the country of the 
Mashoutins [Mascoutens ], and to the great river that they call the Michissipi which is 
believed to flow into the Sea of California." Jollier, who had been joined by the Jesuit 
Jacques Marquette, discovered and explored the Mississippi in 1673, stopping just 
short of the present-day boundary between Arkansas and Louisiana. 

Jollier had come back convinced that the Mississippi (which had been baptized the 
Riviere Colbert) flowed into the Gulf of Mexico, as his map , which was dedicated to 
Governor Louis de Buade de Frontenac , clearly mentions . 

It belonged to La Salle to discover the mouths of the Mississippi and to verify the 
accuracy of Jolliet's hypothesis on the orientation of that river. On 9 April 1682 La Salle 
had drawn up an official deed of "the possession taken by him of the country of Louisiana 
near the three mouths of the River Colbert in the Gulf of Mexico." 

La Salle ended up being murdered by his own companions in 1687. Even if he only 
completed the discovery begun by Jollier , he knew how to take care of his reputation, 
thanks for example to an author such as Hennepin , but also to the magic that those 
enormous "countries" exercised on people's imaginations, countries where one 
encountered such great lakes and rivers in such number - without omitting waterfalls 
like those at Niagara, with which Hennepin illustrated one of his works. 
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Accounc of che discovery of che Missis
sippi River senc from Quebec by rheJesuit 
Father Claude Dablon, Quebec , l August 
1674 . 

On 15 June 1673 the Sieur Louis Jollier 
and rhe J esuit J acques Marquette "suc
cessfully entered this famous river char the 
Indians ca ll Mississippi ." 
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Archives de la Compagnie de J esus, 
Chantilly, France: Fonds Brorier, 155 , 
piece 11 . 
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"Carce de la descouverce du Sr Jollier, ou 
l'on voic la communicacion du fleuve St 
Laurens avec !es lacs Frontenac, Erie, lacs 
des Hurons, et llinois" [1674- 75 ]; Louis 
Jollier and Jean-Baptiste-Louis Fran
quelin; col. ms .; 37 x 123 cm. 

. ;.... 

·~ /": _.). . 
':,.·· "'):.1r1v411· 

t' ·"· 

1(.-~ ,J ... - -,_ 

This map relating to the discovery of the 
Mississippi River shows that considerable 
progress had been made in knowledge of 

orch American geography. In addition 
to revealing the existence of the Missis
sippi River (Riviere Colbert) and the Ohio 
River, it shows that the Mississippi 
empties into the Gulf of Mexico . 
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Service hisrorique de la Marine, Vin
cennes , France: Recueil 67 (ancien 
4044 B) , no. 37. 



Reporr on rhe caking possession of 
Louisiana by Roberc Cavelier de La Salle, 
9April 1682. 

La Salle "rakes possession in che name of 
His Majesty and of his successors to che 
crown of this councry of Louisiana ... from 
the mouth of rhe great Saine-Louis River 
on che Ease, ocherwise called che 
Ohio ... and following che Colberc or 
Mississippi River. .. as far as the poinc 
where ir enters rhe sea or gulf of Mexico." 
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Archives nationales, Paris, France: Fonds 
des Colonies, serie C'~c. vol. 3, fol. 
29-29v. 



The Assassination of Sieur de La alle; 
I. van Vianen (circa 1660 - after 1726); 
etching; 18 .8 x 14 cm. (page). 

/11 Louis Hennepin . 011vea11 voyage d'1m 
pa is plus grand q11e /'E"rope avec /es reflect iom 
des entreprises d" Sie11r de la Salle, s11r !es 
mines de St. Barbe .... Utrecht: 
A . chou ten , 1698, p . 73. 

The explorer Roberr Cavelier de La Salle 
had discovered che mouths of che Missis
sippi River in 1682. On 19 March 1687 he 
was murdered by members of his expedi
tion nea r che Riviere aux Canoes (Triniry 
River, Texas) . 
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Pub I ic Archives of Canada, Library, 
Ottawa ( egative no. 99233). 



iagara Falls ; e[ching; 15.4 x 18.6 cm. 
(page). 

I 11 Louis Hennepin. 011velle dero1111er1e d'm1 
Ires g~·a11d pays si//te dam /'A111eriq11e en/re le 

01111ea11 Mexiq11e. el la Mer Glaciale ... . 
Utrecht: Chez Guillaume Broedelet , 
1697 . p. 44. 

The RecoJle[ Louis Hennepin accom
panied Cavelier de La alle on his voyages 
of explora[ion in 1679-80. He described 

iagara Falls as follows: "Be[ween Lake 
Onrnrio and Lake Erie [here is a grea[ and 
prodigious drop, whose waterfall is quite 
surprising. 1 t is unequalled in the whole 
universe .... The waters that fall from this 
great height foam and seeth in [he most 
frightening manner in the world .·· 
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II 

The temptation of the West 

Lake Ontario was of great strategic importance for trade as well as for war. In 1673 
Frontenac went there in person and had a fort built where the city of Kingston stands 
today. This fort (if we think of its military role) or trading post (if we think of its 
economic role), the first to be built in the West, soon served as a relay station, if not a 
base, for the explorers and traders who were drawn by the immense stretches of the West 
and South . 

But in 1674 Colbert informed Frontenac that it was not the king's intention that 
there should be expansion of this sort, far beyond the limits of the populated colony, and 
that on the contrary it was necessary to concentrate in the valley of the St. Lawrence and 
in the places "closest to the seacoasts and to communications with France." 

The king could not, however, oppose the missionaries' work . In 1671 the Relation 
described "the famous island of Missilimakinac" where during the winter "some 
foundation work for the Saint-Ignace mission" had been done. It was a place of transit; in 
less than ten years there was a trading post there, of course, and by 1683 a garrison . 

And then, how could one resist the attraction of the Mer du Sud, which explains not 
only the discovery of America but also, for the French in New France , most of their 
expeditions into the interior of the continent? The Sieur Dulhut did not hesitate to make 
use of it in a petition to the minister as an argument on his behalf. 
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Reporr on rhe voyage by rhe Com re de 
Fronrenac, governor general of ew 
France, ro Lake Onrario, 1673. 

t ' .' 
\.·· } 

~ V ••!ft' "J t' .Af tJ-nJl,,.1.4 h/l'1rt-t I~ ',) i- "l'~1ntl ,.n1u 

l Au .l'otr /J-nl ~ ,,;" · ,.,., 1C•11 

Ir was during chis voyage char he had Forr 
Fronrenac builr on rhe sire of rhe presenr
day ciry of Kingsron in order ro protect 
the rrade in furs wirh rhe distant Indian 
tribes: "The only means was ... to set up a 
post on the same lake which would 
prevent the southern rribes from coming 
into contacr wirh rhe norrhern ones and 
which could ob lige the latter not only to 
continue bringing us all their pelrs, 
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... bur even chose from whom our 
neighbours used to profi r because of rhe 
ease wirh which rhey could cross the lake, 
without any obsracle." 

Archives nationales, Paris, France: Fonds 
des Colonies, serie ( 1 IA, vol. 4, fol. 12. 
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r/1 ct. . 

a -tan".! le q . "'"Y 16'>'-f · 

&otu t'tl11111NJtrrJ-;foct'k11u~1t-farrt'l''')e v1i:'11.1 do

w11.1 d1ir.~1 e~11V1rf/1w rrtiwat df.I' tr.Htui"GldL 

l'lLlll'jX 711t;t CltJtlJay Gyt19ut~ "" l't'lllllltlltt'llU/1/

ci~ Cl'llt lett1r '!'" 9i1k1U1i.m tft,ftz t lla/t.1te'11 'e.11 /"',.' 

7'u: l'tJu.1J~1°'~ dr.f11w1d.t v"Y''Jr" c111r1111J111tt11t It 
,/1t1t1u ,r. "'..fn111r1~, 1171111u111u 'I" ir /(1d11r11 /r ltlL , 

Lerrer from che minister Colbert co 
Governor General Frontenac, Paris , 
17 May L674 . 

Colbert expressed liccle favour for expand
ing beyond che inhabi red regions: "His 
Majesty's intention is nor. .. char in fucure 
che inhabitants should expand as much as 
chey have done in che past, on che contrary 
he wishes char you work ... ar restraining 
them and bringing chem rogerher and 
creating rowns and villages with 
chem ... rather rhan thinking of distant 
discoveries." 
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;nccNtt11u11uu-,~rl"'"'i'ltrllt:-. 9t1.C.Vl/l.l.4-

;it111ture~r11«1"'4-ki a.lu rwe~-er, e~a /v .·wnm: 
. . . 

/1/rr, et r1i r1111~d~-tJillG1,.d1iu r.u~ 1"'1ua.fr,,_ 
. 

11uttrta11~edauta11r!'lu.1 de.lhc1u't:t: r11 N~t:d t .rc.1 

/Jtu 1 dt:M~tdrt, r1u11rtt 7ue9ua11d 11/tJ(nU I &tat d t.1 

a.#'oli-u dc.L'twt1fl v"<roit-t'ha1';1t~Pllt "'111111', tt;-; 

a dua/ll°!.t'UelC /MiZ Q fa. 9/oire p aWa/z;(fo.d{Oll d~ 

.ta 11/'1/6/tt; flit e..rtti1u 61cnfitw c111uifluzi,{c au /.frn 

dt .ro11 hrulcede?.JOUJ '!J'f''9uera111'cl1.Falrr dc.F.f'ri: 

,Jur,tt-6'<11 hcMiur lr.1twdruiu lufltw Jtrtuu,tu· 

f'''w f'"""~ du cwl:Gf t:U la111t-1~ etdL.la. co11111u11ura: 

11in1 aurc la .fm.11«,, 'lu' '."'ll ftU defuwrr au lutiz., 
-du dttcu1urtt:.1 m1 dtdan.i du ttrru d-.v f 'aij .Ii ·u: 

!1ny11tJ711/·q11c_!'cu.ja111ai.1 f'lrr ha~itQ._ny fo-.1.1rtk:V 

rr tit:.1fir'111pw . 

Celk trJll!Jr1u1u/t feutaatnr.tt:.I t.n:'f"lll.111.1 r11 dtu.r 

'<YU, f Pll J'i/tJ rt.1 doll! T."l.llU frYIUfr..U~ptJJ.!t"J.llDll 

Jd11/ 11ra.r.mtir.1 au co11111ura. ti auor tn11'tu dctt. ._ 

Jm1n;ow, HJ/ti., f""'"''ent unrdrr11111ur1.1,t1 po;1: 
,!rdeJ... f'1r911rt911t a11/1"t11at1011 'fL11f.1tiJ1 lrou61rr 

It '""'1111rrrr,n lr.1 lmi'tr.1de.1.fnuu;uit ,-111111".I l'111:1e . 
1'! "r Ul a1u1i1tdrtt1tt911nllu~·J'a //la/Nit C.lllillt:.... 

11111.1/"' ~ r.1, '/" r[Jm w f 111111 t'~·, r I ,( dur-i../a (J.rr r lt·1L 
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./dlttt(ll-~· 

durr/irr JirWllr.ila 
' 

{tur.J 

..(/rum t'tlJ ur-q,ulv pai:t "!'" tJ~u..1 dtf:11uunl1i7.>-

t'tJt1.1 f'i.rl'tllfi'i)'/'l'IJdurdt la.hu11tt /.kl" la ru11111111.· 

111'ct1hou.,,cu1tc7ud'11u11ur 'I"' ·Ji1.11fl11.111uridlr1111c.. 

tjll< { e Ntrll du j1tUllt dt .r.7-faUNI I.I, Wiii i/it .hlf'it--
1 

f(uadt"t , I a ml.11H1·u1 'l"t fJtJUJ r1>1111tJ1'/.ltL !"''o/trt'ler11. 

'/"tt< 7ul1y tl tU f'"~ mauuai.1 da11.1 le <Jr11ada tJt 

lt111rt( dt <llfr '1UlU'C 91u'uta11/" .l'ort-.l'fl<lltnu11ale 

Ill /'tr11u1 f'tU IUl.X ~Jhauxdy entrtr 'l"t '!l«llrr, 

c1i11,''" .r1:r "'"';,de li:uuui. 
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Lake of the Hurons ; etching with line 
eng rav ing; 1.6. 5 x 17 cm. (page). 
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/11 Lou is Armand de Lorn d'Arce, baron de 
Lahontan . Voyages d11 baron de La l-1011ta11 
clans /'A111eriq11e septe111rio11ale .... 2'' ed . 
rev., corr. et augm. La Haye: C. Delo , 
1706, p. 127. 
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:n ._·JJmp.; .ks .S.UJu.ycs 

.t. .r-11.Lfr.ks q/dl.lDJ'd[ 

During the years 1680-1700 che post of 
Michilimackinac , at the junction of Lake 
Huron and Lake Michigan, was a very 
important centre for the western fur 
trade . A Jesuit mission miniscered ro the 
Orrawa and Huron villages . oc far from 
this mission was built Fort Buade, ro 
which was attached a strong garrison. The 
milicary and religious authoricies ac 
Michilimackinac saw ro ic char good 
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relacions were main rained with che wesc
ern tribes so chac they would nor enter 
inro any alliances with the Iroquois and 
the English . 

Public Archives of Canada , Library, 
Orrawa ( egative no . C 99256). 



Request addressed by the explorer Daniel 
Greysolon Dulhut ro the Marquis de 

eignelay, the minister of Marine, around 
1682. 

Dulhur reported that "being in the 
country of the Sioux, which is more than 
700 leagues from Quebec, he has had 
some knowledge of the Mer Vermeille [the 
Pacific Ocean]. .. which is at on ly rwenry 
days' journey by land from the villages of 
the aforementioned Sioux." H e offered ro 
try ro find that sea. 
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II 

Expansion in spite of everything 

Despite the king's desire to prevent the colony from spreading out far and wide, the 
remote posts were increasing and even more so the number of coureurs des bois. On 21 
May 1696 the king did away with all licences or permits "to go to trade with the 
Indians" and forbade anyone from "going to trade in the interior of the lands" on pain of 
being sent to the galleys . 

On 18 October 1700 the acting governor, Louis-Hector de Calliere, and Intendant 
Jean Bochart de Champigny informed the minister of their highly unsuccessful efforts 
"to make the Frenchmen living in the depths of the forest come back ," all the more so 
since many of them had gone to take refuge in the direction of the brand-new settlement 
on the Mississippi . 

In fact Pierre Le Mayne d'Iberville had founded the colony of Louisiana in that same 
year. How could one have resisted the argument in favour of it that he had written the 
preceding year, showing that unless she took possession of the region of the Gulf of 
Mexico and contained expansion by the English in that direction, France would sooner 
or later find herself thrown out of North America? 

The necessity of ensuring the colony's security through outposts and also of reducing 
English influence on the Indians, suppliers of furs and warriors, was at the origin of the 
official founding of the fort - and the post - of Detroit in 1701. 

In spite of everything the fleurs-de-lis were proliferating. 
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Declaration by King Louis XIV putting 
an end co licences and permits co go co 
trade with the Indians , Versailles, 21 May 
1696. 

uch a measure was imperative, because 
France was at that time "overloaded with 
beaver of every quality, co the point of nor 
being able co find any sale for them, " and 
also because coo many Canadians were 
caking co the woods and were failing co 
"apply themselves co farming, fishing, 
and ocher fitting occupations." 
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Letter from Governor Calliere and Inren
danr Champigny ro rhe Comee de 
Ponrcharrrain, rhe minisrer of Marine, 
Quebec, 18 Ocrober 1700. 

// !tw 1'5~i'1.. /e;11Ju1111'£-

tLd~ 
( lzmY:ifa--

A good many coureurs des bois were 
refusing to obey orders co come back co 
rhe i nhabi red parr of rhe colony and were 
going co take refuge in Louisiana: "We 
have difficulty in making [them] come 
because of rhe serclemenr of the Missis
sippi, where . . . che majority have gone." 
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"Report on the Florida coast and part of 
Mexico ," by Pierre Le Moyne d ' lberville, 
1699 . 

D 'Iberville believed that the French 
should settle solidly in Louisiana co 
prevent the British colonies from spread
ing west of the Appalachians : "If France 
does not take possession of chis pare of 
America , which is the mosr beautiful , co 
have a colony scrong enough co resist 
chose of England ... in less than LOO years" 
the English co lonies would be powerful 
enough "co cake possession of all of 
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America and drive a ll the other nations 
our. 

Archives nationales , Paris , France: Fonds 
des Colonies , Serie C"1·', vol. l , fol. 167, 
176. 
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Lener from Governor Calliere and Inten
dant Champigny co the minister 
Pontcharcrain , Quebec, 5 Occober 170 I. 

They informed him rhat Lamorhe Cadillac 
had just es ta bl ished the post of Detroit , 
where "'he has built a fort with four 
bastions of good oak stakes 15 feet 
long ... that he began by building a 
storehouse co put all his effects under 
cover, that he is having the necessary 
lodgings prepared."' 
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"Carre de l 'Amerique Seprencrionnalle ... , 
1688"; J ean-Baprisre-Louis Franquelin ; 
col. ms. ; 94.5 x 147. 1 cm. 

This magnificenr map by Franquelin 
shows all rhe rerrirory of orrh America 
char was known ar rhe period . Ir reveals 
char rhe French had begun ro cur our an 
immense empire for rhemselves by esrab
lishing fores or poses rhroughour rhe 
conrinenr, ro rhe norrh , rhe sourh, rhe 
ease and rhe wesr. On i r is also shown a 
fine view of rhe rown of Quebec , rhe 
capiral of chis empire. 
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III 

Population and Settlement 

Since 1608 Quebec had been simply a trading post - or a trading factory, if one prefers; 
clerks and a few tradesmen were to be found there , all of them in the merchants' service, 
but there were no real settlers, unless Louis Hebert's family, which had arrived in 1617 , 
is excepted . On a few occasions merchant societies had promised, in return for trading 
benefits, to bring settlers to Canada and set them up there. None of them really gave any 
attention to doing so, or at least had any success at it. It was to correct "these disorders" 
and establish "a powerful colony" in New France that on 29 April 1627 was created the 
Compagnie des Cent-Associes , whose first obligation was to bring over and settle in 
New France, in a period offifteen years, four thousand people of French nationality and 
of the Catholic faith . Champlain's plans for settlement seemed destined this time to be 
realized. 

In 1628 the Cent-Associes sent four ships carrying four hundred people and 
everything that was necessary for settling them. These ships fell into the hands of the 
English, and the following year, for lack of aid, Champlain had to surrender the post of 
Quebec to the Kirke brothers. It was a very bad start and a very bad economic situation 
for the large company, which suffered such losses that it seems never to have completely 
recovered. Under those conditions it is not at all surprising that in 1643 the company 
was far from having carried to Canada the four thousand persons that it had undertaken 
to bring . In 1663 the colony counted barely more than three thousand inhabitants. 

With the powerful help of the Jesuits, who in their yearly Relations made great efforts 
to make New France known , gather support for the country, and attract settlers to it, the 
Compagnie des Cent-Associes, whose trade soon suffered from the Iroquois war, did its 
best to populate the colony. But it had to rely on the initiative of private individuals and 
the religious communities. Thus, following the example of Robert Giffard, the Jesuits, 
and the Compagnie de Beaupre, certain holders of seigneuries did recruiting in France . 
To cope with the lack of manpower the religious communities and ordinary settlers had 
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III 

recourse to the system of indentured servants, most often unmarried, who agreed to 
come to work for them, generally for a period of three years, in return for having their 
crossing paid and an annual salary. Now, sometimes these workmen remained in Canada 
once their engagement was ended, just as did soldiers from the garrison. 

In the meantime a system of settlement and land distribution had been thought up 
and put into operation for New France. Immense tracts of land called seigneuries were 
granted to private individuals or religious communities; in return the seigneurs had to 
grant pieces of land (generally measuring three arpents by thirty or forty) to settlers. As a 
result, co use Rameau de Saint-Pere's expression, the seigneur was turned into "a 
contractor for settling a given tract of land," and the seigneury, which most often 
coincided with the area of the parish, became an organized living unit in which even 
justice was sometimes exercised. This system of settlement - the seigneurial regime -
gave excellent results in the seventeenth century, and by 1700 the banks of the St . 
Lawrence and the Richelieu were completely occupied . 

The 1660s were the most important years in the history of New France, as far as 
settlement of the colony is concerned. The numerous appeals launched in the Relations 
and by Bishop Laval and certain inhabitants of Canada - for example Pierre Boucher -
led Louis XIV to decide to take the colony in hand after the Cent-Associes resigned in 
1663 and to send there to subdue the Iroquois the Carignan-Salieres regiment, many of 
whose officers and soldiers settled down in Canada. During those years a great number of 
girls of marriageable age ("filles du roi" or "king's daughters"), unmarried men, and 
families were sent co the colony. The king and Intendant Talon applied themselves to 
encouraging marriages and large families. The idea was even entertained of frenchifying 
the Hurons and Algonkins to eventually make out of them and the French "one people 
and one race." The reason for this was that France was on the point of putting an end to 
sending settlers and girls of marriageable age; after 1672, the year in which Talon 
granted forty-six seigneuries, Canada had to find the way to increase its population by 
itself. 

And that was what was done, in fact, without assimilating the Indians and in spite of 
life in the woods, which was luring more and more young men away from the shores of 
the St. Lawrence. Thanks to a high birth-rate, and taking into account also the arrival of 
a certain number of immigrants every year, the population of Canada is believed to have 
been around 12,000 in 1688 and probably more than 15 ,000 in 1700. In Acadia, 
however, things were quite different: fewer than a thousand French people were living 
there in 1686, many people having preferred to settle down in New England, in the 
vicinity of Boston. Around the same time Newfoundland counted perhaps about 2,000 
English-speaking residents , most of them men, who worked in fishing and trading, so 
that one can not yet speak of the existence of a true English colony on the island. And the 
French there were even less numerous: upon his arrival at Plaisance in 1670 the local 
commandant, La Poippe, counted only 73 people there. In the seventeenth century, 
around 1685, the population there seems co have reached a peak , with 640 people being 
counted, 474 of them being indentured servants. 
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III 

Laying the foundations 

Champlain was greatly interested in the Indians. He never missed an opportunity to 
observe them from close up and to describe their external appearance, their customs, and 
the tools that they used. He also published drawings of them that he did with his own 
hand to illustrate his texts or embellish his maps - such as that done in 1612, which 
shows the "figures" of two Montagnais and two "Almouchicois" (Abenakis). 

At the rate that things were going, the "colony" risked remaining indefinitely, for 
lack of settlers, the exclusive territory of the Indian tribes. That was the reason for the 
creation in 1627 of the Compagnie des Cent-Associes, which undertook to bring to New 
France before the end of 1643 four thousand people of French nationality and of the 
Catholic faith. 

In 1634, two years after Quebec was returned to France, Champlain had a fort built 
on the Ile de Richelieu and the foundations of a post laid at Trois-Rivieres. From then on 
the French had "three habitations on the great St. Lawrence River." 

In 1611 Champlain had made a stop at Montreal, seeking "a place there to build." It 
fell to the Societe Notre-Dame de Montreal, however, to found a settlement there. On 
17 May 1642 Paul Chomedey de Maisonneuve landed there with a group of settlers to 
establish a permanent settlement. 
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Carle Geographiqve De La Ol'velle 
Fra11se ... , 1612; Samuel de Champlain; 
map princed from copperp lace; 44 x 76. 5 
cm. 

/11 Samuel de Champlain . Les t'O)'ages dv 
siet'I' de Champlain Xai111011geois. capi1ai11e 
ordinaire pour le roy. en la marine. dit•isez en 
de11x livres .... Paris: Chez Jean Berjon, 
1613. 

This drawing from a map by Champlain 
represencs rwo Monragnais and cwo 
"Almouchicois" (Abenaki) Indians. The 
Moncagnais inhabiced an immense cerri
rory norrheasc of che valley of che Sc. 
Lawrence, and che "Almouchicois" lived 
on che Aclanric coasr ( ew England). 
These J nd ians were on good cerms wi ch 
che French. 
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Ace esrablishing rhe Compagnie de la 
ouvelle-france, called rhe Compagnie 

des Cenr-Assocics, Paris, 29 April 1627. 

Canada was sparsely populared ar rhe 
rime: "There is only one serrlemenr rhere 
[Quebec]," consisring of "forry or fifry 
French l eople." To remedy rhis siruacion 
Richelieu obliged che new company ro 
"send ro rhe aforemenrioned counrry of 

ew France ... four chousand (persons] of 
boch sexes in rhe nexr fifreen years ... rhus 
ro populare rhe aforesaid colony wirh 
narive French arholics." 
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R1 chel1 eu ~ n<l th e foundations laid fo r a 
pose ar Trois- Ri vieres. 
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.llELATION 
DE CE QVI S'EST PASSE' 

EN. LA 

.NOVVELLE FRANCE,' 
· ~EN L·ANNE'E 1634 . 

. Enuoyec au 
R." P E R.E ·e R 0 V I N C I A L 

de la Compagnie de I E s v s 
en la Pro\}incc de France. · 

C ,,(._t' · ~ • .lk . !/~I K- - f t.t ,f-. JJJ t--1· I/ J () 
P•tfe Ji. _ P~11llt l1••1Je'/A mtfme{:omp4gnir, 

S•f"it•' '' I• rtji/enct dt Ke/,t&. 

· 1tt~· 

l.'1fj' 

.. · A ·P A R I . .S , . 
Cbc1. S .' 1 ~ s T 1 EM C a. A it o 1 s Y • . lniprimcur 

. ordanairc du Roy, rue S. lacqucs, au~ Cicognes. 
~-... ·~ ~ --- -- -----.... 

M DC. XXXV . 
.IYE.C tAlYJL£GE DY ROT. 

Paul Le Jeune. Rel al ion dece qNi s'est passe en 
la 011ve/le France. en /'a1111ee 1634. Paris: 
Chez Sebascien Cramoisy, 1635, cicle 
page, p. 338. 

I 

Facher Le Jeune reporced char che French 
"now have chree serclemencs" in rhe Sc. 
Lawrence valley: Q uebec, Trois-Rivieres 
and Fore R ichel ieu. 

116 



il8 Relation de la 'Nouuelle France; 
I' allay f-alucr ~ ii me dit qu'il nous ame~ 
noitvn petit Sauuage 9rphelin,nous en 
faifant pre lent, pour Iuy feruir de pe
'l"e; fi tofi q u' on aura 1noyen de recueil
lir ces pauures enfans, on en · pourra 
auoir quelque nombre, qui feruiront 
para pres a la conuerfion de leurs Cotn· 
patriottes. 11 nous ditencore qu'on tra .. 

.. uailloit fort & ferme au lieu nommc 
les trois Riuieres, fi bien que nos 
Fran~ois ont maintenanttrois habita
tions fur le grand fleuue de faind: Lau-

, .rens, vne a Ke bee fortifiee de nouueau, 
; l'autre a quinze lieues plus haut dans 
\ l'Ifle de faintle Croix, ouMonfieur de 
) Champla~n a faitl baftir le fort de Ri

( ...chelieu. La troifieme demeure fe bafiit 
·\.·-.. aux rrois Riuieres, quinze autr~s lieues 

:pl~s haut, c'etl: a dire a trentelieues de 
·:Kebec.rincontinent a pres le depart des 
· vai!Ieaux, le Pere Iacq.ues Buteux & 
moy irons la demeurer pour affifter nos 

. ·. Fran~ois , les nouuel 1.es habitations 
' ii cfrant ordinairen1ent dangereufes , ie 

n~ay pas veu qu·il fut a prQpos d'y ex
~pofer le Pere Charles Lallemant, nyau· 
.:t~~s, le Pere Buteuxy vient auec moy 

;-. 
< 

Libra ry of Par I ia menr , Orrawa. 
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Extracts from the Histoire c/11 Montreal 
written by the Sulpician Dallier <le 
Casson, rel ating the founding of Monrreal 
in 1642. 

"M. de Maisonneuve srarred our from 
Pizeaux [near Quebec] on 8 May with two 
boars, a fine pinnace and a sailing 
barge, ... M. le Chevalier de Montmagny 
... embarked on a boar and led all this fleer 
in person ro Monrreal , where they cast 
anchor on 18 May of this year: on the same 
day, as rhey arrived early in the day, they 
celebrated the first mass that had ever 
been said on this island. " 
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Bibliorheque Mazarine, Paris, France: 
Vol. 1963 , pp. 33-35. 

119 



III 

Propaganda and recruiting 

In their Relations the Jesuits became the propagandists for the colony with both the 
people at court and the future settlers . While hiding neither the difficulties nor the very 
real dangers which awaited them in Canada, they pointed out ro the latter the 
advantages, also very real, that they would find there . 

To meet the pressing needs in manpower, recourse was had ro the system of 
indenturing, usually for a period of three years. On 9 April 1643, for example, Olivier 
Le Tardif, the chief clerk of the Cent-Associes, signed a contract at La Rochelle with 
Jacques Ragot, who underrook ro enter the service of the Sieur Guillaume Couillard. 

Furthermore, the company made grants of immense tracts of land ro private 
individuals in return for the obligation ro establish settlers on them. On 15 January 
1634 Robert Giffard was granted in this way the seigneury of Beauport on the 
condition, along with others, that the people whom he would bring to New France 
would be "credited ro the said Company, to reduce the number that it [was] to send 

" our. 
The Societe Notre-Dame de Monrreal contributed greatly, still under the regime of 

the Cent-Associes, ro establishing settlers at Ville-Marie (Montreal). The "great 
contingent" in 1653 in particular - which counted more than a hundred men - gained 
the reputation of having saved that settlem c: nt , which was at grips with the Iroquois. 
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~ . .Adiou(tc~;s'ilvousplaift~qu'ily 
a vnc infinite <t'artifans en J;rance, 

· qQi f;i.~ te d' ctn ploy ,ou fautc de pof
fcd~r _ql!.elquc pcu de-tcrrc, palfcn1 
lcur vie d~n~ vnc pauurcte, & dans 
vnc difctte pitoyabl~. Vil trcs-

/ grand norn·brc_ v9n1 mandier lcu~ 
·. pain d~ p9rtc en pore~: pluficurs Cc 

icttcnt dcdans lcs vols & d~$ lcs 
~rig~~dag~j publics; d'aut~s dans 
le$ I~r~in• · & trempc-rics (ccrcttcs, 
~.hacud s'_cff or~ant de tircr a f oy cze 
·quc plu{jeµ.rs 111 ~auroicnt poffc
~cr ~ Qr~~qim~ la Nouudle France 

. ~fl: de fi gr~n<\e c;ftcnduQ., on y pcut 
~nu~ycr fi btln nombrc dahabitans, 
q~~ ~~µ~ qQi ret\~ront a I~Ancic~nc 
, auront ~cquoy ~iilployct lcur indu~ 
(tri~' ho.nncftem.cnt ·, fans fc iettc1 
4a~s des y\ccs qui pCrdcnt lcs Re .. 

. f qhl!11,1~~ i . 

Paul Le Jeune. Relation dueqr•i s"est pmsem In rheir Relat11ms the Jesuics became wiJ I be able ro employ rheir ski!J 
la 01•1·el/e France en ta1111ee 163 5 ... . Paris : propagandists for secrlemenr of rhe en!- honourably." 
Chez Sebascien Cramoisy, 1636, p. 54. ony: "There are a greac number of 

crafrsmen in France who for lack of work Bibi iotheque de la ville de Monrreal, a lie 
or for lack of owning a linle land spend Gagnon, Moncreal. 
their life in piciful povercy and want. . . . 
1 ow, as ew France is of such great size, 
such a large number of seede rs can be sent 
there that rhose who remain in Old France 
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Conrracr by which Olivier Le Tardif hired 
Jacques Ragor , La Rochelle, 9 April 
1643. 

~ 70 ~ 

• 
Ragor conrracred ··co go rn rhe aforesaid 
Quebec in ew France ro serve rhe 
aforesaid Sieur Couillard in ploughing 
land and curring wood as well as in all 
other rhings thar he will be ordered ro do 
for the period of rhree consecurive years.·· 

everal of rhese indenrured employees 
decided ro setrle in the colony once their 
contracr was ended. 
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Archives deparremenrales de la Charenre
Maririme, La Rochelle, France: Serie E. 
minutes du noraire Teuleron, registre 
1645-1644 , fol. 46v. 



Act from the Compagnie de la ouvel le
France granting the seigneury of Beau port 
to Robert Giffard, Paris, 15 January 
L634. 

This company granted vast tracts of land 
ro private individuals in exchange for the 
obi igarion co bring in settlers for them. 
Giffard, who was the first colonizing 
seigneur in ew France, was also the 
promorer of immigration from the 
Perche, France, ro Canada. 

123 



~ 71 ~ 

124 

Archives narionales du Quebec, enrre 
d'archive de la Capirale. Quebec: Cahier 
d'inrendance , no 2, fol. 655. 



•'J.. 
I ,\ ;J • :v 

Srare~1enrs of rhe amounts paid ro the 
recruits sent ro Montreal from France 
under Maisonneuve's leadership 20 June 
1653. ' 

...-_ 

This "Grear Contingent" of 165 2 _ . . ;,, com 
pnsi ~g more than a hundred per ons, 
acqu1r~d the reputation of having saved 
Monrreal, which was fighting against the 
Iroquois . 
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Archives du Seminaire de Sainr-Sulpice 
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Gallia. 01•a toti11s Galliae geographic(t 
descriptio ... , Amsterdam, 1600; Jodocus 
Hondius; map primed from copperplate, 
hand col.; 50 x 38 cm. 

The majority of the settlers in 1 ew France 
in the sevenreenrh century came from the 
French provinces of ormandy, Brittany, 
Poirou, Aunis, and ainronge. 
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III 

Immigration and a plan for frenchification 

In 1636 the first large group of immigrants arrived at Quebec ; two families alone, the 
Repentignys and the La Poteries, counted forty-five persons. 

In reality many more unmarried men - indentured servants, clerks , or soldiers -
came to New France than did families. Consequently, thought had to be given to 

sending girls of marriageable age (fill es du roi) to the colony. In the summer of 1666, for 
example, 90 of them arrived; by mid-November 84 of them were married. Similarly in 
1669, 102 of the girls who arrived in the summer had found husbands by mid
November. Men and families were also sent out, which sometimes caused Intendant 
L'llon problems. 

Several of the fill es du roi married officers and men of the Carignan-Salieres regiment , 
who had decided in large numbers to settle down in Canada, much to the king 's 
satisfaction. 

Around the same time the king and Colbert strongly urged the civil and religious 
authorities in New France to frenchify the Indians , especially the Hurons and 
Algonkins, "so that in due course of time, having the same laws and the same masters," 
French and Indians "may become only one people and one race." This project failed, so 
much so that it was the Indians who won the French over to their way of life . 
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RE LA.TI ONr~lfJ 
DE CE Q_Vl S'EST PAS~i;;r--..£) 

II E N L A . .,I !!,,{J / . f 

NOVVELLE F'RANCE 
' , 

E N LA N N ~ E 16 2 6. 
~ J (,. 

£nu0yee au · {,Y ·1J -
... . . " 

R. P E R E P R 0 V I NC I ~ L 
de la Con1pagnie d@· I Es vs 

en la Prouince de France . .v 
Par le P. P~111l le I eune de la rnefine Compagnit 

Superieur de /,, Rfjidtnce de Kehec. ' 
-'-lllVJIJ~ • 

A PARIS, 
Chez S E B As T 1 E N C a A M o 1 s Y Imp9meur 

ordinaire du Rov, rue fainCt: I.icquc5, 
am; Cicogncs. 

·-r;;c--n -c.·~ xx x vf 1. 
AV~C PRIYILE.GE. DY ROT. 

Paul Le Jeune. Relatio11 due q1•i s'est passe en 
la 0111•elle Fl'anre en /'a1111ee 1636 .. .. Paris: 
Chez ebasrien Cramoisy, 163 7, rirle 
page , pp. 6-7. 

The arrival ofrhe firsr large group of 
immigranrs spread joy in rhe colony: "Ir 
was a reason ro praise God, ro see very 
dainty young ladies, lirrle children in 
rheir render yourh, in rhese regions. " 
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ce mef me iour 
p.~tu,t vn .V aiffeau con1n1ande par Mon· 
fieur de Courpon, qui nous rendit le P. 
Nrc.olas Adam, & noftre Frere A1n .. 
brol.fe Cau(iet. Ces entrcueues en vn 
pa·is· fi c'loigne de nofrre Patrie, apres a .. 
·uoir ttaucrfe tant de n1ers, font fenfi-
bles par fois aux yet1x, auffi bien qu 'au 
cret,Ir . . N ofrre i~ye ne fe tint pas-la, la 
qu.ancice de families qui venoient grof-
ftr nofl:re Colonie , l'accreut notable .. 
i.nent; cc Iles entre autres de Monfieur 

' 
<le ·Repcntigny, & de MonGeur de la 
'Poreri~ ;braucs Gcntilshon1lncs, corn .. 
pofee~ de . quarante cinq pcr(onncs. 
~' eftoic v~1 fujct ou i l y a11oi t a lotie~ 

. . ~ , 
Dieu, de voir en acs con trees, des Da..J ., 
moifellcs fort dclic~tcs,..4;~p~tits en-;. \ 
fans tcndrelet~ (ort1t d' vnc piifon . dc, ; 
bois,comme le ipur fort des t¢ncbrc~9c ' 
la nuill-, 8l. iouir a pres tout d~vnc a-u·4'1 1 
douce fante, nonobfl:ant toutes lcs In• \ 
c:ommoditez qu'oft re~oit. dans ccs mai~ 
(ans flotant~s , comme fi .oa s'eftoit , 
pourmene au cours dans vn carotfc .. 
Voila co1nme ce .iour nous fut double
ment vn iour de fefrc &rde rCiouilfanae:-. 

Library of Parliament , Ortawa. 
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.;?'UV" Al/h!. '1,,,,,- /t C,.U /'1'1U4 n'Y.,. 
J1ew t 'mu_"Y' ~/JI,., !'u~Jtu. eul luu' tie.- J'o. j'u v11w1Jn;~ru4 

"'1',;. '1'- '"' ,,,,,,, "'. "'"':)' .. j"Mr< "7,.. !"Abe, ~ 
el-V~fJf-&~j ~la_~p~ ./trn11 t'lll;P!Ut)n-./'u t'';lzi~d-1~ 

_//, a'71 tL(mndiu ~a,,~~~ ... fem ~.1~~,~ 
I I 

n 'tn~ i tu ci~tJen jUL V'1tu ~nn:a,r~:r_, v'!, 9 mnJ ./UdiU'tt- 711a11J 
' 

./1.w Vn_Jnui) JUJm-ire ~tU"~!en v111.u 11tL-don~.z., 'lNt .. ~d~ 

CtJN';)e#aJk.-~~ ,etl.4 at1anca Ju';/; o~4' eo/rana-, !rJ" 1

' 

...... /fia7e/1/f" d'V1tc.-d,J11/&., dup~n4' el"pourL{._ ~urri1u,-c, vr 
"u' ~ I I · 

_./{ n1ani1e tl·vn ~ult.. n~mln de r't4 '~ cdt!Y ,,,~:;., J!IJIUll. 

111 'tm-117w. On ~/~enh11Jn:..a//a/'/"/""r~';//J-tutu.-J1J~ 
-,__--

hm;/ttl.1,,i //," "'-· rn11 l'.ll"UJ ti, 1111frt'!'' f"rh;uft,,:,,,unl '' e,/, 
I 

7'"~'"111" 7"''f'u na1;.11uue. ,,.71u.1~ 1111u11u1,. "" """'lrt ~ f""..b/ 
I 

11u v~9t; 1'/",,;'ur.• Iv;. t -0tm'1;dlu ~rtUNL lu!n ~/ma,,. 

.::£, fl,,,, .1 :arA.. "t1.1J ... 

1117 --, 

Lener from lnrendanr Tuton ro rhe 
minisrer Colberr, Quebec, 27 Ocrober 
1667. 

/, 

"-'In lw~JMMJt~. 11-w ,.JN.,,,,w-;fllA, 

Talon norified Colbert of rhe arrival of rhe 
girls whom rhe king had senr ro rhe 
colony ro find husbands: "Eighry-four are 
being senr ro us from Dieppe and rwenry
five from La Rochelle ... several ofrhem 
definirely young ladies and racher well 
broughr up." 

The majori ry of rhese "king's daughrers" 
were married shortly afcer rheir arrival 
in Canada. 
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Li c of che soldiers of che Carignan· 
alieres regimenc who became seeders in 

Canada in 1668. 
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Hundreds of che oldiers of chis regimenc 
decided co seccle in che colony. Many 
married "king 's daughcers," 

131 

, .. 

Archives nacionales , Paris , France: Fonds 
des Colonies, serie 0 2c, vol. 47. 



~-Alfl ~ lOmrdlv 
-U 1.f: 11la'f 161NJ •. 

a. 4f.tJn~UI{ r ,... 

J:..a.ina~';f ,J~·1w.1-cu;,, IJ;'ff m;arr 1'" '"-flu.tpart- · 
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/JuJ111ntt' 7ue wtw au.a en ,,,aln,t/-toute. ~trc, 

/n~u.Jtn( f"ura"'Jnuntrrlt 1111,,1Jre lk.l lzainhin.1, 
. . 
tUt ,,U,ravnne3t WIU IJ1n '!"" 'QJ1w 11truuvt->-

n~11.li11n '!"'° luy e1P17tu.1 a9na.'1k. 'JUI..~.,. 

'1111 J"ln tre..1-;1artlc11 uir a- tou.I IL.I 'haJ1 ian tL... 

'I'". y J11111- -nf 1Y.1t11t--ln161lutl. 11t 61~11 o bJ1r11t r_ 

.. 11111.1 ,fut'tlll ti !tu,. a1k. e7u /ti ;i1.111'c~ ltur_.,,~ 
/11~11 rt11iJu~>an.1 aucunJ .ln11'.I atltt1111 f'h Je_e-

f"11rrr1. /1 co1111T1t ~UJ urrtzfarlu t.CflJt'i,iin.1 

nut in. fa/011 r~11rteau'Jt'1--pai;,, lu '}rtltt.1'111t.~tL-. 
I '/,~- . 
"Ina . a ~1'en voulu arco1f>er t11 .l:u1eur at.1111a~, 

!Ut 'kJlrt au..tJy '/"t fltllw TJttti.l '!p,11911111 ti '1/ rr: 

ttrhN1.1 l'-J ""'''hltU iJ1r?J1111" laum "'~c... 
Lerrer from rhe minisrer Colberr ro 
Governor General Courcelle, 15 May 
1669. 

"His Majesry was very pleased ro learn 
that most of the soldiers of the Carignan
Saliere regiment have chosen ro remain 
in the country. ·· 
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..kl11um.1 /IJ .H~im ;1Uf11#111111u!!u I'~ dm11J. 

Letter from Governor General Denonville 
to the Marquis de eignelay, che minisrer 
of Marine, Quebec, 13 November 1685. 

Denonville explained char they were 
having no success in "'frenchifying" che 
Indians as che French auchoricies wan red: 
"Ins read of accuscoming chem co our laws, 
1 assure you char they pass on co us co a 
great degree whar is most malicious in 
chem and rake chemselve only what is 
bad and vicious in us." 
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The Indians Setde at La Prairie de la 
Magdeleine Alongside rhe French; Father 
Claude Chauchetiere ( 1645-1709); 
brown ink; 20 x 15. 7 cm., from the 
manuscript.. arration annuelle de la 
mission du ault depuis sa fondation 
jusques a !'an 1686" ( 1667-86). 

With the aim of familiarizing the Indians 
with French cusroms and encouraging 
their conversion to Christianity, the 
Jesuits ser up a mission in 1667 ar 
Laprairie where Indians (especially 
Iroquois) and French would live rogerher 
for a few years. 
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At Work in the Fields ; Father Claude 
Chauchetiere ( 164 5-1709); brown ink ; 
20 x 15. 7 cm .; from the manuscript 
" arration annuelle <le la mission du Sault 
depuis sa fondation jusques a !'a n 1686" 
( 1667-86). 
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III 

A mode of settlement 

From the beginnings of the colony a mode of settlement was adopted, the seigneurial 
regime, which was inspired by the French feudal system, but without its abuses, and 
adapted to Canada. Of the feudal system several principles of jurisprudence were 
retained, as were part of the vocabulary and a certain ceremonial, such as the rendering 
of "faith and homage," through which the seigneur, "being without a sword, bare
headed and one knee on the ground, " declared himself to be the vassal of the king or of 
another seigneur whom he recognized as his suzerain. 

Similarly the seigneur had regularly to present to the intendant (or to the company's 
representative) a "recognition of sovereignty and census" ("aveu et denombrement") of 
his seigneury, in which he declared for each of his copyholders his land titles, the cens et 
rentes to be paid, the number of arpents cleared and cultivated and the number of 
buildings (house and outbuildings) on his land. 

The seigneur could retain his seigneury only if he established settlers on it, to whom 
he made a "concession" of land, generally through a notarial deed; for their part the 
settlers were assured ownership of their land only if they cleared and worked it and took 
up residence on it. 

In the seventeenth century the seigneurial regime proved to be very effective. As early 
as 1641, for example, the Cote de Beaupre (from Montmorency Falls to Cap Tourmente) 
counted a good number of pieces of land that had been given in concession and of 
habitants who were living there . 
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Oarh off ea I ry an<l acr of homage by 
Bertrand Chenaye, ieur de La Garenne, 
r? Charles Aubert de La Chesnaye for his 
f1efofLothainville, Quebec, .) September 
1664. 

Every seigneur was required to perform 
rhe oath of feal cy an<l ace of homage by 
which, "'without a swor<l, bareheaded and 
on one knee, .. he declared him elf co be 
vassal of the king or of another seigneur 
whom he recognize<l as his suzerain. 
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Recognirion of sovereignry and census by 
Jean-Baprisre Legardeur de Repenrigny 
for rhe fief of Courremanche, Monrreal , 
15 September 1677. 

I 

The seigneur was required ro submit co 
che inrendant a recognition of sovereigncy 
and census of his fief wich a description of 
each of che pieces of land granred and the 
names of the copyholders and number of 
arpencs chac were cleared and under 
culcivarion . 
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Land grant by Guillaume Couillard and 
his wife co Raymond Pager, Quebec, 
3April 1661. 

--;' 

Pager "binds himself to seule there this 
year and to rake up residence there or have 
someone else do so in his place. " 

Each settler was assured of keeping his 
land only if he culrivared it and cook up 
residence on it. 

140 



... "--- -

14 1 



(./. 

. · .. ~ '. 

142 

Archive narionales du Quebec, Cencre 
d'archives de la Capirale , Quebec: 
Minurier de Guillaume Audouart, piece 
990. 



"Carre <lepuis Kebec ju ques au Cap de 
Tourmence 164 I";Jehan Bourdon; ms.; 
. 39 x 28 . .) cm. 

This map of the region between Quebec 
and Cap Tourmente mentions rhe names 
of the settlers on the Core de Beaupre . It 
was in rhe vicinity of Quebec rhar rhe first 
seigneuries ( orre-Dame-<les-Anges, 
Beauporr , and Core <le Beaupre) began ro 
develop in rhe first half of rhe sevenreemh 
cenrury. 
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III 

Incentives and punitive measures 

In 1669 the king 's council of State adopted a series of measures: a yearly allocation of 
three hundred livres to the parents of ten children and four hundred to the parents of 
twelve; a gift of twenty livres on their wedding day to young men under twenty-one 
years of age; honours to be paid ro the habitants who had the largest number of children; 
but also fines "against fathers who [did] not marry their children at twenty years of age 
for the boys and sixteen for the girls ." 

Since not all the unmarried men felt like getting married so early, 'falon issued an 
ordinance in 1671 forbidding the recalcitrants "the enjoyment of the right ro hunt and 
fish and trade with the Indians and even ro go into the Woods. " They either had ro get 
married or starve to death! 

But how many obstacles had had ro be overcome and would still have ro be overcome 
to populate the colony! The Iroquois war had greatly delayed the creation of the 
seigneuries; once peace had returned , it was the life in the woods that kept the soundest 
elements among the young men from getting married and working the land . 

And then the king himself, as Colbert declared, did not intend "to depopulate his 
kingdom ... to people Canada." From 1672 on that became quire clear; all immigration 
activity suddenly ceased. This was in the same year that Frontenac was \vriring of the 
rown of Quebec that it could not be better situated "when it should one day become the 
capital of a great empire ... " 
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Decree from the king's council of care co 
encourage marriages and large fam i I ies in 
Canada, Paris, 3 April 1669. 

Among the measures contained in chi 
decree was a year! y allowance ro rhe 
parents of ren children or more and a gifr 
of twenty livres co those young men who 
married before they were cwency-one . 
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Oath offealty and ace of homage by 
Eleonore de Grandmaison for her fief of 
Chavigny, LO December 1667. 

She "has been forced, as have all those who 
were her tenants and who might number 
twenty, co leave and abandon" her domain 
'"because of the Iroquois raids and frequent 
attacks." But now "the king has provided 
proteccion for the inhabirants of this 
country against the Iroquois raids, " and 
"she is ready co go back co live on her fief 
named herein ."" 
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Lerrer from Governor General Denonville 
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According co Denonvillc life in rhe woods 
was leading ro '"rhe complere ruin of rhe 
colony; chose who have farms ler rhem lie 
fallow,,,. married men deserr rheir wives 
and children, who arc dependenr upon rhe 
public for rheir living or gee in co debr co 
rhe merchanrs."' 

Archives narionales , Paris, France: 
fonds des olon ies, Serie C 11 -', VOi. 7, fol. 
88v-90. 13 ovember 1685 . 
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Lette r from che miniscer Colberr co 
IncendanrTalon , Versaill es, 5 April 1666. 

The minister expl ained to Talon , who 
wanced mass ive immig racion rn make 
Canada inro ··a g reac and powerful Scare," 
char fo r rhe king "ir would nor be prudent 
ro depopulate his kingdom as would be 
necessary ro do in order ro people 
Canada. " 
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"Partie <le l'Amerique Septentrionalle ou View of the cown of Quebec. 
est compris la Nouvelle France ... , 1699"; 
Jean-Baptiste-Louis Franquelin; col. ms.; 
90x I35cm. 
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III 

Censuses and population 

The censuses taken in New France during the second half of the seventeenth century 
generally seem to have been incomplete. The one for 1688 for Canada gives 11,249 
persons, including more than 1,200 Indians settled there; that for 1686 counted 915 
persons for Acadia, including 30 soldiers. 

The Canadians had of course qualities and failings: in 1685 Governor Denonville 
wrote that they were "all big, well built and sturdy, used to living on little in times of 
need, robust and vigorous, but very headstrong and frivolous, and prone to dissolute 
living. They are witty and vivacious." Intendant Jacques de Meulles noted for his part 
how quickly they multiplied. 

De Meulles was less enthusiastic in 1686 when he spoke of Acadia, which was so far 
removed from Quebec that it was almost out of touch with the colony in Canada, so 
neglected by France that it received no help from her, and so close to the English that 
many Acadians had gone to settle around Boston. 

In October 1685 de Meulles had visited Acadia. He had seen Port-Royal and 
considered that fortifications should be built for this settlement of slightly fewer than 
six hundred souls. It was older than Quebec in a sense , but was far from having 
progressed as much as Quebec, for which the engineer Robert de Villeneuve had just 
drawn up a detailed plan with a view ro providing it with fortifications worthy of the 
name. 
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Canada counced abo ut three thousand 
sou ls in 1663, and more than eleve n 
thousand in 1688. The population of the 
colony had th erefore increased notably, 
thanks co th e effo rts made by France from 
1665 co 1672 ro sercl e ir , and thanks also 
to the hig h birth ra re in th e country. 

Archives nationales, Pari s, France: Sec
tion Outre-Mer, seri e G 1

, vol. 46 l, p . 2 . 
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Summary of the census of Acadia in 1686. Fewer than a thousand French people were Archives narionales , Paris , France: Sec-
living in this colony, which was neglected tion Outre-Mer, se rie G' , vol. 466, no 10. 
by France . 
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Lerrer from rhe inrendanr Jacques de 
Meulles ro the minisrer Seignelay, 
Quebec, 4 ovember 1683 . 
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De Meulles expressed his asronishmenr at 
the number of children rhat rhe Canadians 
had: "They all have ren or rwelve 
ordinarily and fairly ofren more, and iris 
surprising ro see how much rhe popula
rion is growing here . " 
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Report sent by Intendant de Meulles to 
King Louis X JV, 1686. 

"Acadia is at present of so little impor
tance, since iris supported in no way and 
receives no help from France, that most of 
the settlers, because of their frequent 
contacts with the English and the trade 
that they carry on conrinually with them, 
have abandoned these shores co go to I ive 
around Bosron." 
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"Plan De La Ville Ee Chasceau De Qvebec , 
Fait En 1685 , Mezvree Exactemenr"; 
[Robert] de Villeneuve; col. ms .; 70 x 
47 cm. 

--

The main buildings existing in the cown 
of Quebec in 1685. One can pick out the 
Chareau Sainr-Louis , che Seminaire de 
Quebec , the hospital (H6cel-Dieu), the 
Ursuline convenr , the Jesuit house, the 
cathedral church, and the intendant 's 
dwelling . 
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III 

The native peoples 

While on the subject of population one must not forget the native peoples: Eskimos 
(Inuit) and Indians . Before 1700 scarcely anyone but the explorers looking for a 
northwest passage had had any contact with the Inuit, of whom little was yet known and 
who had their own civilization, which was very different from that of the Indians . 

As for the Indians , those in the valley of the St. Lawrence and Acadia all belonged to 
the Algonkian family. Being basically nomadic , they lived almost exclusively on 
hunting, fishing , and picking fruit, and travelled in small groups. Their shelters, made 
of skins or strips of bark stretched over poles, were easy to take down and carry. 

The Indians belonging to the Huron-Iroquois family, who lived farther south, were 
on the contrary semi-sedentary; they cultivated the soil, but without neglecting 
hunting and fishing. Their "lodges" were of more lasting construction and were grouped 
inside an enclosure. Each lodge could hold several families. 

The Europeans owed much to both the nomads and the sedentary Indians; would they 
have even survived in New France without them ? In the fields of transportation , 
dwellings, clothing, cooking, medicine, as well as hunting, fishing, and war, the 
Whites borrowed more from the Indians than is generally believed . And without those 
indispensable informants and guides, would they have been able to explore the interior 
of the vast continent so rapidly? 
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Eskimos; F. Wiebman; line engraving; 
19 x 14.3 cm. (page). 

/ 11 Dionyse Settle. Historia 11avigatio11is 
Martivi Fo1·bisseri angli praetoris sive 
capitanei, A.C. 1577 .... Hamburgi: 
Sumptibusjoh. Naumanni & Georgi 
Wolffi, 167 5, page frontispiece (derail). 

The Eskimos' language and culture were 
very different from the Indians'; they lived 
in the Arctic regions and on the Labrador 
coast. Their contacts with the Europeans 
before 1700 were rare and generally not 
very friendly. They lived by hunting and 
fishing and travelled on water with the 
help of a small sealskin craft, the kayak. 
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National Library of Canada, Rare Books 
and Manuscripts Division, Ottawa. 
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Kayak , Spear and Arrow heads ; eng raved 
by l.B . Scocin ; etching; 15.6 x 8. 5 cm . 
(page). 

In Claude Charl es Le Roy Bacq uevi ll e de 
La Pocheri e . His to ire de l'A111eriq11e sep
tentrionale .... Paris: J. -L. ion & F. 
Di doc, 1722, vol. I , p. 80. 
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Public Archi ves of Canada, Li brary, 
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"De Terra nuper inuenca"; engraved by 
Theodor de Bry ( l528-98) or Matthaeus 
Merianus ( l593-1650) after Le Moyne; 
line engraving; 15 x l8. l cm. (image). 

In Theodor de Bry ed. [America . pt. 13. 
Latin]. Deci111a Tertia Pars Historiae 
Americanae .. . . Francofvrri ad Moenvm: 
Sumptibus Meriani, 1634, p. 11. 

In che seventeenth century che Indians of 
Acadia and the valley of the Sc. Lawrence 
as far as the Great Lakes belonged to the 
Algonkian family, char is co say they 
spoke dialects chat all had a common root : 
the Algonkian language. This linguistic 
group included in particular the 
Abenakis, Micmacs , Algonkins, Montag
nais , and Ottawas . These Indians, who 
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were essentially nomadic , lived primarily 
from hunting , fishing, and berry-picking . 

British Library, London, England . 
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Indians Fishing; Louis icolas 
(1634-afrer 1678); brown ink and water
colour on parchment ; 3 3. 7 x 2 I . 6 cm. 

. ' 
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Thomas Gilcrease Institute of Ameri can 
Hisrory and Art , Tulsa . Oklahoma, 
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Algonkian Bark House; Louis icola 
(1634-after 1678); brown ink on parch
menr; L0.2 x 9.5 cm. (derail). 
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Onondaga - an Iroquois Village; after a 
drawing by amuel de Champlain ( 1567 
[?]- 1635); etching; 16.1 x 14. J cm. 
(place). 

In Samuel de hamplain. Les /loyages de la 
011ve/le France ocriclentale, clirte Canaclt1 .... 

Paris: Pierre Le-Mur, 16:?2, p. 259. 

everal tribes speaking dialects char all 
had the same origin, rhe Iroquoian 
language, were connecred with the 
Huron-Iroquois family. The rwo most 
important groups were the Hurons and 
rhe Iroquois. The first lived south of 
Georgian Bay (Lake Huron) and rhe or hers 
I ived mainly south of Lake Ontario and as 
far as rhe area around Lake Erie. These 
Indians were semi- edenrary: rhey cul-

!63 

rivaced the soil. without neg leering 
hunting and fishing . 

Public Archives of Canada, Library, 
Ottawa ( egarive no. C 5749). 
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Indian Village in Canada; etching with 
line engraving; 16 x 9. 7 cm. (page). 

/11 Louis Armand de Lorn d'Arce, baron 
de Lahonran . Nouveaux voyageJ de mr. 
le baron de Lahontan , dallJ tAmerique 
Jeptentriona/e .... La Haye: Les freres 
L'Honore, 17 15 , vol. 2, p. 95 (derail). 
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Snowshoes (derail); Louis icolas 
(1634-after 1678); brown ink on parch
menr; 33.7 x 21.6cm. 

Snowshoes and rhe canoe represenc only a 
very small part of what rhe Whites 
borrowed from the Indians. In the fields 
ofrransporrarion, clothing , medicine, 
hunting, fishing, and war, rhe Indians' 
contribution was considerable. 

16~ 

I 

Thomas Gilcrease Insricure of American 
Hisrory and Art, Tulsa, Oklahoma, 
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Canoes; Louis icolas ( 1634-afrer 1678); 
brown ink and watercolour on parchrnenr; 
33 .7 x21.6cm . 
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IV 

Government 

In 1627 Cardinal Richelieu created the Compagnie des Cent-Associes, tO which the 
king handed over New France "in full ownership, justice, and seigneury." Under the 
authority of Richelieu, representing the royal power, the Cent-Associes received 
responsibility for administering New France; Champlain commanded at Quebec "in the 
absence of his Eminence the Cardinal." 

In 1636 the king appointed the first titular governor, who was invested with military, 
civil, and judicial powers; only the financial administration of the colony and control of 
the fur trade rested with the Cent-Associes' chief clerk. In 1647 the clerk's duties were 
transferred to a council, which was altered in 1648; the king also entrusted this council 
with the enforcement of public order, which up till then had rested in great part with the 
governor. The governor retained his other powers, however, and even held, it seems, a 
right of veto on the council. 

In 1651 Quebec and Trois-Rivieres shortly afterwards were both provided with a 
regular tribunal, the seneschal's court; as for Ville-Marie , it had its own seigneurial 
court. The seneschal's courts heard civil and criminal cases as the court of first instance, 
and perhaps received appeals from the seigneurial courts that were being set up in their 
respective districts; appeals from the seneschal's courts and the court in Montreal were 
brought before the governor general, who was the final judge. 

In rapid succession in 165 7 and 1659 the king reorganized the council set up in 1648 
and conferred a great number of legislative , executive, and judicial powers upon it; in 
addition, beginning in 1659 appeals from the decisions of the seneschal's courts were to 
come before the parlement of Paris, except for unimportant or very urgent matters, which 
would continue to be heard by the governor. Moreover, the governor could no longer 
suspend or dismiss officers of justice , this right being reserved by the king himself. 
Consequently the governor, whose powers were virtually non-existent in the realm of 
justice and were reduced in other fields proportionately as those of the council increased, 
would henceforth enjoy only limited authority. 
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IV 

The Cent-Associes handed in their resignation in 1663. Louis XIV retook possession 
of the colony and immediately decided to give it institutions similar to those of the 
French provinces , providing it with a governor, an intendant, and a parlement, the 
Conseil souverain. These three great institutions were going to last until the conquest in 
1760. But the intendant who was appointed in 1663 did not come to Canada, and Talon 
did not arrive until 1665; in the intervening period the king had handed New France 
over to the Compagnie des Indes occidentales. These two circumstances explain the 
hesitations that marked the years from 1663 to about 1666. Besides , the company was 
dismissed in 1674; it is from that time on that the administrative structure of the colony 
must be examined. 

As the king's personal representative and the highest ranking person in Canada, the 
governor general enjoyed great moral authority, which he had to use to keep New France 
in allegiance to the king . Military and diplomatic matters depended exclusively on him; 
as commander-in-chief of the armed forces he also decided on the line of conduct to be 
followed in dealing with the Indian tribes and the English colonies . That was the reason 
that he had jurisdiction over the outlying territories, appointing the fort commandants, 
issuing trading licences, and exercising a certain degree of authority over the missions 
and the missionaries . In other areas - settlement and colonization, trade and industry, 
general administration and religion - he had jurisdiction jointly with the intendant. 

It was the intendant, however, who through the number, importance , and extent of 
his powers was the most powerful person in New France. Everything that did not fall 
under the exclusive authority of the governor and the bishop came under him or at least 
required his participation. He had jurisdiction over justice, police (that is to say the 
entire civil administration), and finances . On him depended in great part the economic, 
demographic, and social progress of the colony. 

The governor general, the bishop, and the intendant met on the Conseil souverain, 
which had been created in 1663; the council, which was a court of justice above all, also 
included the attorney general, five - and later (in 1674) seven - councillors, and a 
secretary. In addition to its purely judicial attributions the council registered royal 
ordinances and put them into force . At first, and thereafter particularly as a result of the 
absence of an intendant from 1663 to 1665, it played a considerable administrative role , 
of which it would soon retain only some part in the general enforcement of public order. 

In 1666 and 1667 the former seneschal's courts , which had disappeared with the 
Cent-Associes, were replaced by the new company; it set up the Provost Court of Quebec 
and the Jurisdiction of Trois-Rivieres, which after the dismissal of the Compagnie des 
Indes occidentales became royal courts . These courts heard civil and criminal cases in 
the first instance in their respective governments - Canada being divided into three 
governments: Quebec, Trois-Rivieres and Montreal - in addition to receiving appeals 
from the seigneurial courts in their jurisdiction . The case of Montreal, which had a 
seigneurial court, was different: royal justice was not established there until 1693 . 
Appeals emanating from the courts of Quebec, Trois-Rivieres, and Montreal came 
before the Conseil souverain , which was the highest court in the colony. 

In principle the governor general, the intendant, and the Conseil souverain had 
jurisdiction over all the French possessions in North America; in practice, because of the 
distances , Acadia had its own institutions in the seventeenth century and depended 
directly on France: it had a governor, but no intendant, and it had a court, but no 
Conseil souverain. In short, unlike Canada, on which it depended theoretically, it did 
not obtain the virtual status of a French province. 
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IV 

Administering a trading post 

In 1616 the Prince de Conde,viceroy of New France, was arrested. Taking advantage of 
this opportunity the Societe des Marchands de Rouen et de Saint-Malo, which had been 
formed by Champlain in 1614, wanted t0 give command of Quebec t0 Franc;ois Grave 
Du Pont . To thwart the partners' intrigues and obtain recognition of his rights, 
Champlain had recourse tO the king 's council of State, which issued a decree in his favour 
on 18July 1619. 

Since the king had ordered him tO exercise justice in the "colony," Champlain 
appointed in 1621 the first court officers in Canada: Gilbert Courseron, lieutenant of the 
provost court (judge), Louis Hebert, king's attorney, and a certain Nicolas, court clerk. 

Previous to these appointments Champlain did not have to render justice himself, it 
seems, except in 1608 in the affair concerning Jean Duval, who had fomented a plot to 
murder him. Constituting about him a sort of jury, Champlain heard the witnesses and 
received a confession from Duval, who was hanged for his crime. 

After being lieutenant to lieutenants general and viceroys, in 1627 Champlain 
became lieutenant to Cardinal Richelieu himself and continued to exercise in a way the 
function of governor, without bearing the title. But the following year the Kirke 
brothers were threatening the post of Quebec. In 1629, for lack of aid, Champlain had to 

surrender. For three years the English were in control of Quebec. 
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Decree by rhe king's council of Scare Samuel de Champlain was rhe guiding 
ordering that "the aforesaid Champlain spirit of the colony from 1608 co 163 5. 
will be in command in person in the 
habitation of Quebec and the country of 
New France," Tours, 18July 1619. 
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dif I. Le Groux . p·. des P · 
tes. Nicolas Greffier de la , 
rifdi&ion de ~bec>&
fier de t•a.ifemblee, Guers,Co 
milf1onne de Monfei~ 
Vice-· Roy & prefent en 
elell:i~n) & (celc en pla~rd 
Seel dudic R. P. Com.......-,. 
des Recollcrs. · 
....._ ..... ... . -
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• 
A pres que le Pont & moy, auec le Capitaine 

du vailfeau, le Chirurgie,maifl:re, contrc mai
flre, & au.tres manniers eufmcs ouy Jeur,s de
pofitions & confrontations, Nous aduifames 
que fe feroit affez de faire mourir ledit du VaJ, 
co1nme le motif de l'entreprinfe, & auffi pour 
feruir d'exemple ace_ux qui refioient,de fe c6-
porter fagement a raduenir en leur deuoir, & 
afin que les Efpagnols & Bafques qui elloient 
en quantite au pays n'en fiifent rrophee:& les 
trois au tr es con damn ez d' efl:rc pend us, & ce
pen dant les remener en Frace entre les mains 
du fieur de Mons, pour leur efl:re fait plus arn
ple iufl:ice,felon qu'il aduifero1t,auec toutes~cs 
informations , & la fentence, tant dud1Cl: 
lean du Val qui fut pendu & efl:rangle audit 
Q!!,ebecq,& fa tell:e 1nife au bout d'vne pique 
pour cfire plantce au lieu le plus eminent de 

nofl:re fore & les autres trots renuoyez en 
France. 

amuel de Champlain. Les voyages dv sievr 
de Champlain Xaintongeois, capitaine 
ordinaire po11r le roy, en la marine, divisez en 
deux livres .... Paris: Chez Jean Berjon, 
16L3, p. 183-184. 

Champlain gives an account of the ational Library of Canada, Rare Books 
procedure used in 1608 against the and Manuscripts Division, Ottawa. 
locksmith Jean Duval and his accomplices, 
who had plotted ro murder him . Duval 
was "hanged and strangled at the afore-
mentioned Quebec, and his head scuck on 
a pike at the highest point of the fort." 
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The English capru re of Quebec; I. van 
Vianen (circa 1660-afrer 1726); erching ; 
17. 7 x 13. 6 cm . (page). 

/11 Louis Hennepin. 1 01n'ea111•o;age t/"1111 

pa is pl11s gmnd q11e /'E11rope a Fee /es ,.effect ions 
des entrep1·ises d11 Sie1rr de la Salle. s111· /es 
mi11esdeS1. Barbe .... Urrechr: A. 

chouren, 1698 , facing p . 343. 

Imaginary depicrion of Quebec Ciry. 
In 1629 ir William Alexander seized 

Parr-Royal in Acadia and David Kirke 
forced Champlain ro surrender ar Quebec. 

ew France did nor remain English long , 
since Quebec and Porr-Royal were 
rerurned ro France by rhe Treary of a1nr
Germain -en-Laye in 1632. 

arional Library of Canada, Rare Books 
and Manuscriprs Division, Otrawa. 



IV 

The regime of the Cent-Associes 

The very simple administrative machinery of the post of Quebec was largely sufficient 
for its needs. And when the Compagnie des Cent-Associes was created, it was less to 
provide the "colony" with a more complex administration than to ensure settlement. 
That was why the clauses concerning administration in the edict creating the company 
were few in number and generally vague. 

In reality it was the commercial structure that was strengthened between 1632 and 
164 7. There were no longer even any court officers in the colony. The governor exercised 
all the powers: military, civil, and judicial. The only thing that escaped him was the 
purely financial management, which was entrusted to the chief clerk of the Cent
Associes. 

A council, the first important administrative structure, was set up in 1647 consisting 
of the governor, the Jesuit superior, and the governor of Montreal. But this council 
found its raison d'etre much more in the management of commerce and the fur trade 
than in civil administration in general, since the governor retained his attributions and 
his paramount role in the other domains. 

A court of justice, the seneschal's court, was first set up in 1651. On a plan of Quebec 
drawn up by Jean Bourdon in 1660 can be seen the site of the seneschal's court (Upper 
Town) and the site of the store where the Conseil de la Nouvelle-France sat in 1647 
(Lower Town). 

175 



~ 108 ~ 

•4. Et pour aacunement recom~fa laclue Compognie des grids 
fr~ & aduanccs qu•it luy conuienclra faire paur parueai.r .a Iad1ce 

Peuplade, cntrerieli, & confermtion d'iccllc, fa Maiefte donncra a. 
pcrpemite aufdns cent Atfocia leun hDirs ac ayans caufc, en toutc 
proprictc, lufbce & Scigneuric, le fort-& habitation de <ecbccq, 
auec tout lcd1t pays de la Nouucllc France, dite Canada, cant le 
long des coitcs dcpuis la Floridc , que lcs Prcdoccffcurs Roys de fa 
~taietl~ont faia llabiter en rangcant lcs coflcs de la Mer iufqu·au 
ccrclc Araiquc pour latitude, & de longitude dcpuis l'Ulc: de tcrre 
Ncufuc, tirant a Loucl\ 1~tqucs au grand lac c:lia la Mer Douce, & 
au dcla,quc dedans lcs tcrres&lclongdcsRiuicrcs qui ypaffcnr,& fe 
dcf~hargcnc dans le 8cuuc appcllc Sa1na Laurcns,auucnicnt la gri .. 
de R.1u1crc de Canada,& dafl) tous lcs autra Rcuucs qui lcs portcnc 
a la Mer, tcrrcs, mines, min1crcs. pour ioiiyr tou1cfo1s dcfditcs mi
nes conformcmcnt a t·ordonancc,Port!i,& Haurcs, Flcuucs, Riuic~ 
~ Efrangs, Ifles, I fie.tux, & gcneralcmcnt come l' cflcnduc dudit 
pay. aa ~ong & au large,& par deli, cant & fi auant qu'1b pourront 
eftrndtc It faire cogno1firc le nom de fa Ma1cftC, nc f.c ref cruant 
fadite Maicfte quc le. rdfon & la foy, & hommage, qua luy fcra 
pon~& a fcs Succeffcws R.019~ lcfdits Aff ocicz,oul" vn d·cux, aucc 
vnc Couronnc d'or du~~ huia mares a chaquc mutation de 
Roys,& la prouifion des oiidcn··clc la Iuftice fouucrainc, qui luy 
fcront nommez & prcfcntcz par lcfdits Aff~icz lo rs qu•il (era iugc 
a propos d•y en cftablir. Pcrmertant aufdits Affoc1cz faire fondrc 
Canons & Boullcts, forger touto f oncs d' armca offcn6uc . 
fcnfiucs,fairc pouldrc a Canon, bafhr & f on16er places -~ ,J. n I 'J 

ncralemcnt cf di ts lictu routes chofcs ncceffaircs, f oit ~ · 1a feu;. . .;,;. 
rctt dudat pay_s, foit p~r la conf~ruatio~du ',~mmc_ " ~ ~ · Lli - ') 

•aNtllWfiti-ec•illll needMe 
Auril mil tac .. •Mgtfcpt, fig~rt\fullnd:,Cri~ 1cle llkhcliN. 
de lloccpHmont, Moael, ta p.w ·tnay 'l"t M'dita cha c•effte. 
&: Lataignant, Dablon sandi de Die'ppe ; ac CdWott. 

Ace crearing rhe Compagnie de la 
ouvelle-France, called Compagnie des 

Cenr-Associes, Paris, 29 April 1627. 

This company received "in full owner
ship, jusrice, and seigneury rhe fore and 
habirarion of Quebec , wirh all rhe 
aforesaid country of New France." Ir could 
"do generally in the aforesaid places 
everyrhing char was necessary, eirher for 
the security of the said country or for 
mainraining trade ." 
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Seal of the Compagnie des Cenc-Associes 
(1627-63). Obverse: against a back
ground semy of fleur-de-lis, a female 
figure standing on waves holding a lily 
stalk in her left hand and a Latin cross in 
her right; 65 mm. (approximate diame
ter); ME DONAVIT LVDOVICUS 
DECIMUS TERTIVUS 1627. Reverse: a 
ship with full sail on waves; 30 mm. 
(diameter); IN MARI VIAE TVAE; wax. 
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Commission from King Louis XIV 
excending for chree years Charles Huaulc 
de Moncmagny's cerm of office as governor 
and lieucencanc general of ew France , 
Paris, 6June 1645 . 
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Moncmagny was che first titular governor 
of ew France. He held that office from 
1636 co 1648. 
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Les Syndics Jc Quebec.des troisriuieres 8' ~e Montreal fcront dleus c~cun 
pt1 lcs babiraa s de{ d1rs I icux ,chacun an par f 'ru~1n,& nc pourront cftrc conunucz 
~·-d!croi~ ~~s de fuitc.. ,, . .. . . . .. 

PaiB au Confttt:d1&ftat du Rey.fa MJidlc y dlant , la Reyne R.cgcntc Ct M 
..; rcprtfcntc, tenu l Patis 11 vingt fcpticfmc iour dt: Mus mil fix c~ns quarU: 

Ccf'· Sign6 D·iL•O•f.1 ENI~. 

Royal regularion making various changes 
in rhe adminisrrarion of Canada , Paris, 27 
March 1647. 

Crear ion of council co control commerce 
and che fur crade: "In che said Council will 
be seen, examined, and seeded all 
accoums paid , che wages and allowances 
of che officers and clerks, and general! y all 
char will be necessary for che fur crade and 
che good of che said counr ry will be 
provided for." 
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"Vray Plan du haur & bas de quebec 
Com me ii esr en !'an 1660"; Oehan 
Bourdon]; ms.; 35.7 x 32 cm. 
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I I .. .. 

This map of Quebec shows rhe rwo 
secrions of rhe rown: Lower Town , rhe 
cenrre of commerce, and Upper Town , rhe 
cenrre of religion and governmenr. 
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IV 

The great institutions 

After the resignation of the Cent-Associes in 1663, Louis XIV made the governor his 
personal representative in the colony. This was a notable increase in prestige and 
authority, which was nevertheless accompanied by a considerable decrease in his powers, 
since the governor could no longer act alone except in the areas of war, diplomacy, and 
external relations. 

Several of the governor 's previous attributions devolved upon the intendant, who was 
responsible for the whole civil administration of the colony. The intendant also became 
the colony's superintendent of finances, so that even the governor was dependent upon 
him for financing the performance of his own duties. 

The governor, the intendant, and the apostolic vicar met on the Conseil souverain, 
which had been set up in 1663. The council, which was above all a court of justice, was 
at first entrusted with a great number of administrative responsibilities, which it 
subsequently shed gradually, to become around 1700 almost nothing but a final court of 
appeal. 

But in 1664 the king and Colbert created the Compagnie des lodes occidentales and 
granted it New France "in complete seigneury, property, and justice." The competition 
which developed between the king's and the company's representatives was one of the 
facto rs that led to revocation of the company's charter in 167 4. 
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Commiss ion from King Louis XI V 
appoint ing Remy de Cou rcelle gove rnor 
general of New France, Pari s, 23 March 
1665 . 

From 1663 on che governor general , che 
ki ng 's personal represencacive in rhe 
co lony, was encrusced principally wi th 
mi licary maccers and relat ions with the 
Ind ians and fo reig n coloni es . 
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Portrait of Daniel de Remy de Courcelle 
(1626-98); arti st unknown; oil. 

Courcelle was governor general of New 
France from 1665 ro L672. 
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Commission from King Loui s XIV 
appointing J ean Talon intendant of New 
France, Pari s, 23 March 1665. 

The intendant rece ived very wide powers 
which allowed him ro exercise effecti ve 
control over fi nances, indus try, com
merce, agriculture, populati on , justice, 
and poli ce. 
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Edicr by King Louis XIV creating a 
supreme council, the Conseil souverain , 
at Quebec , to "judge without appeal and 
in the last resorc according to the laws and 
ordinances" of the kingdom of France , 
Paris , March 1663. 
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Seal of rhe Conseil souverain; rhe Royal 
Arms of France, i.e., a shield charged 
wirh chree fleur-de-lis and ensigned by 
rhe Royal Crown of France; wax; 32 mm. 
(oval). 
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Esrablishmenr of the Compagnie des 
Indes occidencales; artist unknown ; 
medal; struck in copper; resrrike circa 
1870; 4 t.8 mm . Obverse: LUDOVICUS 
Xllll . REX CHRISTIANJSSJMUS./1. 
MAVGER .F. Reverse: JU GENDIS 
COMMERCIO GENTIBUS. In the exer
gue: SOCIETATES NEGOTIATOR UM/ 
IN UTRAMQUE INDIAM ./ 
M .DC .LXIV. 
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Edicr by the king revoking the privilege 
of the Compagnie des Indes occi
denrales, Sainr-Germai n-en-Laye, 
December 1674. 

This company, which had been formed in 
1664, was the last one ro be encrusted, 
in whole or in part, with the administra
tion of ew France. 
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IV 

Politics and administration 

The rivalries between the governor general and the intendant were not long in 
appearing; conflict was virtually permanent between these two personages, one 
receiving much honour and enjoying great moral authority, the other holding the purse 
strings and possessing nearly all the real powers. The temptation was great for the first 
tO encroach upon the authority of the second, and for the latter tO "set himself on a 
parallel" with the former, tO borrow Colbert's expression. 

New France was divided into three governments: Quebec, Trois-Rivieres , and 
Montreal. The governor and the intendant, who resided at Quebec, appointed people to 
represent them in the other two governments: local governors, and subdelegates of the 
intendant (or financial commissaries) respectively. U oder the responsibility of the 
governor or the intendant as the case might be, they worked on their authority in the 
same fields as their superiors. 

In the area of public order (that is tO say making rules and regulations in civil 
matters), the Conseil souverain played an important role: it adopted and promulgated 
regulations, such as those of 11 May 1676, for example, which were a reworking, in 
forty-three articles, of the council's previous decrees and the ordinances of the governors 
and intendants since Augustin de Saffray de Mezy and Jean Talon. Registered and posted 
at Quebec, Montreal, and Trois-Rivieres, these regulations applied co the three 
governments. 
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Lerrer from the minister Colbert ro 
lncendanc Jacques Duchesneau, Saint
Germain-en-Laye, 25 April 1679. 

He blamed him for speaking "as if M. de Archives national es, Paris , France: Fonds 
Frontenac was always wrong, " and for des Colonies, serie B, vol. 8, fol. 3. 
"always drawing a parallel " between 
himself and Frontenac. 

Occasions for wrangling were frequent 
between the governor general and the 
intendant , whose respecrive jurisdictions 
overlapped and often were opposed in 
practice. 
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Commission as governor ofTrois-Rivieres 
granted Pierre Boucher by Governor 
General Mezy, Quebec , 28 October 1663 . 
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New France was divided into three 
governments: Quebec, Trois-Rivieres , 
and Montreal. The governor general, who 
resided at Quebec , had a representative, 
the local governor, in each of the govern
ments of Montreal and Trois-Rivieres . 
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Reg ulation issued by the Conseil souve
rain , Quebec, ll May 1676. 

This reg ulati on dealt parti cularly with 
crade, cleanliness in public places , pro tec
ti on against fire, and morality. 
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IV 

Justice 
Under the regime of the Compagnie des Indes occidentales the judicial system of New 
France began to take form. 

In 1666 and 1667 the company set up two courts of justice, one at Quebec (the 
Provost Court of Quebec) , the other at Trois-Rivieres (the Jurisdiction of Trois
Rivieres). Since the seigneurs of Montreal had power of justice, it was not until 1693 
that a jurisdiction was established there. The tribunals of the three towns heard civil and 
criminal cases in the first instance; those of Quebec and Trois-Rivieres also heard appeals 
coming from the seigneurial courts in their governments. Soon cases concerning 
maritime law came under the Provost Court of Quebec, and that is the reason that it was 
eventually called the Provost and Admiralty Court of Quebec . Appeals from the three 
courts came before the Conseil souverain, the highest court of appeal. 

After the dismissal of the Compagnie des Indes occidentales the administration of 
justice was the responsibility of the intendant. Thus it was he who, following 
recommendations by the seigneurs, named the judges in the seigneuries that possessed a 
court and presented to the king, who made the appointments, the court officers of the 
Provost Court of Quebec and of the Jurisdictions of Trois-Rivieres and Montreal. 

Following a tradition that began with Talon, the intendant himself rendered justice 
"out of charity" when small civil cases were involved. 
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Commission as I ieutenanr general for civil 
and criminal affai rs of the Provost Court 
of Quebec granted Louis-Theandre Char
rier de Lotbiniere, Paris, l May 1666. 
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The Provost Court of Quebec and the 
Jurisdiction ofTrois-Rivieres were fi rst of 
all courts offirsr insrance. They also heard 
appeals from rhe seigneurial tribunals in 
rheir governments. 
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Commission from !ntendanc Duchesneau 
appoincing Pierre Duquec judge and 
bailiff of the Ile Saint-Laurent (ile 
d'Orleans), Quebec, 10 ovember 1676. 
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"Being very well informed of che compe
cence and abilicy in matcers of justice and 
police of Mai ere Pierre Duquec. .. we have 
granted him, give and granc hereby che 
office ofbai Jiff civil and criminal judge for 
the said county of Saine-Laurene." 
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Decision of rhe Conseil souverain in the 
lawsuir between Louis Le Vasseur, "appel
lant againsr a decision reached by the 
lieurenanr for civil and criminal affairs of 
chis rown," and Berrrand Chesnay, guard
ian of Marie-Madeleine Berson, Quebec, 
30 July 1668. 

The Conseil souverain heard appeals 
emanaring from chc lower courts of rhe 
colony. 
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Lerrer from Intendant de Meulles to the 
minister Seignelay, Quebec , 4 ovember 
1683. 
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As de Meulles explains, on occasion an 
intendant dispensed justice himself when 
small civil cases were involved: "I hear the 
complaints of the habitants who readily 
come to present their differences to me, or 
sometimes of poor wretches" who "cannot 
put up any money ro plead their cause 
before the lieurenant general." 
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"Maison de l' inrendanr. .. la Brasserie ," 
(1686 ]; anonymous; ms.; 24. 5 x 36. 7 cm. 
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Plan of the brewery that Talon had built at 
Quebec in 1668-70. It began production 
in 1670 and shut down in 1675. This 
building , which was sold co the king in 
1685, became the inrendanr 's residence 
and the seat of the Conseil souverain. 
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IV 

Acadia and Newfoundland 

Since 1632 two seigneurs had shared authority in Acadia: quarrels soon broke out over 
each one's jurisdiction. On 10 February 1638 the king wrote Charles de Menou, d'Aulnay 
to make clear to him "the limits of the places" where he and Charles de Saint-Etienne de 
La Tour would have "authority to command, one and the other." 

After being in the hands of the English from 1654 to 1667, Acadia got away a little 
from its internal quarrels upon the arrival of the first real governor in 1670. But fifteen 
years later the colony had scarcely made any progress. In 1687, in the hope of inspiring it 
with some enthusiasm, the king gave Acadia a new governor, Louis-Alexandre Des 
Friches de Meneval, and provided the ordinary court of Acadia with a new judge and a 
new king's attorney. 

In Newfoundland David Kirke was the first English governor, from 1638 to 1651; 
then the British government sent commissioners who had the mission of putting an end 
to his mandate. Soon, after John Treworgie's regime, authority passed to the 
commandant (or "commodore") of the convoy which escorted the fishing ships every year 
and to the "fishing admirals" - the first ship's captains to reach a port . Administration of 
the French territory of Newfoundland - Plaisance (Placentia) and the southern part of 
the island - was carried out better; from 16 5 5 governors succeeded one another there 
without interruption. 
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Lercer from Louis XIII , king of France, ro 
Charles de Menou d'Aulnay, Saint
Germain-en-Laye, 10 February 1638. 

~ l28 ~ 

The king was laying down the boundaries 
of the areas of which d'Aulnay and La Tour 
would have command respectively in 
Acadia: "l want you, d'Aulnay, robe my 
lieutenant general for the coast of the 
Etchemins from the middle of the 
mainland of the Baie Franr;aise [Bay of 
Fundy] and extending in the direction of 
rhe Virginias, and governor of Pen
ragouet, and that the responsibility of the 
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Sieur de La Tour, my lieutenant general for 
the coast of Acadia, extend from the 
middle of the aforementioned Baie Fran
<;aise ro the trait of Canso." 

Archives nationales , Paris , France: Fonds 
des Colonies, serie I"', vol. 1, fol. 64. 



Commission from King Louis XIV 
appointing Louis-Alexandre Des Friches 
de Meneval governor of Acadia , Ver
sailles, I March 1687. 
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"We have appointed and established, 
appoint and establish the aforementioned 

ieur de Meneval by these present signed 
by our hand governor for us of the 
afore[sai<l ]colony of rhe country and coast 
of Acadia . " 
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Commission from King Louis XJV 
appoincing Mathieu de Gou tin "lieuten
ant general of the ordinary court of 
Acadia, to hear in the first instance all 
matters, civil, criminal, and those per
taining tO public order, trade, and 
navigation according to the usages and 
customs of our kingdom and of the 
Provost and Viscounty Court of Paris ," 
Versailles, 31 March 1687. 
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Portrait of Charles de Menou d 'Aulnay 
(circa 1604-50); artist unknown; sepia 
drawing; 1642; 16.8 x 13.6 cm. 
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Lieutenant general in Acadia from 1638 
on and governor of that colony from 1647 
to 1650 , d'Aulnay established several 
seeders there and supplied them with the 
means to live by farming, fishing , and 
engaging in industry. 
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Pomair of Sir Humphrey Gilberr (circa 
1537-83); artist unknown; oil. 
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On 5 August 1583 Sir Humphrey Gilbert 
officially cook possession of ewfound
land in the name of rhe queen of England . 
From 16 LO on the English were rhe firsr 
Europeans ro have permanent settlements 
on the island. Towards rhe end of che 
seventeenth cenrury rhe English colony 
amounred co nearly rwo thousand souls, 
spread out in abour thirty-five bays or 
harbours on the east oast. The principal 
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setrlemencs were Sc. John 's, Renews, 
Ferryland , Bay Bulls and Carbonear. 

Mrs. Walter Raleigh Gilbert, Compron 
Castle, Devon , England. 
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Probably to ensure their friendship and encourage the fur trade , Champlain had 
promised the Algonkins and Montagnais to help them in their war against the Iroquois. 
In 1609 and 1610 the allies won two victories in succession; in 1615, being badly 
supported by the Indians and having been wounded, Champlain had to give up the fight 
before winning. Peace was concluded on the Iroquois' initiative in 1624; in 1627 it was 
broken . 

Another enemy was not long in appearing. As a result of the creation of the Virginia 
Company of London the question of the "boundaries" of Acadia arose. For the gentlemen 
of Virginia - a geographical term that designated all New England - Acadia was a 
threat. In 1613, after seizing two French ships in the port of Pentagouet, Samuel Argall 
pillaged and razed to the ground the settlements of Saint-Sauveur, Ile Sainte-Croix, and 
Port-Royal. 

Fifteen years later, at the moment when Champlain could hope that the colony was 
finally established, the Kirke brothers, who held letters of marque and reprisal from the 
authorities in London, captured the Cent-Associes' ships. After this initial success an 
Anglo-Scottish company was formed to trade in furs on the St. Lawrence. In 1629 Sir 
William Alexander seized Port-Royal with the permission of Charles I of England, while 
at Quebec David Kirke was forcing Champlain to surrender. 

Thus, even before New France was truly established in North America , the first 
territorial and economic rivalries, which would finally overcome her, were becoming 
apparent. At the same time an alliance was being formed that would become traditional: 
the French were siding with the Algonkins, Montagnais, and Hurons against the 
Iroquois. 

In 1614, moreover, the Dutch in New Netherland (New York) had sealed an alliance, 
which was more an economic than military one, with the Iroquois tribes; the Iroquois 
would deliver furs to the Dutch, who would supply them with European products in 
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exchange. As their territ0ries were poor in furs, the Iroquois devised the scheme of 
diverting t0wards New Netherland the pelts belonging ro the Hurons , who obtained 
them from other tribes. Lying in ambush along the rivers at the periods when the 
heavily-laden canoes were making their way rowards the French colony, the Iroquois, 
attacking without warning, would massacre the canoeists, take over and send their 
cargo off to the Dutch trading posts. 

From 1632 on the Iroquois made a practice of making raids int0 the colony. After 
1639, having been supplied by the Dutch with harquebuses, they became much bol<ler. 
A little time before the short peace of 1645 they made ready a very daring plan: wipe out 
the Hurons and take their place as middlemen in the fur trade. By 1649 Huronia was 
already destroyed. As this victory had had the unexpected effect of strengthening the 
bonds between the tribes that supplied the furs and the French , the Iroquois resolved tO 

destroy the whole French trading network . They carried the war tO the allied tribes 
everywhere: in Acadia , at 'L'ldoussac, at Lac Saint-Jean, on the Saint-Maurice, on the 
Ottawa. And once trade was almost completely paralyzed, they turned against the 
French themselves, tO drive them out of the valley of the St. Lawrence. 

They reduced the colony to dire straits . In 1660 many of the French were afraid that 
they would have tO "leave this country." Desperate appeals to the king were finally heard : 
in 1665 the Carignan-Salieres regiment arrived and the following year it destroyed part 
of the Iroquois villages. In 1667 peace was made. Now, that same year the Treaty of 
Breda returned Acadia to France , which had been in English hands since the capture of 
Port-Royal by Robert Sedgwick on 16 August 1654 . New France took advantage of the 
peace to consolidate its positions. 

The next serious action again came from the Iroquois who, being "at peace" with the 
French , carried the war into the territory of an allied tribe , the Illinois. Governor 
Antoine Le Febvre de La Barre made the situation worse by his cupidity; finally, in 1684 , 
at Famine Cove on the southeast side of Lake Ontario , he had to accept the peace terms 
dictated to him by the Iroquois, who were in part won over to the English cause. In the 
spring of 1687 his successor, Jacques-Rene de Brisay de Denonville, led an expedition 
against the Senecas, whose country he ravaged . For a long time there was no response; 
then the Iroquois struck the colony hard at several points , particularly at Lachine in 
August 1689. 

War had broken out again too with the English, who in 1685 had seized Fort Bourbon 
on Hudson Bay; the following year the French took three of their forts on James Bay. 
Then it was the war of the League of Augsburg in 1689. Frontenac , who had come back 
to Quebec the same year, tried "to keep .. . the English occupied at home," to prevent 
them from joining the Iroquois in their attacks on the colony: in the early months of 
1690 he organized raids on Corlaer (New York) , Salmon Falls and Casco (Massachusetts) . 
In the autumn, after capturing Port-Royal, Admiral Sir William Phips besieged Quebec 
in vain with thirty-four ships. Later New England was satisfied - except for an attempt 
against Laprairie in 1692 - with letting the Iroquois fight . In 1696 Frontenac ravaged 
the Onondagas' country; this expedition put an encl to the warlike activity of the Five 
Nations, who signed the "Peace of Montreal" in 1701. 

In 1694 Pierre Le Moyne d'Iberville had seized the main English post on Hudson Bay, 
Fort Nelson . In 1696 he captured Fort Pemaquid in Acadia, at the mouth of the 
Kennebec River. Also in that year, in a mad dash, he captured St. John 's in 
Newfoundland and all except two of the English settlements on the island. Back on 
Hudson Bay the following year, he won, with the Pelican, a naval battle against three 
English ships and forced the commandant of Fort Nelson , which had been taken back 
from the French in 1696, to surrender. Now, in September 1697 the Treaty of Ryswick, 
which put an end to hostilities , annulled the conquests on both sides and returned the 
situation in America to what it had been before the war. 
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The first clashes 

Accompanied by his Indian allies Champlain first won two vicrories against the 
Iroquois: in 1609, at the south end of Lake Champlain he frightened the enemy by 
killing two of their chiefs with one harquebus shot; in 1610, on the Richelieu River, he 
had an even easier success - the last of that kind - against an enemy who was, however, 
well entrenched in a small fort made of "strong trees ." 

During this time the English were landing in New England . On 2 July 1613 Samuel 
Argall , of the Virginia Company of London , seized two French ships , one of which was 
the J onas, at anchor in the port of Pentagouet; several Frenchmen were killed and others 
were taken prisoner. In the same year, on the order of the council of Virginia , Argall 
returned to destroy the French settlements in Acadia. 

The English soon rook the war to the St. Lawrence. In 1628 the Kirke brothers seized 
't'ldoussac, then captured the Cent-Associes' fleet , which was coming to supply Quebec. 
As they lacked the prime necessities, Champlain and Grave Du Pont had to surrender 
the following year, on 19 July. Since Acadia was again in English hands, New France 
became English. 

Having become French again after the peace of 1632, Acadia soon went through a real 
civil war. In 1643 there was even the spectacle of Charles de La Tour making an attack on 
Port-Royal at the head of a troop of Frenchmen and some thirty English mercenaries 
from Bosron. 
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Iroquois Defeat at Lake Champlain 
( 1609); after a drawing by Samuel de 
Champlain (1567 [?]-1635); etching; 
L4.9 x 24.4 cm. (place). 

In Samuel de Champlain. Les voyages dv 
sievr de Champlain Xaintongeois, capitaine 
ordinaire pour le roy. en la marine. divisez en 
dmx livres .... Paris: Chez Jean Berjon, 
L613, facing p. 232. 
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The people who supplied the French with 
furs (Algonkins, Monragnais, ere.) were 
enemies of the lroquois. To retain their 
friendship Champlain had no choice: he 
had ro rake pare in their wars against the 
Iroquois. In L609 and 1610 he was 
involved in rwo skirmishes with the 
Iroquois, the first one at Lake Champlain, 
the other at the entry to the Richelieu. 
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ational Library of Canada, Rare Books 
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Champlain's Second Victory on the 
Richelieu River ( 1610); after a drawing by 
Samuel de Champlain (l567 P ]-1635); 
etching; 16. l x 24 cm. (plate). 

In Samuel de Champlain. Les voyages dv 
sievr de Champlain Xaintongeois. capitaine 
ordinaire po11r le roy, en la mtll"ine, divisez en 
deux livres .... Paris: Chez Jean Berjon, 
1613, facing p. 255. 
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Memoir sent to the Council of England by 
Samuel Spifame, the French ambassador, 
28 December 1613. 
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"A captain named Samuel Argall com
manding a ship of the Virginia Company 
called rhe Tresorerie .. . on 2 July last seized 
a French ship belonging ro Dame 
Anroinette de Pons, Marquise de Guer
cheville ... the said ship being at anchor in 
the port of Pentagouet ... was raken and 
plundered by him and his men as was the 
dwelling that the French had begun ro 
build at the aforementioned place." 
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Bibliotheque nationale , Deparrement ties 
manuscrits, Paris, France: Fonds frani:;ais, 
vol. 15987 , fol. 400-401. 
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Terms requested of Kirkeby Champlain 
and Grave Du Pont for the surrender of 
Quebec, Quebec , 19 July 1629. 
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"A vessel will be given us to carry all our 
companions back ro France .... \Ve will be 
allowed co go our wirh arms and baggage 
and all orher kinds of personal effects and 
belongings thar each one may have ... 

Quebec and Porr-Royal were rerurned 
to France by che Treacy ofSainr-Germain
en-Laye in 1632. 
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Archives du miniscere des Affaires 
ecrangeres, Paris , France: Correspondance 
poli cique , Anglererre, vol. 4 3. fol. 
L92-192v. 



Accounr of Charles de aim-Etienne de La 
Tour's raid on Pore-Royal signed by the 
Capuchins, Porr-Royal , 20 Occober 
1643. 
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On 6 August La Tour and his men , 
accompanied by some thirry English 
mercenaries from Bo con, "came co raid 
this settlement of Porr-Royal with four 
ships and two armed frigates , and 
wounded seven of Monsieur d'Aulnay's 
men ... killed three others ... in addition 
killed a number of animals, and cook a 
bark loaded wirh pelts, powder, and other 
goods." 
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The rivalry between La Tour and 
d'Aulnay, the king's cwo lieutenants in 
Acadia , showed up on several occasions. 

Archives narionales , Paris , France: Fonds 
des Colonies, serieC 11

D, vol. I, fol. 
70- 70v. 



v 

The first Iroquois war 

In 1643 war was raging with the Iroquois. The Jesuit IsaacJogues, who was a prisoner of 
the Mohawks, thought that he could guess the Iroquois' immediate aim: "to take all the 
Hurons if possible, put to death the chiefs along with a large part of the tribe, and with 
the others make one nation and one country." 

A certain number of Hurons did in fact give themselves up to the Iroquois and were 
incorporated into one or another of the Five Nations; but the greater part perished 
during the invasion of Huronia, to the point that in 1650 the Jesuit Ragueneau 
announced the ruin of this tribe, that previously had been flourishing and had been 
feared. 

After eliminating or dispersing, to all intents and purposes, the Indians who were 
allied to the French, the Iroquois attacked the very heart of the colony. During these 
campaigns people had to live crowded together in "reduits" (small forts). In 1654 the 
inhabitants at Cap-Rouge formed a "community" to protect themselves better against 
the Iroquois, everyone taking an engagement before a notary to respect a certain number 
of rules so as ro "present a solid front " to the enemy. 

In 1660 an unprecedented disaster took place: sixteen young men from Montreal, 
with Adam Dollard Des Ormeaux at their head, fought against hundreds of Iroquois at 
the Long-Sault. Despite the support of forty Hurons and four Algonkins, they all 
perished with their leader after a desperate struggle that lasted more than a week . 

2 19 



~ 138 ~ 

,_ :J. j;-'1·, 7v..c.>t&.,.. ~'"1'-t~ (wif- · d"1,f4(Ll.l>-U 1-(0-'"1~-/#J 1t.1f

Jl:1.~n,µ, .1--r C'c.u..I I ~71-~./ GAfM..-1-, b(' (7:.~'fi/ ndd·~uA) ~?'I~ ~fTJ ........ 

t#, Y~ CVfk·t.U,.,._JQ,_~ ~- fo f d(A. f'H. 1 !<1 f<,,,l'.thf,.. :.t 11 1::.i,,._ ~°e,,it_J. . /JUJ!,u!~ 

,'wf-' . """'"" .. ,. ,,- ~- . {'. '" . /, • 7'1.." ,..,,.,,,,,·""" ~ 14 fo ?'( • .,,,., cd~ ·fa...( z W17 tv11t r _ r~ r"' ""- It,.,..~ • ,.,_ • ~ 

CAI.(<,,, ,· 11..V>'o &h.t-'"-~~· ~,, aJ- tar 'f'm4m\. ~~J~·e,,:Yu,-.- T""~ 

r'f M'~ '. (,i (L (lMj'~ '4/i.i ~"~ ~ l'~°wm. d ·rJ Xt1:.t1:~.< 

~ ~~ ~ ,.~ u-~am.fkt ~tF' ;f4M1- '+: f~ 
a..t:% 11\V /0·i~ ""' f.t..1>-.'~ n.cj'h-t, ~ 4-f:Yl~n..e.fpt'lrvY~ 

1'PYY.r4'·~ J 2.f _,,,,flu J ji t~~ i/L4..( ~,,;f.4 e,ye-t~ -~ . 

,_e}~·~ 11-~t~~ fru./~· C4) ,..J-, . Jwx.t-- u~,,.~ nrt' f;d~. 
. / 

11.U~-'- ~>c.t-- I f;:( f M-t' ,,.~· -I~ ~(/it... H """' 1"Ul~. ~ 

u_ ._.<2~~ ,~; 4,;;,;,r-r ~IV t ·c.-1/uAcelU... µ.~ e~~ Ol.,~I 

/l.Ur {t.V ~.'! e;rkJo~. f'~ t~ tdt k u/11!.h,..e!- (1{~) ·JL.C, ~Litt; 

_i(IA.WJ~I <lo~ /~ft"t'W?u-( e() I rtLcci t,..· ~~'ft'~ kt--&, r u,__,· 
t11i ~a. ~ · ~ t·: ~ ~ ~~ ~ ~Ph~rrr~ 
~lvu · ,~ ...... ~~!L'k- ~ ~. 11~ ~ ~ 4- fµnt~ 

W1 ~ ~ kf",.___. , t~rtkht /~.A"-jl:m,_ ~·(!q.t . ~ 

l,_~U,., t ?t' ~·n.·~ ~u;,. ~ ~cmu-~M-nr ~ ~ 

t~ v-~tU. ~· r rA.r ~</;( r q~~· !!"' 
:~ 2,..f.-. 1'H. t.." 1,.,.,·r' fe~UM ~flt~w!//,'~t.~~ . 

- :~J~LL# 
11. . •. ./ ' ,, I/ .. 
J f't ""'f l.LVIVJ«lAH- .:;, 3 A~ 

Lerrer from lsaacJ ogues, a J esui r m iss ion
ary, ro Governo r Monrmagny, Iroq uois 
Vi ll age, .)Ojune 1643. 

Accordi ng ro Farh er J og ues "The Iroq uois 
plan ... is ro rake all rh e Hurons if 
possib le, pur ro deach rh e chi efs along 
wirh a large pare of rhe rribe, and wirh rhe 
ochers ro make one nari on and one 
counrry. 

Comperiri on in rh e rrade in pelrs was ar 
rhe rime very incense becween rhe 
Iroq uois, who suppli ed ew erherland 
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( ew York), and rh e Hurons, who 
suppli ed rhe French . 

Archivum Romanum Socieraris lesu , 
Rome, Ira ly: Gallia, 109, fo l. 379v. 
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RELATION 
DE CE 
PASSE' EN 

QVI S~EST 
LA M~ISSION 

DES PER.Es :DE LA CoMPAGNIE 

de I Es vs, aux Hurons, pa!s d~ 
la N ouuelle France, depuis l'l!fle 
de l'anriee i 6 4?. iuf qu' a l'Efie cle 
l'annee 1' 50. 

Au R. P. CL Av o E o E L 1 N h 1 Na Es; 
Prouincial de la Compagnie de l!iSVS 

en la Prollince de France . 

• 

ON R. PERE, 

PAX CHRIST I. 
Ce n'eft pliu du pais des._ Huronj,9ue j'ad

dref{e a voftre Reuerence fa Relation de ce qui 
sy eft pafsc, Cett~ pauur1 £,g!ife naij{ante 

A 

Paul Ragueneau . Relation de re qvi s'es/ passe 
en la mission des pe,-es de la Co111pag11iecle lesl'S. 
aux H11rbs. & alfX pa is p!ttS bas de la om1elle 
France. depNis /'este de l'rm11ee 1649 jmques 21 
/'este de /'armee 1650. Paris: Chez Sebasr ien 
Cramoisy er Gabriel Cramoisy, 165 I, pp. 
1-2. 

The J es uir Ragueneau announced that rhe 
l roqu ois had been successful in des troying 
the Huron nation: "The number of dead 
exceeds char of rhose who have survived 
rhe desrruction of rheir homeland ." 
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'Jlli parut il y a 1'rz, an , toute cou1trte .tl1 
{on fang, opprimee' fo111 la cruauti des"Jro ... 
'JU~U, ennemudunomde Dieu & de la Foy; 
a du depui5 continue plus que iamais dans {es 

~ foujfrances: la pliu grande pArt tie nos bons 
Neophytes, & quelques-vns de~eurs Pctjteur.t 
ont [uiuy le chemin des premiers, a• milieu 
des feu~ · & des flttmmes, & maintenant 
font dans le Ciel de compag,nie. Vne famine 
1jfouuentabfe qui a regne partoUt ,y a mu [a 
defalation. Nous comptons "plus de trois mi/le 
£apti~:t cette derniere annee : mais Le nom
lwe des morts efl pluJ> grand que de ceux qui 
ont for1te[cu " LA ruine de Leur Patrie. Les 
cho{es eftant reduites " l' extremite, nous nous 
fommes v~us oblige'-t de quitter enftn vne 
place qui n' eftoit plus tenable-, pour tn [auuer 

'" .au moins les refles. Ce fut le dixief me .£our 
Ju mou de luin dernier , que nous [ortifmt-s 
de ces terres de Promifsion, <JUi eftoi'ent no.Ji 
fire Paradu,& o'Ulamort nous euft eflemillt 
fou plus douce , que ne [era La 1'ie en. quelque 
lieu que nous pui{sions eftre. Mais il f aHt 

fuiurt Dieu ,, & ii faut aimer fas conduites1 
'JUtf<J.UeS oppofees qu'efles paroif{ent a nos Je. 
firs ' a nos plus faintes efjerances,, dr aux 
plus tendres amours de noftre creur. En vd 
mot 1 PJous fommrs defcendus "- Ke/,ec , aue'° 
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Public Archives ofCana<la, Library, 
Orrawa ( egarives nos . C 113 7 6 and 
c l l_) 77). 



Formation of a community by the settlers 
of Cap-Rouge ro protecc themselves 
against rhe Iroquois, 19 April 1654. 
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"They will all work rogerher co fo rm a 
body . .. always ar work ar the rime and 
place chosen, bringing with chem arms, 
powder, shoe. ... Beg inning next summer 
rhey will al l make their habitual residence 
in rhe fore ... their lands will be acquired 
and confiscated on behalf of rhe aforemen
tioned community." 
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Public Archives of Canada Orrawa: 
Cap-Rouge, MG 18, H 35 . 



Dearh cerrificare for Dollard Des 
Ormeaux and his companions, Monrreal, 
3June 1660. 

In iris menrioned rhe recent barrle 
between the "lroquois who were eight 
hundred in number and sevenreen 
Frenchmen from chis serrlemenr and four 
Algonkins and about forty Hurons , at the 
bottom ofrhelong- aulr, char rhirreen of 
our aforementioned Frenchmen were 
ki lied on rhe spor and four raken away as 
prisoners. 
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These young Monrrealers pur the 
Iroquois off from rheir plan ro invade rhe 
colony char year. 

Paroisse Norre-Dame , Monrreal : 
Regisrres paroissiaux. 



Indian War Methods; etching wirh line 
engraving; 16.4 x 11.6 cm. (page). 

/11 Louis Armand de Lorn d'Arce, baron de 
Lahonran. Voyages d11 baron de La Hnnta11 
dam l'A111eriq11e septe11trio11ale .... 2e e<l. 
rev., corr. er augm . La Haye: C. Delo, 
1706, p. 185. 
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arc 

fie cite 'iil~~~~01iii• •iii: iiiiij, ,iii, iiiill:&•J& ~11e+ 

~-~,~~~...-.:li!lliil'f~~~~~ 

finvne. _£ui C11mdantTte a more 4 
_Frlfam'e-r _£Utr.z. /UJ,. tknne 

"The fate of a prisoner [among rhe 
Indians) is nor always rhe same; eirher he 
is condemned robe burned, or he becomes 
a slave, or he is adopted." If he was 
adopred, he replaced a dead son or 
husband and wa con idered a ful I 
member of rhe clan and a child of rhe 
tribe. 
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Public Archives of Canada, Library, 
Onawa ( egarive no. C 9924 3). 
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From war to peace 

The Iroquois war and the French losses had reached such proportions that many people 
believed that the colony was finished: in all circles people were seriously wondering 
whether it \Vas not necessary ro return to France. At this critical point , immediately 
after the Long-Sault disaster, the Jesuit Paul Le Jeune launched a moving appeal ro Louis 
XIV. 

Father Le Jeune's appeal, the steps taken by Bishop Lwal and Pierre Boucher, the 
report by persons sent specially ro the colony, all convinced Louis XIV of the necessity of 
destroying the Iroquois nations. This task was entrusted to Monsieur de Tracy and the 
Carignan-Salieres regiment, which landed at Quebec in 1665. 

The Iroquois nations were not destroyed; nevertheless they received a good lesson. 
The Onondagas , who were better disposed towards the French, signed a peace with 
them on 13 December 1666. The Mohawks and Oneidas were more reticent but had to 
follow suit; they in turn signed on 10 July 1667. For more than twenty years, New 
France would finally enjoy a slight respite . 

The year 1667 also saw the conclusion of peace in Europe with the Treaty of Breda. 
Now, as Acadia was once more occupied by the English (since 1654) the terms X and XI 
of the treaty returned it to France, which was not able, however, to take possession of it 
completely and officially until 1669. 
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A ·V · R 0 y. .I 

' 
IRE, 

.,., 

I I y" mlliron 
'UR aiz, quefe.r enfan.r 'UO.I fo-. 
ietJ, habitanJ Je te normeau " 
tMonde, ft rent entendre l'l'xtre· 
mite Ju danger ON il.1 tjlqienl; 
"'"" le 1naJ. - beui' J.u temps 
n~11yant pa1 permu qu'iJs.fNf 

· {entfecour111, le Ciel~ la terr~ 
ont marqtJf par /eur.r prodi4o 
g,e.r, le .r cruaute'{ & le.1 faux 
.f ue ce.r ennemU4e Die#, & de 
V. M. Jeuront fait fouffeirde
P•it ce temps-la. Ces perjides ' 
rau~~nt vn jieuron de voflre 
Couronne , ft vfJflre main: puif -
fante n'agit auecvoflre parole. 
Si 4J."Pfl'_ c~nfultr{ le ·Ciel , ii 

. ' · 

Paul Le Jeune. Relation dece qvi s'esr passede 
plvs re111arq11able a1•x Missions des Peres de la 
Compagnie de leSllS, e11 la Ot't'elle France. es 
armees 1660 & 1661. ... Paris : Chez 

Father Le Jeune made a moving appeal ro lost if rhey are nor succoured by Your 

ebastien ramoisy, 1662. 

King Louis XIV, asking him ro come ro Majesty 's attentions." 
the aid of his Canadian colony, which was 
being threatened by the Iroquois raids : 
"These perfidious people will rob your 
cro\ n of one of one of irs jewels if you r 
powerful hand does nor acr ... you r salva
tion is perhaps wrapped up with the 
salvation of o many peoples which will be 
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vom dir" tj"e voftre falut· efr 
peut-eftre enformf dans le fa
lut de tant de 1' euples, qui fe-

. ront perdm, s'ils n~ fontfecou· 
. rm par.leJ foinI de ·v. M. Si 
vqm confidere*{ le nom Fran .. ~ 
f ou, vom /f CJUre'{ , SI R E, 
q1:1-e vom efks vn grand Roy,..· 
qui faifant trembfer I' Europe, { 
ne JoiJ pas ejJre ~nef}ri.re dans 
!'Amerique. 
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Bibliocheque de la ville de Monrreal, al le 
Gagnon, Monrreal. 



The Reverend Father Paul Le Jeune of the 
ociety of Jesus ( 1591-1664); Rene 

Lochon ( 1636-75); line engraving; 1665; 
36. x27cm .(page). 
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Father Le Jeune , who was superior of the 
Jesuits of Quebec from 1632 co 1639 , was 
also the author of the first eleven Re/at iom 
ofrheJesuirsof ewFrance. Theseannual 
reports informed the European reader of 
what was going on in Canada. They 
inspired many generous actions (alms) 
and many underrakings which were 
beneficial co the colony: che establish
menr of the U rsulines and Religious 
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Hospicallers , che founding of Monrreal , 
ere. 

Public Archives of Canada, Picture Divi
sion, Occawa (Negative no . C 21 04). 



Nous avons apris ces nouvellcs dcpuis quelqucs jours, & l't"'n 
nous af1ure de plus que route l';.un1ee cfl en bonne Cante; quc l\1011_ 

ficur le Gouverneur conduit !'avant-garde, & M nnficur de Cham
blay ticnt rarriere g.ude. Monfieur de Salicre efi: le Colonel du Re
giment,& Monfieur de Tracy comme Gencraliffime commande a tout 
le corps. N os nouveaux Chretiens Sauvages foivent 11.umee Fran-
5oi[e avec tous nos jeunes F ran~ois-Cana.dois qui font trcs-vaill.ms, 
& qui courent dansles bois comme des Sauvages. Nous ne f~aurion~ 
avoir de nouvelles du combat de plus de quinze jours: Ccpendant 
route cette nouvelle Eglife efi: en prieres, & l'on fair l'oraifon de 
quarantc heures, qui copt~nue dans les quatre Eglifcs tour a tour, 
parceque du bon ou du mauvais fuccez de cette guerre depend le 
bien & le mal de tout le pi1s. Voici la croifien1e fois que nos Fran
~ois font allez en leur pai's depuis le mois de Fevl'ier, au grand ccon
nement des Anglois & des Hiroquois meme, qui ne peuvent com
prendre comme ils one feulement ofe enu~cprendre ce voiage. Mon
fteur de Tracy n' efi parti d'ici avec le gros de l'armee, que le jour de 
!'Exaltation de fainte Croix, & l'on tient qu'ils font arrivez Ia a pres 
un mois de chemin. Je vous dirai plu~ au long des nouvelles de cct
te expedition apres leur retour, ou fi-tot que nous en aurons npris 
par des voies certaines. Pour le prefent je vous prie de ttouver bon 
que je finifle pour prendrc un peu de repos etant fort fatiguce du 
grand non1bre de letcres que j'ay ecrites: II ne m'en refic pas p lus 
de quarante a ccrire ' que j'efperc cnvoier par le dernier vaifie ~u. 
Ne ceffez point de prier pour nous. 

Mere Marie de l'Incarnarion. Le1tres de lei 
t'enerable mere Marie de/'/ 11camatio11 premiere 
s11perieuredes Urs11/i11esdela 11111·elleFra11ce. 
dit1isees en de11x parties. Paris : Chez Louis 
Billa ine , 1681 , p. 610. 

Marie de l'J ncarnarion cold her son rhar a 
rhird expedirion had jusr been carried our 
in rhe year 1666 wirh che aim of desrroy
ing rhe Iroquois: "This is rhe rhird rime 
rhar our Frenchmen have gone inro rheir 
counrry since rhe monrh of February." 
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Public Archives of Canada, Library, 
Orrawa ( egarive no . C 11 305 7). 
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TROISI ESME 
ACCORDE.'E PAR L'EMPEREUR 

de France, aux Iroquois de la Nation 
d'Onnoncaguc. 

Lt trtiz.ilmt Dtc1mbr1 1666. 

A 
RT I C L E S de la. Paix demandce par lix Aw-
baffadeurs lroquoi6,. Garakontie, Ahonnonh8ara
ron, Gaticnnonties , Hotre8ti, Ha8endaicnrak, Tc· 
Gannontie , de Ia Nation d'Onnontagae ,. rant au 

nom de ladire Nation-, qu"cn celuy des deux Superieures., 
Coioften, TfonnontSan ~ Enfcmble par Achinnhasa , de la 
Nation d'Onnei8t ; les intcrcfts. . de laquelle il a fi:ipulc, 
aprcs s'efire joint aufdits Ambaifadcurs :. Et accordez au· 
nom & de la part du Roy Tres-Chrefticn ,. par Mcffire 
Alexandre de Prou.ville ,. Chevalier , Seigneur de Tracy , 
Confeiller du Roy en fes Confeils , Lieutenanr General des 
Armces de Sa Majefte , & dans les I fies & Terre Fcrme 
de l'Amcrique Meridionale & Seprentrionalc ,. t·ant par Mer
que par Terre , de ce fuffifamment autorife en vertu du 
Pouvoir a luy donnc par les Lettres Patentes de Sa Majdle, 
en datte du en fa pref ence &. affifl:c de 
Meffirc Daniel de Courcelle, Confciller du Roy en fes Con
feils , Lieutenant General des Armces de Sa Majefl:c, & 
Gouverneur de rAcadie, Ifie de Terre Neuve &: de Cana
da; & de Meffirc Jean Ta1lon , auffi Confeiller de Sa Ma
jefi:e, & Intendant de Jufi:ice , Police & FiDancCJ de Ia. 
N O\l'¥ellc France. 

I ' 

• v llo I 

. , ., 

~e · fur l'caSc.urn~ 4fo11nie au nQm ."des quarre Na~onf, 
~u~il ne Jcra faic; ~u~un ,aac d'holtilict , {ur les &a!Wjo1s Al;. 

I .... 

"Troisieme paix accordee par l'empereur 
<le France aux Iroquois de la nae ion 
d'Onnoncague, le creizieme decembre 
1666. " 

Third peace g ranted by che emperor of 
France co che Iroquois of che Onondaga 
nacion, 13 December 1666. 

"On che assu rance given in che name of 
the four [Iroquois] nacions char no hos rile 
ace will be com mined against rhe French, 
Algonki ns and Hurons, che harchec of rhe 
aforementioned French, Algonkins, and 
Hurons will be hung up wich regard 
respectively co the aforemenrioned 

Iroquois nations until rhe ambassadors 
rernrn wirh rarificarion of the present 
rreary. 

In Traitez de pa ix condm entre S. /\I. le ro; de 
France et /es lndiens c/11 Canada .... Pari s: 
ebastien Mabre-Cramoisy, 1667, pp. 6, 

I 0, 11. 
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.gonquins & Hurons, la Hache defdits Fran~o:s Algonquins 
:& Hurons, dcmeurera relpecHvement fufpeodue a l'egard 
defdites N acions Iroquoifes, julqu'au retour des Ambatfa .. 
. deurs avec la Ratification du prefent Traitc. Bien entendu 
que comme il ya des Onnei8teronnons & Gaigncigronnons 
en parti de. Chall'e & de Guerr.e; Si, qu•a ~ieu ne plaif~ > 

ils attaquotent ou par hazard, ou par mahce Jes Fran'io1s 
Algonquias OU Hurons, il {era permis a ceux-cy de repouae.c 
la force par la force, & d•avoir recours aux Armes pour 
meccre leurs vies en {eurete, fans que pour la morr ou de
faite defdits partis, on puHie impurer Ieur jufre refill:ancc 
,a infrad:ion de Traice. 

IX. 

Que pour le prefent Traite demeure feure, ferme & in
.Yiolible, & qu'il foit accompli en tous Ies points & articles 
y contenus , trairez. , accordez. & fripulez , entre Meffire 
Alexandre de P rouville, c.n prefence & affifre comme delfus, 
& Jes .fix Amba£fadeurs cy-defl'us nommez , il fera re(ped:i
vement figne de pare & d'autre, pour demeurer autentique 
& ~ av~ir recours en cas de befoin ; A pres que led:ure en aura 
cftc f~1te e~ Langue Iroquoi!e , & que dans quatre Lunes 
Ja Ratification en fera apportce de la part des quatre Nation~ 
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x, 
·Le ey .. dcvant nomme Seigneur le lloy de la Grande 

·Bretagne, reftituera auffi & rendra au cy.detfus nommc 
Seigneur le Roy Tres Chrefl:ien , OU a ceux qui auronc 
charge & mandement de fa part, fcellc en bonne forme du 
grand Sceau de France , le Pays appelle r A~adie , lituc 
dans l' Amerique Septentrionale, dont le Roy Tres .. Chre
tien a aurrefois jouy. Et pour executer certe reftitution , 
le fufnomme Roy de la Grande Bretagne , incontine~t 
aprcs la ratifiJ;i.tion de la prefente Alliance, fournira an 
fufnomm¢ Roy TreS-ChreJHen, tous les ad:es &. mande
m~ns e~pediez dcu~ment ~en bonne forme, necefiaires 4 
.cet e£fec, OU les fera fournir a ceux de fes Mjnifi res & 0 ffi ... 
cicrs, qui feJ"OPt pal' I uy deleguez., 

XI. 
.Si quelques-uns des Habitan$ du Pays appeHc l' Acadie, 

preferent de fe foumettre pour l'avenir a la domination du 
Roy d1 Angle~err.c, i]s auront la Jiberte d'en fortir p.endant 
refpace d'un an, ,1. comprer du jour ,que la refritution da 
ce P~ys fera faire; &. de vendre & aliener leurs fonds, 
~hamps & terres, e(claves & en general tous leurs biens, 
meubles & immeubles , oµ en difpofer autrement i leur dit
cr~tion & volontf! : Et ceux qui auront contraCl:e avec eux 
feront tenus & oblige2 par l'autorite du Sereniffime Roy 
Tres-Chrefiien, d'accomplir & executer leurs pallions & 

- . 

c.onv.entions. ·~e s'ils aiment mieux emporter avec eux 
lcur argent com ptant , meubles ., ufianciles & emmener· 
leurs elClaves, & genera)ement tous lettrs biens meubles; 
ils. Je pourront faire entierement fans aucun empechement 
ou rrouble. · · 

Traitte de pa ix entre /es crJ11ro1111es de France et 
ii Angleterre, ro11d11 a Breda le 3 I j11illet 
1667. Paris: lmprirnerie de Frederic 
Leonard. l689, pp. 5-6. 

By rhis rreary Acadia, which had been 
under English occupation since 1654, was 
returned to France. 
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A precarious peace 

Through experience people knew how precarious peace with the Iroquois was; and more 
and more they were feeling the threat coming from the English colonies in New 
England . It is not astonishing, therefore , that in 1669 the king ordered the governor to 
form militia companies in the colony, all the more so because since the Carignan 
regiment had been disbanded there was no longer any corps of army troops in the 
country. 

The same anxieties soon drove the authorities to increase the number of forts in the 
distant regions despite the king 's wishes to the contrary. In 167 3 Frontenac carried out 
one of Talon's projects and laid the foundations on Lake Ontario of the Fort Katarakouy 
(or Frontenac), which was intended to contain the Iroquois within their territories to the 
south. 

These forts - or posts - played both a military and an economic role, as is seen with a 
map by Jaillot in 1685 that bears several entries such as the following: "The Sieur 
Duluth's post to prevent the Assiniboins and other Indians from going down to Hudson 
Bay." 

Economic rivalries were a potential source of conflict; the question of the respective 
frontiers of New France and the English colonies was another - and not only in Acadia. 
For example, did the Iroquois country belong to New France or New England? And of 
what ruler were the Iroquois subjects? One serious question, among many others . 
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Lener from King Louis XIV ro Governor 
General Courcelle, Paris, 3 April 1669. 
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1~011r l11y orrlon11r.r "'_~ ,lt.i1i.1l'1 · leJ ·. 
. . .., . 

hat11.ftt1tct.. .. d11 (:.anada 1.111r·ro1np"!l11"" 

1'"'"' 1~11.i· fo1.r, fou ., . I ~.:r,rr[e~ _, 

t/11 mani·~mntl- de.t1 ann"<' . 

The king is asking him ro create a 
Canadian militia: "My inrenrion is thar 
you should divide all my subjects living in 
the aforesaid counuy by companies raking 
inro consideration rheir proximity, ... that 
you should appoint captains, lieurenanrs, 
and ensigns ro command them, ... rhar 
you should give orders for chem to 

assemble once a month for arms drill. .. 
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rr ·y,111.J e"'l'Yl":! 

eu f.LgncJ 7n111r '"''"''c. di-rt!J 9ur mon /ntrnll°tJn . 

rJl 'Jll' ?'Olltt dtitWt"~Z, 101£,,j lntJ ./'11/i>l,'t. · • • 

'ha6i.1a11,r aud<r-1ay,r ;~arcomra~1'11·,_,, ayanl 

t"jard a l"ur pro:k'im1i~; 9u bp1 ·cJ lt'J ot1oir 
. . · I/ ' J /? IUJ 

aHIJ'j d1111Je.z. •, ']/ou . .1 eJlaua~·J/,a:_, rTc.J <.:.a~. 

/lu1hna111r., <!.if' tt1<1ujnt.J pour lw con11na11d;1 ~ 
'/" 'u1 ratl 'I"' t 011,r. et.11/X '!'". co1npu.uron1 . 

It .:11{ .' 't?o1-11ra,9n1't!4'/ 7•n11JJl'J1r::f a.1.1em6hr OIUt ' 

Jae1fi,H' el ./ e,n relo111·11u· Cht';C., tlt?C t'-1'1 Vlt.-• · 

; 'our I //0111r d"nlliVL ICtJ ordrrJ ru lt.'t., .... 

,./' ,;,onn6/enl Yn e (aiJ. rhaeun 1n'oiJ /""",_-/a.in_, 
I t'.rt'/r.i~ .Ju ma11il'11u1t1 rltJ an11e.J1 f!'1' en ea# 

111 ll.t. ./oiu11 frop rJ~i~nt/C.._ ;'J/°''''- .. ~16rl1uwit-~, .. . .. 
IM ( 0111rJ",'!nte.J par e4'couadu rlr 1 o. 011 ~·o . i 

·ho11111u,1, r< 'Ju~ ·von~ ln1r/aJ.-1ie4:.·fowo · 

I rxeret'cr . 7-'nt (oi~1 Ir 11toi1t, ain..,1y 911'i/ ~Jf -

dti-·cy dc~.;11w, e·· ·a leJ:1ard rlu .ComfJ<t!Jl'll~.J 

tnh'tr.".'; <J~aJ lcJ fa#1·vz_. a.J;/t'lnol~r v11~fo1".1 

/

, I 

ou rlnvx. < l 11nu· . 

~ IU, <)/Ollc l'. rrl'11/t,Z, ./1nit- · 'f ll 'tlct. Joi~llf loll, r.. 

In. 1-n Ornu 2:_, , C!.~ '!" It, r a Y' n I I ou.J/"" "' r. I a. > 

?ou.dre,· rlo1n6, ~4' murln-4 nrrc.n~ro11r 

P"""ow-j't....Ju·11ir ,-It_. l~11r,r Orw11w dnn.f u,-
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Ot't:tl./I "'1, L , 

:.?u~· 1Jo"" 1't.~1/ivz., ,.l"Q11ue111-l~.1 e<1~4i1ndt'~I a0:1' 

('""'f'O!JHil!'1, 0!1' /111rfoJ.1iU:..· fa~" I ; .,..,.,.rr .. /a .. ert,, 

Vr•/ jJJ'l'JUU~ -' ' 

'111 aulanf '!"'ti c/tra..? (1J,11°6u. 'J""""' ;.n1i clal1~4- · 
a.1.1un6/er v1u .. fow la11n~ ftrlu..1 !lra11d >ltll116re .. 

dua:'!u16,'ton,c 'I" ',f a.4 /1011rru . /'our lr11r fn'~ 

(11~·e 11rrrl'il/nnl'11/ /;-:¥',.Jwce ,, '" rtJ'l-''r:.. , en , --

"611trua111 '''" tt,1 f2oiJ dt 1u lt11r ra.1 /l:ui ., fn';,.~ · 
I I . ~ 

rlt h·gr .1randeJ marrne .. 1, a~a11t- ·a. . 'Pr~, 

pr11du1a d 'rwt1on/,/er Jt11/rmn11 I""" u1"-x. 711.i 

?""""nt l~U.·~ a.•' c/ ;n relollrner en. dui-x 

/"ur.1 dt 11mp.c_,-1.~fi11 '/'' 'vn. ;1/11J /lr1111d IT111p.1 

ll<. (O/l.lt?IJUIU ... et/uy 'f Uthe. dc>tUOlf- (IJ'/~/P'ftl. a · 

lr11r t'Clfllltu·c~ '• e."'' a la C..ulture d~ le11rJ' '(;,.rtV 
I 

-
~crit -a./"~rw k -h '01Ju~11~,, 

.,;;;t1~UM e.cr;3/u.J &1U{· 611Je?~ 
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/;1,/< ·:_~"-1/r; /i.",; tJwu.. J'12: c 
T'1i.!.# 
c 10 

.,,rrcmlen a.c 

ou. J::, afaraJ'' 

@ 
• 

• • 

«Fort de Frontenac ou Kararakouy », 

envoyee par M. Denonville, 13 novembre 
1685; anonymous; col.ms.; 23.2 x 33. l 
cm. 

'2.0 1" ,,.,, fo c,, 7" 

~ . 
' 

I 
} 

ln 1673 Frontenac had this fore built on 
the norrh shore of Lake Ontario, on the 
sire of rhe presenr-day ciry of Kingsron, 
wirh an aim ro containing rhe Iroquois 
within rheir rerrirories ro rhe south, 
keeping an eye on whar rhey were doing, 
and holding them in check. In founding 
rhis fort he also wan red ro further rhe 
French fur trade, ro the derri menr of rhar 
of the English and Durch. 
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[Plan de la situation du fort de Richelieu , 
1665 ]; Oean Talon]; ms.; 30.4 x 19 . I cm. 
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/:v· 
/ -?.".:' fJziu~ f-y .2. 

This fort was built in 1665 at the mouth of 
the Richelieu River by the company of the 
Carignan Regiment commanded by 
Pierre de Saurel. The Iroquois had co be 
prevented from going along this river co 
attack the settlements in the valley of rhe 

t. Lawrence. 
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Parliedela rolf1•elleFra11re .... Paris, 1685; 
H uberc Jail lot; map printed from cop
perplate, hand col.; 45.3 x 61.8 cm. 
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:...~--

T F. ll ll E ~ 

On this map are mentioned three posts 
thar were designed to prevent rhe Indians 
from raking their pelrs to rhe English on 
Hudson Bay. One of these trading 
factories, which had been esrablished in 
rhe Lake uperior region by the coureur 
des bois Dulhur, cost the Hudson's Bay 
Company a grear deal of rrade . 
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Memoir from Call iere, governor of Mon r
real, ro rhe minisrer Seignelay, concern
ing rhe rerrirorial claims of rhe English, 
February 1685. 

~ 152 ~ 

The governor of New York had declared 
rhar "the Iroquois counrry was under his 
administration." He also asserred "rhat his 
government extends co rhe Riviere de 
Sainte-Croix" in Acadia. Finally, "the 
third of the English pretensions is ro chase 
rhe French from Hudson Bay, of which 
they claim all rhe lands must belong ro 
them." 
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The second Iroquois war 

As they were officially at peace with New France , the Iroquois had turned their arms 
against an allied nation, the Illinois; in addition they were suspected of wanting to re
open hostilities with the French at the instigation of the English . On 10 October 1682, 
during an assembly called together by the governor, it was decided to conduct a punitive 
expedition into the Iroquois country. 

The reason for the Iroquois ' restlessness was still the same: "to know who will be in 
control of the trade in beaver skins to the south and southwest, " wrote Governor Le 
Febvre de La Barre in 1683 . He added: "Whatever treaty is made with them, as the cause 
will still be there they will not fail to take advantage of the slightest occasions to seize 
control of the tribes and the posts ." 

In the summer of 1684 La Barre set out from Montreal with a thousand men and 
stopped at Famine Cove on Lake Ontario (or Lake Frontenac). There an Iroquois mission 
and in particular an Onondaga chief with the nickname "Grande Gueule" or "Grangula" 
("Big Mouth") met him and forced him to accept humiliating conditions for peace. 

In an attempt to heighten French prestige , Denonville led an expedition in 1687 
against the Senecas; the Iroquois responded by increasing their raids. In the night of 4 to 
5 August 1689, fifteen hundred Iroquois massacred twenty-four habitants oflachine; of 
the some fifty prisoners whom they took there, forty-two are believed to have been put 
to death . 
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\ . 

' ~ ( / :)8 

,a/Id l~de11~t~11uv1~,"'~'"e·";""°'6''2. 
[•"2,mf»~~· r/, 1111'11.ltCJlU '6~11u1Jt.1fl(!NU,1t/t.,/l/1111'./ I :K':1r11J1111!·;;;e._-;--

'\~ A{ tJIU .'-J 1J1,~911<!~ r/e' f,-ul'bl'e; .,./11111~ _I fJ11U/br ./U,,,,Nt;Ut.I Ju L..- ---

:~)~ ./N11m111~i!..J "' .//, vih/u/,11u~ J a //lt111lr-l'/l / au !II . ./l. P._Y! frP,~l'hr fr 
·.. ou.,,. ) 
. · . :.~ .~- - ~: ~ ""''"v, r.lJW>ltm~ e~re.huit hwH~, ..l{.-rt,//le;;,,tfvull.JL>--

1 •. ,_o·.:,:,\.· ·· '{J 'llt!.>, #ltl';.1ti11c dvt.Ja,.t'nl/<''~"uu'"'''"/ tiuhfJ1~ .f!~i~~ k ... -

n1Nr. <./JaUou.1; ~~~911~1-; .,/;/l'/tJ1'1~ ./4f'Ju,"111tt6.I/ {j>'{J,J/ 

el1tri,J/y, 'Vt:Uurp11nl; 0ul.11llt, 8l' hrl'l fle7"1t1;~1v, @"''k~ ~~ 
a"" eft.,., . 

- ~J1..-.J:,,•tJp1J./L/cp11,r .. ,/(1J11.l.~/v l)~'l.tll~lltWV, 1""f't'l,,/l'.t ae1~~'c... -

'l"p .,l(,,,ul IL &m1e1 av fo11.ff."""' ll ~ '!j;l'l'I Jkl c!v-lu'l "IJnUdhL J 

.,,,~./~~main~ d~_, ev9w:.t~~1"i-17Jn//~./11//'k11.1r,"l/v1-:/ ·.~p1rmf. 
"'"'"bl Nt~luru-lvN.puk, 't(u5'1,,,,:t dLJOnt1n1tt~'.1/"~J
a~~tlv;~?"" 11111-l)ulll'ia.1-tiln tt'va~p,.up/,.1 N~ d1r/umu. ~- -

.,IJ,l'",;,,,v cJ.v./NUJ /;1H~~1~~, 1~·u1-elvtf,~htu1-.,..o/tu1lu luRA.ltM.t 
~ 11.Uti>,1/ {~~ 'tJ1~~ y,..ft..(,~ 1.1m,..r / '1'NllJ1111I '1u!;J., n"1u h;-#t)mw --

i:ut•Jf'l11i1U~ /u /,,-u ~hl~, f'""° apm 'f"'i,u 1111u.' /.llVUJ1'-11"1/.' I 

lttul /v C 't,mtt;ev•au cf?UIUt-¥1~.I '!e/i/J tJcu.iN#-.4«U ftuR...> fllU L -

N t:l11glln;, ,..# lku.,,a,~ ,.11n1>1.t;, 11//ln11nle,, u-1'71"1.119€ ~ 1Mth't:.. -

·a#tnfttV A~1 '' ru-ynv /11 tiJbJn.llJ UL-l8l':_j,1-n# a'~ 4 ~~ 

.1,_,udlrv · /ou11.1./t-~ _h'> al ihtJ1iJIW AJ"lll'~, el tUir.il'l ./iuti.Jf.u/l'r-

.. ~~- f?ul1t1.te .. ul,~ IU"T~..I 1u,/-1z~/~~ 'J" "~ 11,,;l;11t°// "" ,.1Lvt>t1~ ~'Hite, 

a!'""'"'"' ck.1,.ya1#1J .u (~1/Ulc; t/_1Jcrr--<J. 
Minutes of a meeting called by Governor 
La Barre to discuss the Iroquois peril, 
Quebec. IO Ocrober 1682. 

Considerarion was given to sending "a 
rhousand good men under arms" against 
rhe Iroquois, who wish ro "desrroy all rhe 
[allied Indian] nation ,"after which they 
will "rake all the trade in pelrs away [from 
the French]. .. arrack [them ]when they are 
alone and desrroy rhe colony." 
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.1t~-"n' ,1ujv<?awa;J~J.7N dv~~cr~~,-uu~ am1.u'""7 
/crnfJ~ 'ft.l!jb ttlltrfUPn!Ulll- ~r4' /'lal-d>n.1.; &r,ufuake/jt4 

CU/a n-1- l-6111 man cd v/ flnn~d 9ehllP#'(/ a.> aHtVJ ue;-41t.-

:;t'tl"-n IJ ii, (,/cl {Ui#"tJ {,ltl-.t'~I '(J It ./i.,,, ti JliJ tUI nn/ar,/u,; ~l.J4 
. ~ 

'l" ~11/ru IJN:t t1117un/YCJ ~"~ mM+.t,~·6.J.J~./ au-17'1,;,~ p~'e..-r-
c/1~/('i.,n.1 cf-''-,jt:71#11e~ a./11J1·1ue> a/k.J n111uv 11ttt-1't'ht7-H4-- -

t'UIU '('VU ~IJ?-'./ e(e.> 0""'/v 811.1 llPIHWlU ~n_ an1rt':.(j ~--
. /,011J A Id t11-J, i" U; tUUt,. po I~"~ '!,;_iu n ,,..f,,te_ 

c:or.o.,. 0Mlru1JU!d~ cn.1t.U~~~P1-1u « l1u.rffhturi,/,.,nfu!a7utU:= 

:~\\~~~.~~Jen.I-~ At.111111~ c1-./u Wk9f&nJ M?tV!utv'iJLjtuHonu-

.l'v YU1'(Jij_.1cn1 111aL°ireJ t{p,,l/lw~ilun11thtna u-9~ o/OrJ °' hcnV 
c.,. h'~n/u-!Jar d"~?Ju1u1..J1 1..1-pr,,,/ru 1uJ114u.c1,PnulUl/enA-

'()~ hJur&re111u1cu 9uv.fb11 IU·v dv tcJ 1~11;µ e11~,~~t1A11-
1U1111um.v tw11.1 tou.l"C'~ lu 1nw.1101u f>'111r~hP111u17w~tJ-n4-

~1a.blu.1t'.ite!.0i".1/la1t~IJ 7un1iw'I ii Jizll"i1./iulc([_ -,..t,.1 -
()~ ~r?PUtJ IJ111u~cht','f:/d;f; IWYULluU/f'IJ,,I /;~re. . --

c/7.anffl.I C4"1+1ttV tl.1 o~-cr!Jl!tla1u-!A? CZ/J&n7u..in,,7-
../.b 01't'dM!e!(, 1 h./~u~~ 4~ tlbenn~iu~ M-aul;-e,,~tJn-1-

/,irJlh/M;L 'I 
<JloiU t1tUnJ fi,~ ruh./ ~ AhltM~ e/.e.J.ll.UJJr-11 t/.e/~u;plt1L>--

{)uAr Blt1:t111pt;ni!,,1-auhW~eptn,;u.u~·/3b"m'f n11u./~-eu~ 
cp"IV"""f'tuUNUrlV C-'1-~ iLfa,/ftJd CbM iJNe.r I~/}~ ,_ 
~tt.. ti?JILJ1UL.:> #I&; nl"'f NW tfl_/~ lefr~ tLfJIUJ LJJd~rtN11-

t?unlre' lu t£ui~: 9tllpouo la. tP~11ifl.J 111>un P"u1.1.l4n.>c_ 

mM:/r~ erz.JunJu_, m.// /,d!UI /umune~ ~t>rhl.l'UI U~ ann".I ~ 9-

/iiJut-~ a.l~.l'ttr de.1 8urm ~m1-11ci '': J:.o91ui.f_) 

2+1 
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. · r;M,Ntc~~J'A4'-f~~;~ -?llhla_,1!fa', Del1tf'u.#1Mla 

. ' 4,, .. tUM>~··911l~"'-'llt~ ~'•"'/A ,,~J),~.@h.1/tll'~U Qll .. 

· ()#lVuiJ ~"ti•J-,~ 'fUL t a/,,-<Pt~HhwTlW ~t-4'<1 ~v-~ 
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Lerrer from Governor General La Barre ro 
rhe minister Seignelay, Quebec, 

'The cause of rhe quarrel [between the 
French and the Iroquois) is the question of 
who will be master of the trade in beaver 
in the south and southwest ." 

Archives nationales, Paris , France: fonds 
des Colonies, serie C" ·\ vol. 6, fol. 135, 
l44v. 4 ovember 1683. 
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C"~~ . 'Pi"C~. 

LLL GJUNt<JL,,/_ 

De La Barre's Encampment; etching; 17 x 
9 .8 cm. (page) . 

In Louis Armand de Lorn d'Arce, baron de 
Lahontan. 011vea11x voyages de mr. le baron 
de Lahontan , dans /' Ameriq11e septentrio
nale . ... La Haye: Les frhes L'Honore , 
1715, vol. I, p. 47 . 

On 5 eptember 1684, at Anse de la 
Famine (Famine Cove) on Lake Ontario , 
Governor General La Barre entered inro 
negotiations with an l roquois embassy led 
by an Onondaga chief known as Grande 
Gueule (or Grangula) - "Big Mouth." 
Because his army was short of provisions 
and decimated by illness, La Barre was not 
able co impose his will upon the Iroquois 
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and was forced co accept humiliating 
peace terms . 

Public Archives of Canada, Library, 
Ottawa ( egative n . C 113195) . 
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Letter from Governor General Frontenac 
ro che miniscer eignelay, Quebec, 
15 ovember 1689. 

' 

( 
.. l ) 

In che nighc of 4-5 Augusc, ac Lachine, 
che Iroquois were said co have burned "all 
che barns and houses ... [carried off] more 
chan one hund red and cwenry people, 
men, women, and children, afre r mass
acring some ... and commitced unbeliev
able and unexampled cruelcies." 
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Archives nacionales, Paris, France: Fonds 
des Colonies, serie C 11

•
1

, vol. 10, fol. 2 19, 
224v. 
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The inter-colonial war 

A new European war, called the war of the League of Augsburg , which was declared in 
1689, furnished the English in New England with the occasion ro attack New France 
directly. In May 1690 Phips seized Port-Royal, in Acadia; in Ocrober he was before 
Quebec, and had Frontenac summoned ro surrender the town to him. The old governor 
was not of that mind: he would reply to the general, he said, through the mouths of his 
cannon and with musket fire. 

At the moment of the signing of the Treaty of Ryswick, which put an end to the war, 
New France had under arms 1,376 officers and men, divided into twenty-eight 
companies; on top of that there were the militiamen - all able-bodied men between the 
ages of sixteen and sixty - and the allied Indians . 

Pierre Le Moyne d'Iberville, a Canadian by birth , distinguished himself very 
particularly in this war by conquering, one after the other, part of Acadia , 
Newfoundland , and the Hudson Bay region , where he twice took possession of Fort 
Nelson, in 1694 and 1697 (the latter time after a hard naval combat). 

The Treaty of Ryswick did not settle the question of the Iroquois country. Hecror de 
Calliere engaged in negotiations with the Five Nations, which resulted in the "Peace of 
Montreal" in 1701. The Iroquois sided with the French, although taking the 
engagement to remain neutral in the event of a conflict between the French and the 
English . This diplomatic success authori zed the greatest hopes in the economic field. 
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"Account of the most remarkable things 
that happened in Canada .. . from ovem
ber 1689 co the month of ovember 
1690," by Charles de Monseignat. 

~ 157 ~ 

fonseignat quoted Frontenac' famous 
respon e ro the em is ary of Admiral 
Phips, who called upon him to surrender 
Quebec: "I have no repl}' ro make to your 
general orher than from rhe mouths of my 
cannons and muskets . " 
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Archives narionales, Paris, France: Fond 
des Colonies, Serie C 11 \vol. 11 , fol. 5, 
34, o. 



KEBECA LIBERATA ; Jean Mauger 
(1648-1722); medal; struck in bronze; 
rest rike; 4 1 mm. Obverse: LUDOVICUS 
XlfII. REX CHRISTIANISS./I. 
MAVGER . F. Reverse: FRANCIA IN 
NOVO ORBE VICTRIX. In th e exergue: 
KEBECA LIBERATA/M.DC.XC. 

~ 158 ~ 

This medal was struck co commemorate 
the viccory over Admiral Sir William 
Phips 's troops, who laid siege ro Quebec 
in 1690. 
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Public Archives of Canada, Piccure Divi 
sion, Onawa(Negatives nos. C 115686 
obverse , C 115685 reverse) . 
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General roll of the troops in anada as of 
l Ocrnber 1697. 

Ac that time N ew France had 1,37 6 
office rs and men under arms , without 
counting the Canadian militiamen and 
the Ind ian alli es who rook parr in military 
operati ons. 
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Archives nationales, Paris , France: Fonds 
des Coloni es, seri e D 2

', vol. 47. 



Bombardment and Capcure of Fore Nel
son; engraved by I. B. Scotin; etching; 
15 .4 x 26. 1 cm. (page). 

In Claude Charles Le Roy Bacqueville de 
La Potherie. Histoire de l'A111eriq11e sep
tentrionale .... Paris: J. - L. N ion & 
F. Didot , 1722, vol. 1, p. 105. 

~ 160 ~ 

On 5 September 1697 the Canadian Pierre 
Le Moyne d'lberville, on boar<l che 
Pelican, won a brilliant victory over three 
English ships, the Hampshire, De1·i11g and 
H11dso11 Bay, which disposed of much 
superior forces. Some days later he 
captured Fore el son, which was consid
ered che besc English pose on Hudson Bay. 
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Public Archives of Canada, Library, 
Ottawa ( egacive no . C 113194). 
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J ndian chiefs' signarnres on the peace 
treaty concluded wich rhe Iroquois, 
Monrreal, 4 Augusr 170 l. 

Each one signed by drawing the roremic 
animal representing his rribe. 
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VI 

Economy 

Officially it was the search for a trade route to Asia that prompted voyages of discovery in 
America, and particularly in North America; in reality, it is possible that Breton 
fishermen had frequented the banks of Newfoundland since the middle of the fifteenth 
century. Whether they were discoverers or fishermen, they were impelled by economic 
motives. 

For a long time cod appeared as the great source of wealth of North America; then on 
top of that came the furs, trade in which expanded incredibly. The cod fisheries led 
England to occupy more and more, in actual fact , the island of Newfoundland. The 
trade in pelts prompted France to settle in the valley of the St. Lawrence and from there 
to explore and occupy the greater part of the North American continent. Acadia, which 
was at the meeting-point between the colony of Canada and Newfoundland , had a part 
in both economies, dividing itself between the fur trade and fishing . 

From Champlain to Talon, the colony along the St. Lawrence depended exclusively on 
the fur trade, the monopoly of which was granted in succession to several companies in 
return for the promise to establish settlers. Now, the companies saw the settlers as 
potential competitors, with the result that until 1629 Quebec remained more or less a 
trading factory. The Compagnie de la Nouvelle-France, which was set up in 1627, 
aroused hopes , but it was almost ruined from the beginning by the loss of Roquemont's 
fleet in 1628 . And then, at the beginning of the 1640s the Iroquois war put the partners 
in a desperate situation . The Communaute des Habitants took advantage of the 
situation to obtain the grant of the monopoly to the fur trade in return for the promise to 
support the country financially. Under the Cent-Associes the fur trade had been open, 
except that the habitants had to sell their furs to the company's stores; from then on it 
was forbidden. 

From 1608 to about 1640 the fur trade had been fairly profitable; it dropped greatly as 
a result of the Iroquois war and the destruction of Huronia. Except in the occasional year 
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VI 

the Indians could not go down to Quebec or Trois-Rivieres any longer to deliver the 
pelts . Consequently, the colony was languishing . In 1663 the Cent-Associes resigned; 
despite the creation of the Compagnie des lndes occidentales in 1664 , the king and his 
representatives took the situation into hand . 

When Jean Talon arrived in 1665, the colony possessed no industry; even agriculture, 
according to Pierre Boucher, was limited almost entirely to the growing of wheat. The 
intendant created various "manufactories, " which he conceived as an outlet for 
agriculture on one hand and as an incentive to export on the other. First he brought in 
large numbers of farm animals; with the wool from the sheep and the hides from the 
cattle he had clothes and shoes made. He encouraged the growing of hemp, barley, and 
hops, the production of tar, and the development of the forests. The wood and tar were 
used for building ships in the shipbuilding yard that he established on the banks of the 
Saint-Charles, and the hemp served to make the rigging needed for the sails. With the 
hops and barley he made beer in the "king 's brewery" that he had built near the 
shipbuilding yard; surplus agricultural products, wood (boards, planks , stave wood), 
and beer were soon exported to the West Indies on ships built at Quebec. Talon also 
exported fish. Nevertheless, if in 1666 he had thought of fixed fisheries, which seemed 
even more profitable to him than roving fisheries, Talon did not have time to truly give 
shape to the idea, which would have allowed settling people on the coasts of Canada and 
Acadia who would have practised fishing in summer and hunting in winter. Despite 
prospecting for all kinds of mines that he had carried out, he was not successful in 
discovering any that could be exploited with the means of the time. 

Talon left in 1672 at the time chat Louis XIV was engaged in a European war and he 
was not replaced until 1675. During that period the impetus that he had imparted to the 
colony slowed down and in many cases was completely lose. Once more furs were almost 
the sole item in the Canadian economy; for lack of outlets agriculture stagnated; the 
export trade was reduced, ocher than pelts, to exporting wood; the brewery was quickly 
shut down and shipbuilding given up almost completely. The very stability that Talon 
had begun to give the colony was lose, following a major change that took place in fur
crading techniques . Formerly the Indians brought their furs to the colony's stores; from 
the end of the 1660s the French had to go to get the pelts themselves, obtaining chem 
from ever more distant tribes. This marked the beginning of the life in the woods, with 
all its drawbacks . It was forbidden on several occasions; a system of conges (licences) 
distributed by the governor was put into effect, but taking to life in the woods was never 
brought under control. 

And then competition from the English, to the west and the north, became more 
severe. In 1670 the Hudson's Bay Company was founded; its Canadian counterpart from 
1682 on was the Compagnie du Nord. Commercial rivalries on Hudson Bay took on the 
aspect of a regular war, in which d'Iberville distinguished himself, until the Treacy of 
Ryswick. One could already feel chat , being too dependent on the fur trade and lacking 
an industrial base, New France would not be able to resist her rivals indefinitely. Acadia 
was already threatened more directly since it was closer to the New England colonies and 
was in addition very sparsely populated. A company was formed in 1682 to set up fixed 
fisheries, but it disappeared in 1710. 

In 1700 New France was far from having realized in the economic field the hopes chat 
Champlain and Talon had placed in her. 
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A source of wealth: cod 

Very soon after Columbus had discovered America, and perhaps even before then, 
European ships went to the Newfoundland banks every year to fish for cod; very soon it 
became customary to clean the fish and dry it on "stages" on the shore. 

Jean Denys from Honfleur, who travelled to the "New-Found Lands" in 1506, was the 
first French sailor whose name is known to us for having made the voyage; we also know 
that two years later Thomas Aubert from Dieppe made the same voyage on board a ship 
called La Pensee, and that he was the first person to bring some Indians back to France . 

Except for the sketchy drawings that decorate old maps we have no plans of sixteenth 
century Newfoundland fishing boats; a single drawing , superimposed on a page of a 
handwritten treatise on hydrography, gives us a fairly good idea of the ships that 
travelled to the "New-Found Lands" towards 1550. 

In 1610, in view of the fact that subjects of his realm had been frequenting the coasts 
and the ports of Newfoundland for fifty years and more, the king of England granted a 
charter to the London and Bristol Company and allowed it to settle the territory that was 
regularly visited by the English , in order to facilitate the development of the fisheries, 
along with other resources. 
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[The ewfou ndland coascline and sur
rounding fishing banks] ; Augustine 
Fitzhughe; col. ms.; 39. 5 x 49. 5 cm. 

~ 162 ~ 

This map indicates the places in ew
foundland where the English and the 
French carried on fishing. The English 
occupied the ease coast of rhe island , 
where they dried the cod (dried cod); the 
French salted the cod (simply salted) in 
mid-ocean , on the banks located prima
rily co the sou ch and the southeast of the 
island. 
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British Library, London , England: Add . 
Ms . 5414, art. 30, nos. 13- 16. 
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D I S C 0 R S 0 D'V N GR A· N CAP IT A N 0 
d1 mart Franctfo def luoco cli Diepptt fopra It na#igittior,i fttttt aU/t tmtt nuou deU'Indit ocC1dentali, 

ch1amata la nuoua Francia, da l!.ad1 40 fino "gradt 4 7 {otto rl polo mica, & {opra la ttrrti 
Jel Br<'[il, Guinta, Ifo!a di San LfJrtn~, & 911ta. di Summdlra,fioo aflt 'i"ali 

hdnno naui,gato le C araHeUe & """' Franceft. • 

. Di 9ueU1 che hd!Jno dtfaoperta la terra ~uoua. · • • 
Dttta ttrra e ftata fcoperta da 35 anni in qua ,doe quella parte che corre Ieuante & ponen 

te 1? Ii Brtttoni & Normandi, per la qual caufa e chiamata quefi:a cerra ii capo delli Bretconi. 
L'altra parte che corre tramontana & mezzo di, e fiata fcoperta per Ii Porcoghefi dopo iJ 

Capo di ~as fino al Capo di buona vifia, ii che contiene circa 70 leghe,& ii reHante efiaco 
fcopcrto fin al golio delli cafi:elli, & piu oltra per deui Brettoni & Normandi.& fono circa F 
3~ anni che vn nauilio d'Onfleur, del quale era Capitano Giouanni Dionifio, & ii Pilotto 
Gamarto di Roane primamente v'andd, & nell'anno 1 5 o S vn nauilio di Dieppa dctro la 
Penfee,ilquale era gia di Giouan An go padredcl Monfignor lo Capitano & V ifconce di 
Dieppa v'ando, fen do maefiro ouer patron di detta naue maefiro Thomafo Aubert, & fa 
ii primo che conduffe qui le genri del_~etto p~efe. _ 

Giovanni Battista Ramvsio. Terzo volvme 
de/le 11avigatio11i et viaggi .... Venetia: el la 
stamperia de Givnti, 1565. leaf 423 rv. 

Mention is made of the fact that Jean 
Denys and Thomas Aubert were among 
the first French sailors t0 make fishing 
voyages tO ewfoundland at the begin
ning of the sixteenth century: "It was 
about 33 years ago that a ship from 
Honfleur, whose captain was Jean Denys 
[from Honfleur] and whose pilot was 
Gamarto from Rouen, was the first ro go 
there [in 1506 ], and in 1508 a ship from 
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Dieppe called La Pensee went there ... 
Thomas Aubert being the master or 
captain of the said ship." 

Public Archives of Canada, Library, 
Ottawa (Negatives nos. C l 13343 and 
c 113347). 



Sketch of a merchant ship from Nor
mandy. around L550. 
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Bibliotheque nationale, Department des 
manuscrics, Paris, France: Fonds fran<;ais. 
vol. 24269, fol. 55v. 
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Charter granred by the king of England, 
James I , to the London and Bristol 
Company for the colonization of New
foundland, 2 May 1610. 

This company estab lished a colony at 
Cupids (Cuper's Cove), in Concepcion 
Bay, which soon counted more than sixty 
seeders. 
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VI 

The era of monopolies 

It very nearly became customary in France to grant companies the monopoly of the fur 
trade and of commerce in New France in return for the obligation to set up and maintain 
settlers there. The Compagoie de Montmorency obtained such a monopoly in 1620; in 
1627 it was replaced by the Compagnie des Cent-Associes. 

In 1645 the latter company surrendered the monopoly of the fur trade (except at 
Miscou and in Acadia) to the Communaute des Habitants de la Nouvelle-France, which 
undertook in return to pay off all the colony's public expenses, thus acquiring the right 
to administer it in accordance with a budget that it established itself. 

Being in a way an offshoot of the Compagnie des Cent-Associes, the Communaute des 
Habitants was dissolved in 1663, at the same time as the company. Now, the following 
year Louis XIV and Colbert founded another company, called the Compagnie des lodes 
occidentales, to which it once more granted the monopoly of the fur trade and commerce 
in return for the obligation to run the country. 

From the time he was appointed intendant, Talon considered the fact that the colony 
had been placed under the administrative authority of the Compagnie des lodes 
occidentales unfavourable to its development; besides, this company, whose charter was 
revoked in 1674, was the last one to be entrusted, in whole or in part, with the running 
of New France. 
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\. 

;A·R T I CLE- S 
' 

°l-CCOR.DEZ P.4R MONSEIGNEVR 9 ~ ~._ ..._ #' 
ltDucdt MontmoYtncj,Pair&.ddmiralJ1Fr11na, '1i- ~ €,...~ · 
ce . RC!], & Lie11ttnAnt gen tr ~1 pour [11 M ajefle ttu pays 
Je IA nouuel!tFr"nct "ff tile C anada,&G.ouuerneurpour 
le Roy tn Langueaoc, ftipulez. par M tflire I tan I ~C<jUts 
Dolu, Confaillerau R'!J en fas Confailsti'Eftar & Priue, 
StcretAire at fas Finanets, g~4nJ A uditncier de F ran·ce, 
& lntend"nt Jes 4jf aires J11 dit f".JS , "" nom & comme 
Procureur de mond11 Seigne11r It \1ice R '!Y, par lequel leJit 
fleur Dolu a pre, mu, prom et & s' oblige en faurnir ratific"
tion All fieurGN,llar.mt de C~e·n demeurantaDieppe, de 
prefint en crtte'Ville deP-aris,tant pour luy que le fieurEz.e
chitl Je C ttin fan onclt, M 11rchAnd demeurant a Rouen, 
Ju'jutl ils'eft fait & porti fart,apromis,promet & s'~li 
ge def ournir lettrts Je rA1iftca1ion porrtintobligation foli 
Jaire Ju conunu cy apru, tant pour eux 'jUt leurs autres 
.A ffocit'Z:,._,pour les '\1oyages ,comm, rces1tra:lles >(7 traffics 
411Jit l"Ys Je la nou1'elle Franct. 

# •~..._.. 0- t!-r 

R M d. 5 · d La Com~a-

• 

~MI~~ EM EN~~ on lt c1gncur on~epou-gnie dud ·r:lc 
uo1r autd1cs de Cacn de drdfer Compagmepo~ r Caen.& fcs_ 

Vnzeannces confecuduesl'vne l'autrC, a comm en- Alfom z ' Ile 
. • . no01mcra " 

cer du premier iour de lanu1cr de la ptochaine Compagnic 

anncc mi I fix ccns vingt & vn, pour le commerce de Mootmo~ 
n. _., 1 · r. r · · . fi icncy , qu" f;» tcrrcnrc:"" n~ua qm 1cpourruaire, t1rcr, tra1ccer ou tra qucr MajdU: pout 

"Arr icles grantee.I by Monseigneur the 
Due de Montmorency", viceroy of ew 
France , to Guillaume de Caen and his 
parrners fo r the creation of the Compagnie 
de Montmorency, Paris, 8 ovember 
1620. 

... A 

Up unti l 1674 France entrusted the 
upkeep of ew France ro trading com
panies, wh ich in rerurn received a 
monopoly of trade and commerce in the 
colony. 
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duditp.iys,en qucJquc forte ou maniercqucce foit,enrcflcn· 
due du gouucrnemcnt dudit Scign~Qt vice-Roy audit pays, & 
au rant qu 'il fe p·gurracA:cndrc, dom; leur a cftc baillccoppic 
collation nee du po_~uoi~. 

9. • Lcfdits de C:aen ou lcurdirc Socictc Cera tenuc de nour
rir fixPcrcs Rccollers al'ordinairc,&commc lcs ouuriers,com
pris deux qui feront fouueilt aux dcfcouuerturcs dans le pays 
parmy lcs Sauuages. 

10. Tce. ux de Caen& lcursAlfociezpendant Jcdictempsde 
: vn2: J.n nc' s , palferonc, nourrironc, & encreciendrondix fa
. milks Cur lc(J its lieux, chacunc dcfqucllcs fera compofcc de 
tro is p ·r fo nn es,& ne frrontlefditsdc Caen ny fcfJics Atfocicz 

. ten us d'y en mcner plus grand nombrc pour les nourrir a kurs 
def pens, & en c:is du rctour ou de morcd'aucunes d~fdites fa

s mil Ls. letd its de Caen en pafferont d 'au tr1,;s en leur lieu&:. pJa· 
c ce iufqucs a pare1l nombre pour le cenir remply' & OU plus 
. grand nombre fe prcfenteroic pour aller audit pays, & y faire 
-ha bi cation Jerone lefdics de Caen & leu r Socicte ten us lcs paf. 
~fe r auec lcur equipage, & nourrir pour & ~ raif~m de trence fix 
s liurcs pour teftc' iufques a huilt iours a pres kur arnuce & de· 
.: barqucment a ~ebec. 
5 

11. Aucun de quelque qualice qu'il foit, nc pourra traitrer 
s dircll:ement ou mdireacmcnt d·.iucunes forces de pclleccrie, 
• ny faire aucun traffic ny commerce que pour fon vfagc audit 
' p.iys, ou pour lcfdits de Caen ou leur Societ<S,& par l'ordre d 'i· 
: cclle,a p_eine de confifcacion appl icable a 1Jd1tc Societc. · 

12.. Pro met mondit Seigneur pcndantlcdit temps dcvnze 
annecs , de OC baillcr aucun paffcport OU pcnn1ffion a autres 
. pcrfonnes qu'aufdits de Cacn, pour lcs voyages& commerces 
. fu~dits en tout ou parcie dc_f dits lieux cy dcffus, 

FaiCl: & arre£l:e double entre nous fouslignez efdics ~oms 1 
Paris, le hu ilticfinc iour d.c Noucmbrc, mil fix ccns vingt. 
Dolu, de Cacn, ainfi fignez. 
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n COll ljJUgnil De l''ll Jtouucrre fraru.J:. ~ 
,. •I• . " . • · 

1~t/ Utt l '-'"'' "' ft l fll t"//, 'f'" (H C/ "'"'J·! J''-"• 'f 'l t,., ('"( r ' 1 • ,. ;. 1, u t • 1 l 1 ') f., \1tu•;,r 

f;',_r, ; ,. 11 ,.~ n u Jr ~> '" U '' .C .. /,t p t u 1 • •cu~o c. a 1t vf. -. ,,·n4:u 'f · ~lu" ' Jt~·I' " "~ ' 

~ '1'" J:, . .l11tc-Ct'c\ <l'' """('l• t ~ f1u' ;,.": f'".'' '" •C l 1:1;, . '"' "~ " ' ']' ' ( ~ 
)uu&J tr iuu)Y c c... ' u'9 (c, 1 po ;1 t r f ttJ,~J:1 :,:, .... , " J ''-~J. <>• Jvo 1t.uvc..• 1 .. ", , _, 

• . I .. ' ., ., ('\ ''"'"l""" i>u .. u L, , .,41,,., '-"'' ""'C"'C+t'jt t\' l ,:- otlv1 uo.1 cll '/ 11.-1 (_ .._!fa. ~ {, '• ' ,.,t)l;, 

,~;n ,..,/u u u - '-1-' l'c.t.() 1u &t c:h~['(. ti ' tt ... ..'Jnct bt~ " U t '11« \Jt.t. , : , H.rlt t l . • ' 

C
/ (> ' L~ ., 1 I • ' I n I t.t <.l u"t l";:i l. ... L\ ((0'tL 1 t":t~ \.. llk¥t . • ( I CJ t'rflHllll e 1u ...... 14. ()J t l.t~ (~ ( 1 ( 1 . -

l'I/ "J' 
- 4! ' J. ,~ ;,' ,) 1.(1p u l,,'.! p Lt 1.u 1 C.'7 ( 'of•11t ' '"' it 
( " «~}' "~<J l\.U. ' I.__ 

Ag ree menr by whi ch rhe Compag ni e des 
Cenr-Assoc ies handed rh e monopoly of 
rhe fu r rrade over ro rh e Com m unaure des 
H abi ranrs de la ouvell e- France, whi ch 
in return underrook ro pay off rhe colony's 
ad mini srrari ve expenses, 

"The rrade in pelrs .. . will henceforrh 
belong solely ro rhe inhabiranrs of th e 
counrry," who will be obliged "ro main
rain in each se rrlemenr rhe num ber of 
eccles ias ti cs needed ... , rhe cap rains, offi
cers, and so ld iers ... , will pay the salari es 
and pay of each of rhem , and wi 11 a lso 
carry our all rhe repairs requ ired in rhe 
fo rrs." 

Archi ves d u minisrere des Affai res 
errangeres, Paris. France: Memoires et 
documenrs, Ameri q ue, vol. 4, fo l. 203, 
204 - 204v. 

14 J anuary 1645. 
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Portrait of Armand-Jean Du Plessis , 
Cardinal de Richelieu ( 1585-1642); 
Philippe de Champaigne ( 1602-74); oil; 
259.7 x 177 .8 cm. 
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In order ro set up a colonial empire in 
America, Richelieu founded the Compag
nie des Cent-Associes in 1627 and 
imposed upon it the obligation to estab
lish four thousand settlers in New France 
within fifteen years. 
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Reproduced by courtesy of rhe Trustees, 
National Gallery, London, England. 



Porrrair of Jean-Baptiste Colbert 
( 1619-83); Claude Lefebvre ( 1632-7 5); 
oil; 1663; 1.38 x 1.13 m. 

From 1663 to 1683 rhe minister Colbert 
had several measures adopted which were 
aimed ar promoting the development of 

ew France . 
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Musee du Louvre , Paris , France. Photo: 
Musees ationaux, Paris . 
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, ) , , . . . . .. 

~"'/rt- la. ""/"""u ,,,,, .P )-- "!-."'an~ 
de IH'"/-,,~1r11eh8n 'Uaw;11111".,./1eL ~JN, e1111n11b~ 

.i '11 uf"11"1111,,~e11'1t.1.ut'd"Y J~ a:;r)~ a/116'7'9nu. 

! "f "/ran' tU ,,,."~' /Rj" 11U'~ k 'nN~!JP'~VNI~ 
au 'PUP llrl'!Allffl~I-811 J e CPNtlrUIJI" I '11n d I atlhr 4. /4,, 

o- ff a. 
71 J: "(7"1'u. J11r /11111'f 7",.al''; ~ 

Letter from lnrendanr '.falon co rhe 
minisrer Colbert , Quebec, 4 Ocrober 
1665. 

In Thlon 's opinion Canada ould nor be 
made inro "a very imporrant Srare" ifrhe 
king left "in orher hands than his own rhe 
seigneury and ownership of rhe lands" and 
the colony's rrade. If rhe king allowed rhe 
Compagnie des lodes occidenrales ro 
retain such powers, it would "probably 
make a g reat dea l of profit by skimming 
rhe far off the counrry and ... it will be a 
serious obstacle ro irs serrlemenr." 
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tf /111:.e et/ff "c(/illrL.' a In~. tlb17~"~ '!/" J,;,-. 

.ri111 u1/ d 1trt:J11Nnter p.1/'?f1'u1''"""1"},,,,,,er ~ 
dmu-a11t-1'/1u di m11re11.1 du111U/tr111r.r~e""~ 

du;xn1u, n '.!Jmen/W k numJre Je /U va_iPef'li14t...J 

. u/~en v7n11,-) r11m-1new~ 'tln1 ttJ11n N~ ;l'Ntn41 

1~'"' "fJi:t- I uten)m d1~ l11rl11itrt-1~1~ lk uf"':Y" # 1£ 

m1to/hi'tllii11 ti~ {"(l/11n111 r.1f"n h11'1.l'~~tJ Vfll 

tU, Jf~ d, !111J.nr "1 ar'ff "'I'.-';.,,,.,?'"?"~" :nr11tt-

1wr111u re..1er11c. ,._4{ nu .til'llL a f:.,!";Je ,"'l"~~ 

vn bea117t1m dnN /uJ'ul 017111~v{Y,,,,,} 

.?f 11yaume «/1mier vm t"""ar1:/J1e '" '" 1111i111 • 

/Jm1.fbrt r11n1i>un6/e. .Ye nL/11b me 7er./1111lw!ll'A 

re'!:'J;4Jt- tlalt.J .111n t:ILAJe;n /a~.111nrr11 J/m11r:.1 llUI~ 

Jii11111J./~jn111r~. la J'YP/";t1r' du /"trrl!J ,/t1111Jm1111;,6* 
I ' 

aux e111u «/'ft1Jo111h ·111u11u 1r · e~m11uwe .. 7'~ 

1'"111t tl1 l'IJ1nJli.l.1t111r'l""'kf"'en111ldj~ ·:.., 

''"''~/11.171tu j;y ~lllJ mun nrn'i,.; m 'tr 61#, /"""" 

"' 7'") '
1

a11a11r1.- •f lllJf'" ?911;, f "'I~ ~NII IJh/., 
r"'7. tp11ifai"~l'n/"r11J~ '!"'/lie.. m ~Q~,,.;,,,;r .
lt~erte' ~ 6'Mml!We ,.n1111.r111/em,._,,,. ~ /nrnnl/.' 

a1111~11/"" rP11Jt11111t ~a.1.1er "" o/'!Y./' /u1wtun-J 

du 111•d1111'J1ju rkfran~t! c.Al.aiJ mume "..e'/1 
hn61i•1U 'J~aJa./iuJ"u aleJW {o/nnruJ1' 
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de-fr 1; r ,,,.,,;, /"""'I mr Ct!J"j'lt ti,, J,,,,/,, tl11 itµtH/Nb 
. /' ,/ 

du7111//rJ 1/1 n?111t11rtn11'/'"''r lutr ./1t/J.11j111,ue-71u'?tr. 

.fm-ir /a /rtllfe 11/Ut /u .J'/lllll"JU 7111'/r///l' anr~h·1~r l'b 

711i1JaJ;1111 ru11.1;Jtr11,k. e11Jrr tu /11J1l"M1', '!""~ 

, y Je11ulfrt,r 1rutt lmrtr(fomilk~ 1u nv1111l'nrJ'"-' a,1.,,~ 

dt darmumlau11/er11/111~~/ature enfn/'ru1"11Wu 
1rulii11 711t 1"-rf1'1"~"u tP11,;m1anr~u1u.1er~tm.·-r 
tJ!tt!Jftj.ll'mm~/;,"f 'u" '"' dlt l~~reffJ1J .l'l»'flJr, _ . 

7;1rf i-r1n .r11111 J"''" ha11c111'/ u1 Jeu1-ninn~ o/afd.; 

ll lfl11'.ftllltmtnt l'llt '/PJ/t'ra tu H1tll'~N ~-'~H/NH; ' 

111n11 t1uP1r dl!/rra v11 ufb1nde; tJJen11'el a Jun t"J~ 
ff r/11t1J t/1x nl/J 1f .ttrtl 111Pll'f/21tit!.:l' /~hr~ 
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Archives nacionales, Paris, France: Fonds 
des Co lonies, serie C1 I', vol. 2 , fol. 
146-147, 153v. 



VI 

Another source of wealth: furs 

Fishermen had acquired imperceptibly the habit of bringing furs back tO France; then 
companies were created with this trade as their aim. Soon they sought tO obtain the 
monopoly of trade with the Indians, in return for the promise, which was often badly 
kept, tO establish settlers in New France. Furs, particularly beaver and moose, sold well 
in Europe; they were obtained from the Indians in exchange for knives, axes, cooking 
pots, glass beads. 

For a long time the first settlers were not permitted tO trade in furs with the Indians . 
In 1656 they were given such permission for a year, because they had no other means of 
subsistence, as furs were the sole resource of the colony. 

Under Talon the fur trade became free again, but private individuals could only sell 
their furs tO the company's agent. After the company disappeared, the Consei/ du Roi 
farmed out to a tradesman, Jean Oudiette, the dues (or taxes), including those on beaver 
and moose hides, that were levied in Canada; consequently he alone was authorized tO 

buy Canadian beaver and to resell it in Europe. 
Shortly after 1685 a statement was prepared, year by year, of the "beaver pelts that 

have come from Canada from 1675 until 1685," that is to say during "all the time that 
Oudiette held the tax farm ." 
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Beavers Building a Dam; ecching wich 
line engraving; 19.9 x 14.6 cm. (place). 

/11 Franc;ois Du Creux. Historiaecanaden
sis. sev ovae-F ranciae libri decem, ad a111111111 
vsq11e Christi MDCLVI. Parisi is: 
S. Cramoisy ec S. Mabre-Cramoisy, 1664, 
p. 51. 
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In che sevenceench cencury furs, especially 
beaver and moose, were almosc che only 
resource being exp loiced in ew France. 
They were obcained from che Jndians in 
recurn for knives, axes, cooking pocs, and 
glass beads. They were chen sold in 
Europe. 
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Public Archives of Canada, Library, 
Onawa ( egacive no. C 99220). 
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, . 

Caribou; Louis icolas ( 1634-after 
1678); brown ink on parchmenr; 15. 2 x 
20.9 cm. (derail). 
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Thomas Gilcrease lnsricure of American 
Hisrory and Arr , Tulsa , Oklahoma , 
U.S.A. 



Decree by the Conseil de la ouvelle
France allowing the seeders ro engage in 
rhe fur rrade wherever chey wished "for a 
year, " Quebec, I July 1656. 
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The colony had been receiving few furs Archives nacionales, Paris, France: Fonds 
since rhe 1 roquois raid had el iminaced des Colonies , serie C 1 L\, vol. I, fol. 296. 
ccrrain suppliers (che Hurons) and spread 
panic among rhe ochers. For rhac reason ic 
was decided ro allow che secrlers ro go 
chemselves to look fo r pelcs in distant 
regions. 

274 



~ 174 ~ 

1t 
.h~a. rn .t(J~ r111l..1~il aurd11n,,,· 

a uld~11nt·. qu,./ul.1 <'tllliltt~ juuira rt1'!fn11u11un/

a11d.'1·1.1u/rttr; du tlr11~1 llfl/>lli/ lt'l11ar1 tfr.r ra.flll"IJU 

d1°iu.11nt dt.t t1111f1uv1«" .lt11ftln.t du .pai'.t dt CanndtL 
• • 

Cl tn11n tk .iatf o~.r,1ac et da d~11i,. dt di .r JJour ct"' .. 
• 

' d t-111rte .fur !t.t v~·11J fa11tU--Y1I tl" tabar, t1t1l.t'/ 9ui/J 

,J t lt11111r ;;'f,.,JNu-:·tr dt l".fa"l11e'd1tdJtpeer.k1tl /., 
/ . . 

ra.flvr 1111d ... p11i".f. tt Ir 'Yau/rt ti 1ran1ptn1trrf~tl fJ"'J 
• . . I' le " 

tt lt~rl11.tit11t dt ltJ11.t autrt.r, fn;,11n1 .n1 /Ila. aiJJ. N111k 

dt j11J11te11ar,~9"11UP11u11~·tt- li1dre114nr_91n~4a/ a1.1d~aiJ

:f"UtU·/.IU11.r.1.:partic11l1~1.1 dtJ ~iU1-.1_ et /ul.J4" dttd (Jai'.r.. 

ti aux- rjf riM.1 du a11i.1ell Joua/44m de ..fu~e<, db

l mir/~ main al~euii_,, dutnt~ ~/ai.r1-
a11 Cn1Jril duttU du :R"y.1rn11 a J. :qe,n1a#1 en 

I a;11 /t ?1i1!'1t· 91tt1JlUJ'i1J.(j·o~1r dt n1a-y 1071 ·1.qn/ 
.. t1Juca11/J-. • ; · 

Decree by the king's council of rate 
declaring that the ieur Jean Oudiette 
would enjoy "the right co the levy called 
the quarter on beaver and the tenth on 
moose skins leaving the country of Canada 
and the Tadoussac t rade and the levy of ten 
per cent on wines, spirits, and robacco 
entering the country, as chey ate raised at 
p resent, and che ope ion to be sole buyer of 

beaver in the aforementioned country and 
co sell it and transport ic from the 
aforementioned country co the exclusion 
of all others," Saint-Germain-en-Laye, 24 
May 1675. 
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it),,~,. ,J . . 

~ 175 ~ 

ti'} """ ... , . . . . . 

Statement of the "beaver skins that have 
come from Canada from 1675 co 1685," 
that is co say "d uring the whole period of 
Oudierre's tax farm." 
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VI 

Agriculture and trade 

Intendant Talon was struck with the fertility of the soil in Canada, which seemed co him 
also co be very suitable for raising "country animals"; and after appraising the situation 
carefully, he thought that he could affirm that "in fifteen years" the colony would have 
"enough surplus" tO supply the West Indies. 

Talon did not wait that long; in 1668 he sent to the West Indies a ship that had been 
built in Canada and was loaded with peas, fish and boards. The intendant was also 
counting on the brewery that he had installed at Quebec and that would consume 
annually twelve thousand bushels of Canadian grain and export two thousand casks of 
beer co the West Indies . 

But once Talon was gone, agriculture remained a subsistence one, fettered moreover 
by the departure of men for the woods. Internal trade developed slowly. Perhaps it was 
under coo tight control: the authorities set the number of bakers, butchers, and other 
shopkeepers; it also set the number of their apprentices and even the price of goods. And 
then there was not enough currency in the colony; beaver, even wheat, were used as 
barter. Soon, while awaiting the annual funds intended co meet the public expenditures, 
the intendant had to have recourse tO a "playing-card-money" (playing cards co which a 
certain value was attached), refundable when the king 's ship arrived . 
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& 
('-, 1u le C!tm111711fjl11i 7/'"l".hh1h'/4r h~ 9rttn.J,·-'.f?wJ11,,-~ 

/a)tl#ffll+'f ')"f7' l'.I~ '7'""Jll'1/' h°.t,,/H,1,,-711;,,, If )I~ 
J'""- /tJllUNll" 11tt1/11J&1 ti 711.,,, l 'Vff hzY ./f n~Ht"NU~ ff'~<., 

Letter from J nrendanr Talon ro rhe 
minisrer olberr, Quebec, 4 Ocrober 
1665. 

I l'I frrn· /r11 l'~"'''J'111t nl'n(l.N tl1 ~ '""11nn1u .. "'' 111/~ • • • <... / . , . 
./111·rhmyn rf'nrhr.1 711//l..":1fa1t 7w"'~" for.it'!'"'· 
o ""'JJ .1r1111it1m1 1l1 lvll1.1 ti n'rlin J'wJ11rt1~11./, • .fie. J 

• /;rr;/,'rr't""" Ir~ 9n11'nJ 111111.1 fanr11~1 7nrlu IYtWll& 

1tftt111Jtf11ftJ,1'" lu unrJ tftJr(Jl/1"1"/U ti 111lh~1~ dl<W-., 
, 

dnw m1uq111 n11m1,,, d11111n1111111'n111C1 7"' lll'ltra/11,,, -

I • / 
/'m1t1lfrJ J" ." ltt, µ,; d11 m11N J'fl11n'f;iv711u n1110. 11'.~ 

lllo ;11.,,J111jm1 lmr~jJ11,;.1" nl'! fi1i J1t't'11r, J {{"'1.11-?J 

fl/I lY'Ul#lfl/('(llltl/I tft u/1111 dt ./711',,,/,: 11/;IJ '/ 1/lltlt/'-

• f 

dttJ.f•"' nrl'1J.11wr" n la z•1; f1J1 lr7r111 n~11//Jn1111Nl'1d,~ 

), .-r.li'lll f.n'P .rii,.,, 1111;,m111/h1,,, ttj,),:, !'",., 71111• 
;llllt 1~;J 111111m r.,t,-fi111my di /tr(l/tJ ./11z.h• • tl't-~ .... 

• / I • t. ' 

1f"111;11111u:. rlur11'rt:.1 r1 )o"""'j"'J "'" 11611,nit11r; 

,/ O! fa'7'''fl'C, I~ 1111ra dbHJ 15. bltJ .ntJf,;t"'""'""*' 
.111r11/.011J11111, 1n11~ ,,, 1>lrt1,(:!11*N, ,,cltrt'r 7,,·,,,r 
J»u!;fo11mir/,, n111:11u ti, I ll11Nn;.' ~11mn1 /,.., Q,.;. 

dt In fr11~ fir111t d'5'r1111kf'llrli~ 'a-1,1rN1J~·11-.. 

t"J ""! f"1'"""tllf?!Ji'1Ult av71"ar" nu,,;,. JN,, r' 
•' .p -i rx 

l'Z(fl/llllt· /tf""rd1/11 l1''1'rdll/U.Nf/. "'rtrt.IC1 IJl.M/llt 

911 '/1/t
1 
"'jf7'l't'tll /t .1MJ11n t~ lnik j"' I~"'";, a.-,"-' 

t'1 .' fi nmto , '111 1111i1tr J e./ld Iott~ ro111n11u1,,,,,Htt-Jd 
' 

7'f..~:Y.· 'l O u u'!Ji"'f"" a !J", llfM"'' ""J,/aJm.t J,llJ 

m~rrJiNJ l>t~1 .trih11Z, 

Talon spoke highly of rhe excellenr qualiry 
of rhe Canadian soil: "I rs ferri 1 iry for grain 
is apparenr ro us because of rhe abundanr 
crops char rhe lands char have been cleared 
and culrivared bear each year." This colony 
could have "a sufficienr surplus in fifreen 
years, in whear, vegerables, mear, and 
fish, to supply che West Indies." 
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;; ) 
.I 0111Lott11?: du ( 0/1111u1rc, de ra/ladrt 1T11er /t·,~t----

cllwilo 11;.1t F!tu 1r9ardr; cm1L11u 1Nu e'1a1e . ....__ __ _ 

d1/fcttlc,· di~ ./iur ./a1~cf~r 11u"/ u_t_!_ 6'6'~far 1ui-

Vtl1°.1Jrnu £1>11.1/1'tlli - t'1l CL1/lad~ f" ·turra ----

/u111r11Jr11u111 Jll· rb111yr tie 1tii11iu lc.1 /'11ftf11eri~111t__ 

du fll1J. "' 1"' · bm 1r11fmm1 dlldf 1711»tt - r~l'l~9" ~ 
dr ,/(',, rrt11t1K1 d r •_'llrlfe, r1t /~,1u·1rn.1u (rnnr~, ~~ '!b--
/'11"r;o11u rn la iuJ1111dfc.._auu do dmr;tJ du...__. __ _ 

/ /(011111111t /'1''"' ,, 6r colo11;t., a a !t4'r11'/1!~-
tir rrluy ,:y -rt111J /rJ a11.1 rr11r a~n1/a11nn -.iht 

• ;;,,, c- p111·1lm.-r tJfl ;.lf11.11.r11u Vo1.ika11.l'; !'r d.i-~tl___,.i 

.Jl-11 m111101',/ troi.1 1"'. t-11111.1 la1111k f'l".lr111c k---

'1)1.111Mo11 11 r/.J11~ "'}r1. · ''/rt/ fDIW Ir. ~ hnnd~ rt 

rn r'1111ndn /'mo· /r.1 .f.tt r,1 

( /; <0111111c1rr ,Ji. fu11e du Ju1'/llo11t:1a1u dr fut~ 
d I' Ja11111r111 .tl~,,/11qa;l/rJ Jall'~J r.1 111oriU t1ut1·,. 

,/ I 

r1 Jr1'r6(. d ~11tuu:6~ ct de .11L e1rr111 t'r .A. __ _ 
I I 

}r1;;f r1'(l far Ir .Jll1"11!tmda11( de~ olrlh 11101v--

{'U/lfl(f "/;In 1'1~./an~u~ e.11l~1U?111 '/'" le Ch/11tdtt> _ 

fPlllHl .fl· d~.1r/Ja:yt'r cbo7uc a1t11;~dt! lre.111e- -

1ml 1111i1otJ la 7uaor .fiz1".la111 & ./t!fhc~ j, f£-i.J -
Ji. pa1· ! .ftu./e11te1Lu du ctel t~_, recolteJ 11c..IP1u-

' 1 f'!..J di.J !/FlU'IU~. 

( -~,,?A.~~/}/ 
L t i C~ l__._..,...........i 

Memoir on Canada from lnrendanr Talon , 
1673 . 

( . 

Talon recalled "rhe opening" of Canadian 
rrade wirh rhe Wesr 1ndies: "Ir was done 
by me in 1668 wirh a vessel builr in 
Canada rhar forcunarely carried ro irs 
desrinarion irs cargo of all rhe produces of 
che country ... every year chis traffic was 
carried on by rwo or several vessels .... 
This rrade is made up of che surplus of 
peas, salmon, salced eel, boch sale and 
dried cod, boards and srave wood ." 
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' ; , 

Decree from rhe Conseil souverain setting 
rhe price of pelrs delivered by debrors ro 
rheir credirors ro pay off rheir debrs, 
Quebec, 15 Seprember 1670. 

~ 178 ~ 

Because rhere was nor enough currency in 
the colony, beaver and moose hides were 
used as barter. 
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Playing card used as money (derail); copy 
amibuted co Henri Beau ( 1863- 1949); 
warercolour and Indian ink; 43.2 x 44.8 
cm. 

~ 179 ~ 

V::E.£so 

From 1684 on, when rhey were shore of 
funds the inrendanrs had co have recourse 
ro playing-card money (a playing card on 
which a certain amount was inscribed), 
refundable when rhe funds from rhe king 
arrived. This money benefirred rhe col
ony's inrernal rrade, which lacked cur
rency. 
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VI 

Industry 

Talon was the first person in New France to take an interest in industry. He created 
several "manufactories" for making wool products, coarse muslin, leather, and shoes, for 
example. Six years after his arrival he could write that with what was produced in 
Canada he had "what is necessary to dress oneself from head to foot." 

Talon's activity was very well coordinated. The brewery would permit the growing of 
hops on a commercial level; the beer would supply the West Indies trade . This trade 
would be carried on by means of ships built in the colony and the shipbuilding yards 
would be an excellent outlet for Canadian wood, hemp, and tar, development of which 
he encouraged. Moreover, all the surpluses, whether of grain, wood, or fish, would 
themselves be exported to the West Indies. 

Mines interested the intendant; coal, copper, lead , iron would all be sources of wealth 
for the colony. 't'lckle for the ships, indeed the cannons that were needed, could be made 
in Canada itself, and the surpluses, of coal for example, would be exported . 

For lack of encouragement and manpower, or because of the high costs of 
development, most of the industries launched by Talon disappeared or stagnated soon 
after he left. And in 1704 the king announced that the colonies must not compete with 
industries in the kingdom but rather limit their aims to sending it raw materials. 

282 



Porrraic of Jean Talon (circa 1626-94); 
Claude Franc;ois (Brocher Luc) ( 1614-85); 
oil; circa 1671; 72. 7 x 59. 3 cm. 

~ 180 r&I 

From 1665 ro 1672 Inrendanc Tuton 
endeavoured to develop ew France in all 
possible fields of activity: territorial 
expansion, population growth, creation 
of indusrry, land uti I izarion, extension of 
trade, ere . 
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(c) 
ll ;}(_ Olj. 

. , . I 

rnL'li1 run'"dua1u-1u miln11j·attu#Y'.J71lby 711vn11tteJ ---

.t't1ur1dui.lt1zramu11rv7udamaiurve;f"J~HllL w ----
,, 

1114.JtJu,ja, .1-ait-Jiu.np1u .. 4111uvdelaJ1111u...tl11'01u 

torn/ l.u 6rJu711.Ua. ~tl/~tUJ'N" i[:y,, 'da __ _ 

------· 

u flrltlUCINIU-i ""] 'Je.1 f' Qucti~1l.J ~II t'aJ1dJa 'Je7111)'--

1nPOunr'Ju!~ a..it1INrv,,ru;t m t'tla 11L 1w fn.r"'~t f'"'

j 1nr.1i.IU; trj 'ar'( 7u1t11rfJar1':1'J IL!"'" nnrJtr,,YIL_ ·

run de,,/ "'111rumujrancv11u trel r{)ecliau :U11 nue1.1awc.___ 

aJdn/Wa9v .r// eJt-Pu11a~m;ntJtn!~ . 
f . // -

I>( a.bra1.1cru, cJ17lclu~'Jtma11~rn. ,)711~mn '"I '!Jl'1Hrllt-- -

111 'elUrll';)41/1lV au.r a6tur-1uiu~ ""'ft Jul t/r'Je.171u/J-

elk e1t71-odzv u1 a11th>anJ-111 ?L l~"r t11.l11i1 Jn1~y, tilt:_ _ .. __ _ 

/'emfd11r11t"r?m,a: miilv6an711L-{)~~·uf'"· '/nan1db1- -

Memoir on Canada from J nrendanc Talon, 
Quebec , 2 November 167 l. 

Talon menrioned some "manufacrories" rwo rhousand barrels of beer for rhe Wesr 
which were beginning robe ser up , rhanks l ndies. ·· 
ro his good offices: "This year I have some 
wool producrs made . . . , drugger, coarse 
camler, coarse muslin , and serge .... 

arive hides are being worked , nearly a 
rhird of the shoes , and at rhe present rime 
I have from Canadian producrs whar I 
need rodre s myself from head ro roe .... 
The brewery is finished, ... ir can supply 
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.t1 "«l.111111""""'-"""''"'"'"""""°''r-r1 l'11 uruuuilwa1Urr'

'~tU1 lffdu f"'"l/o,,a9t>u C1111tDa u711i'JtJ1111Nt1 ltit.t a_ 

I a aHM1111~ t17l1u')/H,1~ 1111/u 111i1111h d"t'J"'";, _ 

f'Weluif"·u''u~lo1"anr ,,,;,,"/# Ja.U1uu lutrur

dt "'ariJ tttt."'11ujtu- etc111tl".!""'""~<:Jr.1/aLo11n-11.u. -

~11,. llai>"'f'fj'IM. at"Mlllra~t"611e 'k.Jt1Jl JULUJ~ 

j"?JnU.f a111Uerrllltu'ur?n111 lattnnu :!Jub c1t4-

11C1lk-r' r/u,Jlclu111'ill t 1 "'f' {j)"'''nf!'"'r ·111d-tuun111--

~""'"~mul'i ~1111u11uz1~11u ""-''';du

h.Mll'll111t~ dt :NlllfJl"C'· 
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Ordinance by lnrendanr Talon forbidding 
anyone "ro cur or fell woods of oaks, ash, 
or wild cherry or others suitable for 
building ships unril they have been seen 
and inspecced by the king's carpenters," 
Quebec , 13 January 167 l. 

~ 182 ~ 

These woods could be used in the ship
building yards set up by Talon on the 
ainr-Charles River and in the king 's 

yards in France. 
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J, JUJaiJ f"' aJ.ld.h~y /''"'/mnarre lu1ucUbtU /,_a __ _ 

redurclt.e-1" "''~ mlJLU, c,,JlaiJ u Jui-I tt.JJe~ ctnt1.1ameu_ 

711
11iynu:t m.CaJuDtLJclemuire ti.L.f rcl-~i!fl'"~ cr"w - -

C1t-J'l .'Vat1re,1u'ti ~1rH111l a1jt dcttJmber jw1e.,,,J11rl'm"dnm -

111/leJclJlllll'C ', Ce,cfJn~tt' te ma,,crt:'dU 1'""' I'll Q toUJ I"' -

mu dt n4tU~/l.LJ C4HU4U,//UUU f"r I /rff/,',a11ini 711111/J""'" >-

n en~·c laredtu·dzLI r:wrm1Nfrat1u.fo"uv'da11.-1 7Jncn1u~ 

d Tmvmatl;,_,.t/ u'rc.Ldu{ac r/Ja"'f/mit l~ trr411J1u 7111?11111 _ 

Jo/,#)., iJ a.?uf/tJ111.I. 

~ ml"'"C-1/U tf11114.;JC'llit'11t/ac Jurrr,,;ur "' d ''" nu;trc. ._ __ _ 

nUU'41JlU1!]4n ..fait-c1JHJ11JUfP~1u'ilya1'u/711~ mmv 4U -

1"d 1UL ~ofJ 'Jef (,~~IV 1uifl~)uil ~" ct1tt-11ia,~.re. ,/ a,f''"!'1n .. 

1111m, fUUJ~t11'ru-. 

( fr 1111 r"'f"" fk, ,,.,-_ "+ f"''1"' /'a f"'Ud, Jfw ? .. ~ -
.fawt enfanc.v,jl~w JadJmuN7ftld11rt11u -/alue11uOu --

J~ darf.J~e. ) i~y.fnir-1r4'Ulibr11t11:1 trrnrN-d,,.... 

Memoir on Canada from I nrendanr Talon, 
Quebec , 2 ovember I 67 I. 

Talon was "nor bold enough co promise 
success in the search char is being made for 
mines," since searching in previous years 
had not yer produced any certain resulrs . 
Being however "fairly well convinced rhar 
ch ere are copper, iron, and lead [mines] in 
Canada," he informed rhe minisrer of 
searches chat appeared promising . 
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fa 11uuurGf""r711~lftuNt tt,jt·r .r il 1'd0urnv l~ll ~--

.ftUraJ.1em 61.er """''"":""1"iff1t./aN f'i'fe.J r1 a11'J1ru---, 

t:Unn1;UJ,,,1f'u'1"U1un.ln1u-r11r dm4tfi11"'J".!u ~~,._-

1nJiJ mou o/, aaul · 

1r JU ln.#"f artir Ch ni~ /"'"r ailera,;rnifjrl 111u./)'17--

1Jcr~ fJ#U m.1~111 lnfJiry NOV tit m.NJn.L; 1natl,,,L.J '"441-

f lu.J aJum'la11rv puu-utn Jenm.r-iU de-mDur wa.IU l.t.r 
'du'derniwrya.MJmu,j~~'"·l'adui.J 711~ i, 1wat__ 

J ot'c-Jt del . 

Jay remu e11ne lu m4Vu de nunAlurer~1ln.tU·tid.vL 

I aJ.t,tlrt/11u ii;y rtd-lu. 'Ju ~auLV 9.ouiu '/'a i'u11~?-
11 • b ;o,I.,,._ tl J I ('\ I 'annu.-dun IN'~-a 11 ay> raon f»"",Y -1-,y w"" oruu1Nn11 ~-

to-rt.-fa' · U,1ul ii. 1114¥71/L/ ym tUlM frbluu!?'a11A11 · /JP1t -

1'u ell tty d'a':Jk..tu-rv «'Jf 1t.1 'Olli hUiu c&/u a119u.l1111-

~t alh. 'Ju chM'6un'fu'ti Nn1~aJ~11#Ut.-'/ , 

) 
/ . .. ( .\\\\'\ .-=-, . .:_ ~ 

'. . . \ \, .. 

1 
~~: \ .\\\,\\°'.'\ . 

I · Cl. / /I 
tl It a. .,... 1t114'cr t"r dru.:r . c.A/onon 11 : 
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JIM f4#6Wl~UH4#-Vnl' ) JIN/It~~ 

. /(ltllf/11'-H (!!ua-<'h-r;~",P'wnan)~llLOo 

,~<r.U "4:.Q'4U &/\'. «;-/~ 
J< / i. 1 ,-·J eu.1-H-th rtb Cl4~~v·el~1t.a..J . 

{vrhotJUIU# ~a,n/~ t'~ ~/ 

f'M'7erJ1•( -ve-ufJu-·rv'uu.cr P~~ '/'f.At,v 
/VJt/Ul4'tt P~.ff/J'Va(/)?UUl/Jt J Jou ~ti~ 

( / r ~ 9( c..'Y'U'i'aulj't/U( Je..a-Wi< ,~ 

~ua;_"aivrdr~ 
ju#~ t'J!/w~':/~C'uHe.u-rrr-H.U auu.J 

ft,,, Ha+tt<fawrr1 cJu. r:f:ytlMUf.l 'J w Jvup-~ 

~tt" dlUV1 /,u ~4 tu;uu./~au.~'f..L..I' 

VM JU 1./taUUM7~U/~ . 
v · .. .. 

/4UL/tU"(.4 ltaJ,J.'6M.U 1Ut'111·~-u/eu,,{~ ..,,/ 

CJ'~16lov~ 
t . 

Memoir from King Louis XJV senr to 
Governor General Vaudreuil and lnten
danr Beauharnois , Versailles, 14 June 
1704 . 

"Anything that could compete with the 
manufaccories in the kingdom must never 
be made in the colonies, which on the 
conrrary could not be used too much co 
supply the materials necessary co the 
manufaccories in the kingdom ." 

This declaration by the king shows that 
the French authorities of the period 
subordinated the economic progress of the 
colonies to char of France . 
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VI 

New companies 

In 1670 the Hudson's Bay Company of London received its official charter. The French 
in New France quickly realized that there was a risk of the northern tribes turning 
towards the English in the Hudson Bay region to sell their furs. The threat was very 
serious, as the colony in the valley of the St. Lawrence was almost exclusively dependent 
on that resource. 

The French merchants' response was the creation in 1682 of the Compagnie du Nord 
(or Compagnie de la Baie du Nord), to which belonged Des Groseilliers and Radisson, 
who later went over to the English side again. The company had to wage war in the bay 
until the Treaty of Ryswick , when it merged with the Compagnie de la Colonie . 

The Compagnie de l'Acadie was also founded in 1682 to develop an inshore fishery, 
like those that 'L'llon had ardently wished to see sec up. The king granted a trace to the 
partners and lee chem have commercial advantages comparable for example to the 
twenty-five per cent levy on beaver. 

In the meantime the English were continuing with their annual fishing at 
Newfoundland despite frequent attacks by the French , and without the island really 
being settled and organized. Interesting statistics have been preserved on the number of 
ships and size of the catches and on the population for the years from 1698 to 1705 . 
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Charcer granred rhe Hudson ' Bay Com
pany by the king of England, Charles II. 
Wfesrminsrer, 2 May 1670 . 

~ 185 ~ 

This fur-trading company ser up posts in 
rhe regions of.James Bay and Hudson Bay. 
Ir was in comperirion conrinually wirh 
the French traders in the valley of rhe r. 
Lawrence . 
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• 
~'fUL-f'~tL~t~nLJV1k 

/l~ea, clmu La Wnf"fj'UV t1}1avB'Wu dJWtf.kw, .~Jlab/iu. 
en t'o11Jr~1.u11u . tllJ 01lln:J dt r-a ;J,,( IZ/~' acldml.IU t:t..>- --· 

"~Jlil"rdr In Rarrvef"'u.1en1ow dL/11 1U7u1U~~11e.o/ .. 

CA{ U /llOlJ de Juiikcde. l1111~ L 6 B'l . k;c/1141re'c. • 

dL la CkJll'!:Yt:- ce·aJ.f~Ct~ OllUfJ'l'l'elt.l tr.la/Ja._ye, cfh11dJD1L 

rlrw:r. :l:J,11111/U dawu.1 d(. 111a1mM18wu cu-11111uu1dd# plU"" 
UJ c/. w S!'~tjmJdu1:1 . t'I ~d'r:~. t;z"a kn.tr hummc.c-;_--.• 

d'1711~af!L .1 -f . _- . . ~ .. · '.~.\ · 

G.4/u //lOlJ cf'0clr7br~- ';_ 
11.Li• ·"' '; ,,. luuatz.lt:- tbfl'J . • M_:, _ 

(Jr la ,:!] a,-, r e.a-d.ta I~ (};,./el~ 'e(J 4Lj~ "t'll th r ;~art IUl.U. 

tft /a C''c.Jll'l_YV Cl a.l.ltJCJ.e; cJ-1._e.,,fa'rmev Vil~ · ~!)"tf' 
hJrtJ rn.1u116/v. Cc'!u'iLJ eh-W11r pu~·c.(WurLJ W ;1lhl 

du R. if 'JUL.· 11w11d:' c/'Ma fia,,.,r 1.ut7 Cllllll · 
- . J_ C'A.I _: , I c ' 

d /)f111 ac., cl/11.l"'ULr a Ja..., "-'?~a, trj.14lleHUJ'1 a.~ ~c..c...._, 

Rayo . 9u/ aw1it-Ml~ 'tfe.·couu.l'A"lu du W ann..ed 1 {,(, . 

1£6~. C'/OUJ UA:... . 011'1~ dL.. e,Jl . &Jl?a111ire. ~a:YUWPll._J 
cl dt.. eA<.. / e, /lanm tt'Oua'f901L1· c/a,n; /41udlu lu a-t·ni 

tfl.JZ. 4{..J · auoiml c~~- a1-bo1~ el: Uzcdt'&tl /.lour em -

7u.v u~<->5!~1.uit! ;~a.ve-11t- d1{'Y""1u., tdlL; .Jdk1r;t. .J 

th la 1UJu.1.al/ecfocv M 1u cklruUi.l.IN,,/' pnJ dtUU /a;{l. 
le c~111111c1-e-«, dL_, a.tit 1w~~ cdo1~ ~~a,,,J/'l 
dcut.1 k.1 ;.1lu.1 b~ t:-fu6·~J .U. lad!E~~ .7 4nu../ 
111dl.t _,, fw,. a e~' cfr aJww·tt ?LU_" /,UJ/ C{)~ t:~~ '/~ 
'/3tU./ll. 7ar lll'f ~ C./" 1w· dz.IUUt... a l'YCP/1111{. cf /IUdi.J 
t'I ~n a ob/mu k;Jt"Wt!,.,, tfr... J. o.,Jl . / 
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Memoir sent co the minister Seignelay by 
the members of the Compagnie du Nord , 
Paris , 6 February 1685 . 

They explained that their company had 
been formed "co prevent the English from 
benefirring from the finest pelts in ew 
France ... since they have gone into the 
best spots in the aforementioned bay" 
(Hudson Bay) . 

They therefore wanted co prevent the 
Hudson's Bay Company from raking over 
all the fur trade with the northern Indian 
tribes . 
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, ... c/."/. ~; : ~;-~~~. j . /16 <!, /j ~ . __,, ~~-' ;n ! ' I ·-- : I 
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,. ~trait des 1''te_iflres du.Co11fe1I d'fj}~t. <" 
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;.. - E ROY Ay:inrpu Con ArrdlducfrrnicrFcvri<'r 
(.') 16 8 .1. . concede aux S 1tun Bcrgicr, G.iulticr, Bou · 

chcr & aurrcs , lcurs hom , foccdfcurs ~ ay.mr 
C.lUfc, le\ Tcrrc:s qu'1ls trouvctoicnt rroprcs Jc long 

1 de la Coflc de I' Acaciit & dC' la .R 1v1crc de S. Jean, 
llii~lildiiil!i'Sll pour y faire l'cttablalfemcnr d'unC' Pdchc lCden-

uire d.im l'cftenduc de ftx J1eucs aux environs de 
l'habirarion qu•its fcr01enr, dc(qudles Terres f.1 MaJdte leur fare 
don, en qs qu'elles n'.1yenr pomr _dle conccdccs dcpuis la revoca
tion de la Com_P-1gnie d'Occ1dcnt; ~ b reunion qui en a eftc faire 
au Domiine de fa Majdlc par I' Edit du mois de Dtcembn! 167 4. 
& qu'dlcs ne f:.:ffi:nt pas aaucllcmcnc poffcdecs par des su;a~ de fa 
Ma1cftc, mefmc fans tilrre; a ~a charge de payer a fa Ma1efte unc 
redcvanccd'un muc d•.irgent par ch:acun an ,&.de faire t•cftablitfc
mcnt d•une Pc(che (tdcntaire dans un an , finon & a &ace de ce 
faire dam led it an, lmir.don dcmcurcmir nut: Moyennant quoy 
fa Majetlc lcur pcrmn dC negocicr aux Illes Fran~ifcs de I' Ame
rique & en la Nouvelle France,duPoifTon& HuilledclcurPefche, 
Bois a b~ir ,&aurrcs ~rchAndifes_da b.iL \laulam.4c plw fa 
MaJcG•,qw•k JOUi'lfcnrd.eund'mes'£rempt1onsde Droiado rout.es 
les Marchandifcs & Vivrcs qlials mvoyeronr 1 ladittCofte, dont 
joullfent Jes Ncgocians Fran~ois qui m.6quent aufditcs I On, fui
vant & cooformcmenc aux Arrdls du ConfciJ des quatre Join & 
vingt-cinquirmc Novcmbtt 1671. & autrndonnn en confequmce, 
& qu'a c« dfet routes Lemes necdfaift"S . fctoimt cxpedi~. E"r 
deputs lcfdirs Suppltaru ayanr cxpoG a fa Maiefte qu'en confc
qucnce dndit Arrcft de Conccffion du dcmicr Fcvricr .1681. ds 
auroiC'nr formc leur Eftabldfemenr quarre moi' a pres .,siaru un lieu 
dcfc:rt & inhabit~ nommc Chad.iboullou, a cmq l1eu<.;s du Cap de 
Campfcaux rofle de J• Acadic, ou 11s auro1rnt fJ it des Balhm ens 
& un Fort pour mettrf' r;,rmrt hommes a COUVt"ft & hms d'10ti1fce, 
avec routes fortes d• Armes & munmom; cc qui auro1t augmcnre 

' confidcrablcmenr en l'ann~e dern1crc 1683 . comme ds cfpcrenr 
l'augmmtcr rourcs lcs anntcs : Mai5 ih Ce lc.ro1cnt"ia~~us m fa,_ 
unt lcur Pcfche,quc cmeConcdlion n.·.iv01c pas .iffcz d'cftmduc, 

Decree from rhe king's council of rare 
g ranr ing vari ous privileges ro rhe Com
pagn ie des Peches sedenraires de l'Acadi e, 
Versa ill es, 3 March 1684. 

This company, fo rmed in 1682 by rh e 
Sieurs Berg ier, Gauri er, and rhei r 
partn ers, ow ned an esrablishmenr ar 
Chedabucro ar char ri me. 
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Statement of English trade (fishing) on 
Newfoundland for the years 1698 and 
1699. 

~ 188 ~ 

The English had several establishments 
(Saint John, Carbonear, Bonavisra, etc.) 
along the east coast of Newfoundland , 
whilst the French occupied Plaisance on 
the south shore of the island . 
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"Rade de L"lsle Percee," senc by 1 nrendanr 
de Mculles, 1686; anonymous; col. ms.; 
approx. 25 x 14 cm. 

Ac Ile Percee, near rhe Gaspe Peninsula, 
inshore fishing was carried on nor on ly by 
rhe ships char came from France, bur also 
by Canadians. r n rhe 1680s Denys de 
Bonavencure ran a considerable fishing 
enterprise rhere, which had been sec up by 
his facher, Den ys de La Ronde. 
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VII 

Society and Cu!turu 

Society in New France took a certain time, as was normal, to acquire its distinctive 
characteristics. In the period from 1632 to 1665 some two thousand immigrants , of 
rather different social backgrounds , provinces and professions, had come to Canada. 
Pioneers, woodcutters, farmers, craftsmen, day labourers, and soldiers made up most of 
the population, along with a few score more well-to-do persons - at least apparently so: 
clerks, merchants, and seigneurs, who gave a certain impetus to life in the colony. Little 
by little these groups got over their differences and learned to live in harmony, so that 
towards 1665 they formed what can be called a society. 

In twenty years this society had endowed itself with rudimentary administrative 
institutions . It had seen a certain commercial elite come into existence around the 
Communaute des Habitants . At Quebec it disposed of a hospital , a boys ' college, and a 
convent for the girls; at Montreal primary teaching was provided, and the Hotel-Dieu 
took care of the sick and wounded. The seigneurial system provided a method of 
settlement and at the same time a social structure that was propitious to the population's 
advancement. To be sure , people still lived a little too much withdrawn into themselves , 
within a purely subsistence economy where nothing was exported except furs - and even 
that commerce was above all in the hands of the clerks of the Communaute des 
Habitants until 1663, and after that of the Compagnie des lndes occidentales. In many 
places people were still at the stage of clearing land and planting their first crops. 

Between 1665 and 1672 Canadian society changed greatly. Thanks to the 
immigration of a large number of filles du roi in particular, but also of entire families, 
the number of households increased. Then hundreds of officers and men of the Carignan
Salieres regiment settled in Canada; in the year 1672 alone Intendant Talon made grants 
of forty-six seigneuries . Marie de l'Incarnation noted at that period the changes 
happening in the colony where the social customs were less uniform than a short time 
before, and the population less submissive. It was at this time also that going off to live 
in the woods began to become widespread, and this developed a spirit of independence 
in the settlers and brought about disorders that had been unknown up till that time . 
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VII 

Certain permanent traits of character appeared, particularly in the Canadians: pride, 
often to the point of arrogance; a spirit of independence that went as far as the rejection 
of authority; a passion for adventure leading to the giving up of living in society. In all 
that must be recognized the influence - and even the ascendancy - of the Indians on a 
great number of young men, who adopted their free and apparently carefree way of life . 

The fur trade , coming on top of the Iroquois war, hindered the progress of agriculture 
by inciting young men to abandon the soil for life in the woods and distant voyages. 
Prohibitions, menaces, promises of amnesty were of no avail; the coureurs des bois no 
longer wanted to return to the colony. On the contrary, they thrust farther and farther to 
the south , the west , and the north. In the meantime manpower was cruelly Jacking in 
the colony ; workmen and day labourers were scarce and cost a great deal. This penury, 
together with the stagnation of agriculture and the absence of agricultural surpluses, 
prevented the setting up of "manufactories ." The fur trade hardly brought any wealth to 
the colony, as more than half the profits went off to France. Consequently the 
tradespeople, with a few exceptions, were poor, as were moreover the owners of 
seigneuries . Only the habitants who remained faithful tO the land succeeded in enjoying 
a certain well-being , albeit a purely relative one. 

The secular clergy, among whom the proportion of Canadian-born priests was slowly 
increasing, had difficulty subsisting, since the tithes did not bring in enough; every year 
the king had to pay a gratuity to the "poor parishes." The nobles in the country, who 
were few in number and whose numbers it was hoped around the 1680s would not 
increase any more, were poor and idle, according tO the declarations of the authorities . 
The seigneurs , many of whom claimed to belong to the nobility, often lived beyond 
their means , like country-gentlemen as it were, more interested in hunting and fishing 
than in exploiting their domains and as a result , poor and in debt. If we leave the fur 
trade aside, the only resource left these nobles or so-called gentlemen was an officer's 
commission in the colonial regular troops (after 1683) or else a commission as an officer 
of the law; but the army and the public service did not pay well, and if they had, the 
marked propensity on the part of those people to live on a scale above their real station 
would have left them just as poor as they were. 

Over and above their arrogance , their independent spirit, their taste for a carefree life, 
however, these men - seigneurs (nobles or commoners) and copyholders - were lacking 
neither in courage , nor in skill, nor in physical strength. They were redoubtable 
soldiers, experienced in fighting from ambush, capable of asronishing exploits and of 
suffering all sorts of hardships. In addition they were light-hearted, sociable, and very 
courteous. We may wonder whether the governors and intendants in the last twenty 
years of the century did not exaggerate slightly faults that doubtless did exist in the 
colony by insisting upon them and generalizing a little more than was necessary. 

Doubtless, too , men of that stamp and an uncommonly adventurous spirit were 
needed tO live in New France and tO build up there an organized society in spite of all the 
adverse conditions. In this regard all the essential bases were laid in the seventeenth 
century; by about 1700 the indispensable institutions were in place, the population was 
living in a setting and a way of life that had become familiar, and already letters , arts , 
and sciences had made a modest appearance on the banks of the St. Lawrence. 
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VII 

The governing classes 

In Canada as in France at the same period people belonged, according to their political 
and social condition, to one of the following three estates: the clergy, the nobility, or the 
people. In its turn the French clergy included the upper and lower clergy. If certain 
ecclesiastics in the colony came from the aristocracy, they nonetheless shared the 
pioneers' harsh life of poverty. 

The colonial nobility consisted of only a few families, but included a certain number 
of so-called noblemen. All the same, all those real or alleged noblemen were "poor 
beggars" and often idlers. Too proud to work the land, they had no other resource but 
"the woods," where their sons engaged in the fur trade. 

It was among the seigneurs - the great majority of whom were commoners - that 
were to be found the greatest number of those who aspired to live in the colony as the 
gentry in France lived on its estates. All that could ensue from that for them was running 
into debt, poverty, and a disorderly life. 

The members of the Conseil souverain and other officers of justice, of whatever social 
origin, enjoyed unquestionable prestige. Although they were very poorly remunerated 
and although they were generally not very learned, they were in fact entitled to a certain 
number of marks of honour. Consequently those posts were very much sought after. 
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C~ / "-_~9. ~ . Ur l.~L';/v--8e4-otW t~eC/Ut~e/t.gna~ 

Jc301b votu 'dtrt.J~On<!Ltgnettrqu~fel~ 
q;ou .lbr1-./bi r /11 w. ~ fi-u L..J~ ?n O?t.- tJ~Lto/ ;.._ __ 

.. . q1Jy 911t1iz_ J'u~re.e., Jeht~ /at,~ j'Ja.!Je;---:, 

pour . v1~ lzb'7ninc.,, qtu !ettr ~L3~1L~'U:;;en..v 

vou.~ pcu l-atr6 Lcvve,-~ " V-~e.4/o~ a:J~euru-

que. par /Jout'!ur Cl-par rat4tnz.. ht~y /nM-
,,-- . 

en urtU-Je.n~ ;-1e/1, ~e./twer /Je. ~e.9u1 uL./&u~ 

~ 91ttf4 A e.~zknne!U ./a1u fJe~/ttJ 4-hJ~u. e~L~t· 

Lercer from fnrendanr Duchesneau ro the 
minister Colbert, Quebec, 
10 ovember 1679. 

Duchesneau expressed a favourable opi
nion of the clergy in the colony: "On the 
subject of all the ecclesiastics in general, 
I must tell you, Monseigneur, that I find 
them very submissive ... and that they 
conform without difficulty to all that is 
practised in France." 
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91utfi/UUI ./111w l.UM.1 ~..1 /!eJN ./1n1rh1M1 'Jl'uu ~~ .,.,,, .. ,~_/n~ucu-;

u-;i fH It.Ni J1 (J""'"f"#UI-- ~c ~" iJ'!INl~-J., -~, J~ H_"l{,J.!R · a ' ...,,r--

aur11.,,1 a 11140~~ ,UU:. 1<.Ml~iUJ,Vat/~ U#u-e~)1'J'"''• ""' -~ -
~>eu?u.J~e,,,., "° 'e~1 a"'/'':f'.// /•~"~~IC#rW / "'·""t)1,.l~N;~H,,_ __ _ 
0~11-~1- ra/u•"A'' w'""'' ta /J-1'~1-U:Ju, ""Ith ""'"'~~""' e.,- ~~,,,, -..... .,, . '""' 
'h iyN 1 H< Ut i,J."' •' ~tl 'J ltd (;If';,_ Ith e;.,.f ~~ ~ iJ ~) ,-~//~U- 4'-t ,;/. L - - -

/cu:t11~ t,q11uutu...l/.v. 

"Information reporc on Canada" by Inten
dant Champigny, Quebec, IO May 1691. 

Champigny did not have a high opinion of 
the Canadian nobility : "Pride and idleness 
are the main defects in the people who 
have settled in Canada , and principally of 
the nobles and those who call themselves 
thus without being nobles , those people 
are all in a state of extreme poverty." 
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rLLlJ~rtlW iJUJfe/tl-~un-t11"UU7 o/lfe1erJ ,,__ 

rthn11u d~u~ne1.1n 3t:J~'~"~ni.t.1 
/ . , JU ./at·ctJ1.u-t1??U/U a-~uun Cll'Pelt~l!h/ra1a 

{tvVti- 3UJen!-il4ht?mni~ Deecnn/J~ltt.r

qutt4 tJ?U-fJra1-t9aa' ~~munUJ o''1~ 
, . 

vut~ priLnqu~/./zmLtuer pt.zwcflran~ 

ota(JMtoit- ~e., A eA~~ ~et~P.N_ 
~{!-l'~G qut./ pott-r,{eUr.J ·Vtu~ ,U-,ND~~ 
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Le.ur .hab'tttenunL--&. ~~ fJ-ell~/"n . • ~mm• 

'Jdtt11? eti.hilU /b IU./JUlt~/U- /o/'J~~V Pi 
. . 

A peu 'Jt_, C'll ~ u qu d e:1 A mp-1'4 Jf ~17U"wn:----.i 

c# qutb 1~dj~tqtu/N-f'a4 ~nhU-entMK..-"4~ 
1n M11,i _eff a. h1rvva&o1·, !et1r,, te;,ru/-
~ ./e m~-tenL-.~u ~DmfflU-t!tJ,, /tfta,~£1- ~~-..... 

f) do tu e.~ h!4 / e«CL tre n.L-Leu-n .f eu~ /ut:.11 ~ 
'Jeeo~trtr tu #tf'W ~ ~ e~ttffenL leun-,,,__,,__ 

CL-/-t1t. 3e4-ra,1,N~r dU ?'Jed~ 64NtuAa.A 
~JCUUU!:!J~ ~/a/U tatJ't>hn~e~ ,u b#u ~ . . . . I 

jJre;u OlC6 au 3e/.fen~·e, 1Je4a:.1.,./ta/Ut'-e/~ etJ.-

auec lvtu cu~Ju /'171u_ ?rn6c_CJ',.a.113v-

1nt.1u--~ / 

Letter from I nrendanr Duchesneau ro the 
minister Colberc, Quebec, 
10 ovember 1679. 

.... 
\ I~ I ' 

Duchesneau described rhe idle and 
wretched life of cercain Canadian gentle
men and seigneurs: "'As rhey were accus
romed ro whar is called in France rhe life 
of counrry genrlemen . . . , [rhey] make 
hunring and fishing their greatest occupa
tion ... and since rhey do nor apply 
themselves entirely ro their families and 
to exploiting their lands , they ger mixed 
up in trade, make debrs on all sides, incire 
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rheir young serrlers to become coureurs 
des bois and send their children inro the 
woods ... and with al I rhar they are in great 
poverty ... 
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c..--......:., a;~!Lt .. ~9ra1tdl/ 11artze duo/~~'"~ Jtl eon~ 
,_/ouuwatn &::! ilu attrru .J'twnc:u .fn.A-r_iuvt:/J 

I ; '/' ,, t" CJ" oy qut& Jc.1u.1enL _ v etppltquep pr1/2c~alern. 
~ . J / . 

a l cu r ! 1'l .e.J/-ter ~ CL-./e.ti .J'11f.lr1t1r~ e/? / t:77t/.l-

61t(JucA~ 11arte11r pattlt'ue-: !uc..fly~ 9ud 
Lt11r Clt'Ct)rtpf,J Uran~ 1-rt>p Jn t>-'01911~,, ee. r11L.._ 

/ ~ / ht t-q t t tU /oett(J e1z1- u 1 e1Z--/7 ft w /r.:1./ .L--a.U eo/'n e rer.. 

c._.,Aa/atr vallobrtu1171f~~,, 
' 
l 

Letter from Intendant Duchesneau co the 
minister Colbert, Quebec , 

According co Duchesneau, the officers of 
the law (judges) in the colony were coo 
badly paid co be able "co apply themselves 
principally co their profession and co learn 
more about ir. .. with the result that they 
conce rn themselves much more with trade 
and with developing their settlements." 

Archives nationales, Paris , France: Fonds 
des Colonies ' serie c 11 

A' vol. 5' fol. 
50-50v. 10 November 1679. 
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The Armorial Bearings of Charles Le 
Moyne de Longueuil; warercolour on 
parchmenr; arms: azure, rhree roses Or; 
on a chief cousu Gules, a crescenr Argenr 
berween rwo mullers of rhe same; helmer: 
silver, affronty; manrling: of rhe colours; 
cresr: a savage issuanr proper holding in 
his sinisrer hand an arrow sable; supporr
ers: two savages proper, each vesred wirh a 

loin-clorh Gules and holding in his 
sinisrer hand an arrow sable. 

Charles Le Moyne, Roberr Giffard, Pierre 
Boucher and ocher eminenr persons 
received lerrers parenr of nobiliry because 
rhey had rendered valuable service ro the 
colony. 
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Archives of rhe Le Moyne de Serigny 
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ross of a Knighr of rhe Royal Milirary 
Order ofSainr-Louis; obverse; enamel and 
gold;4cm.;LUDOVICUSMAG US 
INSTITUIT L693. 

This cross was awarded ro officers whose 
"valour, merir, and services rendered" had 
earned rhem rhe honour of being named 
members of rhe order by rhe king. This 
honour was besrowed upon several officers 
from Canada. 
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VII 

The people 

In spite of appearances the merchants in the colony were poor, except for four or five who 
had "some wealth," according to one intendant's testimony. If many of them lived on a 
grand scale and dressed opulently - as did their wives and children too - most often they 
were heavily in debt. 

In reality, truly comfortable circumstances were most often found among the ordinary 
settlers who cultivated their land diligently. Towards the end of the century there were 
still "poor people" among the habitants , but they were generally those who did not put 
any effort into working their land but preferred the life of the coureurs des bois . 

As for workers, there were too few of them in the colony. People even spoke of "an 
extreme need for workers and labourers. " As well as being scarce, they were very costly, 
so that a masonry job could cost five times as much at Quebec as it did in France. 

The Canadian habitants were proud and in no way resembled "peasants." Freedom
loving , they were brave, strong , and hardy; if they excelled in fighting from ambush, 
they also had all that was needed to succeed as coureurs des bois . Going off to live in the 
woods was often disastrous for them, however. After a few years many became unfit for 
any other work, and in particular for working the land. 
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Ex-voro of Madame Denis Riverin and her 
Four Children; accribuced ro Michel 
Dessaillianr die Richeterre (acrive circa 
1700-23); oil; 1703; 47 .6 x 55 .2 cm . 

~ 196 ~ 

The cradesman Ri verin's family is richly 
dressed in this picture . This was not an 
exception in ew France , since many 
Canadians liked ro wear fine cloches, even 
if few of them had rhe means ro do so . 
Many pieces of material and articles of 
clothing were therefore imported from 
Europe so chat people could dress 
fashionably. 
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Musee Hisrocial , Sainre-Anne-<le
Beaupre. 
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"Information report on Canada" by lnten
danr Champigny, Quebec, 10 May 1691. 

'"' 

According ro Champigny the Canadians 
who became cou reurs des bois "Jived in 
extraordinary idleness and most often in 
exrraordinary poverty," whilsr "rhose who 
have appli ed themselves ro cult ivaring rhe 
land are rich or ar leasr I ive very 
comforcably." 
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Archives nationales, Paris, France: Fonds 
des Colonies, serie C 11

", vol. l I, fol. 
262-262v, 268. 
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Le.rrer from I nrendanr de Meulles co the 
mrn1 ter Colbert, Quebec, 12 ovember 
1682. 
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De Meulles deplored rhe lack of man
power in Canada: "We have an extreme 
shorcage of workmen here, and of day 
labourers, which raises rhe cosc of prod
ucrs so much, char chey cosc four rimes 
more than in France." 
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Archives narionales, Paris, France: Fonds 
des Colonies, serie C 1 \ vol. 6, fol. 8 1 
84v, 85, 92v. ' 



anadians Going to War on Snowshoe; 
engraved by l. B. Scot in; etching; 15. 6 x 
8.4 cm. (page). 

/ 11 Claude Charles Le Roy Bacqueville de 
La Potherie. H istoire de tA111eriq11e 
septentrionale .... Paris: J. -L. Ni on & 
F. Didor, 1722 , vol. I, p . 51. 
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According co La Potherie the Canadians 
had "on several occasions given sure 
cokens of their loyalty" to the king by 
taking part in military operations against 
the Iroquois and the English . "Cold, rain, 
snow, hunger and thirst" were sometimes 
more difficult obstacles co overcome than 
were the enemy forces. Commenting 
upon the success of d 'fberville 's military 
expedition in Hudson Bay in l697, this 
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French observer wrote: "You had co be a 
Canadian, or have the heart of a Canadian, 
to have carried out such an undertaking 
successfully." 

Public Archives of anada, Library, 
Ottawa ( egative no. C 113193) . 



VII 

Education 

The Jesuit college , which had been founded at Quebec in 163 5, was the only institution 
of secondary education in New France. It developed rapidly. On 2 July 1666 two 
Canadians, Louis Jollier and Pierre Francheville, defended the first "thesis in 
philosophy" there, in the presence of Bishop Laval, the governor and the intendant . The 
latter argued well at it, probably in Latin, and the two pupils replied, very well too, on 
all fields of logic. 

The Jesuits also did primary teaching; at Montreal in 1658 Marguerite Bourgeoys 
welcomed the first children of school age, and also in that year she recruited some of her 
companions to help her. Little by little she laid the foundations of the Congregation de 
Notre-Dame, the schools of which multiplied in the colony. 

Bishop Laval's Petit Seminaire, which was founded in 1668, took in pupils who were 
intending to enter the priesthood; they took their classes at the Jesuit college and 
boarded at the seminary. Later Bishop Laval founded another institution, which was for 
teaching arts and crafts. 

The U rsulines had been at Quebec since 1639. Besides the usual school subjects they 
taught the young girls to keep house, but also to keep themselves busy, both agreeably 
and usefully, thanks to needlework, for example, in which they themselves excelled . 
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Exrracr from rhejo11mal desjeS11ites 
concerning rhe first chesis in philosophy 
defended at che Jesuir College , 
2July 1666. 
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"The first philosophical debares are being 
conducted successfully in che congrega
tion . All rhe powers are present; Monsieur 
che lncendanc , among ochers, made a 
strong argument; Monsieur Jollier and 
Pierre Francheville replied very well, 
upon the whole subject of logic. " 
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Archives du Seminaire de Quebec , 
Quebec: Journal des Jesuires , M -48, 
p. 177. 
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Declaration by Chomedey <le Ma1son
neuve in favour of Marguerire Bourgeoys , 
Paris, 22 ovember 1670. 

Maisonneuve affirmed chat she had 
"exerted herself with all possible zeal nor 
only ro reaching rhe young, but in 
addition co all rhe works of charity an<l 
piety char occurred on all sores of 
occasions for the common good." 

Lierle by little Marguerite Bourgeoys 
laid the foundations of the Congregation 
de orre-Dame, a community which 
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devoted itself mainly co educating young 
girls. 
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Archives narionales, Paris , France: 
Minurier cencral des noraires , Ecude 
CXll, l34 (Mousnier). 
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Lecrer from Governor General Denonville 
ro the minister Seignelay, Quebec , 

Denonville spoke about two schools run 
by rhe Seminaire de Quebec: "In one are 
put chose in whom is discerned some 
disposition for rhe humanities, for whom 
efforts are made co train chem for rhe 
Church .... In rhe other house are pur 
chose who are only ape robe artisans, and 
rhey are caught rrades ." 

Archives narionales, Paris , France: Fonds 
des Colonies , serie C 11

\ vol. 7, fol. 93, 
l06v. 13 ovember 1685 . 
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Portrait of Mocher Marie de l'Incarnarion 
( 1599-1672); attributed to Hugues 
Pommier (circa 1637-86); oil; 1672; 
100 x 77 cm. 
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Marie de l'Jncarnarion was the first 
superior of the Ursulines of ew France, a 
religious community that was dedicared 
ro educating young French and Indian 
girls. Her Le11res, published in 1681, 
teem with information about the even rs , 
habits, and customs of the period. 
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Archives des ursulines de Quebec, 
Quebec. 



VII 

A developing civilization 

As harsh as life might be in Canada, when they knew how to read , the settlers sometimes 
owned some books , most often devotional works. Some who were better educated, such 
as Jean Nicollet , owned a small and more varied library: literature , geography, history 
were represented in it . Another man even owned some books in Latin. 

The colony also had its painters. The most famous in the seventeenth century was 
without doubt Brother Luc , a Recollet , who left a fairly large body of works, including 
portraits of Bishop Laval and Intendant L'llon. Perhaps more engaging is the figure of a 
very talented Canadian, Abbe Jean Guyon, to whom we owe a fine portrait of Mother 
Juchereau de Saint-Ignace , a nun hospitaller. 

Not even music was absent from Canada: in February 1661 the use of an organ in the 
church of Quebec is mentioned - the oldest one known in North America; and in 1667 
the Sieur Chartier de Lotbiniere gave the first ball to be seen in the colony at Quebec . 

On the science side, other than teaching mathematics and in the final years of the 
century, hydrography, everything remained to be done. But a man was getting ready to 

enter upon the scene who would be the first "scientist" in New France: Michel Sarrazin, a 
remarkable doctor and naturalist , who began the scientific tradition in Canada . 
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Minutes of the sale of the belongings of 
the late Jean icollet, Quebec, December 
1642 . 

Among the deceased 's belongings were 
the following books: a "life of the saints," 
Le Voyage des lllfles, L'Histoire Ro111c1i11e, and 
a small bookofFrench literature. 

The settlers who could read sometimes 
owned a few books. 
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Archives nationales du Quebec, Centre 
d'archives de la Capitale, Quebec: Mi
nutier de Martial Piraube, piece 44. 



Porrrair of Mother Juchereau de aint
Ignace (1650-1723); amibuted co Jean 
Guyon (1659-87); oil; circa 1684; 68.5 x 
56.1 cm. 
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This portrait of the superior of the 
Religious Hospirallers of the Hotel-Dieu 
de Quebec was done by Abbe) ean Gu yon, 
one of the earliest Canadian painters . This 
arrist also did warercolour of"elemenrs of 
Laurentian flora ." 
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Monastere des augustines de l'Hotel-Dieu 
de Quebec , Quebec. 



isrer ofChariry Tending ro Our Lor<l as a 
ick Man; Claude Franc;ois (Brorher Luc) 

(1614-85);oil; J670or L671;99.6x 
140.3 cm. 
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Brorher Luc, ofrhe Recoller order, spenr 
fifreen months at Quebec in 1670-7 1. He 
pain red several picrures for churches in 

ew France an<l some religious communi
ries in rhe colony. He also <l1<l a few 
porrrairs, including rhose of Bishop Laval 
and I nrendan r Talon. 

320 

Monasrere des augusrines <le l'Horel-Dieu 
de Quebec, Quebec. 



Extract from thejo111-11al desjesuites: first 
mention of an organ in the church at 
Quebec, February 166 L. 
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"The fo rty hours were celebrated as usual 
last year: on Sunday ... the organ played 
during the reposition of the Blessed 
Sacrament and the Benediction. " 
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Archives du eminaire de Quebec, 
Quebec: Journal des )t~s uites , MS-18, 
p. 154 . 



Extracr from the)o11maf desjeJ11ites 
mentioning the first ball in Canada, 
4 February 1667. 
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"On the 4th the first ball in Canada was 
held in the home of the Sieur Charrier." 
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Archives du Seminaire de Quebec, 
Quebec: Journal des Jesuires, MS-48, 
p. 182. 



Deliberations of che Conseil souverain 
concerning the surgeon Michel Sarrazin , 
Quebec, 14 May 1699. 
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le is scaced chac in addition co displaying 
"g reat assiduity since his return in serving 
disincerescedly che needy poor, " Sarrazin 
devoted "a greac deal of cime co dissecting 
che rare animals which are found in chis 
country or co seeking our unknown 
planes ." 

Michel Sarrazin was rhe first great 
Canad.ian sciencist. 
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Archives nacionales du Quebec , Cencre 
d'archives de la Capicale, Quebec: Juge
mencs er deliberacions du Conseil souve
rain, vol. 9, pp. 271-272. 
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The theatre 

U oder the heading of cultural activities in the colony one must not forget the theatre . 
The first performance - a play written for the occasion by Marc Lescarbot - was given at 
Port-Royal on 14 November 1606. It was the Theat1·e de Neptune en la Nouvelle-Ft-arzce. 

At Quebec a tragi-comedy was presented in 1640 tO celebrate the birth of the 
Dauphin . Then in 1651 and 1652 two of Corneille's plays , Le Cid and Herac/ius . were 
performed. In 1658 a short play written for the occasion, in French and in Indian 
languages, was presented tO celebrate the governor's arrival: La reception de Mgr le vicomte 
cf A1ienson. 

The settlers were also very fond of other entertainments; for a time a bonfire was lit 
every year on the eve of the feast of St. Joseph , the patron saint of Canada, and every year 
on the evening of 23 June the traditional bonfires for the feast of St. John were lit at 
Quebec , Trois-Rivieres , and probably at Montreal. 

While we are on the matter of shows, Governor Frontenac's plan to stage Moliere's 
1?1.rt11/fe gave rise at the end of the century tO what has been called the Tartuffe affair, a 
series of comical events in which, for example, Bishop Saint-Vallier could be seen 
handing a hundred pistoles to Frontenac tO dissuade him from having the play 
presented. 
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LES. MVSES 
OE LA N QV.V ELLE 

A 

FRAN . ~ E. 

MONSElGNEVl\ 
L E C H A N C E L L I E R . 

./[vi~ Pierid11-m pentgro loc.i nrdtius 11nrc 
Trittt falo ----

l A PARlS 
. . , t . J • . . . : 

· Cliez I (A N M ~ t 1: o T > fur fos degrcz di 
la grand falle dn Palais. 

M. D. C. IX. · 

v!vec frivi!e; ~ du f..JJ· 
. .. . JO> . . . 

Marc Lescarboc. Les mvses de la Novvelle 
France. A Monseignevr le chance/lier. Paris : 
Chez Jean Millot. . ., 1609, ride page , 
pp. 11 , 17 . 

"Le rheatre de Neptune en la ouvelle
France ," a play wrircen for the occasion by 
Marc Lescarbor , was presented at Porr
Royal on 14 November 1606. le was rhe 
firsr rheatri cal performance in Norrh 
America. 
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NOVVELLE-FllANCE 

'l{Jpti(end for /es flots Ju P~rt Jl6.J1~l ft 'jUt.ttor
zJt~ Novemb~e miUt fix cens fix; au retour 

. 'Ju. s ieur ·4e P 11utrinco11rt (fa p.ais des J£ rmou:.. 
. chiruQis. . . 

N cptU';lC coQimcncc l(VCtU . d;vn· voiic de co uleut 
blcne,&dc bro~t.quin~,ayant Ju chevclurc & la ~arbe 
longues.& chenucs, tcn,am .Con Trident eh main, 
~~s fur_Co,n chari?t fare de fd coule~rs : l~dit cI12: 
riot tra.me fur Jes ondcs . par fix Tmons 1ufqucs ~ 
rabord ~.c la dialpul'C _ou S'cfio~t .mis I edit. Sie,ur de 
~o~tri,ncourt & fes ge,nsforrantdc la ~ '.'rqu~ pout 
vcmr a terre. Lors l<Jditc chaloupc accrochcc, Ne
ptune commcn~c ainfi.. . 

NE P TVN E: •c·t}I"·;, 
R. 1l ~ T E, S :1g~1:ios ~ ttrrete toy_1c1, ~""'V"l'• 

• 

• ; , · . • P,01Je 

. Et ecoutes vn D If# 'JU' A dt roy fouCJ. ,.; fit.,,i· 
si tu nt me conois, s amrne fut mtm /trt,f•, c,,,;., 

ie fait'Je. Iupirrr .&- de Putton/~ /re~. '11111
'· 

- DEVXIEME ·sAVVAGE. 
Le deuzieme S~'Uvage tenant fon ate & .'1 

fleche en main, donne pour. (on ps:efent d~. 
peaux de C~ors, difant: . 

. ' roici Lt m4z"n, l'arc, & Lt. fleche 
~i ont f1ut Lt. mortele·£rechc 
En ~, "nimal Je iui Lt, ft'"" . 
Pourr11. .ftrvir. J:vn /Jon nunttdlf: 
( Gr11.ml .. Sagamos )4 t11 hotuteffe. 

_ l{J{oy Jone Jt 1114 petiteffe 
' ~ettt ojfr1tnat 'Jll~t;t granJt1111 . 
!,' offr.f a~ meifkHr M i'J}Dfl tte#r • , 
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Extract from the)o11rnal desjes11ites 
making mention of the performance of 
Corneille's tragedy Hemdi11J, 4 December 
1651. 

"On the 4th Corneille's tragedy Heracli11s 
was performed ." 
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Archives du eminaire de Quebec, 
Quebec: Journal desJesuites, M -48. 



Exrracr from rhejo11rnal desjeJl(ifes 
menrioning rhe performance of Corneil
le 's Le Cid. 16 April 1652. 
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"On rhe 16rh Corneille 's tragedy Le Cid 
was performed ." 
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Archives Ju Seminaire <le Quebec , 
Quebec: Journal des Jesuires , MS-48. 
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Extracts from thejo11mal desjes11ites 
concerning the bonfires for the feast of St. 
John , 23 June 1646 and 23 June 1648. 
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"On the 23rd the bonfire for the feast of 
Sr. John was held at half past eight in the 
evening .... The governor lit it .... Five 
cannon shots were fired, and muskets 
were fired two or three times." 

This bonfire was lit every year on the 
evening of 23 June. 
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Archives du eminaire de Quebec , 
Quebec: Journal desJesuite , M -48 , 
pp. 25, 62. 



Deliberations of rhe Conseil souverain on 
rhe affair of Mol iere 's Ta1"t11ffe, Quebec, 29 
November 1694. 
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The officer Mareuil was complaining of 
rwo pastorals from rhe bishop of Quebec , 
one of which "forbade him ro enter the 
church or rake communion," the or her 
which "condemned all comedies and 
tragedies as being bad by their nature , 
and forbade everyone in his diocese ro 
arrend Tartuffe , on pain of morral sin and 
excommunication. 
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Archives narionales du Quebec, Centre 
d'archives de la Capirale, Quebec: Juge
menrs er deliberations du Conseil souve
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VII 

Charitable institutions 

According to the authorities of New France , the Hotel-Dieu de Quebec was an 
absolutely indispensable institution : settlers who were ill , wounded soldiers, and 
travellers who too often landed at Quebec suffering from contagious maladies after two 
or three months aboard ship were taken care of there . 

The Hotel-Dieu de Montreal rendered settlers and soldiers the same services as did 
that of Quebec. The two institutions, which were often overwhelmed by the number of 
patients, were among the poorest in the colony; governors and intendants begged the 
king to come to their aid. 

At the end of the century there were many people in need; people could be seen 
begging all over the place. In 1688 the Conseil souverain created in each of the three 
towns in the colony an office of the needy which had the task of coming to the aid of 
those who were truly poor, so as to make idlers get themselves into a position to provide 
for their own keep. 

But an institution was needed that could take in poor people who were suffering from 
chronic illnesses and old people without support. In 1693 Bishop Saint-Vallier founded 
the Hopital-General de Quebec to help them; one year later the bishop also contributed 
to the founding of a similar institution in Montreal, which was placed under the 
direction of the Brothers Hospitallers of the Cross and of St. Joseph (frf~res hospitaliers 
de la Croix ou de Saint-Joseph , ou freres Charon). 
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First page of the "Dail y reg ister of the sick 
who come, leave, and d ie in the H otel
D ieu de Quebec in th e year one thousan<l 
six hun<lre<l an<l e ig hty-nine beg inning in 
the month of June of the same year." 
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Monascere des aug ustines de J'H 6tel- Dieu 
de Quebec, Q uebec: reg is tre des malades. 
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"S im p le and true hi srory of th e establish
men t of t he Nu ns H osp irall ers of Sr. 
J oseph on Mon rrea l Island, now call ed 
Vill e-Mari e, in Ca nada, in the yea r 1659 ," 
by Sister Mari e Morin , 1697 -1 725. 

~ 2 16 ~ 

. · .. /. r/R. l r Y 
' I l f f t/t) !f~d/ I , 

Mari e Morin was rh e first nun of Canad ian Relig ieuses hosp iralieres de Saine-J osep h , 
o rig in . In her hisrory she recounts rhe Monrreal. 
arrival of th e first nuns hospira ll ers who 
establi shed themselves in rh e H orel-Di eu 
de Monrreal , a hosp ita l tha t had bee n 
fo un ded by J eanne Mance. 
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Dec ree by rhe Conseil souverain fo r 
sening up offi ces of rhe needy in rhe 
towns, Quebec, 8 April 1688 . 
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"To g ive rhe poor in Quebec, Tro is
Ri vieres , and Vil le-Mari e rhe means to 
subsist , rhe coun cil has ordered and orders 
rhar an office of rhe needy will be set up in 
each of rhe aforementi oned places . " 
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Archives narionales du Quebec , Centre 
d'arch ives de la Cap irale , Quebec: Juge
menrs er de liberati ons d u Conseil so uve
rain , vo l. 7, fo l. 8 . 



Porcrait of Bishop Jean-Baptiste de La 
Croix de Chcvrieres de Saint-Vallier 
( 1653-1727); artist unknow n; oil ; circa 
1699; 80 .4 x 64 .4 cm . 
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Bishop Saint-Vallier directed th e diocese 
of Quebec from 1688 ro 1727 . 
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VII 

The Indians 
The Indians were completely adapted to their natural environment . In the northern 
regions, which were not suited t0 agriculture but were rich with game, they had 
adopted a nomadic existence; farther south, for just the opposite reasons they had 
adopted a semi-sedentary way of life - thanks especially to the growing of corn. 
Moreover, there was a regular north-south exchange of products. 

Whether they were nomadic or semi-sedentary, the Indians had an organized political 
life: like the Huron or Iroquois tribes, the Algonkin band had its chiefs and held 
councils. Wonderful orators were to be heard at these occasions who compelled the 
admiration of the most cultured white men. The Indians were also excellent diplomats; 
they treated with the neighbouring tribes and concluded agreements with chem chat 
were guaranteed by the exchange of beaded necklaces and belts (wampum). These pieces 
of bead work rook the place of archives, since through the arrangement and colour of the 
beads they conveyed a precise meaning. 

On the cultural side, the Indians had a particular devotion to the dead: the Hurons for 
example periodically celebrated the feast of the dead. In other respects they knew how tO 

enjoy themselves; they liked t0 play and even played certain games, some of which have 
remained with us. They also like to sing , dance , and feast. They were not sad people at 
all , and particularly they were not as miserable as the French sometimes thought . 
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THE FIRST 13001\:E OF THE 
5 Fnmtll/Mm /111J ·cum l111t1"". 

Y cllow Turlic v\"hcarc. 

7 Fr-t111-111tlit11.,, r,,J,,.-. 
Red Turlic Whcatc. 

S Fr-t1rt11111 'ntik""' 6· •ll11111. 

"~I 

Ir 
I., -

'Turkie \Xl heare"; woodcut , 29. 5 x 2 l cm . 
(page) . 

I 11 J ohn G erard. The herbt1!1: or. Genem l 
historie of/J/antes. Londo n: J . Norton , 
1597 , p.76. 

' # Blew and white Turkic \'\"hc:ac mi:.:cd 

... 
I ' 1•:f ... - I. : 
, • " -~ I . 

- •1 l • I .l 
~ II I , ..._ f 

, •· r . ..,_, r". 
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The se mi -sedentary Ind ians such as the 
Hu rons and Iroq uois g rew pum pkins, 
corn , beans, and some other vegetables. 
They made a kind of b read wi th ground 
corn , or again , they prepared a g ruel 
called "sagamite" ro whi ch they added 
pieces of meat and fish and beans . 
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McGill U niversity, Os ler Li brary, 
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G rind ing Corn ; afte r a d rawing by Samuel 
de Champ lain ( 1567 [' ]-1635); et ching; 
13 .8 x 8.4 cm . (p late). 

/ 11 Samuel de Champlain . Les voya[!,eS de let 
Novvelle France occident ale. dicte Canada .... 
Paris: Pi erre Le-Mur, 1632, p. 29 1. 
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Ottawa ( egat ivc no. C 11 3065). 



Tribal Chi ef; Loui s icolas ( 1634- afte r 
1678); brown ink on pa rchmcn r; 33 .7 x 
21.6cm. 

~ 22 1 ~ 

The Illinois occ upi ed "rhe vall eys of rhe 
Mississippi and irs rribu ra ri es ( Illino is 
Ri ver, ere.) on rh e easr bank. " They were 
amo ng rhe main supp li ers of furs ro rhe 
French. 
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\X'ampum; engraved by I. B. Scotin; 
etching; 8.3 x 15.6 cm. (page). 

In Claude Charles Le Roy Bacqueville de 
La Porherie. H istoire de l'A111friq11e se/;
te11trio11ale .... Paris: J. -L. N ion & 
F. Didot, 1722 , vol. 1, p. 334. 
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These sticks and strings (wampum) served 
as jewellery and money among rhe 
Indians. They were used regularly co 
rransacr business and conclude an agree
ment. For example, negoriarions and 
treaties wirh other tribes were regularly 
conducted wirh exchanges of wampum. 
They had rhen a precise meaning (peace, 
war, friendship) according ro rhe arrange
menr and colours ofrhe beads. 
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.. Ccs prefens confiftoient en trente mille grains de pourc~lainc 
qu'ils avoient rcduits a dix-fept colliers qu'ils portoient partic fur 
eux, ~panic dans un pctit fac place tout auprcs deµx. Touscwx 
·afi"emblcz & chacun ai• pris fa place, le Grand Hiroqilois ( jc le n~ 
me airifi, parcc qu'il ctoit Cl'une ,grandc & haute tail~) fc lev"'., & re.: 
garda prcmicremcnt le Solcil , puis aiant jettc lcs yeu]!: fur t~tc Ii 
compagnie , il prit un collier de Pourcclaine en fa main, & COIP
mcllfa fa harangue cl'une voix forte en ccs termcs :-Onontio , pr~ 
te l'orcille. a mes paroles , jc Cuis la bouchc de tout mon pals: TQ' 
entend tous lcs Hiroquois, quand tu m'cntend parler. Mon c~. 
n'a rien de mauvais, je n'ay que de bonncs intentions.· Nous a'!.ons 
en notr.c pars des chanfons de guerre en grand nombre , mais nous' 
Jes avons toutes jctt~es par terre, & nous n'avons plus aujourd'hui 
que des ch~ de rej9ui1fancc. u dcfi"us i1 fe mit a chanter , & 'fcs 
compatriotcs Jui r'epondoient. JI fc promcnoit en cctte grande pla

.'cc , comme un aacur fur un theatre en faifant mille gcftcs. 11 regarCioit 
le Ciel, il envifagcoit le Solcil, & ilfc frottoit les bras comme s'ilen cut 
vo~u f~ire f~~tir la_vigu~ur qui les animc dans lcs combats. 

Alors il commen~a a cxpri_. 
mer ccs pcin~s, mais d'unc. manicrc ;ji nature lie 4 qu'il n'y a ·point de 
Comedien en France qui exprimc ft nai'vemcnt Jes chofcs, quc ce 
Sauvage faifoit celles qu'il vonloit dire. ·II avoit WI baton a la main 
qu'il mcttoit fur fa tetc pour rcprefcntcr commc ·cc prifonnier por
toit fon pacquct. 11 le portoit en fuite d'un bout deb place a l' aurre; 
J>Ollr exprimcr cc qu'il avoit fait dans lcs fauts & dans lcs CQUrant 
Cfeaux oU ctant arrive il lui avoic fallu tranf porter fon bagage piece 
a piece. 11 alloit & venoit rcprefentant Jes tours & rcrours de cct 
bommc. I 1 feignoit hc:urtcr contrc une picrrc ; puis il chanceloic 
comme clans un chemin boiieux & gliffant. Comme s'il cut etc feul 
clans un Canot , il ramoit d'un c_ote , & commc fi fon pctit bareau 
cui voulu tourncr il ramoit de l' autrc: pour le redrcfiC:r. Prcnant un 
pcu de rep01 ii rcc.ulloit autant qu'il avoit a~ancc : il pcr~oit c~ura
gc, puis ii rcprcno1t fcs forces. En u11 mot, d nc fe pcut ricn vo1r de 
micux exprimc que . cct_tc aClion dont lcs mouvemcns cto!_ent ac
compagnez de paroles qui ~i_f~icnt -~c qu'i! rcpr~cntoit. 

Voila cc qui fe pafia cnccttc a4"cmbJec, o.J l'on n'a pcu rccucitlit · 
quc quelq~es_ pieces dccachcc:s de la harongnc de 1 'Hiroquois-, par la· 
bouc-hc de l'inrerptctc qui n'avoir quepar desihtcrvallc:s la libcrre de 
parlcr; mai~. tOUS convicnncnt quc cc Sauvage ccoit fore c:loqucm, 
& tres-bon aaeur p0ur .\10 hommc qui rla-d'autrc ctudc quc cc que 
1a nature lui a apris fans rcgtcs ~ fans preccptcs. La conclulion fut 
quc ks Hiroquois, les Alg'1nquins, tcs Montagncz, lcs Hurons, & lcs 
Fran~ois danfc!oient tous enfcmblc, & qu'ils pa1fcroieni la journee 
4ans l'all_cgr~flC. · · 

Mere Ma ri e de !'I nca rn at ion . Let11·t.r d1' la 
1i!11erahle 111e1·e Marie de tl 11ran1t1tion jJre111i~re 
J11/1frieure des U rs11/i11es de la No111d le F ranee. 
divisee.r en dmx /1a rtie.r. Pa ris : C hez Louis 
Bill aine, 1681, pp . . "196- 397, 400. 

Ma rie Jc I 'Inca rn at ion spoke hig hl y of t he 
eloq uence of the Iroquois ch ief K iot
seaeron: "He was wa lking about this great 
place , making a thousand gestures like an 
actor on a stage .... T hen he began to 

express h is g riefs , but in such a natura l 
man ncr that there is no acro r in F ranee 
who expresses things so n:frve ly ... eve ry
one agrees that th is Ind ian is very 
eloquent , and a very good actor. .. 

}1 1 

Public Arch ives of Canada , Library, 
Ottawa (Negat ives nos. C I 1383 1, 
C 113832andC 1138 ."\5) . 
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Ba ll Players; eng raved b y Theod or d e Bry 
(1528- 98) afr e r Le M oy ne; eng raving; 
l 5. 2 x 2 1. 2 cm . (pl ace). 

/11 Theod ore de Bry. [Ameri ca . pc . 2. 
Germ an]. Der al/Cler They/ der 11e1l'lich 
e1fmdene11 Landtschaffi Americae . . .. Fran 
cofo rci ad M oe n u m : Ty pi s I \X'ec heli , 
Sum p cibus ve rso Theoclori d e Bry, 159 l. 
Pl ace XXXVI. 
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The Indians knew ho w co amuse th em 
selves : chey liked co s ing, <lance, feas t , 
practi ce ce rcain spo res , and ga mbl e. 
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VIII 

Religion 

For the first time since Carrier, Catholic priests practised their ministry in ew France 
at Pon-Royal in 1604. The first one ro play a missionary role there was Abbe Jesse 
Flee he , who baptized twenty-one Mic macs at _Port-Royal on 24 June 1610. He was 
followed in 16 J l by the Jesuits Pierre Biard and Enemond Masse, whose mission came ro 
an end with Argall's attack. Later on some Recollets from Aquitaine made two short 
srays in Acad ia . 

In 1615 four Recollets from Paris arrived at Quebec. While ministering ro the French 
and keeping up a "sem inary" ro teach the Indians , the Recollets devoted themselves ro 
missionary work. In 1615-16 the Huron mission was founded; in 1618-19 the mission 
at Tadoussac was inaugurated. In 1623 Father Joseph Le Caron again lived with the 
Montagnais; the following year he went up ro the Huron country with two fellow 
religious . In the course of their apostolic work the Recollets had made a dictionary of the 
Huron language and two Montagnais and Algonkin dictionaries. 

In 1625 three Jesuit fathers and two lay brothers came ro join the Recollets at Quebec. 
One of them, Father Jean de Brebeuf, displayed great activity. In 162 5-26 he followed a 
group of Montagnais during the winter; in 1626 he left for the Huron country with 
Father Anne de Noue. They were called back urgently in 1629, at the time of the 
surrender of Quebec: the Recoltets and Jesuits all returned ro France. 

After the treaty of 1632, Jesuits and Capuchins shared the mission of New France: the 
Capuchins carried on their work in Acadia , and the Jesuits spread out from their base in 
Quebec - ro which place the Recollets did not return until 1670 - to the whole of the 
continent. The Capuchins devoted themselves particularly to ministering to the French; 
while serving the settlers at the same time , rhe Jesuits displayed an intense zeal for 
converting the Indians . For about thirty years the mission absorbed, as it were the 
colony, which received various institutions whose primary objectives were of a 
m1ss1onary nature . 
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VIII 

It was Father Paul Le Jeune , the superior of the Jesuits ( 1632- 39), who really 
launched missionary work in New France. To learn their language he first went with the 
Indians on their winter hunt. This experience suggested co him various means of 
carrying on the aposcolace: have the nomads adopt a sedentary existence (hence the 
village at Sillery which was founded in 163 7); care for and keep sick or elderly Indians 
(hence the founding of the Hotel-Dieu de Quebec in 1639); teach young Indians (hence 
the founding of the Ursuline "seminary" in 1639 and to some extent the founding of the 
Jesuit college in 1635). Through his annual Relations Father Le Jeune , helped by a few 
confreres from France , was also in a way responsible for the missionary enterprise of 
Ville-Marie and of the foundations (Hocel-Dieu and Congregation de ocre-Dame) co 
which it gave rise . 

The missions themselves were rapidly organized. oon there were J esui cs everywhere 
chat there were nomads living: Algonkins , Moncagnais , Attikamegues, Ottawas , etc. 
And in 1634 Father Brebeuf had re-opened the Huron mission . The missionaries 
suffered from the living conditions, the climate, the Indians' hostility. Conversions were 
slow in coming, particularly among the Hurons . Finally they were converted in large 
numbers, a few years before rhe desrrucrion of their country, which was marked by the 
martyrdom of several Jesuits. Nevertheless , raking advantage of peaceful periods or 
periods of calm, missionaries went shortly afterwards to establish themselves in the 
heart of the Iroquois country. 

Ar that time the Jesuit superior was still the cop ecclesiastical authority in Canada, 
and the colony's parishes, which were srill in an embryonic scare, were served by Jesuits. 
In 1659 Bishop Fran~ois Laval , the vicar aposcolic in New France, arrived. The 
Canadian Church was finally going to be able co get itself organized from more regular 
bases . Secular priests, French or Canadian , gradually cook over responsibility for rhe 
parishes. In 1663 during a voyage co Paris Bishop Laval sec up the Seminaire de Quebec, 
which was both a theological seminary and a community of secular priests who 
constituted the "clergy of chis new Church. " In 1668 Bishop Laval founded a perir 
seminaire co train future priests. In 1663 he had also instituted tithing, for rhe clergy's 
upkeep . However, Bishop Laval, a simple vicar apostolic, felt that his authority was 
contested; therefore he wanted co be named titular bishop of Quebec, which title he 
obtained in 1674. From char time on the Canadian Church was no longer solely a 
mission church: now it was incorporated into the colony rather than embracing it , in a 
way, as formerly. 

The bishop of Quebec set up several parishes canonically and provided chem with 
priests , most often from the secular clergy; for the parish services he sometimes used the 
Recollets , who had returned co Quebec in 1670; he entrusted the Jesuits with looking 
after the missions and the Sulpicians with carrying on rhe ministry on Montreal Island. 
The missions made headway, but they were generally located near the forts and trading 
poses: the missionaries were less isolated and their flocks were in more direct comacr 
wi ch the traders , which the Jesuits deplored. All the same, in the colony, which in 1688 
counted thirty-five parishes, there was not much reason co complain about rhe settlers, 
who were faithful to their religious duties even though "abuses," such as those 
denounced by Bishop aim-Vallier, Bishop Laval's successor after his resignation in 
1684, tended co become more numerous as the population increased . Nevertheless, 
thanks co its institutions and the force of character of its first bishop , the Canadian 
Church enjoyed, just before the end of the seventeenth century, an enviable situation. 
Internal difficulties emerged, however, under Bishop Saine-Vallier, particularly over the 
Seminaire de Quebec. 
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VIII 

The first missionaries 

Ifhe was not the first priest t0 land in ew France, Abbe J esse Fleche was the first who 
can be called a missionary. On 24 June 1610 he baptized the old Micmac ch ief 
Memberto~1 and rwemy members of his family ar Port-Royal. In 1611 the Jesuits Pierre 
Biard and Enemond Masse succeeded Abbe Fleche, who had returned t0 France, at Port
Royal. 

Quebec was behind Port-Royal in this respect and did not receive its first 
missionaries, some Recollets from Paris , until 1615. We are well acquainted with their 
work, thanks especiall y to one of them, Gabriel Sagard, who put it down in two works, 
his Histoire dzt Canada and Le grand voyage dv pays des Hurons, which were published in 
1632 and 1636 respectively. 

In 1625 three J esuit fathers and two lay brothers arrived tO assist the Recollets of 
Quebec. Father Charles Lalemanc , who was the superior of the group, published a letter 
tO his brother in 1627 in which he describes the morals of the Indians , of whom he did 
not yet see much other than the negative aspects. 

The white men's first reaction was t0 consider the Indians as people without any 
religion and without morals, which, as was discovered later, was not absolutely correct. 
Father J ean de Brebeuf, for example , described in 1636 the feast of the dead, which was 
celebrated among the Hurons every twelve years. In it he saw correctly "a fairly clear 
sign of hope [on the part of these Indians J of a future life. " 
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LA 
' 

CONVERSION 
b ES SA VVAGES 

Q.YI ·oNT: E~TE' · BA-
' PTIZE s EN LA "Novv'ELL~ 

France, cette annee 1610. ·. 
I ' \ ' < j 

tAVtC VW BREF 1(ECJT 
tJ11 t9Uoyage du J itur D E . 4' 

PovTR1Nco 'va.·T. ' 
t li t ~.,. i " · ' (•'• (,. ' :.i .. . 

I 

,. 

A PARIS, . 

Chez I! AN < M 1 1. .L o T, tenant fa boutiqae Cur 
· les degrez de.la grand, Sa~ledu Palais. 

1 \ 

Marc Lescarboc. La conversion des sa11vages 
qvi ont este baptizesen la or•velle F ranee. celle 
annee 1610 .... Paris : Chez I. Millor , 
[1610], rirlepage , p . 21. 

·./,f.~ec Pr;uile;e duRo.1 • 
' l • 5 ' / 

Lesca rbot mentions in this rexr the firsc 
baptisms rhar had been solemnly held in 

ew France: "Membercou [a Micmac 
chief] is coday, by rhe grace of God , a 
Christian , wich all his family. having been 
baptized and rwenry others after him , Jasr 

t. John 's day, 24 J une" ar Pore-Royal. 
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itl Sali '114 gtl.· )i 
roger fon da:mon ( qu'il appeJte .Aou. 
r~ ~ afin d 'auoir nouvelle de q\telquc 
thofe future, OU abfentc: car chaquc 
village, 'ou ' compagnie de Sauvagcs, 
ayant vn.AC>Htmoin., c'ctl: a_ dire Devin, . 
qui fait cct, office,Mcmbcrtou eft cclui · 
qui_ de grande anciennete a prattiquc 
cela cntrc ceux parmilcfquels il a con. 
ver!c,Si bicn qa,il cft en credit pardeC·. 
lus to us le,s autres Sagamos du pais, a~ 
des fa jcunclre-eA:e, grand Cap1tai~c, ~ 
pat mi eela cxcrce r office de Devin 8' 
de, Medecio ", qui fobt ' lcs trois chofeS 
phis efficaccs a obllg~r les hommes,·&:1 -
{e rendre necelfaire en ccfi:c vie bumai-. , . 
ne.Or ce Mcmocrtou aujourd'huy par 
la grace de Dieu-dl Chretien avec tou.:. 
ie ra famillc, aiant cfi:e baptize,& ving~ 

· •utrcs apr~s lui,le j.ou.r'faiod:.lehan der-:
riicr J.4. luin. ren ay let~ dudtt Sicu~ 
de PoutrintoUrt en datte du vnzieme 
}ourdc luillee enfuivant." Lcdi"t Mcm· 
b~rtQUa .eficpommcduoom de notrcC 
fcu bpn Roy H E ~ ll y . 1111• &: · fon fil~ -
a~ne QU nom de Monfeigncl14" le Dau:. 
p.hin aujourd'lu~y n9tre Roy Lo'! 1 s 
XIII. que Dieu benie. Et ainfi :confc. 
q~cin~en,tla fc11n1'.1c.dc Membertou ~ 

. c iij 
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Gabriel Sagard. Le grand voyage dv pays des 
H11ro11s .... Paris: Chez Denys Moreau, 
1632. Cover. 
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LEG.RAND 

VOYAGE DV PAYS 
d.t• t;Hu,,-ons, sttu' en :'~ : 
nu,."fu,, uei·s la me,. Jouu 

ez JeHtie1<es Co/lfi.ns de 
4 nouu eiie Cflil.1ue 

Ou il est t1'a;cte de tout 
ce 'iiU ~st k P.4V5 & J-u 
aauuunement ais Sauuanes 

v . " 
fll1,.u mt tJJict;onnmre 
J.e Li f'"1jue hu.ronne 

lfa1• q;_ Gabriel J 'tJa1'd 
Gl!.erollert J.e S'.ttfrancois 
J.e la rouince J>.tt])enis 

In his works Brother Sagard brought ouc 
the apostolic accivity of the Recollets, 
who in the course of the years 1615-29 set 
up missions in Huronia ( 1615-16) and 
among the Monragnais at Tadoussac 
( 1618-19), while ministering at the same 
time to the French. 
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LETTRE 
DV PERE 

CHARLES 
L'ALLEMANT 

" 
s·vPERIEVR DE LA MIS
fiondeCanadas;delaCom~ 

pagnie de IE sv s. 
En11oyte au Pere-H ttrof mt f..A llemant 

_fonfttre, .Je.14mtfmeCompagnit 
Oufonccontenus lcs ma:urs&fa~ons d_c vi• 

urcdes Sauuagcs habitans de GC paisll·i 
~ :comme ilsfc comportcnt aucc 

Jes Chrcftiens · F raniois qui y 
. dcmeurent. 

E'ilf*lilAdef Gription Jes .f'fJi/J11 de et/k &ontret. 

A P A I\ I S, 
P..it ·I'EA H ' B 0 V 'CH E JL, rue des Am~ndiers 

~la V crite Ro yak. t6'J. 7 .. 

Charles Lalemanr. Lei/re dv pere Chades 
L'Alle111ant svperievr de la mission de Cana
das, de la Compagnie de /esvs . ... Paris: lean 
Bovcher, 1627 , title page , p . 6. 

The Jesuits arrived in Canada in 1625 . 
Their superior, Father Lalemanc , could 
scarcely see anything but the negative 
aspecrs of the Indians' customs: "They 
have no concern ocher than tO fill their 
stomachs ... the vices of the flesh are very 
frequenc among them ... they are very 
dirty in their eating and in their 
lodges ...... 
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6 

ftre Reuerece me fera plaifir de confultcr quelqu'vn de nos 
Peres pour en f~auoir la refolution & me l'efcrire. 

Quant aux fayons de faire des Sauuages, c'eft affez de 
dire qu'elles font tout a fait fauuages. Dcpuis le matin iuf
ques au foir, ils n'ont autre foucy que de remplir leur ven
tre. lls ne viennent point nous voir fi ce n'eft pour deman
der a manger, & fi vous ne leur c:n donnez its tefmoignent 
du mefcontentement. lls font de vrais gueux f'il en fut ia
mais, & neantmoins fuperbes au poffible. Ils cfiiment que 
Jes Franyois n'ont point d'efprit au prix d'eux; Jes vices 
de la chair font fort frequets chez eux ; tel qui J efpoufera 
plufieurs temmes qu'il quictera quand bon luy femblera & 
en prendra d'autres. II yen a icy vn qui a efpoufe fa propre 
fille, mais tous Jes autres Sauuages s'en font rrouuez indi· 
gnez ; de nettete chez eux ii ne s'en parle point, ils font fort 
fales en leur manger & clans leurs cabanes, ont force ver
mine qu'ils man~ent quand ils I' ont prife. La coufi:ume de 
cette Nation efi: de tuer leurs peres & meres lo rs qu'ils font 
ii vieux qu'ils ne peuuet plus marcher, penfans en cela leur 
rendre de bons feruices ; car autrement ils feroient con
traints de mourir de faim, ne pouuans plus fuiure Jes autres 
!ors qu'ils changent de fieu; & comme ie fis dire vn iour a 
vn qu'on luy en f-eroit autant lors qu'il feroit deuenu vieil ; 
ii me refpondit qu'il f'y attendoit bien. La fayon de faire la 
guerre auec leurs cnnemis c' efi: pour )' ordinaire par trahi
fon, Jes allans elpier ]ors qu'ils font a l'efcart ; & s'ils ne font 
affez forts pour emmener prifonniers ceux ou celuy qu'ils 
rencontrent, ils tircnt des fleches dcffus, puis leur couppet 
la teile, qu'ils emportent pour monfirer a leurs gens, que 
s'ils Jes peuuent emmener prifonnicrs iufques en leurs ca
banes ils leur font endurer des cruautez nompareilles, les 
faifant mourir a pctit feu : & chofe eftrange ! pendant tous 
ces courmens, le patient chante toufiours, refrutans a def
honneur f'ils cricnt & s'ils fe plaignen~ Apres que le paiiet 
cfi mort, ils le mangent, & ny a fi petit qui n'en ait fa pare, 
ils font des fefi:ins aufquels ils fo conuient Jes vns les autres, 
& mefme ils conuient quclques Franyois de leur cognoif
fance, & en .ces fefiins ils donnent a chacun fa part clans des 
plats OU efcuelJcs d'efcorce & )ors quc CC font feflins a tout 
manger, ii ne faut ricn laiffer, autrement vous efies obli
gez a payer quelque chofe, & perdriez la reputation de bra· 

3SO 

Public Archives of Canada, Libra ry, 
Ocrawa ( egacives nos. C 113056 and 
CII306!). 



Huron Burial Ceremony; after a drawing 
by Samuel de Champlain ( 1567 
[?}-1635); etching; 13.8 x 8.2 cm. 
(place). 

In amuel de Champlain. Les r·o;ages de la 
01 •1•el!e France occidenta!e. dicte Canada .... 

Paris: Pierre Le-Mur, 1632, p. 304. 
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Champlain described the feast of the 
dead, which was celebrated every twelve 
years among the Hurons: they exhumed 
"'all the bones of the dead, ... feasted and 
danced continually during the ten days 
that the festival lasted, ... they contracted 
a new bond of friendship among them
selves, saying that the bones of their 
relatives and friends are there co be put all 
rogecher, ... they dig a big pit measuring 

35 l 

sixty square feet in which they put the 
said bones with necklaces and chains of 
beads, hatchets, cooking pots, sword 
blades, knives, and ocher small things." 

Public Archives of Canada, Library, 
Ottawa (Negative no. C l 13 747). 



VIII 

The era of the martyrs 

After they had returned to Quebec in 1632, the Jesuits launched headlong into the 
missionary adventure . Now, the bands that frequently visited the region of Quebec were 
nomadic. Father Paul Le Jeune decided to go with them on their winter hunts. For him 
the winter of 1633-34 was a constant martyrdom . 

Their apostolic zeal rapidly impelled the missionaries towards the western tribes: the 
Hurons, the Neutrals, the Ottawas , etc. The beginnings were very arduous and progress 
was very slow; then there was a breakthrough , with all the tribes showing themselves to 
be favourably disposed towards Christianity, as Marie de l'Incarnation testified in 1641. 

Nowhere had the successes been greater than in Huronia, the most splendid of the 
Indian churches in New France. Father Frarn:;ois-Joseph Bressani, who had been horribly 
mutilated after being taken prisoner by the Iroquois , was affected to that church for 
eight years. The map that he made in 1657 is a sort of resume of the history of that 
mission, which ended in fire and blood, with the martyrdom of several Jesuits and the 
killing of numerous Hurons, who were massacred by the Iroquois. 

Of the Jesuits, Jean de Brebeuf and Gabriel Lalemant were particularly cruelly 
tortured. A witness has described in an especially moving letter their sufferings and their 
superhuman courage. 
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Relation de la Nouuelle FrAnct~ 
E.fians . arriuez au lieu ou ·nous dc

uions camper, Jes femmes alloient cou
pc:r les perche~ p~ur drelfe~ J~ cabane, 
Jeshommcs vu1do1ent Ja nc1ge, ~ommc 
ie l':ay plus· implement deduit au· Cha-

, pitrc pre.cc dent: or · i l. falloit trauailler 
) ce ba1hmtnt , o·u b1e·n trembler de 
ltoid uois groffcs hcurcs Cur la ncige en 
auend~nt '\u'il fut fa.it, ic mertois pat 
fois la main tar ctuurc pour m' cchautfttr, 

. inais 1'cftois pour l"ordiftairc tellemenc 
gt·ace qu~ le feu feul ltl&:' ·pouuoit dego•· 
Jer; Jes Sauuagcs en cftoicnt cftonncza· 
ut ils fuoionr f oubs ·le.crauai'I , -lcar tc• 
moigna•t f!~tl-tuefois 'iuc i'auoia sracJ 

E'roid, ils me difo1cnt, donne ccs mai~s 
que nous voyons fi tu dis vray, & Jes 
trouuans coutes glacecs, touchez de. 
compallion ils me donnoient Jeursmi-' 
raiocs cc:hauffccs, & prcnoicnt Ies mien~ 
ncs toutes froid.es: iufquc la que mo ho• . 
fte apres auoir expedmenre cccy plJit
fiears fois, me: die N1c1tn11 n·hyuernc 
plus-auec Jes Sauuagcs, car ils cc tue~ 
ront; ii vouloit dire, comme ic p'enfc, 
quc ie roberois maladc & quc ne pou~ 
uaot cfire tra1fne auec le bagagc, qu'on 
me feroit mourir, ie me mis a rire, & luy 
rcp:irty qu'1l me vouloit epouuenter . . 

La cabanc dl:ant faitC,Oll for Ja nuit, 
ou vn pcm <leuant, on parloit de difocr 
& de foupenouc enfemblc: car fortant 
Jc matin apres auoir mange vn pctit 
morccau, ii falloit auoir patience qu'on 
fut arriue & . que t·hoficllcrie fufi faire 
pour y loger, & pour y manger, mais le 
pis cftoit quc cc iour,la nos gens nartans 
pointordi11aircmcnt a la ch.1'fe, c'cfi:oit 
pour nous vn iour de. icufoc auffi bicn 
qu'vn iour d~ tra~ail. _ 

Paul Le Jeune. Reial ion de ce qvi s'esl passe en 
la 01welle France. en f'annee 1634. Paris: 

Far her Le Jeune, who accompanied a Library of Par I iamenr, Onawa. 
group ofMonragnais during rheir winrer 

Chez ebasrien Cramoisy, 163 5, 
pp. 246-247. 

hunr ( 1633-34), revealed jusr how pain-
ful rheir nomadic life was for him: ".I was 
ordinarily so chilled rhar only rhe fire 
could rhaw me out. . . . " 
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Letter from Marie de l'I ncarnation to the 
Reverend Mother Catherine-Agnes de 
aim-Paul, abbess of Port-Royal, 

Quebec, 4 September I 64 1. 
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Marie de !'Incarnation testified to the 
favourable dispositions of many JnJians 
cowards Christianity. "You wil I learn of it 
from the account which will tell you 
wonderful things about the great disposi
tions which exist in all the surrounding 
rribes who all want to embrace our holy 
faith ... 
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Bibliorheque municipale, Troyes, France: 
Manuscrit 2196, fol. 113. 
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011ae Franciae Armrctta Delineatio 1657. 
[Rome]; F.G. Bressani; Map printed from 
copperplate, 52 .7 x 77.8 cm. 
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This map, which is attributed ro the 
Jesuit Frano;ois-Joseph Bressani, depicts 
the Huron missions on Lake Huron and 
the marcyrdom endured by cercain mis-
ionaries who had fallen i nro the hands of 

the Iroquois. This missionary witnessed 
the des truce ion by the Iroquois of the 
Huron missions. 
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Bibliotheque nationale, Department des 
carres et plans , Paris, France: Ge DD 
2987 8(8580). 



Accounr of rhe marcyrdom of rhe Jesuirs 
Jean de Brebeuf and Gabriel Lalemanr ar 
rhe hands of rhe Iroquois in l649, wrirren 
by Brorher Chrisrophe Regnaulr around 
1678. ' 
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Despire his sufferings Farher Brebeuf"'did 
nor cease speaking of God and encourag
ing all rhe new Chrisrians, who were 
caprives as he was, co endure rheir 
sufferings, in order co die well so rhar rhey 
m1ghr go wirh him co paradise." 
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Public Archives of Canada, Occawa: 
Christophe Regnaulc , MG 18 , E 10, 
fol. l-3, 7. 



VIII 

Religious foundations 

Having noticed that the nomadic Indians put to death those among them who because of 
age, illness, or wounds, could no longer follow the band, Father Le Jeune wished that a 
hospital might be founded where those Indians would be cared for, kept, and converted. 
Responding to his appeal, three nuns hospitallers came across the ocean to Quebec in 
1639 to found a Hotel-Dieu there. 

In the same year, three Ursulines also landed at Quebec . They came on the invitation 
of Father Le Jeune to set up a seminary or boarding school to teach young Indian girls 
along with young French girls. 

At the same time when the Hospitallers and Ursulines were settling in at Quebec, 
another great missionary project was being elaborated among a group of French people 
whose only aim was to convert the Indians. This project began to be achieved with the 
founding of Ville-Marie in 1642. Without delay Jeanne Mance opened a hospital there; 
in 1658 Marguerite Bourgeoys began teaching there, while laying the groundwork for 
the Congregation de Notre-Dame. In 1657 the Sulpicians and in 1659 the Hospitallers 
of Saint-Joseph came to take charge respectively of the parish and the Hotel-Dieu at 
Ville-Marie . 

These foundations had been preceded at Sillery in 163 7 by the founding of a village 
for the Indians: it was thought that their conversion would be easier and perseverance in 
their faith would be ensured if they became sedentary and engaged in farming like the 
French . 
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' /7!.~lf'/I(_ ' fl ;f; 171~· tJt,,/1-)a#;!f'///f'/i-;I, 
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r; /1r1c' /',,11" . A/;;1./~r·, .~1/11r C l"/,1..,,.<.1 ,},· >'].1,'",;/1,rrp9f'-, 

()11«,{,ff · , --:'Jruj1////:111 
_)""") /'...., . , 

"Shorr history of the creation of the Hotel
Dieu de Quebec, " recounted by Mother 
Jeanne-Fran\oise J uchereau de La Ferre, 
called Mother Saint-Ignace, and Mother 
Marie-Andree Regnard Duplessis , called 
Mother Sainte-Helene , l7 l6-22. 

c_ /l ., a / 1 /te e > 

I O'] 6:. 

lt was the Duchesse d'Aiguillon who 
assured the founding of this hospital 
through the numerous steps that she rook 
and through her financial aid . 

On 2 February 1639 the Augustines of 
the Horel-Dieu de Dieppe chose "Rever
end Mother Marie Guenet de Saint-Ignace 
robe the superior, Mother Anne Le 
Cointre de Saint-Bernard, and Mother 
Marie Fores tier de Saint-Bonaventure-de-
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Jesus ro accompany her, and ro come 
rogether ro found and establish the 
convent and the Hotel-Dieu de Quebec." 
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Monasrere des aug usrines de J'H orel-Dieu 
de Quebec, Quebec. 



Accounr of rhe arrival of rhe Ursulines ar 
Quebec prepared by Governor 
Monrmagny, Quebec , 28 eprember 
1639 . 
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"The reverend morhers of rhe Ursu line 
order, char is ro say Mocher Marie Guyan 
de l'Jncarnarion, Mocher Marie de Savon
nieres de Sainr-Joseph, from rhe convene 
in rhe ciry of Tours , and Mocher Cecile de 
ainre-Croix ... arrived here in Quebec on 

rhe firsr day of Augusr of rhe present year 
1639 , ro creare a house and convent 
here ... and to educate the gi rl s , borh the 
French ones and the native Indians. " 

Archives du eminai re de Q uebec , 
Q uebec: Documents Faribault , no 2 5. 



Porrraic ofMarguerire Bourgeoys 
( 1620-1700); Pierre Le Ber ( 1669-1707); 
oil; 1700; 62.3 x 49 .5 cm . 
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Marguerire Bourgeoys founded rhe Con
gregarion de orre-Dame in Canada, a 
religious communiry dedicared to educa
ring young girls . 
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Archives des Soeurs de la Congregarion de 
orre-Dame, Monrreal. 
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REL·ATION 
D E C E Q. V I s• E S T P A S SE.' 

EN LA 
NOVVELLE FRANCE 

EN • 
L A N N E .E 16;8 . 

Eiiuoyee au 
R.1 P E R E P R O V I N C I A L 

de Ia . Co1npagnic de I :Es vs. 
eti la Prouinca de France. 

Par le P. PAvt LE IEVN~ ·~e I• niefme Camp¥ignie; 
SuperieHr de Wejidence de KlbeG~ · 

A PARIS:> . .. 
thez s i. BA s TI ll N c RAM 0 J SY Irriprimeut 

ordinaire du ;Roy , l'Ue faina Jacques, 
' aux Cicognes. · 

~ '/-..._-: ,. M. DC. XX XV I I I. ;Y,>, ".f8s __ ./ 
'..AYE C P RIV IL E GE. D V R 0 l'. ' ·.. ' , 

Paul Le Jeune . Relation de ce qvi s'est passe en 
la Novvel!e France en /'annee 1638 .... Paris: 
Chez Sebastien Cramoisy, 1638, ride 
page , pp. 41-42. 

Father Le Jeune announced the founding 
of the Indian village at Sillery, which was 
intended ro lead the Indians ro become 
sedentary so that it would be easier ro 
conven them . "One of the most powerful 
means that we can have ro bring them to 
Jesus Christ is ro bring them ro live in a 
sore of large village , in a word ro help 
them ro clear and cultivate rhe ground and 
ro build homes for themselves." 
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IJe f"el'l'~es S4f'~Ages err11ns deuenus fadent11ires: 

CE Chapitrc 4onnera de la confolation a 
V. R. & a toutcs lcs perfonnes qui pren

ncnt plaiflr de voir regnc~ IE s v S· CH 11 s T_ 
dans nos grands bois ; Car ii npµs met ~ans vne 
grandc cfperance de la conuerflpn des Sa~agcs ~ 
ft tant c£\: qu' on les puif'fe fecourir i la fa~oft ']UC 

ie le vay deduirc. 
· L' vn des plus puilfans moyens qne nous !'uii· 
~ons. auoir pom l~s ~~~~ 1 ! ~ s !.•:CH~!~"!, 

c'cfl de lc.s ·rcduirc dans vncefRecc de Bourglee~ 
en vn mot de lcs aider a dcfricher & cultiucr la 
terre,& a fe ba£lir. Commc nbus chcrchians 
toufiours quclquc lCcoun pourtaircccttc entrc .. 
prife, arriue qu'vnc pcrfonne de ve1·tu de vo£ho 
France bien cognu~ au Ciel & enlaterrc, & 
dont le nom ne pcut fortir de ma plume fans lu·y 
dcplaire, me donna aduis ,t vn dclfcin qu'il auoit 
de feruir N o£lre Seigneui: en ccs contrees. U 
gage i cec dfct q.uclques artifan' & quclqu~s 
bommcs de traua1l pour commcncct vn ba£l1-
ment, & pour defri~hcr quclqucs terr cs, m' af
furant dans fcs lcttres qu·il n' auoit point d' autrc 
but en··cc trauail quc la plus grande gloirc de 
Dieu : Nous mifmcs fes ouuricrs clans vn bel en• 
droh: nomme 1 prcfentla refidcnc• s. lofeph ~ 
•nc bonne licuc au defi'us de Kcbck fur le grand 
flcuuc. Moniieur Gand auoit pris cc lieu pour 
foy, mais ii le confacra volonticrs 1 vn ti boa 
de1fein. lcs affaires cftant en cettedif p()fition • 
nous mandafmes i cc bo2'l Seigneur:, qu'il fcroit 
vn grand facrifkci Dicu s'il vouloit appliqucr le 
trauail de fcs hommes. a fecourir Ic:s Sauuagcs. 11 
falloit: attcndrc vnc an nee pour auoir rcfponfo. 
Ce pendant il arriuequc demandan$ a vn Sauua
gc fes cnfans pour les metcrc au Seminairc, ii 
nous rcfpondit; c' e£l: trop peu de vous cloner mes 
cnfans, prenez le pcrc & la mere & coutc la fa.· 
mille, ~ logez-nous au pres de vo!l:rc dcmcurc • 
afin qut nous puiffions cntcndrc voll:re dochinc, 
& croirc en celuy qui a tout fait. 

.. - ... . . ... - -
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VIII 

Organizing the Church 

In 165 7 circumstances seemed favourable for setting up a bishopric in Canada. For 
various reasons, however, the candidate chosen to occupy the see of Quebec, Fran<;ois de 
Laval, was named vicar apostolic of New France, with the title of bishop of Petraea, 
rather than titular bishop of Quebec. His bulls were signed at Rome on 3 June 1658. 

On 26 March 1663, while in Paris, Bishop Laval made a start at organizing the 
Canadian Church by creating the Seminaire de Quebec, an institution that, if it was to 
play the role of a theological seminary for training future priests, was also "to act as a 
clergy for this new Church" by bringing together and supporting the secular priests 
responsible for the various diocesan ministries. 

In organizing his Church Bishop Laval, who had become bishop of Quebec in 1674, 
did not fail to found religious brotherhoods and sisterhoods, such as the Confrerie de 
Sainte-Anne, for which he drew up the regulations himself in 1678. 

In 1699 Intendant Jean Bochart de Champigny remarked upon the "particular 
inclination" that Bishop Saint-Vallier, Bishop Laval's successor, had "for creating new 
Communities." He had, in fact, founded the Hopital-Gfoeral de Quebec in 1693 and an 
Ursuline convent at Trois-Rivieres in 1697. The foundresses of these two institutions 
were drawn from the Hotel-Dieu and the Ursuline convent in Quebec respectively. 
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Portrait of Bishop Fran<;ois de Laval 
( 1623-1708); attributed to Claude 
Frani;ois (Brother Luc) (1614-85); oil; 
circa 1672; 86.4 x 71.1 cm. 

~ 237 rS 

Bishop Laval was the first bishop of ew Musee du eminaire de Quebec, Quebec. 
France; he directed rhe diocese of Quebec 
from 1659 ro 1684 
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Bull from Pope Alexander VII appointing 
Fran\;ois de Laval apostolic vicar in 
Canada , Rome, 3 June 1658. 

~ 238 ~ 

This bull would allow Bishop Laval to 
exercise the funcrions of bishop unril his 
appointment as titular bishop of Quebec 
in 1674 . 
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Archives de l'archidiocese de Quebec , 
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Pasroral letter from Bishop Laval creating 
the emi naire de Quebec, Paris, 
26 March 1663 . 

~ 239 ~ 

This seminary would train "young clerics 
who will appear sui red for the service of 
God and who will be caught to this end 
how to administer rhe sacraments prop
erly, how ro catechize and ro preach 
aposrolically, moral rheology, rhe cere
monies, Gregorian plain song, and or her 
things that form part of the duties of a 
good ecclesiastic.·· 
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';;~' 171J111t111:/lJe,_ 
"er~ /'d_ a1t m1~rL~1 (,d~.1.16 Ml41.2.1 t'.J-1-alltL..11/JtUZJ ..--

. ., a/7$-nJ1'.!.1e, <-)erul!iee,,. l'OLYCiRAPH •~-ls.. "of=· 

J ;:.dte u;n/nWrlv a ,MieJ Mi.1tjna'e: ptJU// k?ld~ 
./.-f<:J(l/ft/l'll?J --r~ CJe/tLJ.~f'W!f!IY e.rfy'7!.141?e.~ . 
11u/~ f/Jt!j_Ua.J; .. /~~./~J'!;f1(f/~ecrun-L/er 

• pM't_i1."!JJ6/ ~/ffL//T&J </kla. c~~fJM J~ 
Ja 11.v el o/n"M Jt.Un.d~ . ' 
2 t!'fl.R_, Jf;n:v C#'[Y7#'JllJ izut£ ?e.J 17UU.b''t',,J m~i.Y.J 
c; 1~ 'da1are-: j'J~l!IVIZM mh11v1UU//; er_2d-PnnM ~ 
m~, rui din;n;r b ~Ul/.,C/ ~ cdnf1t.1-
~ .1Juie/J'l. Jo/!M ell~~ ~ud{_U&. ,,__ 

j c~ 11.u . k mn-1 r~te1.1A al a £.///'t-fta 1 rU.(Jawvru 
'//11 ;rrc~.-1M·zr a/tl,, t'h.~Ktll, 'J_lj-le.'o·n nRJ 11/ea,/ t'11 l~o/ 
tJ u / nt..-t M''tu rrUJt nd?"e.J ? e#fff._£?1 J ~/A t { pay~ 7"t7 n !fJ- ,, 

ft!tM It,'( a '-Z.: /:>!M'e1ll~ Jt!nv!"~ c;Je,:i.tJ/-lr&(u1<? ~, 
./~/V?1.fl../ j:JrJU/? .. 4J~raJeanF_ML..e_J N t:Mv~· ;;1 a 
re /tuM'tf?if e.:1 dt?e~nr ?U fl.?al M /?6'°r~ 1 1 ;:ia y(J/ 
/c,n;n t eJ1ac/.J tV~tObli#n/~0~ . · 
fJ. i(J .'!(!, c~n/t'.tl.1M''l7?d: et- c//mm1u.?uM'Y/ ;-1.:I /. ; ttu/ 

(/}c/Mt/T ?¥~t-'t11V ~ ..4-2W-namdz..rL)./t.a-<~1/'M1_..) 
/)J <- ~ ,.., 

~ 1u1vne.wr 11,)~ .I ~ t11 ?/l'lf2.- flflA t'h/LfU. <2.r-
rfrl fl"l~ . JrO! rts do ~ r."I, Ir t, Q•illec . 

. , 9.· .f!J f,M"llnt-;/?-M"fli-1~ /u.vT.9 eut/'/-W)1_,I f!./l~,>lJl._, 
6, Cf/nln?Ju~-tu,t.raru'- f u.d / :>&U7"11:1-t..rf.l lt!.)j<bnt /u;-,ru 
~:?el.4chA/:Je!Lru tLl.1UfMU ait.a.,Je.rulUJ e:tvt.U I M r!Je_, 
;~A t'/Jn~ v_i.li.ttwzr .:111 e/lfl/:tedR. _, ~7/~~~tM"ttnr 
1 /1)-tl/l'U b~ kJo~ {' ( ./t!{r/OW-J?-~/~ lt1n ea::a.17!/4 
>&1 9!Xib. 'Jdu~tmnn.W- jui e.1 ~ye-?'l ~///IM 
ef/t~ ~1z~,itJ'YfQ .-1':/-eJtM'l~ t'fr'~ ./~ 
CP~V.· · " C\ , 

"Rul e and sracutes of the Confreri e de 
ainte- Ann e crea ted in th e pari sh of 

Quebec," Quebec, 8 Occober 1678. 

"This brotherhood has been instituted co Archi ves du Seminaire de Quebec, 
honour Sc. Ann e the moth er of the Virg in Quebec: Polyg raphie 29, n" 4. 
Mary and the g randmother of J esus . . . . 1 t 
will be composed of the master carpenters 
and other persons of honour and of good 
moral characte r. " 
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'(;wt #1-f. :J tJl4'l tk.. /'t? n < / rrt ?',t./L/Yi,{' ', ,~ '~>11~·./•4 .. 
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1'-'l f/#?C-t;)~,l~Ml.#. J 1 f<ML, "/hl1 l'/ TI /HUUU.J <~ 

'1'11~rtjlr~f.J/ JfJYU./a11., £u nL,,#a,(..V~.J e?'L> 

i'eauuu~~~ e--lurfo~ / ;"f 7 {J( J,,,#'1 /'l'~v 
A 

,Je l'/uc/U";e.-- lrn ()t,nu'e,,n ~ ", , ,,,,.., ~1,.uu e~ ~~ 
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o · ~.a~< Uil'J • t"'}Jll'l'1Unauh-J ? ·1u1u,1t/~,/11/< ~,.,) 

) ' I -"- . /,I ) • 
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/ ;1.a ;),~ a.Miki )f' (41....I IJl'U'>'l'U,,>l((I r/.?~.L;_ 

0 , h'b,'!!"'«·"'e.~ ,;(~i~a~·,~,.? d"''""' 17.hrrutxt-
~ ,9; / 

'/'""1~a / Ju"'' VT1 tJc. <~TU" ,Jc .... u t ""~ 
I . 

7"'°//'" (·Oe ~ .·J-u/u~ otri-ff~/1"4 l'.bn~P>U . .o 

t''- t~t~ ru:t''-«/J-~-" 1 vJ r~,1< /l1<t.u;ut4 ~nun~9i't:Ut4 

'!"'" ,1 ,/,JI'(/}',. 1L r#n1 '/I 1 c't' J'~J f;y I~ <"4 U6TC 
1 

I 

,•,>/ '1111 rl .'//11 ' / / 1 ""<111.-1?1 

· / / Ji t 'I f1r1 •J'Yt/10JlJ t'Jt.1 '"'{1i11;fl .~ l'.1 ,J,. t~n/.- i• 

,)/I'(/ di' ~:J,,rtJ',,. ror ,. r."l ';)"'1•1NU'M/l" "4:,,-~'4;..? I . ,t_.1 / 

• • 1 

. l · .1u/i·,· ft, ''" t!tl11"5"e, 
1~99 

Letter from lnrendant Champigny co rhe 
minisrer Ponccharcrain , Quebec , 
20 Occober 1699 . 

Champigny mentioned char Bishop Sainr
Vallier "has a parricular inclinarion for 
crearing new communities, he creared one 
ofUrsulines at Trois-Rivieres two years 
ago, he is beginning one of Religious 
Hospitallers in the Hopi cal-General at the 
gate of Quebec." 

This bishop founded the H6p iral
General de Quebec and contributed ro the 
founding of a similar institution in 
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Monrreal intended for poor people who 
were chronically ill and old people 
wirhour means of support. 

Archives national es, Paris , France: Fonds 
des Colonies, serie C 11.', vol. 17, 
fol. 67v-68, 75. 



VIII 

Church and State 

In the seventeenth century it was normal to entrust responsibilities within State bodies 
to high-ranking ecclesiastics. Thus, in creating the Conseil souverain in 1663 the king 
appointed Bishop Laval to it . 

If the respective jurisdictions of the Church and the State were in general well 
defined, questions involving both of them, such as selling spirits to the Indians , were 
sources of conflict between the civil and religious authorities. Despite the opposition of 
the representatives of the civil authority, and for considerations of morality, Bishop 
Laval conducted a bitter fight against the traffickers in spirits . 

The king helped the Canadian Church as best he could, but often according to his 
own ideas or by trying to bring into the colony ways of doing things that were current in 
France. In 1679, for example, he set regulations for the payment of tithes in Canada and 
in so doing upset the practice that had been followed up till then. 

The king wanted the bishop to create as many parishes as possible whose incumbents 
would be irremovable; Bishop Laval considered that in view of the slender amounts that 
the tithes brought in and the small number of heads of families, very few parishes could 
provide a living for a parish priest and that consequently the system of officiating priests 
was the only one that suited the state of the colony. 
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(~ ' . 
t ?', ,.."'. q . ... : r"' ·. '"" ,.., ,.,.. , 

.. rn •• '•• f: c.t.-... _ l;. ~ ,.,,_ .. ,._ 
"I ' ,, • 

....;;.,. '· -1:. ~. . . v( 

• -- .... , ,.... 

Mi nu res of rhe firsr sirring of rhe Conseil 
souverain, Quebec, 18 eprember 1663. 

The signarure of Bishop Laval, who was a 
member of rhe Conseil, appears here. 
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fa ycnunt- ~'-· c , q11,u11y .:.1 1 l•o l -;ir~ , hY.t tll:: 1 · 

tfrrU"ii-..·m.:nl- cf. /." ~r· · _, · · ,, · ..., , ., 1'o·r«1 ':~ 1 . 1et :1( c_ ' ,,.p, ~ 1'-1>1 1e•t f <' tf.<l.V• 

~ e:1~ '/'atr" T"';"""- o - 111r1J11o ·c.. , , t /c•td 1,u: i7u.:. /''"1"~ 
(..(L- -O:.-/en/. , tie- "tt71u f(._ ;:,'- c rt1111 1 1f11 i c4 f-t~n.-' t//uu/ nr·N / reA'n;. 

1lt<W lt.·"/J !;r/r/"t'hL'lt · 

Pasroral lerrer from Bishop Laval, which 
expressly prohibirs and forbids under pain 
of excommunicarion incurred ipso facto, 
giving in payment ro rhe Indians, selling, 
reading, or giving for norhing and 
rhrough grarirude eirher wine or spirirs in 
any manner wharever, and under any 
prerexr wharsoever," Quebec, 
5 May 1660. 
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Repudiation of Alcohol; Father Claude 
Chauchetiere (1645-1709); brown ink; 
20 x 15. 7 cm.; from the manuscript 
"Narration annuelle de la mission du Sault 
depuis sa fondation jusques a l'an 1686" 
(1667-86). 

The religious authorities in the colony 
were opposed ro the sale of spirits ro the 
Indians. Inroxicating beverages caused 
various disorders among the Indians and 
were a major obstacle tO establishing and 
maintaining the Christian faith among 
them. On the other hand the civil 
authorities generally tended to tolerate 
this traffic, which seemed to favour the 
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fur trade, the main source of wealth in the 
colony. 

Archives deparcemenrales de la Gironde , 
Bordeaux, France . 
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Leners patent from Ki ng Louis XlVin the 
form of an edict concerning t ithes in 
Canada, Saine-Germain-en-Laye , 

Having learned that many Canadians 
"wanted ro have regu lar parish pries ts ro 
adm inister the sacraments ta them, 
instead of movable priests and pa rish 
priests whom they had had before," the 
king decided that henceforth tithes "will 
belong entirely co each of the parish 
priests throughout the parish where he is, 
and where he wil l be fixed in perpetuity, 

i.nstead of the movable priest who served 
them before." 

In th is way, the king imposed upon the 
bishop the obligation ro create fixed 
parish charges. 

May 1679. 
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Archives nationales, Paris, France: Fonds 
des Colonies, serie F:;'\ vol. 3, 
fol. 63, 64. 



Presenc stare of parish charges and 
missions in Canada, 1683 . 

In view of the slenderness of rhe tithes and Archives narionales, Paris, France: Fonds 
rhe small number of heads of families, c.les Colonies, serie F"·', vol. 3, fol. lj . 
very '.ew parishes could supply a Jiving for 
a parish priesr. Cerrain priests had 
therefore ro serve more than one parish. 
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VIII 

Spiritual life 

In the first half of the seventeenth century a current of mysticism went across France, 
which also had an effect upon the colony, through the agency of several persons, monks 
and nuns, priests and laymen , who lived in it . Among them Mother Catherine de Saint
Augustin , of the Hotel-Dieu de Quebec, has an important place. 

At that period the settlers themselves, with a few exceptions, led an orderly life and in 
general displayed great piety. Several devotions were in honour in the colony, such as the 
devotion to Sainte Anne , of which the church Sainte-Anne-du-Petit-Cap (Sainte-Anne
de-Beaupre) was already the centre. Important personnages and ordinary people went 
there on pilgrimage and left ex-votos, often as the result of a promise made in a moment 
of danger. 

Just as did the Indians at Lorette those at La Montagne in Montreal came in for praise 
from the authorities for their religious behaviour. The Iroquois at La Montagne 
profited not only from the zeal of the Sulpicians , who were in charge of the mission, but 
also from the devotion of Marguerite Bourgeoys's nuns, who were beginning moreover, 
to spread about everywhere in the colony. 

Nonetheless there were "abuses" in the country, and they became more and more 
numerous, it seems, as the years went by. Bishop Saint-Vallier made it his duty to 
denounce them . . 
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7. Ii. vant que nous parlions du detail de la Vie 

de cette vertueufe Religieufe , en voicy comme un 
. abrege dans une lettre que Monfeigneur l'Eveque 
de Petree ecrivit a la Reverende Mere Marie de S. 
Auguftin, Fondatrice & Superieure des Religieufos 
Hofpitalieres de Bayeux, apr~s la mort de celle done; 
la Vie ell: icy decrite. I 

Ma chere Mere , . ii ya grand fi1jct de benir Dieu 
de la conduite qu'il a tenuc fur notre Sreu r Cathe
tine de faint Auguftin: c'etoit une ame qu'il s'etoit 
cthoifie pour luy communiquer des graces tres
grandes & tres-particulieres : f.-i faintete fera micux 
c:onnuc dans le Ciel qu,en cecte vie; car affeurcment 
elle efl: extraordinaire. Elle a beaucoup fait , & 
heaucoup fouffert avec une fidehte inviolable, & 
ut1 courage qui etoit audeffus du conunun. Sa cha-

rite pour· le prochain ~oit capable de tout cmbraf
fcr pour difficile qu'il fut. Je n'ay pas befoin. des 
chofes extraorc:Unaites qui fe font paflees en elle 
pour etre CQnvaincu de fa fain~et~ ; fes V-<;fi¥1bles 
vertus me la font parfa.it~n1ent. conno1tre.. L' on 
envoye ~u R •. P~re Rag~uenc:au "les rern:1rqu~s. que 
l~on. a fattes de ce que lion a pu corina1ti;e des gra-. 
ces · & d.e$ vertus qui ont paru davantage en elle, 
Vous aurei fans doute bi en de la conf olation de 
~oir ce q~e I' on en~ reciieilly .Dieu-a fait une faveur· 
hien particuliere a nos Hofpitalieres de ~bee, 
& mem~ i . tout le Ca,nada,lors qu'il ya envoye cet-: 
te Ame qui luy ctoit ft chere. A ~bee, le ~o~ 
Oetobre 1669., -· 

~a chere Mere. 

Paul Ragueneau . La vie de la mere Catherine 
de Saint-Avgvstin. religie11Se Hospitaliere de 
la Misericorde de Q11ebec en la No11velle
Fra11ce. Paris : Chez Florentin Lambert , 
1671, pp. 7-8. 

Y otrt tres-humlile & trtl·obe1.f1nt 
fHVite14r F"R AN C 0 IS>. 
e 11(qut Je p 1trle. 

Bishop Laval spoke in praise of the late 
Mother Catherine de Saint-Augustin , 
religious of the Hotel-Dieu de Quebec , 
considered robe a saint: "I have no need of 
the extraordinary things which rook place 
within her in order to be convinced of her 
saintliness; her real virtues make it 
perfectly known ro me ." 
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Ex-voro of Pierre Le Moyne d'lberville 
( 1661-1706); arrist unknown; oil ; 
1698-1700; 76. 2 x 56.5 cm. 

~ 248 ~ 

In 1658 a chapel in honour of Sc. Anne 
was builr ar Core de Beaupre. even years 
later Marie de !'Incarnation wrote her son 
rhar miracles were taking place rhere: 
"You can see paralytics walk rhere, rhe 
blind receive sight, and people sick with 
any sort of malady recover rheir health. " 
Common people and even important 
persons such as d'Iberville would go there 
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on pilgrimage and leave ex-voros as a 
mark of gratitude. 

Musee Hisrorial, Sainte-Anne
de-Beaupre. 



- ~ .... ~,,'lf.1 r;,,,~ 
,,,,,,.,,,.~ I tf' f' - --

Letter from Intendant de Meulles to the 
minister Seignelay, Quebec, 4 November 
1683 . 

The Sulpicians' mission at La Montagne 
(Montreal) seemed to be very successful : 
the little Indians were learning "their 
faith" there, as well as learning to "sing in 
Latin at church, to read, to write , and to 
speak French ." 

The same was true for the schools of the 
sisters of the Congregation de otre
Dame: "They are teaching all the young 
girls from all sides with utter perfection." 
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J. Nous hl\cndon~ trcs • e1prclfcmcnt aux filles & aux vevues , d'avoir fa gor
ge, Jes epaules. OU la tetc decouvcrtes Jorfqu'clks fc prefentcnt au Sacicment de Ma
riage: cnjoignons aux Carcz II aurres P1etru de nofi rc Diocefc de ee Jes y poiru 
rccevoir en cet ellat, & Jc c~i" Auffi csall:ement la m2in j ce que nous leur avons 
deja cy-devant ordonne de nc point admcure ks filles Sc les femmes aux Sacremcns de 
:Penitence & d'Euchariltic, OU a l'offrandc. "' aux qucftes qui fe font dans lcs E~lfcs, 
Ii clles ofoienc s'y prefentcr avcc une p.ireille indccencc, & immodeftie ; commc cllaor 
unc cho!C indig ue de la profdiion du chrifiianifme , & encore plus de la faintet~ de · 
nos Temples & condamoec pour cette etfct dans la fainte Ecriture par k faint Efprit, 
dans ks Ecrits des faints Peres & Doch:urs, & dans les Conllicut ions de l'Eglifc. 

f· No~s avons efl:e fen liblemenr toachez d~r.s Jes vi lites que Nous avons fa itcs dans Jes 
t'aroiffes de la campagnc, d'lpprendre l'abus qui s'eft glilfe parmis pluficurs de for
tir du P:·onc & de I' exhortation qui fc fair aux jours de Ferc-. & D irnanchcs a Ja 
Meire Paroi!Iialc • fans neccffice , & pour Jtlcr cau[cr dans k5 m.aifons pendant .le Ser
mon; cettc coummc qui 9"ell: iurroduite en divers ~n'.iroits de cc Dtocefc cfr unc mar
~oc evidentc d'indevotion &d'irreligion qui tournc au mepris de la parole de Dieu 

7 . .Et pa rec quc nous avons dle informcz qu'il fe fai foit en di vcrs lieux des atfcmbl ~cs 
de danfes & aurrc:s diveu;ffcmens .aux jours de Fctu & Dimancbes, & quclquefois 
memc pendant le Service divin, cc qui el\ deffendu par lcs Ordonnances du R.oy 
& p.tr lc:s Loix de la Police fcculierc, Nous cxhortons de conjurvns pour l'Jmour de 
Notrc-Sdgncur, & pour l'honneur de la Religion rous ks fidcllcs de noftrc DiocCfc, 
de s'abfteair a l'avcnir de ces fortes de cbofes Jans lefdits jours , & pour cc qui elt 
des danfcs & autrcs recreations dangcurcufes qui fe pi;itiq .Jc111 cntre perfonnes de d if, 
fcrcnt fcxc. corn me l'cxperiencc fair voir qu'eltes foot a la plufpa1 t des occalions pro
.ch.aims d'un grand nombrc de pechcz conlidcrables , Nous cxbenons les Curcz , Con .. 
fclfc:urs, & autrcs qui ont Coin des Ames de lcs en derourocr pir toutcs les voycs lcs plus 
c:fficaces qu'ils pouront uouvcr. 

I. Nous avons auffi apris avcc bien de ·la douleur qu'un grand nombre de perfonnes 
·fur tout de jeuncs hommes & de gar~ons fc donnem la liberre de proferer en toures 
rencontres clc~ paroles deshonneres, ou s double entente, cc qui caufant clans les ma:urs 
unc corruption qu'on nc pcut affez deplorer, nous voulons que les Pafteurs & Con
feffcurs u!Cnt de tous lcs rnoycns qu'ils jugeront propres pour deraciner ceuc licence 
cmpeftec; qu'ils fc comportenr a l'cndroic des perfonncs habituces a ces infames dif
.cours, comme en.ers lcs impud-iques d'habitude & memc fcandaleux , & qu 'ils ne 
leur aa:ordenr l'abColution, qu'apres qu'ils auront des pr~uvcs fuffifar1ces de leur coa
.rricion par le .retranchemcnt de ccs paroles impures pendant un ·temps raifonnablc. 

?· Ayant rem.arque que oonobftanr l'cxall:itudc quc nous avions apporte a faire con
noitrc aux pcuplcs l'obligation <iu' ils ont de payer ks difmcs, pluficurs pcrfonncs neanmoins 
s'cn difpcnfcnt; cc qui pcut provenir de la facilite que lcs Curcz ont de les ab!oudre, 
fous pretexcc de la crainrc qu'ils ont de paroitrc intcreffc'l . . Nous . vo~ I.ans remedier. i 
cc mal , declarons quc le paycmcnt des di fmcs ecant d'unc etrOltC obligauon par Jes Lo1x 
naturctlcs , divines, Ec-clcfiafliquc.> , & civiles ; Jes peuples nc peuvenr manquer ace dc
voir Cans fc rcodre coupablcs de larcin , ou de retention du bien d'autrui, qui tient 
meme du facrilege, commc cftant un bien facre & Ecclefiaf\ique, & qu'ain!i les Curez 
& autrcs Confrlfcurs de cc Diocefc nc peuvcnt co confcicncc admctrrc aux Sacrcmcns 
lcfd1ces pc:rfonncs, c'c(\ pourquoi nous lc11r~ cnjoi~nons de oc l~s y point rcccvoi_r , 
Jorfquc par lcur faucc , ils n'auront pas payc lcs d1x?1cs , ou q~t nc les au .. ont p~1nt 
paycz fidcllcmc:nr , foit en retcnaot unc partic de cc qui cft dcu, {oa co donnant cc qui ell: 
de plus mauvais. 

Mgr Jean-Baprisre de La Croix de 
Chevrieres de Sai nr- Val 1 ier. Ordonnanre de 
/\I onseigneur tevesq11e de Quebec pour remedier 
a dilferens ab11s. Paris: Urbain Cousrelier, 
1691,pp. 2-3. 

Among rhe abuses denounced by rhe 
bishop, ler us menrion the immodesr 
dress of cerrain women when ar church, 
rhe "impure words" rhar several persons 
"rake rhe liberry ofurcering on every 
occasion," and "rhe dances and orher 
dangerous forms of recrearion which are 
prac.~ised berween persons of differenr 
sex. 
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